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S. CON. RES. 76

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 2, 1987

U.S. SENATE,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:09 a.m., in room 485,
Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. Daniel K. Inouye (chairman of
the committee) presiding.

Present: Senator Inouye.

STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL K. INOUYE, U.S. SENATOR FROM
HAWALIIL, CHAIRMAN, SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.

This morning, the select committee will consider S. Con. Res. 76,
a resolution to acknowledge the contribution of the Iroquois Con-
federacy of Nations to the development of the United States Consti-
tution and to reaffirm the continuing government-to-government
relationship between Indian tribes and the United States as estab-
lished in the constitution.

This year has seen the beginning of numerous activities in cele-
bration of the bicentennial of the United States Constitution. A
number of Indian leaders believed that it was also an appropriate
time to reexamine the history of the constitution, particularly in
terms of acknowledging the contributions of the Iroquois Confeder-
acy of Nations in its formulation and to clarify the status of Indian
tribes in relation to the United States.

Over the years, the Federal-Indian relationship has become a
quagmire of confusion and misunderstanding subjected to the
whims of each Administration. Our government’s role has been
marked by paternalism, conflicts of interest, and mismanagement
on the part of the bureaucracy charged with administering the
lands and other assets of Indian tribes and individual Indians.

Educational and legal scholars, in conjunction with Indian tribes
and Indian leaders, have been researching the historical origins of
the United States Constitution and the interpretation of key provi-
sions of the Constitution that speak to the way in which Indian
tribes and the United States relate to one another. There now ap-
pears to be a strong consensus emerging among Indian tribes that
the United States has strayed from the original intent of the fram-
ers of the Constitution and their vision of the relationship between
the U.S. and the tribes.

This morning’s impressive agenda of witnesses will address these
issues and hopefully enlighten us, from their perspectives, as to
what must be undertaken by the Congress if we are to preserve the
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original intent of the framers of the Constitution and keep faith
with this government’s historical commitment to the Indians.

As some of you are aware, the Select Committee on Indian Af-
fairs has recently established a Special Committee on Investiga-
tions to examine the problems associated with the administration
of Indian affairs and Indian programs. This special committee will
begin operating in the very near future, and it is my belief that S.
Con. Res. 76 will be enhanced by the work to be undertaken by this
Special Committee on Investigations.

[The text of S. Con. Res. 76 follows:]
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Vs §, CON. RES. 76

To acknowledge the contribution of the Iroquois Confederacy of Nations to the
development of the United States Constitution and to reaffirm the continuing
government-to-government relationship between Indian tribes and the United
States established in the Constitution.

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

SEPTEMEBER 16, 1987

Mr. InoUuYE (for himself, Mr. Evans, Mr. DeConcini, Mr. Burpick, Mr.
McCaIN, Mr. Apams, Mr. Bogen, Mr. Conran, Mr. CransTON, Mr.
D'Amaro, Mr. DoLg, Mr. Forp, Mr. FowLer, Mr. LEviN, Mr. PELL, Mr.
Pryor, Mr. REip, Mr. RIEGLE, and Mr. STAFFORD) subimitted the following
concurrent resolution; which was referred to the Select Committee on Indian
Affairs

CONCURRENT RESOLUTION

To acknowledge the contribution of the Iroquois Confederacy of
Nations to the development of the United States Constitu-
tion and to reaffirm the continuing government-to-govern-
ment relationship between Indian tribes and the United

States established in the Constitution.

Whereas the original framers of the Constitution, inctuding most
notably, George Washington and Benjamin F‘rzlmklin, are
known to have greatly admired the concepts, principles and
governmental practices of the Six Nations of the Iroquois

Confederacy; and,
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Whereas the confederation of the original Thirteen Colonies into
one republic was explicitly modeled upon the Iroquois Con-
federacy as were many of the democratic principles which

were incorporated into the Constitution itself; and,

Whereas since the formation of the United States, the Congress
has recognized the sovereign status of Indian tribes, and
has, through the exercise of powers reserved to the Federal
Government in the Commerce Clause of the Constitution
(art. I, s8, ¢l.8), dealt with Indian tribes on a government-
to-government basis and has, through the treaty clause (art.
II, s2, cl.2) entered inte three hundred and seventy treaties

with Indian tribal nations; and,

Whereas from the first treaty entered into with an Indian
nation, the treaty with the Delaware Indians of Septem-
her 17, 1778, and thereafter in everv Indian treaty until the
cessation of treatymaking in 1871, the Congress has as-
sumed a trust responsibility and obligation to lndian tribes
and their members to “exercise the utmost good faith in
dealings with the Indians” as provided for in the Northwest
Ordinance of 1787, (1 Stat. 50); and,

Whereas Congress has consistently reaffirmed these fundamental
policies over the past two hundred vears through legislation

specifically designed to honor this special relationship; and,

Whereas, the judicial system of the United States has consist-
ently recognized and reaffirmed this special relationship:

Now, therefore, be it
1 Resolved by the Senale (the House of Representatives
2 concurring), That—
3 (1) the Uongress, on the occasion of the two hun-

4 dredth anniversary of the signing of the United States
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Constitution, acknowledges the historical debt which
this Republic of the United States of America owes to
the Iroquois Confederacy and other Indian nations for
their demonstration of enlightened, democratic princi-
ples of Government and their example of a free asso-
ciation of independent Indian nations;

(2) the Congress also hereby reaffirms the consti-
tutionally recognized government-to-government rela-
tionship with Indian tribes which has historically been
the cornerstone of this Nation’s official Indian policy;

(3) the Congress specifically acknowledges and re-
affirms the trust responsibility and obligation of the
United States Government to Indian tribes, including
Alaska Natives, for their preservation, protection and
enhancement, including the provision of health, educa-
tion, social and economic assistance programs as neces-
sary, to assist tribes to perform their governmental re-
sponsibility to provide for the social and economic well-
being of their members and to preserve tribal cultural
identity and heritage; and

(4) the Congress also acknowledges the need to
exercise the utmost good faith in upholding its treaties
with the various tribes, as the tribes understood them
to be, and the duty of a great Nation to uphold its

legal and moral obligations for the benefit of all of its

SCON 76 (8
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citizens so that they and their posterity may also con-
tinue to enjoy the rights they have enshrined in the
United States Constitution for time immemorial.

®)
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The CHAIRMAN. Qur first witness this morning is the Honorable
Oren Lyons, Chief of the Onondaga Nation of New York. He will
be accompanied by Dr. Gregory Schaaf. We also have Dr. Vine De-
loria, professor at the University of Arizona; Dr. Donald Grinde,
professor, California Polytechnic College Institute of California;
and Ms. Arlinda Locklear of Knoxville, MD,

Ladies and gentlemen, will you step forward, and may I now call
upon our dear friend, Chief Lyons.

STATEMENT OF HON. OREN LYONS, CHIEF, ONONDAGA NATION,
NEDROW, NY, ACCOMPANIED BY GREGORY SCHAAF, ETHNO-
HISTORIAN, SIX NATIONS OF THE IROQUOIS CONFEDERACY

Mr. LyoNns. Thank you, Senator Inouye.

Again, it is an honor and a pleasure to address the Senate Select
Committee on Indian Affairs concerning S. Con. Res. 76 in recogni-
tion to the Iroquois Confederacy contributions to the Constitution
of the United States.

I have titled this discussion “The Land of the Free and the Home
of the Brave’’ and I am going to discuss the early history prior to
the coming of the white man on this continent which receives little
attention in the history of this country, but it was in these early
times that the development of democratic processes came about on
this land, and I would like to give you our history—a very short
Llistory, of course—but it will deal with those times. So, I shall

egin.

Upon the continent of North America prior to the landfall of the
first white man, a great league of peace was formed, the inspira-
tion of a prophet called The Peacemaker. He was a spiritual being,
fulfilling the mission of organizing warring nations into a confeder-
ation under the great law of peace.

The principles of this law are: peace, equity and justice, and the
power of the good minds.

With the help and support of a like-minded man called Hayen-
watah whom some people now call Hiawatha, an Onondaga by
birth and a Mohawk by adoption, he set about the great work of
establishing a union of peace under the immutable natural laws of
the universe.

He came to our lands in our darkest hour when the good mes-
sage of how to live had been cast aside and naked power ruled,
fueled by vengeance and blood lust. A great war of attrition en-
gulfed the lands, and women and children cowered in fear of their
own men. The leaders were fierce and merciless. They were fight-
ing in blind rage. Nations, homes, and families were destroyed, and
the people were scattered. It was a dismal world of dark disasters
where there seemed to be no hope. It was a raging proof of what
inhumanity man is capable of when the laws and principles of life
are thrown away.

The Peacemaker came to our lands, bringing the message of
peace, supported by Hiyenwatah. He began the great work of heal-
ing the twisted minds of men.

This is a long history, too long to recount today in this forum.
Suffice it to say its a great epic that culminated on the shores of
the lake now called Onondaga where, after many years of hard
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work—some say perhaps even 100 years—he gathered the leaders
who had now become transformed into rational human beings into
a grand council, and he began the instructions of how a great
league of peace would work.

He set up the families into the clans, and then he set up the
leaders of the clans. He established that the league of peace would
be matriarchal and that each clan would have a clan mother. Thus,
he established in law the equal rights of women.

He raised the leaders of each clan, two men, one the principal
leader and the second his partner. They worked together for the
good of the people. He called these two men Hoyanah or the good
minds, the peacemakers, and they were to represent their clans in
council. Thus, he established the principle of representation of
people in government.

Henceforth, he said, these men will be chosen by the clan
mother, freely using her insight and wisdom. Her choice must first
be ratified by the consensus of the clan. If they agree, then her
choice must be ratified by full consensus of the chiefs council of
their nation. Then her choice must be ratified and given over to
the council of chiefs who then call the grand council of the great
league of peace, and they will gather at the nation that is raising
this leader, and they would work together in ceremony.

He made two houses in each nation. One he called the Long
House and the other he called the Mud House. They would work
together in ceremony and council, establishing the inner source of
vitality and dynamics necessary for community.

He made two houses in the grand council, one called the Young-
er Brothers consisting of the Oneida and the Cayuga Nations and
later enlarging to include the Tuscarora. The other was the Elder
Brothers, consisting of the Mohawks with the title Keepers of the
Eastern Door, the Onondaga whom he made the Firekeepers, and
the Senecas who were the Keepers of the Western Door. Now, he
made the house, and the rafters of the house were the laws that he
ﬁid down, and he called us Haudenosaunee, the people of the Long

ouse.

Now, the candidate for the clan title is brought before the grand
council and will be judged on his merits, and they have the right of
veto. If they agree, then he may take his place in grand council.
But before that, he is turned back to the people, and they are
asked if they know a reason why this man should not be a leader
and hold title. Thus, the process is full circle back to the people.

Thus, the Peacemaker established the process of raising leaders
for governance, and, by this process, a leader cannot be self-pro-
claimed. He is given his title and his duties, and his authority is
derived from the people, and the people have the right to remove
him for malfeasance of office.

He established the power of recall in the clan mother, and it is
her duty to speak to him if he is receiving complaints from the
people concerning his conduct. The clan mother shall speak to him
three times, giving sufficient time between warnings for him to
change his ways. She shall have a witness each time. The first will
be her niece, in other words, a woman. The second shall be the
partner of the chief in council or the principal leader, as the case
may be. And the third and final warning comes with a man who
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holds no title, and he is coming for the chief's wampum and for the
chief’'s emblem of authority, the antlers of a deer.

Thus, he established the power or recall vested in the people.

The leader must be free from any crime against a woman or
child. He cannot have killed anybody and cannot have blood on his
hands. He must believe in the ways of the Long House. His heart
must yearn for the welfare of the people. He must have great com-
passion for his people.

He must have great tolerance, and his skin must be seven spans
thick to withstand the accusations, slander, and insults of the
people as he goes about his duties for the people. He has no author-
ity but what the people give him in respect. He has no force of
arms to demand the people obey his orders. He shall lead by exam-
ple, and his family shall not influence his judgment. He carries his
title for life or until he is relieved of it by his bad conduct or ill
health. He now belongs to the people.

At the first council, there were 50 original leaders, and their
names became offices to be filled by each succeeding generation.
So, it continues up to this very day. The Great Peacemaker had es-
tablished a government of absolute democracy, the constitution of
the great law intertwined with the spiritual law.

We then became a nation of laws. The people came of their own
free will to participate in the decision making of the national coun-
cil and the grand council. Thus, he instilled in the nations the in-
herent rights of the individual with the process to protect and exer-
cise these rights.

Sovereignty then began with the individual, and all people were
recognized to be free, from the very youngest to the eldest. It was
recognized and provided for in the great law of peace that the liber-
ty and equality demanded great moral fortitude, and it was the
nature of the free man to defend freedom.

Thus, freedom begat freedom, and great societies of peace pre-
vailed, guided by the leaders, the good minds. The men were re-
strained by moral conduct, and the family with the woman at its
heart was the center of Indian societies and nations.

Now, the Great Peacemaker said the symbol of the Haudeno-
saunee shall be the great white pine with four white roots of truth
extending to the four cardinal directions, and those people who
have no place to go shall follow these roots back to the tree and
seek shelter under the long leaves of the white pine that we shall
call the great tree of peace. I shall place an eagle atop the tree to
be ever vigilant against those who would harm this tree, and the
eagle shall scream his warnings to our chiefs whose duty is to nur-
ture and protect this tree.

Now that this is done, the chiefs, clan mothers, and faith keepers
being raised and the great law being firmly established in place, he
said, I now uproot this tree and command you to throw all of your
weapons of war into this chasm to be carried by the undercurrents
of water to the furthest depths of the earth, and now I place this
tree back over this chasm, throwing away forever war between us,
and peace shall prevail.

This is what prevailed upon this great Turtle Island at the first
landfall of the white man. He found here in full flower free nations
guided by democratic principles, all under the authority of the nat-
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ural law, the ultimate spiritual law of the universe. This was then
the land of the free and the home of the brave.

Sovereigns and sovereignty as understood by the Europeans re-
lated to the power of kings and queens, of royalty to rule men as
they saw fit, to enslave human beings and control in total the lives
and property of their subjects. Strange indeed it must have been
for these immigrants to find a land with nothing but free people
and free nations. The impact has reverberated down through histo-
ry to this time. As Felix Cohen put it, “the Indian people had
‘Americanized’ the white man.”

The first treaty between the Indians and the white man took
place at Skanect Dah De, the place where the pines begin—it is
now called Albany, New York—in 1613 or thereabout. It was a
treaty that was the grandfather of all treaties, and it was called
the Guswenta or the two row wampum.

That treaty established our equal rights in this land and our sep-
arate and equal coexistence on this land between our two peoples,
the canoe of the Indian and the boat of the white man going down
the river of life in peace and friendship forever. The last three
principles were memorialized in the great silver covenant chain
with the three binding us together forever, peace and friendship
forever. As long as the grass grows green, as long as the water runs
down hill, and as long as the sun rises in the east and sets in the
west shall we hold this treaty. This is where those original words
come from.

It is this treaty that I brought today. It is this belt that I speak
of. This is our canoe, the Indian people, their government, and
their religions. This is our brother the white man’s boat, his reli-
gions, his government, and his people. Together, side by side, we go
down the river of life in peace and friendship and mutual coexist-
ence.

As you note, we never come together. We are equal.

Benjamin Franklin observed these differences in government and
remarked:

The care and labor of providing for artificial and fashionable wants, the sight of
so many rich wallowing 1n superfluous plenty, whereby so many are kept poor and

distressed for want, the insolence of office, and the restraints of custom all contrive
to disgust the Indians with what we call civil society.

These remarks he made in 1770.

So, we now come to the process of this transference of democratic
ideas and ideals from the Indian to the white man. It was a process
of associations, of years of meetings, discussions, wars, and peace.
Treaties became a process of relationships. Early America was
steeped in Indian lore and social and political associations.

There were longstanding interrelationships between the colonies
and the Indian nations that surrounded them. It was our grandfa-
thers who took your grandfathers by the hand and urged them to
form a union such as ours so that they may prosper at the Treaty
of Lancaster in 1744, and it was Benjamin Franklin who took notes
at that treaty and became inspired to such a union.

It was your grandfathers who said to our chiefs at German Flats
in 1775 that they would now take our advice and form such a
union and plant a tree of peace in Philadelphia where all could
seek shelter.
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Finally, it was our chiefs and leaders who first acknowledged you
as a new and separate nation, independent and free, with these
words:

Brothers, the whole six nations take this opportunity to thank you that you have

acquainted us with your determination in so public a manner, and we shall for the
future consider you as thirteen independent states.

And they gave a white belt, a row of wampum, to commemorate
this great occasion. This recognition was stated Friday, August 9,
1776 at German Flats Treaty.

This was the culmination of the long history and association with
the Haudenosaunee and the immigrants who became Americans.
Your people went on to develop the Constitution of the United
States encompassing the symbols of our constitution, the bundle of
arrows symbolizing the new thirteen states, the leaves of the pine
tree, and the eagle that we placed upon the tree of peace.

This and more we share as common history. Brothers, we now
turn our faces toward the future and continue to wish you well in
your endeavors as a nation. Perhaps it would be well for you to
look back again at our principles of peace, justice, and equality, to
grasp firmly our hand in recognition of our long association and
heed the treaties that were made so long ago that these treaties
may continue to thrive for our posterity as we continue down the
long journey to eternity and we continue our association as govern-
ment to government.

With that statement, I close the statement from the Haudeno-
saunee, and I thank you very much for your kind attention.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Chief Lyons.

Dr. Schaaf, do you have anything to add?

Mr. ScHAAF. Yes; Senator Inouye.

I would like to thank you very much for inviting us here today. I
am a young historian, and I have dedicated myself to studying the
roots of democracy and the history of this land.

I must say that I was very impressed at the end of the Iran-
Contra hearings when you gave your concluding remarks, Senator,
when you said that much as the Constitutional Convention was
presented with different views of the relationship of government
and its citizens of 200 years ago, it is our form of government
which is what gives us our strength. I think you were absolutely
right. It is our form of government which gives us our strength.

As an historian, I have been searching back for the roots of that
form of government. What are the origins of democracy within this
land? What are the roots of democracy on Earth?

As I have traced through the historical records, I have found
that those roots trace back to where this gentleman on my right,
Chief Oren Lyons, comes from—from the Haudenosaunee, the Iro-
quois Confederacy.

I began researching the history of the confederacy and the rela-
tionship to the United States Government 11 years ago when I un-
covered a collection of criginal unpublished documents called the
Morgan Papers. They included previously unknown letters written
by George Washington, Thomas Jefferson, John Hancock, papers
related to Benjamin Franklin, Patrick Henry, and also the private
journal of George Morgan who was one of the first Indian agents
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for the Continental Congress and helped to negotiate the first U.S.-
Indian peace treaty in 1776.

I used to keep a time log of my research into this topic which is
before this committee today. A few years ago, I got up to 10,000
hours and I just quit counting.

The evidence is overwhelming. I swear to you, my leader, I swear
to the American people, I swear to the people from all around the
world that the evidence to support S. Con. Res. 76 is overwhelming.

I have presented about 75 pages of written testimony, but we
could have presented thousands and thousands of pages.

On April 19, 1776, John Hancock and Congress appointed George
Morgan to be their Indian agent. They told him at that time that
you are required to provide that a great peace belt, a peace belt
with 13 diamonds and 2500 wampum beads be delivered to the
leaders of the western Indian nations. Our ancestors took that
peace belt and delivered it to Chief Oren Lyons' ancestors. There
was a duplicate belt which was also delivered to the Lenni Lenape
or Delaware Nation who are the grandfathers of the Algonquin
family of nations.

At that time, the Iroquois and Algonquin peoples and the other
Indian nations of this land truly held a balance of power within
their hands. If they at that crucial juncture in time as the birth of
America was about to emerge had joined the British and attacked
from the west as the British attacked from the east, the revolution
clearly could have been crushed, and these United States of Amer-
ica might not have been created as we enjoy our rights and liber-
ties under the constitution today.

Just before the founding fathers were about to make their decla-
ration of independence, a delegation of his ancestors came before
Congress. They came there to recognize the United States that was
about to be born. They also were opening diplomatic relations be-
tween the revolutionary government and their own government.

John Hancock and the Members of Congress were so impressed
by the ideas of democracy as expressed by these chiefs that I would
like to share with you what John Hancock said on that day in
1776. He began by addressing his ancestors as brothers, because the
original relationship between the United States Government and
the Indian nations was a brother to brother relationship, a shoul-
der to shoulder relationship.

And John Hancock said to the Iroquois ambassadors, “We hope
the friendship that is between us and you will be firm and continue
as long as the sun shall shine and the waters run, that we and you
may be as one people and have but one heart and be kind to one
another like brethren.”

When George Morgan, being the Indian agent representing the
United States, addressed the Indian nations, he said to them:

Brothers, we are not only inclined to do you justice in all things, but we wish to
promote your happiness and to render you every service in our power if you tell us
what you want. We therefore desire you :0 be wise and that your wise people will
consider this matter well, for we wish to see you a happy people and to live with

you in friendship forever. Speak your minds free when you come to the treaty that
we may understand you.
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I think that the freedom of speech is something that is funda-
mental to our society. It is one of the things that makes us great as
a people.

The Onondaga ambassadors conveyed to John Hancock an Indian
name. They called him Karandawan which, roughly translated,
means ‘‘The Great Tree of Liberty.” The tree of peace which Chief
Lyons so eloquently described under which the Great Peacemaker
inspired the warriors to bury their weapons which may be the
oldest historical evidence of an effort for disarmament in the histo-
ry of the world and then placed atop of it this sacred tree of
peace—that tree of peace became a symbol for the American revo-
lutionaries and became the tree of liberty.

Atop that tree is the eagle, and as we look at the flag of these
United States of America that is to your right, Senator, top of it we
see that eagle. Before you there is a wooden carving, and it shows
the eagle which is part of our national symbol. Within his talons is
an olive branch which symbolizes the tree as a symbol of peace.

Also in his talons are these arrows, and part of what the Peace-
maker did was he said that each nation represented like an arrow,
and one arrow standing alone might be broken easily, but he bound
the five nations together, the five arrows.

That was something that was impressed upon our founding fa-
thers. So, when they were designing our national emblem, they
took this model from the Haudenosaunee. That is why in this
wooden emblem which is before you we see these arrows which are
bound in the eagle’s talons.

At the very first Indian-U.S. peace treaty in 1776, there were cer-
tain promises that were made to the Indian nations. Our govern-
ment promised their governments that we would always respect
their land rights. We promised that we would respect their right to
justice.

We also promised that their young men would never have to
fight in our wars unless they volunteered to do so. Many of them
have done so. There were Indian people who fought in the Revolu-
tionary War, in the War of 1812, in the Civil War, as well as World
War I and World War 11, Korea, and Viet Nam. They have fought
to defend this land. Also, they should, I believe, have retained that
right to serve as they wish.

I think also that the treaties themselves, what is the constitu-
tion? To me, the Constitution of the United States is like a treaty
between we the people and our government. I think that the
Senate resolution is so important to be passed because 1 think it
will give a message to the world that we of the United States Gov-
ernment really honor our treaties, our treaties with the Indian na-
tions, our treaties with our allies, and also the treaty that we are
about to sign with the Soviet Union.

I think that S. Con. Res. 76 is kind of a model of understanding. I
think, too, as 1 have looked into the U.S. Constitution and com-
pared it with the Iroquois Great Law of Peace, one of the things
that we did was we took the U.S. Constitution and we placed it in
one column. Then, side by side, we selected appropriate clauses
from the Iroquois Great Law of Peace.

1 was absolutely astounded, Senator, by the similarities between
the documents, the separation of powers, the divisions of our gov-
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ernment. The fundamental structure of the United States Govern-
ment clearly was modeled on the Iroquois Grand Council.

Also, I think some of the differences were very interesting—fun-
damentally, the rights of women. I think that if the entire Great
Law of Peace had been adopted in greater entirety within the U.S.
Constitution, women within this land would not have had to wait
so long to have had the right to vote. They would not have had to
wait so long to have fundamental rights.

I think also that the qualifications of leadership are very impor-
tant. One of the qualities of leadership within the Iroquois society
is that, first and foremost, their leaders must be honest in all
things.

I think that in your remarks at the recent Iran-Contra hearings,
I must tell you that it really helped to reinforce my sense of patri-
otism, my sense of pride in America. You underscored the funda-
mental principles of this land.

Having researched very carefully and continuing to research—
because I am a very young man—the fundamental principles of de-
mocracy, I think that it is the right of we the people to have the
freedom of speech, the freedom of expression, that if we as a people
express those rights and really live up to those principles, it will
create a model for people all around the world.

I think also within the Constitution the commerce clause is very
important, and its relationship with taxation or the exclusion of
taxation towards Native people.

In conclusion, I would like to say that the Iroquois, the Haudeno-
saunee Grand Council is perhaps the oldest participatory democra-
cy on earth. I spent three hours presenting the evidence before the
National Indian Education Association. This is a body of over 1000
of the top Indian educators in the country.

They unanimously passed a resolution supporting S. Con. Res. 76.
They also felt it was very important that the curriculum for our
public school systems from kindergarten through grade 12 to the
university level must now be rewritten. This history of this land
must be rewritten to recognize the remarkable contributions of the
original people of this land.

To symbolize that, Native peoples are planting trees as symbols
of peace all across this land. They have planted trees of peace at
the State Capitol in California, at the State Capitol in New York.
Next September, there will be a tree of peace planted on the Mall
here in Washington which I hope you may be able to attend. Per-
haps there might be a tree of peace planted in your home State, in
Washington, and in every State of this union and every capitol on
this earth, because my grandpa told me to dream for the best but
always be prepared for the least.

At the very best, perhaps the dream of the Peacemaker, a world
without war, might one day come true, but at the very least, we
will plant many beautiful trees upon this earth and spread the fun-
damental principles of democracy in this land.

Thank you very much.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Schaaf appears in the appendix.]

The CHAIrMAN. I thank vou very much, Dr. Schaaf, for your elo-
quence.
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Now, may I call upon Professor Vine Deloria of the University of
Arizona.

Mr. DeLoriA. Senator, Dr. Grinde’s testimony bears more on
what has come up, so perhaps we could trade places.

The CHAIRMAN. Fine.

STATEMENT OF DONALD GRINDE, JR., PROFESSOR OF HISTORY,
CALIFORNIA POLYTECHNIC STATE UNIVERSITY, SAN LUIS
OBISPO, CA

Mr. GRINDE. Senator Inouye and distinguished guests, my testi-
mony and my research that I have done will supplement what
Chief Lyons and Dr. Schaaf have been discussing.

It is indeed ironic that we are putting things in the Congression-
al Record today that are already recorded. My perusal of the Jour-
nals of the Continental Congress, the papers of the framers at the
Constitutional Convention, clearly indicates that it is not a ques-
tion of whether the Iroquois had an impact on the political ideas of
this nation, but it is a question of degree. The problem has been
historically, I think, a matter of visibility. Recently, I read in a
series of letters between Jefferson and Adams in 1812, that they
expressed dismay that young people in the Eastern U.S. no longer
had a great deal of daily contact with American Indians by 1812.
They were bemoaning the fact that they had lost contact with
American Indian ideas and concepts.

Therefore, it is important to understand that the Iroquois provid-
ed concepts of unity to the American people long before the Ameri-
can Revolution. There is a clear historical record of that. Not only
that, but they provided a model of freedom in a very direct way to
the French as well, and that is clearly demonstrable.

There is clear evidence of Iroquois ideas in the concepts of terri-
torial expansion and in admitting new States on an equal footing
in our historical record. There are ideas about decorum and the
process of Congress, that people cannot be hooted down as they
were occasionally in Parliament, that people ought to respect
speakers while they were debating such issues. This clearly comes
from American experiences with American Indian democratic soci-
eties, treaty-making, and trade interaction.

The concept that sovereignty resides in the people, not in the
Crown or some upper class oligarchy is clear as well. The abstract
theories of political democracy in Europe before the American Rev-
olution harkened back to the ancient days, and they also cited Iro-
quois democratic ideas. However, John Locke and others were con-
sidered to be theorists, and there is plenty of evidence that the
American revolutionaries who had a great deal of contact with the
Iroquois saw that Iroquios society was not a theory but a working
democracy that the American people had several generations of
interaction with.

Some distinguished American historians have recognized this
process. Julian Boyd, the editor of the Thomas Jefferson papers,
speaking of the Albany Plan of Union (the first step to the U.S.
Constitution) states, “Franklin proposed a plan for the union of the
colonies, and he found his materials in the Great Confederacy of
the Iroquois. Here, indeed, was an example worthy of copying.”
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So, there is knowledge among some American historians on this
topic but, there is not much general interest.

One thing I would like to add about Dr. Schaaf’s testimony is
that it is significant that the Iroquois are coming to Congress
throughout the American Revolution. More importantly, they were
coming at key times.

The Iroquois chiefs spent a month in late May and most of June
1776 in Philadelphia. During that time, the Declaration of Inde-
pendence was written and the Articles of Confederation were pro-
posed. These Articles of Confederation are a revision of the Albany
Plan of Union which was adopted from the League of Iroquois.

Of course, as Congress will often do, it will be a few years before
the revisions of the Articles of Confederation were completed, but
the initial document that is submitted bore striking resemblance to
the Albany Plan of Union which, of course, I and other American
historians have established as being copied from the Great Law of
the Iroquois.

There are repeated references in the Journals of the Continental
Congress, to Iroquois concepts of unity. The Continental Congress
referred to itself as the Grand Council Fire, not just to American
Indians present at sessions, but delegates such as Robert Treat
Paine of Massachusetts used such phrases when he was writing his
constituents in Massachusetts in 1776.

There are recognition of a great deal of interaction. Also, there
was a propaganda pamphlet (Apocalypse de Chiokeyhekoy) written
in 1777 published by the Continental Congress in France that basi-
cally states—(this is a lengthy pamphlet of over 150 pages, and in
it is an extensive detailing of an Iroquois prophecy) that the Ameri-
can people had assimilated Iroquois ideas and therefore, the victory
of the American people will be a victory for humanity because the
American people were adopting the ideas of the Iroquois.

Now, this pamphlet is striking because the Revolution is just two
years old. This work is obviously propaganda aimed at the French
to bring them in on the American side. When devising propaganda,
you don’t deal with obscure things. The French knew of the Iro-
quois. They were fascinated by Iroquois ideas of freedom.

Very soon, when this pamphlet was written, Franklin would go
to Paris, and Benjamin Franklin will be given a hero’s welcome.
There were poems written about Franklin's coming, rumors that
he was coming with 100 Indian men. There was a great deal of adu-
lation of Benjamin Franklin at the time.

Once Franklin arrived, we know, that he talked incessantly
about the Iroquois. Accounts by the French philosophes state that
throughout his stay in France, he talked in great detail and exact-
ness about the Iroquios, their politics, and said that their ways are
preferable to the “civilized world.”

Turning to the Constitutional Convention itself, Franklin wrote
letters to Indians in which he termed the process of creating a new
government as putting out the fire and then raking the coals and
starting it again, clear evidence that he was familiar with Iroquois
governmental symbology.

When the first draft of the constitution was begun on July 27,
1787, John Rutledge of South Carolina pulls out some old treaties
and talked of the Iroquois notion of sovereignty residing in the
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people. James Wilson also pointed out that territorial expansion
using the Iroquois covenant chain could be utilized in the new
government.

James Wilson makes note of this in his papers and concurs with
Rutledge’s ideas. Other members of the Constitutional Convention,
William Livingston, co-author of the New Jersey Plan, spoke fluent
Mohawk he spent 1 year as a teenager with them. William Living-
ston was also the father-in-law of John Jay of New York.

Perhaps most striking is an editorial that appears in a Philadel-
phia publication—The American Museum— in August 1787 while
the first draft of the Constitution was being written. In this editori-
al—and it was an open address to the delegates of the Constitution-
al Convention—the Iroquois were portrayed as fathers who called
their sons around and gave them a bundle of sticks and detailed
the whole imagery that Professor Schaaf went through. It con-
cludes with saying that the members of the Constitutional Conven-
tion should create a strong union just as this careful father of old
had admonished the people several generations before, and they
urged them to adopt the phrase “unite or die.”

A few months after the Constitutional Convention, James
Wilson, one of the principal architects of the Constitution, harkens
to this “unite or die” slogan. He says that in searching for a form
of government that would give maximum internal freedom and yet
give the external abilities of what we call national security of a
monarchy, they found no such model in Europe or among any po-
litical thinkers, but he said the sentiments of the Convention and
gf t,}’le people of America was expressed in the motto of “unite or

ie.

Later, Wilson, as Justice of the Supreme Court, would use Iro-
quois imagery to discuss territorial expansion. He usedg the image-
ry of the Iroquois covenant chain that linked diverse groups into a
strong alliance system.

For two centuries, politicians and some academics have been re-
ferring to the Iroquois roots of American government and saying
what is distinctive about American democratic society with regard
to individual rights, sovereignty residing in the people, and a
strong union through federalism, came from the Iroquois and other
American Indian confederacies. These concepts were here long
before Columbus landed.

So, it is important to understand that the historical record is
clear(,1 but in the last 150 years much of the record has been ig-
nored.

In searching through primary documents, I get the impression
that most people doing biographies of James Wilson or some other
founding fathers see a few references to Indians—particularly to
the Iroquois—and not knowing much about American Indian ideas,
they often view such references as being extraneous to their inter-
pretations.

What I have been doing is reading through the documents and
highlighting the foundings fathers’ knowledge of the fact that Indi-
ans spoke in symbols—a bundle of arrows and wampum, other
kinds of things—there is a clear pattern that the founding fathers
knew these symbols and incorporated them into our national im-
agery. But the fundamental source has been forgotten or neglected.
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I agree with the other members on this panel that it is time that
there be recognition of the direct application of Native political
theory and its profound impact on American ideas of democracy.

It is my hope that Iroquois and other Native Americans political
theories, as a result of this bill and the studies of Professor Schaaf
and myself, will be placed people alongside of John Locke, Rous-
seau, and Montesquieu, and the ancient Greeks so that an impor-
tant source of what is distinctive about American democratic socie-
ty will be recognized.

Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Grinde appears in the appendix.]

The CuairMAN. Thank you very much, Professor.

Ms. Locklear.

STATEMENT OF ARLINDA LOCKLEAR, ESQ., KNOXVILLE, MD

Ms. LockLEAR. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to
appear before the committee this morning.

In S. Con. Res. 76, this Congress would reaffirm the longstanding
and historic government-to-government relationship that exists be-
tween Indian tribes and the United States. In keeping with that
commitment, it is appropriate that this Congress also review the
quality of the historic relationship and make adjustments in the
present day relationship between Indian tribes and the United
States where necessary and helpful.

To aid in this process, I would like to comment this morning on
the quality of that historic relationship that existed between the
United States and Indian tribes, to give a sort of historic still life
as to what the quality of that relationship was as of the time of the
ratification of the Constitution.

At the time of first white contact on the North American conti-
nent, Indian tribes functioned, as a practical matter, as govern-
ments. Because of this reality, European governments dealt with
Indian tribes as self-governing people.

From its formation, the United States adopted this same mode of
dealing with Indian tribes, that is, as dealing with them as inde-
pendent nations and sovereigns. Even before declaring their inde-
pendence from Great Britain, the United States embarked on this
political relationship with Indian tribes.

In July 1775, the Continental Congress resolved that:

Securing and preserving the friendship of Indian nations is a subject of the

utmost moment to these colonies, and it becomes us to be very active and vigilant in
exerting every prudent means to strengthen those ties.

Consequently, the Continental Congress established three Indian
departments, one in the northern, one in the middle, and one in
the southern part of the United Colonies. Commissioners were ap-
pointed by the Congress for each of these departments. These com-
missioners were, in effect, ambassadors to the Indian nations locat-
ed within their particular departments.

Throughout the Revolutionary War and early into the constitu-
tional period, these ambassadors had the primary responsibility of
maintaining peace with Indian tribes and also addressing other
issues, for instance, failing the maintenance of peace, the conduct
of war with Indian nations. This theme, the conduct of peace and
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war with Indian nations, was the primary theme, in fact, of the
Federal-tribal relationship throughout the Articles of Confedera-
tion period and well into the early constitutional period of this
country’s history.

From 1775 on, the Continental Congress was engaged actively on
almost a daily basis in the conduct of Indian affairs. The press of
Indian business was such that the Continental Congress established
a standing Indian committee in 1776. That committee directed the
work of the Indian commissioners on all issues between the United
States and Indian tribes that covered such things as trade, the in-
tegrity of territorial boundaries for those nations, crimes commit-
ted by citizens of one nation or the other in their territories, and
also the issues of war and peace.

All of these matters are, of course, the usual business of nations
and the fact that the Federal Government and the tribal govern-
ments dealt with each other on these issues shows that both under-
stood the other as a nation and assumed that the nation to nation
relationship would exist between the two.

Congress’ mode of conducting business with Indian tribes also re-
flects their respect for Indian tribes as sovereigns. Congress re-
ceived visiting tribal delegations as it did foreign ones. It defrayed
the tribal delegation’s expenses, bestowed gifts on tribal digni-
taries, and exchanged previously approved diplomatic communica-
tions with tribes.

Congress used the language of international diplomacy in dealing
with tribes. Tribal delegations were referred to in speeches and
treaties as dignitaries and as deputies. Tribes were also called na-
tions in the third person and as brothers when addressed directly,
both of which denote equality between the two parties in the rela-
tionship.

And the administration of Indian affairs itself was handled di-
rectly by Congress, much as Congress handled the administration
of foreign affairs. Even the executive department, after the ratifica-
tion of the Constitution, handled Indian affairs at the cabinet level
up until 1824 directly through the Secretary of War rather than
through intervening bureaucracy.

Perhaps the strongest evidence of the character of the relation-
ship between the United States and Indian tribes is the fact that
these relations were conducted through treaties. Of course, the
very fact that treaties were signed indicates a nation to nation re-
lationship.

Chief Justice Marshall observed:

The Constitution, by declaring treaties already made as well as those to be made
to be the supreme law of the land, has adopted and sanctioned the previous treaties

with the Indian nations and, consequently, admits their mark among those powers
who are capable of making treaties.

The words “treaty” and “nation” are words of our own language,
selected in our diplomatic and legislative proceedings by ourselves,
having a definite and well understood meaning. We have applied
them to Indians as we have applied them to other nations on the
Earth. They are applied to all in the same sense.

The terms of the Indian treaties also reflect the parity of the re-
lationship between the United States and Indian tribes. The first
Indian treaty concluded by the Continental Congress, that with the
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Delaware concluded on September 17, 1778, provided for an alli-
ance between the contracting parties. It provided for the punish-
ment of each other’s citizens for crimes committed within their ter-
ritories. It provided for trade, and it provided also that the Dela-
ware Nation might confederate with other Indian nations “to form
a state whereof the Delaware Nation shall be the head and have a
representation in Congress.”

Other treaties also included mutual assistance pacts, provided for
the exchange of prisoners, contained reciprocal assurances of terri-
torial integrity, and provided for the extradition of fugitives from
justice. These provisions are, of course, typical of international
treaties.

Finally, the Continental Congress’ mode of conducting business
with Indian tribes shows that the Continental Congress recognized
the tribes’ free will and where it impacted directly on the tribes or
tribal members, Congress’ Federal Indian policy always assumed or
required the consent of the Indian tribe involved. For example, in
early 1776, Congress authorized the use of Indians as soldiers in
the American army only “where the tribes to which they belong
shall, in council held in the customary manner, consent thereto.”

Later that same year, Congress determined that disputes arising
between whites and Indians should be adjudicated by arbitrators
appointed one each by the Indian tribe and the State involved by
the consent of the Indian tribe.

Again, in 1777, Congress resolved that the State of Pennsylvania
must either remove its citizens who had settled illegally on tribal
land or pay the particular tribe involved for its land at the option
of the tribe involved.

It is important to remember that Congress did not choose this re-
spectful approach in its dealings with Indian tribes out of some
beneficial attitude or beneficence on its part. Rather, it did so as a
matter of practical and historic necessity.

We must remember that at the time, that is, immediately before
and for some considerable period of time following the ratification
of the U.S. Constitution, Indian tribes were significant players on
the international scene. In the northern part of the Indian depart-
ment, Iroquois and other tribes had practically engaged during the
Revolutionary War in hostilities with the United States and had
signed peace treaties with the United States to end those hostil-
ities.

Many of the Iroquois Tribes were not happy with the terms of
those peace treaties and refused to accept new boundaries that the
United States would impose. Hostilities continued as a result.
When frontiersmen flooded onto Iroquois territory for settlement
purposes, hostilities increased.

Great Britain encouraged these tribal resentments and because
Great Britain, after the Treaty of Paris, retained significant forts
themselves located within American territory, those forts and the
practical possibility of a definite alliance between the Iroquois and
Great Britain greatly concerned the United States. The United
States feared, in fact, that had an alliance been formed between
those two parties, it would threaten the actual existence of the
United States itself.
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Similar problems existed in the south. The Creek Nation had, in
1784, in fact signed a treaty of alliance with the nation of Spain
which provided for mutual assistance in the event of any invasion
by an outside force. Frontiersmen, as had happened in the north,
also invaded southern Creek territory. Hostilities ensued, actually
supported by the States of North Carolina and Georgia.

As did Great Britain in the north, Spain in the south supported
the tribes in their efforts to resist these intrusions into their terri-
tory. There was in fact and in reality an alliance, as a result of the
treaty of 1784, between Spain and the Creek Nation.

The United States, fearful of a three-way alliance between north-
ern tribes and Great Britain on the one hand, the Creek Nation
and Spain on the other hand, and the Indian nations among them-
selves in the west, actually feared for its continued existence imme-
diately before and immediately following the ratification of the
U.S. Constitution.

There were Indian leaders who sought to capitalize on the possi-
bilities of these alliances. The great Mohawk Indian leader in the
north Brant, visited Great Britain on at least two occasions and
came very close to actually forming the alliance that the United
States feared at the time could threaten their actual existence.

These incipient and actual alliances continued before the adop-
tion of the Constitution and for some years after the adoption of
the Constitution. So, the practical necessity of avoiding war which
threatened their very existence colored the United States’ percep-
tion of and relationship with Indian tribes.

By virtue of this necessity, then, the United States dealt with
tribes as equals, as parties capable of and very nearly accomplish-
ing a complete war against the United States that would threaten
their existence.

These were the circumstances and the experience of the dele-
gates who attended the Constitutional Convention in 1787. Ap-
proximately three-quarters of the delegates in attendance at that
convention had in fact served as members of the Continental Con-
gress and, therefore, had participated in the formulation of Indian
policy.

Some of the most significant contributors to the formulation of
the Constitution had in fact been directly involved. James Madison
and Thomas Jefferson had, as Members of Congress, played major
roles in drafting the Indian clause in the Articles of Confederation.
James Wilson and Charles Pinckney who played a direct and sig-
nificant role in drafting the Indian commerce clause of the U.S.
Constitution had served as members of the Continental Congress of
the standing Indian committee.

As a consequence, all of these Members formulated their percep-
tion of the continuation of the relationship between the United
States and Indian tribes based on that experience and the practical
necessities of the times. These experiences and practical necessities
demonstrated that the Constitution and the Indian commerce
clause confirm a true nation to nation relationship between Indian
tribes and the United States.

As history shows, that relationship was a bilateral one between
equals. The participants respected each other’s territory, the civil
authority over their own citizens, and each other’s free will. Nei-
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ther side presumed to dictate terms of the relationship to the
other.

That is the quality of the nation to nation relationship that exist-
ed at the time of the adoption of the U.S. Constitution, and that is
the quality of the relationship that the founding fathers of the Con-
stitution assumed would continue.

Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Locklear appears in the appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. I thank you very much.

We have a roll call in progress at this time. Therefore, I would
like to call a short recess, and we will resume in about 10 minutes.

[Recess taken.]

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will please come to order.

I would like to now recognize Professor Deloria.

STATEMENT OF VINE DELORIA, PROFESSOR, UNIVERSITY OF
ARIZONA, TUCSON, AZ

Mr. DELor1A. Thank you, Senator Inouye.

I delayed my testimony because it doesn’t directly relate to the
Iroquois situation.

I want to thank you for introducing the resolution, and I would
like to make some suggestions about how in the next couple of
years some of this spirit of the resolution can be carried out.

Quite often, the Congress and political theorists describe the
United States as a system of checks and balances where the three
branches of government work together and place limitations on
each other. The problem that American Indians have is that checks
and balances really don’t work with Indian tribes.

American history shows that when dealing with Indians the
three branches defer to each other, the ultimate deference being
then to the Congress and no checks and balances exist. The Con-
gress, at least in the last 100 years, in my opinion, has transferred
a good deal of its legislative authority to the Federal bureaucracy
by attaching to legislation, in most instances, the authority to pro-
mulgate rules and regulations to carry out the effect of the statute.

The net result is that there are no protections for Indian people,
their rights, or their property. The bureaucracy in effect, makes up
the rules under which Indians live.

The courts pick up on bureaucratic practices and declare that
long established administrative practices are evidence of the intent
of Congress.

As a result, the protections granted all other Americans under
the Constitution never come into play with Indian people, and we
have seen our status go from dependent domestic nations to virtu-
ally helpless wards of the government where, in some instances, it
takes the signatures of up to 20 bureaucrats to use a piece of
Indian land.

The Arizona Republic has recently come out with a series of arti-
cles on the Bureau of Indian Affairs and the Federal Administra-
tion. In my youth, we used to call the Bureau a hotbed of inertia,
but today I think you could call it a crime in progress if the stories
in the Republic have any validity.
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My concern at this hearing is that we can do all the investiga-
tions and newspaper reports that we want, but ultimately there
will have to be certain fundamental structural changes involved in
the definition of the Indian-Federal relationship, one of which is
clear definition of the status of Indian tribes. If the United States
is a government of consent, then I think we look at American his-
tory at what point Indians consented to have relations with the
United States and to place themselves under Federal protection.

This point can only be found as a voluntary expression in the
Indian treaties, and those treaties were supposed to be the supreme
law of the land. That is in the Constitution in Article I. However,
we have seen the treaties since 1870 be consistently overruled by
subsequent Congressional statute.

Now, when I speak of courts deferring to Congress or the execu-
tive deferring to Congress, the most frequent situation we have is
where Congress passes a statute not believing that it is in conflict
with an Indian right or property, and a subsequent controversy
arises, and Indians go to court. The court defers to Congress in the
sense of recognizing the plenary power of Congress over Indians,
and the court then creates a fictional scenario in which they create
a fictional intent of Congress.

The best example I can think of is the debate on Federal water
rights in the 1950’s where it was clear that Indian property would
not come under the McCarran amendment, but subsequent litiga-
tion interpreted the McCarran amendment to apply to Indian
rights because they had an aspect of Federal protection to them,
and we are included in the bundle of Federal rights.

In Lone Wolf v. Hitchcock and a number of other classic Indian
cases, we have instances in which the Supreme Court of the United
States simply creates legal doctrines that give Congress overwhelm-
ing power over Indian tribes and, in effect, overrule treaties, al-
though it is never clear in the actual statute in question that Con-
gress ever intended to overrule any Indian treaties.

I would suggest the best parallel of the relationship of tribes to
the United States is the 10th amendment, and that is the U.S. Gov-
ernment is a government of delegated powers, delegated by the
people, delegated by the States to the Federal Government. All
powers not delegated to the Federal Government are reserved to
the States or the people respectively.

In like manner, the Indian treaties are a delegation of certain
rights and properties to the United States with a withholding of
similar rights and properties to the Indian tribes. That doctrine,
enunciated in the Northwest fishing rights case, U.S. v. Winters,
says anything not delegated to the United States must be reserved
to the tribes and the people of the tribes.

So, there is a definite legal status to being a dependent domestic
nation, but unless we have a clear statement by Congress of what
this relationship is, we will continue to be forced into expensive
litigation in which the Federal courts have an absolutely free hand
to announce strange doctrines constructed only with the intent of
reconciling a longstanding treaty right with a Congressional stat-
ute with the history of the Congressional statute showing that
there was no effort by Congress to discuss Indian rights prior to its

passage.
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Additionally, we have other doctrines of interpretation that are
used in the Federal court when interpreting primarily general leg-
islation that I think are extremely detrimental to Indian tribes. We
need clarification of those.

The logic in a lot of this interpretation is deadly, inescapable and
unjust: if Congress intended to include the Indians in this legisla-
tion, it would have specifically said so. The reverse of that coin is
that if Congress had intended to exclude Indians, it would have
specifically said so. All of us in this room can see the arbitrary
nature of law when a judge has the option to say you are either
inside or outside the confines of the law, depending on whether I
choose to create the fiction that if Congress had wanted to include
you they would have mentioned you, if they wanted to exclude you
they would have mentioned you.

As long as legal doctrines like that are used freely in the courts
of the United States, there will be no end to litigation. There will
be no solution to Indian problems. With the Federal bureaucracy
vested with almost unlimited powers, Indian tribes at this point
must have some vested rights under the Constitution to protect
themselves.

The only way we can vest those rights is a series of clear Con-
gressional directives. These directives would be to the Government
as a whole. They would have to be recognized in the Federal courts
as doctrines of interpretation which express the intent of Congress,
doctrines which must be followed in hearing and resolving Indian
litigation. These would be doctrines that should be followed by
people in the Federal bureaucracy. These would be doctrines that
would hopefully be followed by subsequent administrations and ex-
ecutive officers.

I would suggest the most needed doctrine at the present time is a
clear statement that unless Congress specifically examines Indian
treaty rights or outstanding statutory rights and specifically in-
cludes Indians in legislation, national legislation does not apply to
Indian tribes. If we had that directive, we could eliminate a good
deal of the litigation that is going on today.

But we have to have a clear statement so that, one, we minimize
litigation, and, two, when we go to court, we have an even chance
of getting a resolution of the problem.

One of the big problems that we additionally face is the recogni-
tion that the original treaty relationship was a relationship of con-
sent. Following the session of treaty making in 1871, the right of
Indian consent was gradually whittled down by bureaucratic in-
roads. In recent times, particularly beginning with the 1934 Indian
Reorganization Act, the idea that Indians should be consulted
before legislation or programs for them were put forth became very
popular, and this was very popular in the 1960’s when the poverty
wars were going on and people were saying that you should consult
the poor before you proceed.

The current state of Indian affairs shows consultation is a myth.
When you view it from the bureaucratic standpoint, consultation
merely means that. you try to talk the Indians into what you want
to do. Following that meeting, you proceed to do what you want to
do anyway.
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What we need is a Federal statute saying that there must be
Indian consent before any program of the Federal Government can
be operated on a reservation or operated in a manner that would
affect Indian rights. We need the right to say “no” to Federal stat-
utes insofar as they are effective on the reservation. The IRA is in-
terpreted as meaning that the word of the Secretary of the Interior
is the dominant word on the reservation, and that the Secretary of
the Interior must approve all tribal resolutions passed. What we
need is a statute saying that if a tribal council votes no, then the
decision of the Secretary of the Interior is not the law for the reser-
vation, the decision of the tribal council is.

This change will prove controversial in a number of cases, but
unless we have some checks and balances to protect ourselves
against the Federal bureaucracy, there is no way that anything is
going to change out on those reservations. The bureaucrats simply
make up the rules as they go along.

I could cite chapter and verse for the rest of the year on conflict-
ing interpretations of Federal law given at different area offices at
different times with regard to the same thing. But there is a final
thing that I think must really be considered, and that is that the
question of the honor of the United States. Its relationship to Indi-
ans has to be raised in a Congressional context. The treaties are
more than a legal document. They are a pledge of the integrity of
one people to another. We have seen the integrity of the United
States badly eroded on the justification that there were certain ex-
pedient things to be accomplished. The frontier has been settled for
quite a while, and we are now approaching the 500th anniversary
of the landing of Columbus. So, 500 years of contact with Western
European civilization is enough. We need some protections so that
we can continue our own existence.

Honor and integrity require that Congress follow up on oversight
hearings on everything the Federal bureaucracy does. Let me cite
you two examples of what I consider almost criminal Congressional
negligence.

The Indian Claims Commission Act was passed in 1946. It was
intended to be a commission, and the premises of that Act were
that within 5 years in open and informal hearings, the commission
could look at the Indian claims and reach some just settlement.
Section 13, I believe it was, gave that commission investigatory
powers, and the commission was supposed to look at ail the claims
in an informal layman’s equitable eye and determine the validity
and scope of those claims.

The Claims Commission, within 5 years of its founding, was
turned into another Federal court with all the Federal court proce-
dures. The investigative division or function of the commission was
simply truncated. It got so bad that Commissioner John Vance in
the late 1970’s published an article saying that what the claims
commission was doing was ridiculous. He first pointed out that in-
stead of a commission fairly hearing claims, the commission had
been turned into a Federal court in which lawyers dominated and
Indians were not allowed to speak their peace.

It is no secret to any of us that there are a lot of mad Indians out
in the United States, my own tribe, the Shoshones, and others who
feel they have been unjustly handled by the Indian Claims Com-
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mission. If you look at the response of Congress after it authorized
the Indian Claims Commission, it is negligent and negligible. Not
once did it go back and call those commissioners to account for
turning the commission into a court instead of a commission. The
several hearings that were held renewing the Claims Commission
simply concentrated on what additional procedures might be
needed in order to resolve the claims.

As a result, claims turned into simply money judgments against
the United States. The right to religion, the right to culture, the
right to self-government never came up in the Claims Commission.
A lot of tribes did not want to say the United States had taken
their land; they wanted assurances from the United States that
they could practice their religion freely and that they would not
have their children subject to compulsory school attendance hun-
dreds of miles from their home. They wanted a great many cultur-
al freedoms and protections and that is what they thought a settle-
ment with the United States would be, that you would finally
settle accounts and live tcgether as the wampum belt shows.

At any time between 1944 and the present, Congress could have
held oversight hearings, it called those bureaucrats and commis-
sioners to account, and it could have turned that situation around
so that we would not have the volatility out in Indian country that
we have today.

The second example is the recent passage of the American
Indian Religious Freedom Act. This resolution is as innocuous as
can be. Representative Morris Udall got on the floor of the House
of Representatives and he said this is just an expression of Federal
intent; it is not going to affect any laws. Nevertheless, the resolu-
tion directed Federal agencies to go into consultation with Indians
before they proceeded with their programs in any instance where it
would conflict with Indian religion or practice of traditional things.

The attacks on traditional religion since the passage of that reso-
lution are absolutely astounding. There has been more litigation on
Indian religious questions since Congress attempted to clarify that
than there were before. The courts, with no direction from the Con-
gress, have now evolved a doctrine that an Indian religious practice
must be the central core of the religion in order to be protected. A
good many Indian religious practices are now described as merely
cultural artifacts and not religious practices at all.

In the last 10 years, we have come under a more severe oppres-
sion of religious freedom than we did before Congress passed the
American Indian religious freedom resolution. So, my request in
the hearing is for you to take to your colleagues in Congress the
demand that national honor be demonstrated, and part of this na-
tional honor would be a clarification of the Federal laws and the
interpretation of Federal laws that are applied to American Indi-
ans.

The second thing would be severe oversight hearings on Federal
agencies dealing with American Indians. It is quite an embarrass-
ment to me and to other people in this room and, I am sure, to you,
Senator, to realize at this stage of American life there is virtually
no accountability in the Federal Government, particularly in the
executive branch and specifically with relation to us in the Depart-
ment of the Interior and the Bureau of Indian Affairs.
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If Congress chooses to maintain it has a plenary power over Indi-
ans, then we think the plenary power should be used in a positive
manner and the Federal agencies dealing with American Indians
should be held to account and held to the highest standard of be-
havior and that the whole Federal Government should recognize
that the status of dependent domestic nations has quite a bit of
substantial content, content found in the Constitution and in
American history.

In the next couple years, if we could have hearings on the sub-
stantive legal issues and then get some very short declaratory and
clarification statutes defining what Indian rights are, that would
give us the necessary leverage and the standing to then help do
better in defending our own rights. In that spirit, [ hope this reso-
lution simply marks the beginning of what could be a new and
very aggressive defense of American Indians’ rights and their com-
munities.

Thank you very much.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Deloria appears in the appendix.]

The CHArMAN. To say that this was a fascinating discussion
would be an understatement, and to suggest that this was a very
important panel would be a gross understatement. What you have
just said, Mr. Deloria, is foremost in my mind.

I have been chairman of this committee now for 10 months, and
in order to acquaint myself with the concerns and problems of
Indian people, it may surprise you to know that I have spent more
time conducting hearings relating to Indian affairs than all the
other committees over which I chair combined, including the Iran
committee. I am Chairman of the Appropriation Subcommittee on
Foreign Operations and the Subcommittee on Communications of
the Commerce Committee.

I have, early on, set an agenda for this committee and myself in
particular to seek the advice and absorb the wisdom of Indian
people. As a result, I must most shamefully note that I was the
first chairman to ever visit the Pacific Northwest. I was the first
chairman to officially visit the Navajos or the Hopis or the Yaki-
mas or, for that matter, just about any tribe in the Southwest and
the Pacific Northwest.

Congress when it legislates does not do so all the time on the
basis of compassion or justice or equity. That would be the ideal
situation that legislation be based upon sensitivity, equality, and
justice.

Unfortunately, Congress makes decisions based upon the scale of
political power, and if the scale is heavier on the Indian side, once
in a while, the Indians get a break, but all too often, as most of you
must have noted, the scale of power is on the other side.

This committee is, I think, a classic example. This is a relatively
new committee because it was not in existence two decades ago.
When it was restored, it was a temporary committee. That is why
it still has the designation of being a select committee. A select
committee in the Congress usually suggests that the committee is
for a given purpose or given term, like the Select Committee on
Iran-Contra Affairs.

This committee today is a permanent committee. We are in the
process of amending the title by deleting “select.”
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On my agenda, I feel that there are many things that have to be
done. One, the people of the United States must be made aware of
this unique relationship. The purpose of these hearings and, inci-
dentally, the major purpose of the investigation committee is not
the investigation of crimes, because in the final analysis, the inves-
tigation of alleged crimes would be conducted by other authorities,
the Justice Department or the U.S. Attorneys or the courts.

If one should look and study the resolution that created the com-
mittee, you will note that the most important aspect is to investi-
gate this relationship between the Government of the United
States and the sovereign governments of Indian people, because, as
noted by all of you, clarification is long overdue. Our dealings with
Indians have been based upon myths, on misunderstandings, and
as Professor Deloria indicated, the assumption of authority which I
do not feel was properly delegated to the bureaucrats of this
Nation.

It will take a while, but I can assure you that we will look into
this and, hopefully, at the appropriate time, begin the process of
clarification.

It may interest you to know that at this very moment, the
Senate of the United States is debating the farm credit bill. In this
huge measure are two provisions that should be of intense interest
to all of you.

One, if adopted, would begin the change in the nature of trustee-
ship and land tenure. It says that if an Indian person or tribe
should find itself unable to pay its debts to the Farmers Home
Loan Bank, this land may be acquired by any Indian of any tribe.
So, a Yakima could conceivably become the owner of Navajo land—
or any tribe. Navajos could purchase Yakima land.

There is another provision in there that says if an Indian tribe or
person or corporate entity should purchase land which was at that
moment subject to county or State taxation, that right of taxation
will follow the land. This will be the first intrusion into the long
established policy that Indian land is not subject to taxation.

So, what I am trying to point out is this is a matter of constant
concern to some of us here. As soon as we conclude these hearings,
I will go to the Senate floor to see what I can do to erase these two
provisions in the measure. If you are interested, it is in title VI,
section 602. If those sections ever pass, then the process of erosion
of land tenure has legislatively and officially started.

I don’t suppose the Members who proposed these amendments
did so with any malice, but I think did so without the proper appre-
ciation and recognition of this unique relationship of one sovereign
with another. It will be a frustrating process at times, but I can
assure you as chairman of this committee, we will explore this.

Since we have with us on this first panel historians and men and
women who have spent much of their adult lives looking into the
history of this relationship, I would like to get some clarification of
what I have learned in the last few months.

I have been advised that since 1778—1I believe that is the first
treaty—we have had a total of 370 treaties between the United
States Government and Indian nations. Is that correct?

Ms. LockLEAR. That is the figure that is usually used.
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The CHAIRMAN. Am I also correct that provisions of every one of
these treaties have been violated?

Ms. LockLear. I can’t say that absolutely, but that would not
surprise me, Senator.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, can you tell me of any treaty that has not
been violated?

Ms. LockLEAR. None of the ones that I have worked on so far.

The CHAIRMAN. What is your understanding?

Mr. DeLoria. There are technical attorneys’ interpretations
which is that various articles are specifically violated. I think the
spirit of all the treaties or the pledge of good faith between Indians
and the United States—that spirit has certainly long since been de-
stroyed.

Even more important, there are probably close to 800 treaties all
told, about 430 of them being unratified treaties and a number of
those unratified treaties being very important to Indians. The Cali-
fornia treaties, for example, were hidden in the Senate chambers
for over 50 years because people didn't want to deal with California
land title.

The land titles in the Washington and Oregon area—the tribes
signed those in good faith, and the United States needed those trea-
ties to exert a claim against Great Britain for Oregon, but those
treaties were never ratified.

So, not only have ratified treaties been violated, but the United
States has claimed to own lands based on treaties that it itself re-
flused to ratify or admit as a legal document. So, it is a very sordid

istory.

The CHAIRMAN. I have been advised that 200 years ago, the Gov-
ernment of the United States recognized the sovereignty of Indian
nations over 550 million acres of land. Would that be correct?

Ms. LockLEAR. That sounds again roughly accurate, Senator. I
am sorry that I can’t say I have ever totaled the acreage, but given
what we do know about the Iroquois tribe’s territories, for example,
in New York State and the acreage covered there, I would suspect
that is correct. '

The CHAIRMAN. And this recognition was articulated in our trea-
ties. Isn’t that correct?

Ms. LockLEAR. That is correct.

The CHaIRMAN. And I believe the record will show that today,
Indian nations have sovereignty over 50 million acres of land.

Ms. LockLEAR. That is correct.

Mr. DELORIA. Approximately.

The CHAIRMAN. So, the violation of these treaties resulted in the
loss of 500 million acres of land if my mathematics are correct?

Mr. DELoORIA. Yes, right.

The CHAIRMAN. One hears of the so-called American policy to
make certain that Indians were pressed west of the Mississippi.
Was there ever such a Federal policy and, if so, when was that
enunciated?

Mr. DeLorIA. That is a removal policy, Senator. The first promi-
nent mention is when Thomas Jefferson in buying Louisiana
thought it would be a good place to put the Indians west of the
river. By about 1812, there are removal treaties signed in the Ohio
area that begin to move people west, but the best known is the Act
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of 1830, the Removal Act, which passed Congress by a very slim
majority which authorized the President, Andrew Jackson, to nego-
tiate with the tribes of the south and move them west. Of course,
there was virtually no negotiation. They just said you have to move
west now and forced these treaties through.

Removal was discussed as late as 1891 after Wounded Knee Mas-
sacre. There was a discussion of moving everybody to Oklahoma
and ringing Oklahoma with forts and barbed wire and just keeping
people there until they were civilized, but that failed for lack of ap-
propriations, from what I understand.

Removal occurs over and over again. It is basically a policy to
move the Indians out of the way of whatever the United States
wants to do.

The CHAIRMAN. We hear much of the Indian Wars. What period
did this cover?

Mr. ScHaAfF. My understanding is the period of Indian Wars
began—there was a series of stages. At the first initial contact,
there was peace and friendship, because the European settlers who
came here needed knowledge and skills and help and assistance of
Native peoples. We have just celebrated Thanksgiving which, in
part, is to commemorate the spirit of that relationship that was ini-
tially formed.

Then, when the balance of power begins to shift and certain indi-
viduals feel bolder that they can begin to claim or take by means
of force or sometimes fraud certain tracts of land, then certain in-
dividuals become more aggressive. As a result, disagreements have
occurred, sometimes misunderstandings through lack of communi-
cation. As a result, Indian people have stood up to try to defend
their rights. As a result, sometimes violence has been perpetrated
against them.

As an example of misunderstandings and how wars got started
early on, when the European settlers came here, they thought it
was perfectly all right to go out and hunt a deer in the forest, but
if an Indian man hunted a cow, well, that would be considered
thievery. As a result, there needed to be actually a joint system of
justice.

The CHAIRMAN. If I may interrupt at that point, when did the
Unit%d States Government begin to officially commit military
units?

Mr. ScHAAF. The policy changed actually quite early on. I found
documentation in the secret proceedings of the Continental Con-
gress. The original policy early in 1776 was one of peace and neu-
trality.

George Washington needed soldiers to fight in the Revolutionary
War, so he and three of his generals went secretly to Philadelphia
and lobbied the Continental Congress to change the policy to one of
war and aggression. He in a sense was saying Indians either have
to join us and join the United States Army or they will be against
us.

At that point in time, a policy began to change, and the original
position was that the United States encouraged peace and neutrali-
ty among Indian nations, and the Grand Council agreed with that.
In fact, I found exact documentation that the Grand Council of the
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Iroquois Confederacy in 1776 called all the warriors in at a time
when the British were offering bounties for American scalps.

Two of the chiefs went out and actually brought all of the war-
riors back in, and they said the British are trying to get us in-
volved in war. The Americans are not. They are saying remain in
peace and neutrality and within friendship. That is what is within
our best interests.

When that policy changed and United States officials began to
actively try to get Indians involved in war, that is when the Con-
federacy began to question whether or not these promises that
were made for as long as the sun shines were really true.

The CHAIRMAN. When did the Indian Wars end?

Ms. LockLEAR. If I may, Senator, in his original edition, Felix
Cohen observed that there were warlike relations maintained with
certain tribes up until the late 19th century. However, most of
those wars were not of the nature that threatened the existence of
the United States or extended really beyond a regional basis.

The original hostilities with certain powerful Iroquois Tribes and
western tribes either immediately before, during, or after the Revo-
lutionary War were of such a nature, however, that they did
extend beyond simply regional boundaries and threaten the exist-
ence of the United States.

However, war conditions existed on one level or another with one
tribe or another, according to Felix Cohen, up until the late 19th
century.

Mr. Lyons. I think the point should be recognized that in Fort
Sill, Oklahoma, the Apaches were still in prison well into the 20th
century, the early part of the 20th century. So, you could say that
existence continued right up into this century, and it is an impor-
tant aspect for American people to consider that such a thing
would continue up until this moment.

I would also like to say that the first treaty was made in 1776
with the new nation rather than 1778, and that was a treaty of
neutrality and peace for which the large belts were brought and
exchanged.

The CHAIRMAN. I have been told by anthropologists and histori-
ans that about 200 years ago, there were at least 12 million Indians
residing in what we call the continental United States. Would that
number be correct?

Mr. Lyons. It is a difficult question again, but it is also conserva-
tive. There are larger estimates.

The CHAIRMAN. That is why I said at least.

Mr. Lyons. Yes; at the very least. That is a conservative esti-
mate.

Mr. ScHaar. Carl Deggler who is one of the leading demogra-
phers who studies populations estimated that at the time of Euro-
pean contact, there were over 100 million Indian people in North
America?

The CHairMAN. In the continental United States?

Mr. ScHAAF. Within all of North America.

The CuairMAN. What would be your estimates?

Mr. DeLORIA. I think 50 to 70 million in the continental United
States, Senator.
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The CHAIRMAN. Then, I have been told that at the end of the
19th century or about the time the Indian Wars ended, there were
approximately 250,000 Indians residing in the United States.

Mr. DELoriA. That is the official census, but what you have to
recognize in that figure is there are a lot of Indian communities
that were not identified as Indian who have been since identified
as Indians. The Federal census used to depend on the Bureau of
Indian Affairs, and the Bureau of Indian Affairs used to do esti-
mates. A Federal census taker would come to a canyon and shout,
how many Indians are down there? If an echo came back, well—
that figure is highly unreliable.

The CuairMaN. That is very scientific.

Mr. Lvons. I think the point being made is correct, though.
There were very many fewer Indians at that time, and the question
remains as to what happened to all of those people who were origi-
nal to these territories and lands.

The CHAIRMAN. So, you are saying that 200 years ago, there were
about 50 million Indians residing in the continental United States?

Mr. Lyons. Right.

The CHAIRMAN. And that can be appropriately documented?

Mr. DeLoria. It is the middle figure between very conservative
people who say 12 million and more liberal people who say 100 to
120 million. So, I think in the middle is reasonably good.

You would have to do extensive study, but to give you an exam-
ple, the Chinook population over a 3-year period went from 50,000
to less than 5,000. These are people that lived along the Columbia
River. In the years 1828 to 1831, they were ravaged by a strange
flu, and it wiped out 90 percent of the population.

You can go to the Mandans who were at 15,000 to 17,000. They
got wiped out to less than 500.

Diseases did an awful lot of this, but one of the problems is that
we won most of the wars that we had with the United States, so
that is why we are on the short end of things.

The CHAIRMAN. I shall do my best to make certain that your
statements will be read carefully by members of this committee
and, hopefully, the rest of the Congress. I thank you all very much.

Mr. Lvons. Senator Inouye, I would like at this moment to have
the delegates from the Seneca and Mohawk and the Oneida Na-
tions just to stand and be recognized.

The CHAIRMAN. Please, yes. We thank you for your contributions
to the creation of this country.

Mr. Lyons. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Our next panel consists of the Chairman of the
Red Lake Band of Chippewa Indians, the Honorable Roger Jour-
dain; and the Chairman of the Quinault Nation of Washington, the
Honorable Joe DeLaCruz; and the Chairman of the Lummi Nation
of Washington, the Honorable Larry Kinley.

Chairman Jourdain, it is always good to see you, sir.

Mr. JoUurDAIN. Same to you, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you like to begin?

Mr. JourpaIN. Well, I am going to defer the opening statement
here to one of Wendell Chino and Jourdain’s godsons, one to my
right, Joe DeLaCruz from way out in the Pacific Ocean. He keeps
the enemy away from the shores of Red Lake. From the West we
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have my friend and colleague here who is an up and coming chair-
man of the country, Larry Kinley.

However, I want to apologize for the absence of our colleague
and co-chairman of the alliance, Wendell Chino. At the moment, he
is in court fighting for his water rights, as I understand it, and that
is what he has inherited from his great-great-great grandfather,
Geronimo. So, we will do the best we can to represent him as well
and many other people across the country.

Joe DeLaCruz has been on the firing line for a long time, and his
credentials are outstanding. So are Larry Kinley's.

So, Joe, you are on.

STATEMENT OF JOE DELACRUZ, CHAIRMAN, QUINAULT NATION,
TAHOLAH, WA

Mr. DELACruz. Thank you, Roger.

Roger asked that I lead the panel off and, Mr. Chairman, I am
deeply honored to have the privilege to testify at this hearing and
be here today to hear the preceding panel of historians and legal
scholars on the contributions of the first people on this land to the
first democracy of the world.

I want to give a little background of the Alliance of American
Indian Leaders which I was honored again to be asked to sit and
serve with. In the spring of 1986, the Indian Rights Association, in
commemoration of the bicentennial of the United States Constitu-
tion, sent out a questionnaire to all the Indian tribes and Alaska
Natives that they had addresses for to deal with questions of
Indian relations with the United States as per the Constitution.

Mr. Wendell Chino and Mr. Roger Jourdain called many of the
tribal chairmen across the country and asked if we would come and
sit and take a look at the Indian Rights Association’s questionnaire
and see if we couldn’t pick up on what the Indian Rights Associa-
tion was starting regarding the bicentennial year of the Constitu-
tion.

I was honored to sit with a group of tribal leaders in December
1986 where we formed what we called an Alliance of American
Indian Leaders. At the time, there were only a dozen of us: Roger
Jourdain, Wendell Chino, Larry Kinley, Art Gahbow, Earl Old
Person, Richard Real Bird, Joe American Horse, and myself.

As 1 sat around that table in debate with colleagues, at times
being at odds with one another, we came to the conclusion that it
would be worth our while in the years that many of us have served
in office. I might point out that my elder and one I consider the
senior statesman of Indian country, Mr. Jourdain, has been the
chairman of his tribe for going on 35 years. Mr. Chino had been
chairman or president of the Mescalaro Apache Tribe for 25 years.
As I looked around that table—Earl Old Person has been Chair-
man of the Blackfeet Tribe since before many of us remember—I
felt so pleased that I was called and able to sit with these men who
have seen over 200 years of frontline experience of our leaders and
their relationship with the United States, the Congress and the ju-
dicial branch.

The many court cases that Vine was talking about came about
because of these leaders I was sitting with.
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We decided that we would form an alliance. We weren’t going to
create an organization. We have many Indian organizations. But
we would commit ourselves to spend the next couple of years
trying to bring about the changes that have been spoken of by
Indian leaders through Indian organizations for the last 80 years.

So, that was the start of the Alliance of American Indian Lead-
ers that went into an alliance with the Indian Rights Association
regarding the bicentennial commemoration of the United States
Constitution.

A month or so ago, the Alliance co-sponsored a symposium in
Philadelphia with the Indian Rights Association. Again, it was very
exciting to sit and listen to the various historians and legal schol-
ars and tribal people on the various panels presenting their views
of our people’s relationship with the United States regarding the
Constitution.

It was also very sad hearing some of the violations of that Consti-
tution over the past 200 years, but it was a good feeling to recog-
nize that our people have survived, they have endured, and we are
still here today in a country with a democracy that we sit down
and talk about correcting and straightening the record.

I have prepared testimony for the record that you have a copy of,
and I would like to highlight some of my testimony, but I wanted
to give you some background on the Alliance of American Indian
Leaders. At the meetings that we have had, there have been vari-
ous tribal chairmen who have come when they could, and they had
to bear the expense of attending our meetings. I think, looking
through the list of the meetings we have had, we have had as
many as 70 chairmen at one time or another in some of the meet-
ings and our discussions regarding this issue.

In Philadelphia, there was a professor there whose opening re-
marks I really feel necessary to leave in the record here, because 1
appreciated the statement that was made by Dr. Milner S. Ball. I
think he is the dean of the University of Georgia School of Law.
The premise of domestic law started with Georgia in the conflicts
with the Cherokees. -

Dr. Ball stated in a book he had just published with the Ameri-
can Bar Foundation Research Journal:

“We claim that the constitution and the laws of the United States which shall be
made in pursuance thereof shall be the supreme law of the land. But we also claim
to recognize the sovereignty of Native American nations, the original occupants of
the land. These claims—one to jurisdictional monopoly, the other to jurisdictional
multiplicity—are irreconcilable. Two hundred years have produced no resolution of

the coptradiction except at the expense of the tribes and the loss to non-Indians of
the Indians’ gift of their difference.

As an alliance, we wholeheartedly support the resolution and the
work you as chairman of this committee and the committee is
doing in commemorating the work of the Iroquois, and I want to
speak to the other parts of the resolution.

I certainly hope that S. Con. Res. 76 will serve to educate the
American public as to the American Indian’s sovereignty as em-
bodied in the Constitution. I hope it will create a meaningful im-
provement in relations between the American Indian tribes and
the United States.
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The American Indian people have suffered and endured and sur-
vived over the last 200 years despite the assurances of the Constitu-
tion, the Northwest Ordinance of 1787, and solemn treaty agree-
ments between leaders of nations. The American public, including
Congress and the Federal bureaucracy, needs to be educated about
American Indian treaties, governments, and cultures.

Limited public knowledge about the American Indians creates
obvious opportunities for political mischief and negative racism. S.
Con. Res. 76 could serve as the cornerstone to fully inform the
Ameéican public as to our rightful place in history and the modern
world.

A government to government policy should promote tribal self-
government and tribal self-sufficiency. There is a big difference be-
tween stated Administration and Congressional policy on govern-
ment to government relations and the continued practice of bu-
reaucratic control of American Indian governments.

According to Felix Cohen, self-government is the Indian’s only al-
ternative to the rule of government departments. Since 1948,
Indian leaders, especially through the National Congress of Ameri-
gan Indians, have been appealing for tribal control of their own af-

airs.

The Indian Self-Determination Act of 1974 achieved Indian re-
sponsibilities to provide services to their people but not the author-
ity to decide with flexibility how to meet their unique tribal needs.
As NCALI president, 1 proposed a tribal grant in aid act in 1983 as
the next logical step toward tribal self-government, directing fund-
ing from Congress to the Treasury to the tribes.

The current Public Law 93-638 amendments show substantial
progress, but we are both hopeful and skeptical of the Administra-
tion’s proposed demonstration projects. As sovereign governments,
we must make our own decisions and determine our own destinies.

American Indian tribal governments, the United States Govern-
ment, and Congress should engage in a consultation on restructur-
ing of the Federal administration of Indian affairs. The Bureau of
Indian Affairs has evolved from the first executive agency of the
Continental Congress in 1775 to regulate trade with Indians and
make treaties to the current multi-layered bureaucratic structure
managing all aspects of our lives and usurping most of the appro-
priations Congress designates to help American Indian people.

NCAI over the years and the American Indian Policy Review
Commission have consistently recommended a restructuring of the
Federal administration of Indian Affairs, but nothing has hap-
pened due to tribal unfounded fears of a diminishment in the
treaty trust responsibility protections and the bureaucracy’s un-
willingness to relinquish control and Congressional apathy.

A consultation process between the United States and Indian
tribes needs to be established. Tribal direct involvement is essential
to improving the Federal administration of Indian affairs.

Extensive dialog, debate, and negotiations will be required to
achieve mutual agreement. Tribal involvement in the U.S.-Canada
Pacific Salmon Treaty is a prime example of successful resolution
and management of an extremely complex fisheries issue.

Hopefully, the future of field hearings on S. Con. Res. 76 will be
instructive to the importance of involving American Indian people
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in the policies and programmatic decision making process affecting
their quality of life.

With that, Senator, I highlight the testimony that I have pre-
pared, and I will now yield to my colleagues, and I will be prepared
to answer any questions.

Thank you.

[Prepared statement of Mr. DeLaCruz appears in the appendix.]

The CuairMAN. I thank you very much, Chief DeLaCruz.

Chairman Kinley.

STATEMENT OF LARRY KINLEY, CHAIRMAN, LUMMI NATION,
WASHINGTON

Mr. KiNLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I also appreciate the opportunity to testify on the meaning and
the merits of S. Con. Res. 76, and am personally honored to be at
the hearing to listen to the distinguished panel preceeding ours as
well as to be here to learn from my distinguished colleagues.

American Indian tribes welcome this Congressional resolution
which makes a clear statement regarding the constitutionally rec-
ognized government to government relationship with Indian tribes
and reaffirms the trust responsibility and obligations of the United
States to Indian tribes.

I would like to make a brief verbal statement and then submit
some written testimony.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, all of your prepared state-
ments will be made part of the record.

Mr. KiNLEY. The basic issue confronting us today is a cumber-
some, unwieldy bureaucracy buiilt layer upon layer over the years
being pressured by frustrated tribal governments yearning for in-
dependence in the management of their affairs and seeking a
larger share of the resources allocated for their benefit.

We seek the opportunity to govern ourselves as recognized sover-
eign nations, but we question the will and resolve of the Congress,
established Federal systems, and the general public to allow this
logical concept to become a reality. Established political systems
and entrenched bureaucracies stand as formidable obstacles to the
intentions of S. Con. Res. 76.

I would like to address today some of these more obvious political
and bureaucratic obstacles. These obstacles can be overcome by a
Congressional commitment and will to seek a true government to
government relationship.

First, there are natural tensions between sovereigns. Tensions
between nations and between nations and States over sovereignty
and jurisdiction are a natural consequence of geography.

To reduce these tensions or direct the tensions toward peaceful
resolution, mechanisms are established between governments. Gov-
ernment to government relations, formalized to ensure appropriate
resolution of disputes and mutual cooperation are the customary
means for neighbors to deal with one another.

Second, greater powers protecting lesser powers does not pre-
clude lesser powers from exercising full powers of sovereignty. Re-
lations between nations and relations between nations and States
have evolved over centuries, and from these interactions there
evolved a body of customs which is codified into a body of interna-
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tional laws. Customary international relations typically recognize
that there are times when greater powers may be granted or may
assume the responsibility for protecting and assisting lesser
powers.

By a lesser power taking the protection of a greater power, the
lesser power retains its full powers of sovereignty, precisely the
terms used in the U.S. Supreme Court case Cherokee v. Georgia.
Chief Justice Marshall clarified that ‘“dependency was a narrow
concept, that while tribes were dependent on the Federal Govern-
ment for supplies and protection, their sovereign powers were to be
respected. This concept was embodied in the League of Nations
mandate system and later in the United Nations trusteeship
system.

Third, trust responsibility and the duty of a greater power: The
U.S. trust responsibility toward Indian nations must be interpreted
as a duty to protect and assist an Indian nation until it achieves
the full powers of self-governance on a political plain equal to that
of the United States of America. Currently, the Federal bureaucra-
cy protecting us consumes 9 of every 10 dollars appropriated for
our trust.

Fourth, Federation of Micronesia: a modern application of trust.
Some contend that Indian nations should forever remain in a trust
status dominated by U.S. bureaucracies or be assimilated and dis-
appear. The folly of this logic is that in the last 28 years, the Fed-
eration of Micronesia, formerly part of the Trust Territory of Mi-
cronesia, demonstrates that a protected nation and the United
States of America have the capacity to dynamically change their
political relationship if they are prepared to enter into direct gov-
ernment to government negotiations.

Seeking to govern themselves, the Micronesians entered into
direct government to government negotiations with representatives
of the U.S. Government with ambassadorial status to develop a
compact of free associations. What was once a trust territory is
now four separate and distinct national units. The Federation of
Micronesia is now a free associated state.

Political development which is assured to other nations protected
by the United States must also be an option to Indian nations.

Fifth, the U.S. domestic legal system is an inappropriate forum
of justice in Indian affairs. American Indian law is one of the most
misunderstood concepts in the American legal system. We argue
our positions in a virtual foreign court and are forced to educate
against a societal bias.

Since the U.S. Supreme Court reviewed the case of Cherokee v.
Georgia, it has been apparent that U.S. domestic courts are not le-
gally competent to consider issues of dispute involving questions of
the political sovereignty and jurisdictional powers of Indian na-
tions. When the courts have considered such issues in connection
with Indian nations, they have more often than not taken positions
which permitted the U.S. Government to undermine national sov-
ereignty and erode the jurisdictional powers of Indian govern-
ments.

The appropriate arena for these questions is in direct negotia-
tions within the framework of government to government relations
and not the alien U.S. courts.
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Sixth, the court system views all tribes as the same and applies
its decisions uniformly when, in fact, each tribe is unique in its
treaty relationship to the United States.

There are more than 300 nations inside the boundaries of the
United States, and each has particular characteristics and relations
with the United States that cannot be generalized. The product of
treating subjects as if there is a ‘“‘generic Indian” is faulty think-
ing, inaccurate judgment, and confusion. Each case lost by a sepa-
rate Indian nation reduces the sovereign status and jurisdictional
powers of all Indian nations.

In all three branches of the U.S. Government, there is a tenden-
cy to generalize and over-generalize the first nations of this land.
Continuation of this practice will simply further corrupt the politi-
cal integrity of each nation and destroy nations with words.

Seventh, U.S. intervention into the internal affairs of Indian na-
tions degrades the principle of trust responsibility and deliberately
seeks disintegration of the political, social, and economic fabric of
tribal societies.

The Dawes Act of 1887 divided reservations into small plots
given to individual Indian and resulted in a loss of 90 million acres
of tribal land. More recently, the IRS imposed Federal income
taxes in 1982 on Lummi tribal fishermen whose income was de-
rived from commercially fishing in treaty designated waters.

Both cases represent the United States addressing individual
tribal members and circumventing the tribal political sovereignty
and jurisdictional powers.

Eighth, the Federal Government speaks with many voices on
Indian affairs, placing legitimate legal rights in the political arena.

Since 1982, the IRS has contended it has legal authority to tax
Lummi tribal fishermen on treaty-protected income. Two Interior
Dﬁgartment solicitors in 1983 and 1985 dismissed the legality of the
IRS contention.

The Treasury Department solicitor in December 1985 sided with
the IRS as the “sounder view of the law” with the spurious reason-
ing that our treaty language of 1855 should have contained tax
exempt language. The first Federal income tax laws weren’t passed
until 1913.

The Administration witness on S. 727 and H.R. 2792, the Indian
Fishing Rights legislation being considered in this 100th Congress
to correct these IRS actions, supports the legislation. The IRS Col-
lections Division has agreed, under Senate pressure, to withhold
their collection efforts “for a reasonable period of time.” The U.S.
tax courts keep taking Indian fishermen to court. Who in his right
mind can justify such absurdity?

Ninth, tribal self-government with United States support is an
essential basic goal of tribal leadership. American Indians will not
be able to rid reservations of impoverishment, under-unemploy-
ment, high infant mortality, the short life expectancy, or see a rise
in educational attainment of our youth or just generally improve
economic conditions until such time as Indian people and their gov-
ernments control their own destinies, territories, and economies.

Indian people need more than a promise of a better future. To
overcome the problems will require true self-determination and
self-government. This will require eliminating the application of
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State and Federal jurisdiction over and above that of the tribal
government.

The Indian Self-Determination Act of 1975, P.L. 93-638, was a
combination of tribal, Congressional, and executive branch policy
to allow tribes to contract from the BIA and IHS to provide direct
services to their respective peoples. The BIA and IHS implemented
this well-intentioned act by each developing their own separate
rules and regulations which addressed their particular agency con-
cerns, extending contracts to tribes with a maze of constrictive
rules and regulations and literally increased their influence in
tribal government operations.

The S. 1703 Indian Self-Determination Act Amendments of 1987
streamline the tribal contracting process. The Administration
proposed demonstration projects offer definite tribal opportunities
to function as self-governments, given the willingness of the BIA to
transfer resources to tribal governments and reduce their
personnel.

Ultimately, a tribal grant in aid approach providing tribal gov-
ernments the broad range of resources with a minimum of Federal
audit and oversight will be required for tribes to begin functioning
as unique, sovereign nations.

The current demonstration project concept and future tribal
grant in aid must accommodate each tribal government as a
unique sovereign nation with a distinct trust relationship. The cur-
rent Federal practice of addressing all American Indian tribes as
having a “Generic treaty and trust relationship” must be replaced
by separate government to government relations.

Tenth, the question remains, what is the constitutional relation-
ship between Indians and the Federal Government?

The framers of the Constitution intended that the United States
and Indians would remain separate. Article I, section 2, clause 3
excluded Indians from citizenship by the words “excluding Indians
not taxed.” This clause was reiterated in section 2 of the Civil
gights Act of 1866. It was kept in the 14th Amendment in section

In addition, the words ‘‘subject to the jurisdiction thereof”’ in sec-
tion 1 of the 14th amendment meant that Indians could not be citi-
zens because they were not totally and completely subject to the
jurisdiction of the United States. We were made citizens by the
Indian Citizenship Act of 1924, not by tribal request or consent.

The relationship between the U.S. and Indians was to be by
treaty, as the President was empowered to negotiate and the
Senate to advise and consent under article II, section 2, clause 2.
The power to negotiate binding treaties with the Indians was re-
served to the Union, and the States were prohibited from doing so
by article I, section 10, clause 1.

However, once ratified, the treaties become the supreme law of
the land under article VI, section 2. By our own apathy and U.S.
aggressiveness, we have become entangled in a political and legal
web.

Together, tribes and the United States must initiate a meaning-
ful government to government process to achieve individual tribal
self-government. It must be resolved, that a government to govern-
ment process be initiated through full consultation and mutual
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agreement with American Indian tribal governments, the executive
branch, and Congress to restructure the Federal administration of
Indian affairs within this next decade to protect and promote tribal
political sovereignty and jurisdictional powers of self-government
as originally intended in the U.S. Constitution and confirmed by
our treaties.

The Alliance of American Indian Leaders has initiated a propos-
al to the U.S. Congress which would allow tribal leaders nation-
wide to explore acceptable approaches to the Federal administra-
tion of Indian affairs over the next three years. We plan to offer a
manageable range of recommendations for Congressional consider-
ation which would address the broad range of tribal development
needs from those tribal governments most dependent on Federal
services to tribes seeking self-government and self-sufficiency.

President Reagan’s White House Indian policy statement and S.
Con. Res. 76 speak of government to government relations. This
sounds attractive as policy but in practice has proven most hollow.

Future considerations of tribal government status should include
discussions of tribal representation in Congress, cabinet level status
for Indian affairs, and other meaningful commitments to ensure we
become an integral part of the political process affecting our lives
and our tribal membership.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Kinley appears in the appendix.]

[Material to be supplied appears in the appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. I thank you very much, Chairman Kinley.

Chairman Jourdain.

STATEMENT OF ROGER JOURDAIN, CHAIRMAN, RED LAKE BAND
OF CHIPPEWA INDIANS, RED LAKE, MN

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

For the record, my name is Roger Jourdain. I am Chairman of
the Red Lake Band of Chippewa Indians in northern Minnesota,
and I am a duly elected official of the Red Lake Band.

Our position has been since before my time with the old aborigi-
nal form of government that they retain the aboriginal status of
the land and aboriginal sovereignty as well. And they have exer-
cised this from time to time by refusing allotment, and they told
the commission that came there their first day—they had transla-
tors—but our chiefs and our warriors never had the benefit of
counsel of their own.

However, they had to listen and listen. So, they told them, your
mission is a failure when you come to Red Lake. So, they met for
seven days, finally, without coming back to Washington and with-
out any result for the Red Lake Band, we had to give up—they
bribed them—3 million acres of land with good forest.

Well, the aboriginal lands of the Red Lake Band are very signifi-
cant as far as we are concerned, and we are proud of the aboriginal
status that remains because of the new allotments, we got one
block of land, and we had our chief council refuse to have Public
Law 280 apply to us. We were excluded from it.

Also, we want to emphasize here and now because of the fight we
have been having with the Bureau of Indian Affairs who stated we
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can overrule the Indian councils. The Indian councils always have
their head in the sand.

So, we were determined a few years back to show them that our
heads were above the sand in the bureaucracy. So, we came up
with the resolution to require passports to enter the Red Lake Res-
ervation, and here is one of the cards that is required by anybody,
including the U.S. Marshal, the FBI who destroyed their integrity
and credibility with the Red Lake Band several years ago.

So has the Bureau of Indian Affairs destroyed their integrity and
credibility with the Red Lake Band. This has been the source of all
of our problems.

I was happy to note that those testifying ahead of us were the
scholars who have done a lot of research, a lot of time was put in,
and I appreciate that because I have a small staff who are doing
that every day, seven days a week.

But with the Red Lake Tribal Council, we are going to keep on
insisting that we be recognized on a nation to nation basis. When
you talk to the solicitors about the status of the Red Lake Tribe,
they say well, they had a primitive form of government to begin
with. There was nothing primitive about our old Indian councils, as
you heard from Chief Oren Lyons and my friend, Mr. Vine Deloria
and also the other experts that have done a lot of research on our
governments in this regard.

We want to move on forward to have a government to govern-
ment relationship, as has been stated, also on a nation to nation
basis as it was originally intended to be.

So, I am just going to skip along because Joe and Larry have
quite a few subjects that we have in our testimony. They have been
accumulated for quite some time. They come from the archives of
what we salvaged from the Bureau of Indian Affairs’ destroying
our records.

I would like to destroy the whole staff at the Red Lake agency
right now, including the area offices. I have been advocating for
over 25 years to abolish the area offices. It is just another red tape
station.

Abolish it and reprogram their big budgets back to the reserva-
tion where it belongs. We have instant communications today. We
can do away with them today by executive order.

But I want to come back to the main subject here of this resolu-
tion that you have introduced, Mr. Chairman. We were here on
September 17. We were privileged to be here and to participate in
your press conference on that resolution.

We have with us several of the council members here today and
my staff. I would like to call on them to stand up and be recog-
nized, because they have been the force behind the chairman. Will
you please stand up?

The CHAIRMAN. Welcome.

Mr. JourpaIN. You see, we outnumber those Sioux over there.
[Laughter.]

We have to.

You were talking about the ending of the Indian wars. Well, ac-
tually, the Chippewas and the Sioux have never signed a peace
treaty. We are still legally at war.
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And I have been trying to get him involved to write up a peace
treaty that we can review. I have one ready for him.

But when Carter and Mondale had Sadat and Begin here for the
Camp David Summit meeting and he finally got them to shake
hands and be civilized—they are supposed to be civilized— and sign
a peace treaty, which they did. He bribed them, of course, Carter
did. He gave them each $1 billion.

So, I proposed to Carter and Mondale—I said we want a peace
treaty, too, immediately. I said I want a peace treaty with the
Sioux Nation. So, we can go out to Camp David, and we can be
awarded $1 billion apiece. If they hadn’t taken us on faith, we
wouldn’t be sitting here today. We would be playing bingo with our
billion. [Laughter.]

So, those are just some points that I want to make to my friends.
We have worked together. I remember the days when he was NCAI
director. He was so frustrated, and I watched him develop—I and
Wendell and many others of the old-timers, some of whom have
fallen by the wayside.

I remember one time in 1967, he got up in this meeting over at
the BIA auditorium, and he got mad at all of us. He was sitting
way back in the corner. He said I want you chairmen, you council-
men, to get up and talk. What are you sitting there for? He really
bawled us out.

So, that is why I respect my friend and colleague, Vine Deloria,
and I hope some day that I will issue out a task force to him and
have him come back to Red Lake and give us a rip snorting Indian
pow-wow speech.

Now, with regard to S. Con. Res. 16, this is the first step of the
bail-out for the American Indians. This is a bail-out from the
Bureau of Indian Affairs, the Indian Health Service bureaucracy.
Not too long ago, you had Black Monday over on Wall Street. Im-
mediately, the White House reacted, Congress reacted with let’s get
together and see what we can do to bail out Wall Street.

You got it all stabilized. Then, we keep on bailing out foreign
governments, the Philippines and now in Central America. We
keep bailing them out. They just keep on fighting so they get some
more Federal grants without any compliances.

The U.S. Government reconstructed Europe and England after
World War I and the Kaiser's destruction. And the United States
Government bailed out Hitler’s destruction with foreign aid.

Where did the money come from? It came from the Indian lands,
from the fish of the Lummis and my forestry money and the re-
sources that were confiscated illegally from us.

But we try to get some attention to get a bail out financially, and
everybody says you are getting over a billion dollars, Roger. What
are you hollering about? Sure, the Bureau of Indian Affairs’
budget. I say they have 90 percent of it.

We want that money on a government to government basis pro-
grammed directly to the tribes and by-pass the States who are im-
posing certain requirements that they act as the conduit for the
Federal programs coming to the reservations. They are putting in
their little box. Before you can receive this Federal grant through
the State, you must agree to the waiving immunity, too. We tell
them to go you know where—where they belong.
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So, it is time that this be considered in S. Con. Res. 76. It is going
to have broad ramifications. Already I see the impact it has.

The Honorable Chairman of this committee, Senator Inouye, has
already convened the committee here and set up a special commit-
tee to investigate the Bureau of Indian Affairs, the Indian Health
Service, and all the Federal programs related to the Indian tribes.
We certainly look forward to that, and we want to participate in
that investigation.

We have been hollering and hollering about some problems we
have had on our reservations, but it took the newspaper to bring it
to the attention of everybody, including the religious organizations.

Also, I want to touch on something with regard to the limitations
of the plenary power. We don’t understand where all this plenary
power comes from. I don’t. All I know is what I read in the Consti-
tution of the United States and what every Indian scholar has told
me and also some of the federally appointed U.S. District Attor-
neys.

They don’t know what is going on. Neither do the Federal judges.

The plenary power, as I understand it, stems primarily from the
Supreme Court. I thought that the Supreme Court was to refrain
from legislating. They are supposed to be guiding mainly on the
intent of the law.

I was listening with a great deal of interest when the Senator
was chairing the hearings, when Biden was chairing the hearings,
and you were questioning these legal candidates up for Justice of
the United States Supreme Court.

Nevertheless, we hope that we can move right on fast and see if
we can get this Indian problem, the Indian question straightened
out once and for all. I want to give you one example, and then I am
going to conclude, one example of what the United States did to
the Red Lake Band of Indians.

The 1916 Red Lake Forestry Act passed by Congress authorized
the Secretary of the Interior or his duly authorized representative
to administer and manage the forests for the Red Lake Band of
Chippewa Indians and the saw mills. This is a product of Congress.
When our chief didn’t have any legal awareness of what was going
on as far as their affairs. The Bureau of Indian Affairs covered it
all up.

It was done primarily because of the timber interests who got
hold of their Congressmen and their Senators to railroad this thing
through. It failed in 1915, but they railroaded it through in the
1916 appropriations act.

Today at Red Lake, we are still suffering the consequences of
that Congressional act. I would like to see Congress try to make
some restitution to those that are oppressed because of some of the
Congressional acts that are causing a lot of hardships, not only in
Red Lake but all across the country.

We talk about saving the Soviet-United States Government
treaty. I was listening to the candidates last night. All they do is
pussy-foot around the darn question. I have never seen any leader
stand up—from either side of the aisle. I don’t know what we are
going to do about a leader for the next presidency. Somebody is
going to have to come from nowhere, a dark horse probably, but I
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don’t see anybody to provide any hopeful signs for me and the Red
Lake Band.

I would like to go on and on, but I am going to conclude with
this.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Jourdain appears in the appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Chairman Jourdain.

I believe there are 252 tribes and nations certified and recognized
by the American Government and approximately 270 villages and
corporations in Alaska. I think those statistics should be kept in
mind, because I have found in the last 10 months that often when
Indians speak, they just speak for themselves.

I have yet to hear Indians speak in one voice, even on major
issues. They eloquently express their concerns to this committee,
but they haven’t, I think, realized that in the last 200 years, the
Congress has played an extraordinary role in the destiny of Indian
nations. We have made laws that have placed you in jeopardy. We
have made laws that have resulted in the diminishing of the num-
bers of Indians.

Yet, I find that very few Indian nations and tribes maintain rela-
tionships with their Senators and Representatives. What you see
here is a good example.

If some constituent of mine in Hawaii told me that a hearing
was being held this morning where he would be most pleased with
my attendance, I would not be sitting here. I would be willing to
bet that none of you communicated your concern to your Senators
or that they be present here on this occasion.

This is what I am talking about, the scale of power and influ-
ence. I realize that it is very difficult for Indian nations and tribes
that have lived all these years with different cultures and lan-
guages and history to combine, but if you are to live in this century
with this Congress, then I think you better learn to live with your
Senators and Representatives.

I got on this committee, it may interest you to know, because
there was an opening, and nobody wanted to serve. I am on the
Steering Committee as a member of the leadership of the Senate.
When nobody came forward to fill that vacancy, the committee
looked at me and said why don’t you serve on it, and that is how I
got on. That shows the level of interest in the Congress.

I am certain all of you know that only recently there was an at-
tempt to do away with this committee. In the House of Representa-
tives, there is no Indian committee. It is a subcommittee. It is not a
special committee.

Up until now, up until last year, this committee had no hearing
room. For the first time in our history, we have a hearing room
assigned to us.

It may interest you to know that the Rules Committee has ap-
proved an appropriation of $724,000 for the Special Committee on
Investigations. When one looks at the amounts of moneys that
have been set aside for investigation in the Congress, you will find
that this is one of the largest amounts that has been approved, the
largest being, this year, the Iran committee. I think next to the
Iran committee, this special committee has the largest appropria-
tion.
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That is how seriously we are taking this. I would hope that the
leadership of the Indian nations would look about them and maybe
learn the realities of American political life and get to know their
Representatives and Senators and begin to learn how to exert some
influence. Then you will have a full array of Senators here.

But if you don’t take the time to express your concerns and your
interest to your Senators, they won't attend. They have other com-
mitments where the pressures are greater.

So, your presence here is very important because you represent
the leadership of all Indian nations, and I would hope that you
would pass it on. Hopefully, some day, you will concern yourselves
not only with your problems.

I think all Indians should be concerned with what is happening
to Sohappy for taking 36 salmon, 5 years in prison. You can
murder someone now and get out in 1 year. But 36 salmon and you
have already served nearly 3 years?

I think all of you should be speaking with one voice.

Recently, there was a grossly inappropriate intrusion and raid in
the offices of the Crow Nation, but only the Crows have com-
plained. I have yet to hear other nations complain about this intru-
sion. If it can happen to the Crows, it can happen to any one of
you.

So, I think you better start getting together.

Next week, I will be meeting privately with the two leaders of
the Hopi and the Navajo Nations and telling them it is about time
they sign a peace treaty. It may sound facetious, but that is the one
the gets publicity, the division among the ranks.

So, I wish you the best, and you can count on my assistance.
Thank you very much.

Mr. JourpaIN. Thank you, Senator.

The CHAIRMAN. Our final panel consists of the Executive Direc-
tor of the National Congress of American Indians, Ms. Suzan
Harjo, and an attorney in Washington, Mr. Reid Peyton Chambers.

Suzan, it is always good to see you.

STATEMENT OF SUZAN HARJO, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL CONGRESS OF AMERICAN INDIANS, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. Hargo. Thank you, sir.

Once again, you have demonstrated extraordinary patience and
leadership, and you certainly have become not only the rudder in
Congress for our issues, but the sails and sometimes the entire
vessel for this sometimes sorry ship of state.

I am glad that you mentioned the farm credit legislation, and I
wish you well in your endeavor this afternoon. I appreciate what
you said about Indian people communicating with their Members
of Congress.

This afternoon is certainly an important time for Indian people
to do that, because, as I understand it, Senator Melcher is going to
call for a vote on your amendment, which is so important to pass,
and he is siding with Senator McClure in this misguided effort to
tax Indian resources. This would be the first time Congress has al-
lowed that to happen, if that happens. I hope that everyone here
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will leave this hearing and talk with Members of Congress about
what will be going on on the floor of the Senate this afternoon.

NCALI, while not specifically passing a resolution to support this
resolution, certainly by its entire history is in support of your
effort here.

It has been glorious to hear today history not being rewritten,
but being perhaps written for the first time. The Indian people
have been written out of history, written out of public education,
and written out of the American psyche, except for that same old
movie that runs through everyone’s head where the Indians are
the bad guys or the Indians are the mystics who walk on water,
and even a benign stereotype is a stereotype and not one to be
taken as valuable substitute for substance.

Your resolution is so valuable in combatting the growing era of
anti-Indian racism that we are engaged in now, because it can
begin to instruct ordinary American people about the nature of
Indian rights and the nature of Indian history, and the nature of
Indian existence today and the needs that we have.

In the third whereas, the words ‘“sovereign status of Indian
tribes” are used. That is such an important concept to get across to
the American people, most of whom do not even have the word
“sovereign” in their vocabularies. The sovereignty of Indian na-
tions flows from the people as they are acting for the betterment of
the nation; not, as with the European model, where sovereignty
flows from God, so they say, to the king to some of the people some
of the time.

This is perhaps the best evidence of the United States model of
democracy being taken from Indian nations, because of this basic
concept that was adopted that was so foreign to European thinking.
We see the difference between the United States and Canada—
Canada, which did adopt the British model of divine right of kings,
rather than the Indian model of rights of the people for the good of
the people.

This concept is important to develop as legislation. If Indian na-
tions are nations, if Indian nations are sovereign—and, of course,
we are—then it should not be within anyone’s power outside that
nation to impose something on that nation without the consent of
the people affected. I believe that we need to write that into every
law and to make it clear in the context of this resolution, because
this resolution will become law.

The last great resolution of the Congress regarding Indian rights
was the American Indian Religious Freedom Act of 1978. As has
been discussed here earlier, since that fine and noble recognition of
Indian religious rights, and the less than noble abridgement over
the centuries of white contact of those rights, little has been done
to implement that act.

It was viewed by the Federal bureaucracy as something that
didn’t really affect them, because it didn’t carry appropriations. It
didn’t carry money. It didn’t carry a program, or a door, or a title
over a door, or a staff, or turf.

A very basic right is embodied in that resolution. In very few
treaties will you find the word ‘“‘religion” used. Yet, every treaty
meant religious liberty. It was so basic it was never discussed or
seldom discussed.
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We need something that will make a practical difference in peo-
ple’s lives, and this resolution is a very good start. We need a decla-
ration requiring the Justice Department, for example, to declare
itself as to who it is representing when it is representing Indian
peoples, to expand the concept of conflict of interest to mean that
the Federal Government, if it represents Indian people in court,
represents Indian people or an Indian nation at the will of that
person or nation, not just as it thinks best for that person or that
nation.

That is something that could be accomplished now and fairly
easily. It could be accomplished administratively. It will not be. It
must be imposed by Congress for there to be a declaration of trust
at each juncture of litigation.

We need, of course, to stop the Administration from imposing
taxes on Indian fishery income, as you are working to do, and for
Congress to police itself, as you are working to do, to stop Congress
from taxing trust land.

We need to stop having Congress take actions on appropriations
measures that continue to do great damage over time to Indian
peoples. It was an appropriations rider through which the United
States inhibited its power to make treaties with Indian nations. It
did not inhibit the Indian nations’ power to make treaties with
others or each other, just inhibited itself.

It was through an appropriations rider that State courts gained
jurisdiction over Indian water rights in certain circumstances and
have caused through that McCarran Amendment of the early
1950’s great damage to Indian nations.

It was through an appropriations rider that the last remaining
traditional medicine fields of the Cherokee Nation were flooded
and the burial grounds containing Sequoia’s graves were flooded to
build Telico Dam with the simple introductory phrase that we have
i:omg’ to know so well, “notwithstanding any other provision in
aw.

It was in the context of appropriations that the starve or sell
policies regarding the Black Hills and the Sioux people were first
articulated. That was in the context of debates on appropriations.

And the absence of Congress saying what it means has given us,
through the courts and through the Federal bureaucracy, contorted
concepts of trust, contorted concepts of the plenary power. Plenary
power meant with regard to Indian affairs, not over Indian affairs,
and has come to mean an imposition on the tribes and a parenting
of the tribes, rather than a restriction of the several States in their
actions regarding Indian tribes.

The trust itself grew out of promises of the United States to pro-
tect Indian peoples against encroachment by the States and by in-
dividual non-Indians, and that has been contorted to mean some-
thing quite different. We hear now the Secretary of the Interior
and the Assistant Secretary for Indian Affairs saying, “we want to
define the trust, we want to know what the trust is and, more im-
portantly, what it is not”.

Well, we know what they think it is not. They mean anything
that is good for Indians is not what the trust is, according to them.

Congress needs to end the damage that the BIA is doing, and I
think this investigative body is a good first step, and provide some
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work orders to the BIA. Get them to do easement accountings, re-
source inventories. Get them to do financial accounting reconcili-
ations—the very basics. If they are going to be a Federal resource
manager, let them behave like one that is competent.

Congress needs to add that it is the breakdown of Federal poli-
cies which affects Indian peoples and Indian nations today through
the Federal acknowledgement project and take control again of
that prerogative of Congress to recognize Indian nations as far as
who has a U.S. relationship.

The only specific comment I would have on the resolution itself
as to wording is in the sixth and final whereas, item number 3, the
next to the last line, where Indian people are referenced as “mem-
bers.” This, like nationhood, like sovereignty, is a most important
concept. Words do have a meaning, and we need to stop using the
term “members”’ as with the Elks Club or the Moose Club, and
look to use the word that is proper. The word that is proper is “citi-
zenry’’ or “citizens.”

That clarifies that it is a political matter that we are discussing
and takes it even further away from the criticism that some of the
non-Indian people have that Indians are racially privileged. We are
political distinct, and we need to use terms that clarify that distinc-
tion and also do not demean the status. We are first citizens of our
Indian nations and then citizens of the United States, if we so
choose to be.

I would just like to once again thank you for initiating this, for
bringing the Senate and the Bureau of Indian Affairs into this cen-
tury by reviewing past centuries, and I will have you in my
thoughts and prayers this afternoon as you carry on the fight on
our behalf on the floor to prevent further encroachments by the
United States and by the States and local governments into Indian
territory and Indian lives.

Thank you.

The CaairmaN. I thank you very much.

Mr. Chambers.

STATEMENT OF REID PEYTON CHAMBERS, ESQ., WASHINGTON,
DC

Mr. CHAMBERS. Mr. Chairman, let me first thank you and the
committee for the honor of being included on a panel with Suzan
on this bill and with the distinguished and eloquent witnesses that
have preceded me, and let me try to repay the kindness in some
small way by promising to be brief. I know I am the last speaker of
the day, and for both you and those who have stayed, I shall sum-
marize my statement.

I will not go into the origins of the trust responsibility which S.
Con. Res. 76 reaffirms. I will discuss three modern aspects of the
trust responsibility that I think it is important to bear in mind.

The first, of course, is the property related aspects of the trust.
The trust responsibility protects water rights. Chairman Chino
could not be here today, because he is protecting them out in New
Mexico. It protects the right to hunt and fish of the Northwest
Tribes, of Chief Kinley, Chief DeLaCruz. It protects, of course, the
timber resources of Chief Jourdain. And it protects the land.
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The courts have been very clear in saying this is not an ordinary
trusteeship. The United States has the highest moral duties of re-
sponsibility in trust, is bound by every moral and equitable consid-
eration to discharge its trust in good faith and fairness. That is not
me speaking; that is the United States Supreme Court speaking
unanimously.

Now, I don’t need to tell you, Mr. Chairman, or the other wit-
nesses or the spectators here, that the United States has not been
true to that trust. It hasn’t been true to it in 1916 with Chairman
Jourdain’s forest. It hasn’t been true to it in 1987, either.

Obviously, in one sense, reaffirming the trust responsibility
might seem unnecessary, in the sense that the trust responsibility
exists whether the Congress reaffirms it in this resolution or not.
But I think it is very important to reaffirm it nonetheless, because
it is important to send the message that all the witnesses have
been asking you to send to the Federal executive.

And it is time once again, as in the administration of President
Carter, as in the administrations of Presidents Johnson and Nixon
and Ford, a long bipartisan continued policy, for the Federal execu-
tive to serve as an advocate for Indian trust interests and to pro-
tect those interests.

There are scores of suits now in the Federal courts brought by
the Federal Administration as trustee for Indian rights, but this
Federal Administration has not brought many of those suits. This
Federal Administration has not served as a vigorous advocate for
Indian property interests it holds in trust.

There are also two other aspects of the trust responsibility that I
think it is important to bear in mind. One is the responsibility of
the United States as a trustee to protect Indian governmental au-
thority. I believe, Mr. Chairman, if you go into the origins and the
history of the trust responsibility, that is the core. That is the
heart and soul of the trust responsibility.

Others have spoken of Chief Justice Marshall’'s decision in the
Cherokee Nation cases. The trust responsibility in those cases,
while it protected land, it was protecting land in order to protect
sovereign rights, the rights of the Cherokee Nation to function as a
distinct political society.

Mr. Chairman, Suzan Harjo referred to the testimony of the Sec-
retary and Assistant Secretary about 1 month ago before Congress-
man Yates’ subcommittee about the trust responsibility. They
seemed most concerned about protecting the United States from li-
ability, and protecting Indian tribes from making mistakes in the
property related aspects of the trust responsibility. Mr. Chairman,
I suggest that is not at all the purpose of the trust responsibility.

The purpose of the trust responsibility is to protect Indian lands,
Indian resources, Indian rights of subsistence, to hunt and fish, to
minerals and others, to water, to develop those lands—so that the
Indian tribes can function as a distinct political society. There is, I
submit, no conflict between a policy of self-determination and the
trust responsibility, because the purpose of the trust responsibility
is to nourish and further tribal self-determination. That is its high-
est purpose. I suggest, Mr. Chairman, that by passing this concur-
rent resolution, the Congress send a clear message to the Federal
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executive that there is not the conflict that some perceive between
those two policy objectives.

The third aspect of the trust relationship, I suppose, is the most
amorphous, but I think it is as important as the other two. Profes-
sor Deloria was talking earlier about the plan to move the Sioux
Tribes to Oklahoma after Wounded Knee and enclose them in
barbed wire and keep them there until they assimilated.

Well, that is not the trust responsibility. That would be the gros-
sest breach of trust. The trust responsibility promised that by in-
corporating the Indian tribes into this American commonwealth
that they would receive the same services as other citizens, as
Suzan is saying, of the country.

Perhaps they should have received more. One could argue that
after having taken the Indian lands, the 500 million acres that you
were talking about earlier this morning, that the United States
should have provided more services to the Indians than to other
groups in the American commonwealth. But at least the same serv-
ices, the same magnitude, the same economic development, the
same health care, the same education, should be provided.

That is a part of the trust responsibility. That is what was as-
sumed by the United States when those lands were ceded to the
United States.

It is not in any formal document, but then no formal document
talked about the Winters Doctrine water rights. This was the im-
plicit promise of the trust responsibility. I don’t need, of course, to
tell the committee that that hasn't been fulfilled. But at the very
least, American Indians on reservations should receive services,
should have programs that are comparable, should have economic
development that is comparable, to rural non-Indian America. This
has never happened. It has been done in few if any places in this
country, and it is an unfinished business of the United States. By
reaffirming the trust relationship, again, this committee can take
leadership and the Congress can take leadership of the administra-
tion of the trust responsibility for the Indian people of the country.

So, I commend you, Senator, for introducing the bill. I urge its
speedy passage, not because it is legally necessary, but because it is
morally necessary to reaffirm this responsibility. It is not a new
policy, and no new policy is needed. It is the old policy needs to be
reaffirmed and needs to be carried out so that the promise, finally,
for the Indian people of this country of this relationship, this
unique relationship, between these two peoples, the Indian nations
and the United States shall be fulfilled.

Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for including me in this distin-
guished group of witnesses.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Chambers appears in the appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. I thank you very much, Mr. Chambers, and
thank you very much, Suzan.

Without objection, the word ‘“members” appearing in the resolu-
tion on page 3, line 19, will be amended to read “citizens.”

Ms. Hargo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CuHalRMAN. I would like to announce that the record of these
hearings will be kept open for two additional weeks. So, if any one
of you would like to expand upon your statements or insert new
statements, please feel free to do so.



51

With that, I would like to express the gratitude of this committee
for spending time with us today. You have been extremely helpful.
Thank you.

The committee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:36 p.m., the committee adjourned, to recon-
vene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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Gregory Schaaf, Ph.D.
Ethnohistorian

c/o John Patterson

Box 1, West Road

via Oneida, NY 13421
(315) 697-8251
November 24, 1987

Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs
Mr. Michael Mahsetky

Staff Attorney

838 Hart

Senate Office Building

Washington, DC 20510

ATTENTION: Kimberly Craven
Dear Mr. Mahsetky:

SUBJECT: Written testimony in support of
concurrent resolution 76

In response to my recent telephone conversations with Ms.
Kimberly Craven I respectfully submit the enclosed written
testimony in support of Concurrent Resolution 76. Furthermore,
you will find enclosed a supporting resclution which passed

unanimously by the Nation Indian Education Association.

1 understand my verbal testimony will be during the hearings
scheduled on December 2, 1987, 9:00 am - 12:00 noon, at

Room 485 in the Russell Building.

Thank you for your time and consideration.

Sincerely,

%J(ﬁwd Wfﬁ’% 74

Gregeory Schaaf, Ph.D.
Ethnohistorian

Enclosures
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Passed Unanimously on October 30, 19B7 by National Indian Education Association

OKLAHOMA COUNCIL
FOR INDIAN EDUCATION

RESQLUTION OF THE NATIONAL INDIAN EDUCATIOM ASSOCIATION
w87 __

UHEREAS, THE ORIGINAL FRAMERS OF THE 'S, CONSTITUTION ARE KNOWHM
TO HAVE GREATLY ADMIRED THE CONCEPTS, PRINCIPLES AND GOVERNMERTAL
PRACTICES OF "MERICAN INDIANS; AND

{HEREAS, THE CONFEDERATION OF THE ORIGIMAL THIRTEEN COLONIES INTO
ONE REPUBLIC WAS EXPLICITLY MODELED UPON THE HAUDEMAUSAUNEE (IRoQuols)
AND OTHER AMERICAN INDIAN CONFEDERACIES; AND

WHEREAS, MANY OF THE DEMOCRATIC PRINCIPLES OF THE GREAT Law of PeAcE
WERE DIRECTLY INCORPORATED INTC THE .S, CONSTITUTION; AND

HWAEREAS, SenaTor DANIEL INOUYE AND 13 OTHER MEMBERS OF CONGRESS HAVE
INTRODUCED SENATE CONCURRENT RESOLUTION 7S T0O RECOGNIZE AMERICAM
INDIAN CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE U.S, CONSTITUTION AND TO REAFFIRM THE
CONTINUING GOVERNMENT-TO-50VERNMENT RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN [NDIAN
NATIONS AHD THE UNITED STATES ESTABLISHED IN THE CONSTITUTION;

oW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MEMBERS OF NIFA ASSEMBLED, THAT:
(1) ls HONOR OQUR ANCESTORS FOR THEIR WISDOM IN ESTABLISHING SOVEREIGN,
INDEPENDENT NATIONS FOUNDED TO PRESEQVE THE MATURAL RIGHTS OF FUTURE
GENERATIONS,

(2) e STRONGLY RECOMMEND THAT EDUCATORS REVISE CURRICULA TO TEACH
STUDENTS ORIGINAL BMERICAN [NDIAN IDEAS, PRINCIPLES AND WAYS OF LIFE
WHICH DIRECTLY INFLUENCED THE 1,3, CowsSTiTUTION,

(3) e urse THE U.5. CONGRESS TO ACT DURING THE RICENTENNIAL OF THz

S. TOHSTITUTION TO PASS SENATE CONCURRENT PESOLUTION 773, THEREBY
SN1T1HG THE POWERFUL INFLUENCE OF AMERICAM [HDIAN THINKING GF unity

£€co
IVERSITY AND THE STRENGTH OF THE PEOPLE BY ENRICHIMNA THE CIRCLE,
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INTRODUCTORY NOTE

This study, which compares the Haudenausaunee (Iroquois Confederacy)
Great Law of Peace and the U.S. Constitution, is an excerpt from an upcoming
book written by Gregory Schaaf, Ph.D., The Morgan Papers: War and Revolution
-— Peace and Friendship (to be published in 1988). The "Morgan Papers"” are
a collection of original, previously unpublished letters and manuscripts

written by George Washington, Thomas Jefferson, John Hancock. . .and most
importantly the private journal of George Morgan. He was the first Indian
Agent for the Continental Congress who helped record the first U.S. - Indian

Peace Treaty in 1776. His journal preserves speeches on the subjects of
war and peace expressed by the head chiefs, councilors, clan mothers for the
people and women leaders from over thirty Indian nations.

The "Morgan Papers" were discovered by Dr. Schaaf in 1976 in the
possession of the Morgan family who had kept the documents private for
six generations. The collection served as the focus of a doctoral dissertation
written by Gregery Schaaf under the supervision of Dr. Wilbur Jacobs, Professor
of History at the University of California at Santa Barbara. Articles about
the "Morgan Papers' have appeared in the New York Times, london Times, People
Magazine and National Geographic magazine.

A condensed version of the comparison entitled, The Great Law of Peace
and the Constitution of the United States of America (Canal Press, 1987) has
been printed with illustrations by Mohawk Artist John Fadden as a special
edition for the Tree of Peace Society. This society is dedicated to planting
trees as symbols of peace around the world. They have been invited to
conduct a special planting ceremony in September, 1988 on the Mall in
Washington, D.C., as part of the official Bicentennial of the Constitution
activities. These planting ceremonies are conducted in rememberance of
the Great Peacemaker who delivered the original Great Law of Peace. He
inspired the warriors to bury their weapons of war beneath the Tree of Peace,
perhaps the oldest effort for disarmament in world history. Trees of Peace
have been planted at the state capitols in California and New York, part of
an effort to plant trees at every state capitol and school in the country.

In making the direct comparisons between the Great Law and the Constitution,
an effort has been made to keep each parallel section side-by-side. As a
result of one side being shorter or longer, the remaining white space has
been filled with an enlarged, selective quotation inside a box. These
selective quotations may appear on either column at random as space was
available. The result is a series of highlighted quotes to give the reader
an overview of the main points.

Now that the direct influence of American Indians on the U.S. Constitution
and the democratic structure of government has been documented, the task remains
to write new curriculum materials for each grade level within our school system.
In time, all Americans may gain a new appreciation for the roots of democracy
and the special contributions of the Original People of this land.
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Chaper 10 3

"The Birth of Frontier Democracy from an Eagle’s Eye View:
The Great Law of Peace to
The Constitution of the United States of America”

by Gregory Schaaf, Ph.D.

From the time of the signing of the Declaration of
Independence to the ratification of the U.S. Constitutiony, the
opportunity to create and to establish a new government
challenged people to search for the roots of democracy. One of
the little known secrets of the Founding Fathers is the fact
that they discovered a democratic model not in Great Britain,
France, ltaly, nor any of the so-called "cradles of civilization.”
Thomas Jefferson, Benjamin Franklin and others found the
oldest participatory democracies on earth among the American
Indians.!

Representatives of the U.S. Congress met privately with
ambassadors from the Haudenausaunee, Six Nations
Confederacy, as well as the Lenni Lenape, Grandfathers of the
Algonquian family of nations. For centuries these American
Indian people were governed by democratic principles. Through
wampum diplomacy, their traditional philosophy of liberty was
advanced in a series of peacé talks focused on the law of the
land, the balance of power and the rights of the people.?

American Indian Agent George Morgan and others served

as intermediaries in these talks. His role as a diplomat
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348,

demanded an intimate knowledge of the cultures, social
structures and governments of the American Indians. He
traveled safely through Indian communities and met with
Indian leaders of frontier democracies. He witnessed
societies where people were endowed with the right to speak
freely, the right to assemble, religious freedom, as well as the
separation of governmental powers into three branches.?

A system of checks and balances was firmly in place like
the branches of the great "Tree of Peace" among the
Haudenausaunee, "People of the Longhouse.” The United States
government was structured surprisingly similar to their Grand
Council 4

Sealing Pallern of Iregquelan Qrand Coungll

. CAYUGA ONEIDA
. YOUNGER BROTHERS (HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES)

- ONONDAGA WOMEN'S COUNCIL
« FIREKEEPERS

. ELDER BROTHERS (SENATE)
. MOHAWK SENECA
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The Onondaga, led by Tatadaho the Firekeeper at the heart of
the Confederacy, paralleled the presidency of the executive
branch. Their legislative branch was divided into two parts.
The Mohawk and Seneca, united as Elder Brothers, formed the
upper house of the traditional Senate. The Oneida and Cayuga,
joined in 1710 by the Tuscarora, composed the Younger
Brothers, similar to the House of Representatives.5

After meeting with representatives of the Six Nations in
the summer of 1754, Benjamin Franklin first proposed the
creation of a colonial Grand Council in the “"Albany Plan of
Union™:

"one General Government may be formed in America.

. administered by a president General...and a grand

Council to be chosen by the representatives of the
people of the several colonies. . ."6

Franklin's plan for a Grand Council of United Colonies clearly
resembled the Grand Council of the united Iroquois Six Nations.

Why did the Founding Fathers choose to keep secret the
original design of the United States government? One clue may
be related to a major differenée between Iroquoian vs U.S.
judicial branches. The lIroquoian Supreme Court was entrusted
to the women. Clan Mothers and Women's Councils maintained

a balance of power in their matrilineal society. Women
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nominated chief statesmen as political and religious leaders,
lending a maternal insight into good leadership qualities.
Their standards were set very high. While under the U.S.
Constitution, qualifications of Congressmen were limited to
age, citizenship and residency, lroquoian women moreover
required:
All royaneh {Chief Statesmen] of the Five Nations
must be honest in all things. They must not idle or
gossip, but be men possessing those honorable
qualities. . .Their hearts shall be full of peace and

good will and their minds filled with a yearning for
the welfare of the people of the Confederacy. . .7

Women also held the power to impeach any leader who failed -
- after three warnings -- to serve the best interests of the
-people. . if the Founding Fathers had disclosed the political
powers of many Indian women, perhaps women like Abigail
Adams, wife of future President John Adams, could have
effectively assumed positions as "Founding Mothers.” White
women could have argued they deserved, at least, equal rights
with American Indian women.

In behalf of the people, women preserved title to the land
through families and clans. This may be another facet of the
Iroquoian system which some Founding Fathers may have
preferred not to make public. In contrast, women in the United

States were not permitted the right to own land, nor even to
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vote, much less control over the system of justice. lroquoian
women also maintained a sort of veto power to stop wars. If
women across the land had known the truth about the power of
Indian women, the call for equal rights could have been heard
earlier, and American history might have changed over the past
two hundred years®

Two generations ago, Dr. Paul Wallace, a respected
ethnohistorian in lroquoian and Algonquian studies, traced the
The White Roots of Peace to the original sources relating how
the first "United Nations” was born.® When | retraced these
roots to Onondaga and then to Mohawk, | was impressed by a
stone monument to Dr. Wallace which stands before the
Akwesasne Mohawk Longhouse. On the top was engraved the

Tree of Peace followed by these words:

TO AMERICA'S OLDEST ALLY
THE IROQUOIS CONFEDERACY
"PEOPLE OF THE LONG HOUSE"
MOHAWKS, ONEIDA, ONONDAGA, CAYUGAS,
SENECAS -- TO WHOM WERE LATER ADDED

THE TUSCARORAS CONSTITUTING

THE SIX NATIONS
FOUNDED BY DEGANAWIDAH AND HIAWATHA WHO
PLANTED THE TREE OF PEACE AT ONONDAGA (SYRACUSE)
SOMETIME BEFORE THE COMING OF COLUMBUS.
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THEY EXCELLED IN STATESMANSHIP AND THE ART OF
DIPLOMACY. AFTER THE WHITE MAN CAME, DURING MORE
THAN A CENTURY OF INTERCOLONIAL STRIFE, THEY
LOYALLY PROTECTED THE INFANT ENGLISH COLONIES,
SHOWED THEM THE WAY TO UNION, AND SO HELPED
PREPARE THE AMERICAN AND CANADIAN PEOPLE FOR
NATIONHOOD.

IN MEMORY OF OUR BELOVED BROTHER
TO-RI-WA-WA-KON (Dr. PAUL A. WALLACE)
WHO, THROUGH HIS WRITINGS, SHOWED THE

IROQUOIS CONFEDERACY AS IT TRULY EXISTED.
THANK YOU,
TORIWAWAKON, FOR YOUR GREAT WORK:_t0

Toriwawakon literally means, "He Holds the Matters,” which
implies that he held in his hands matters related to the core of
Iroquoian society.

Dr. Wallace began the story by recognizing the lroquois
as the "famous Indian confederacy that provided a model for,
and an incentive to, the transformation of the thirteen
colonies into the United States of America."!! Over a
thousand years ago, according to lroquois faithkeepers, a Great
Peacemaker emerged at the time of a terrible war. He inspired
the warriors to bury their weapons of war Beneath a sacred
Tree of Peace. An eagle soared from the heavens, perched on
top of the tree and clutched the arrows to symbolize the united

Indian nations. (The U.S. national seal, pictured on the back of
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the one dollar bill, features 13 arrows for the 13 original
United States.)12

The Haudenausaunee have preserved a story of the origins
of the Tree of Peace. At the planting of a Tree of Peace at
Philadelphia, Chief Swamp explained through interpreter Chief

Tom Porter:

In the beginning of time, when our Creator made the
human beings, everything needed to survive in the
future was created. Our Creator asked only one
thing -- never forget to be appreciative of the gifts
of Mother Earth. Our people were instructed how to
be grateful and how to survive. But at one time,
during a dark age in our history perhaps over 1000
years ago, human beings no longer listened to the
original instructions. . Our Creator became sad,
because there was so much crime, dishonesty,
injustice and so many wars. So our Creator sent a
Great Peacemaker with a message to be righteous
and just and to make a good future for our children
seven generations to come. He called all the
warring people together, and told them as long as
there was killing, there would never be peace of
mind. There must be a concerted effort by human
beings -- an orchestrated effort -- for peace to
prevail. Through logic, reasoning and spiritual
means, he inspired the warriors to bury their
weapons (the origin of the saying to "bury the
hatchet") and planted atop a sacred Tree of Peace.!3

Upon hearing this story, Dr. Robert Muller, former Assistant

_Secretary General of the United Nations, responded, "This
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profound action stands as perhaps the oldest effort for
disarmament in world history."14

The Peacemaker provided the people with a code of
justice called the Great Law of Peace.l5 His vision embraced
all the people of the world joining hands in a way of life based
‘on the principle that peace is the law of the land. He created a
united government which still meets araund the council fire at
Onondaga, near present-day Syracuse, New York.

The rights of the people, according to Onondaga
R~aithkeeper Oren Lyons, include, "freedom of speech, freedom
of religion, and the rights of women to participate in
government. The concept of separation of powers in
government and of checks and balances of power within
governments are traceable to our constitution. These are ideas
learned by the colonists. . ."16

Over 200 years ago an Onondaga chief advised Benjamin
Franklin and other colonial representatives, "Our wise
Forefathers established Union and Amity. . .this made us
formidable. . We are a powerful Confederacy, and if you
observe the same methods. . .you will acquire fresh Strength
and Power."'7 Franklin challenged the colonists to create a

similar united government:

It would be a strange thing if (the) Six Nations. .
.should be capable of forming. . .such a union. . .and
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yet a like union should be impracticable for. . .a
dozen English colonies.18

The result of Franklin's challenge was the creation of the
United States of America with a Bill of Rights and
Constitution based on the Great Law as symbolized by the Tree
of Peace.

In fact, the first U.S. - Indian peace treaty in 1776 took
place beneath a Tree of Peace, as documented in the Morgan
Papers, the documents of the American Indian agent who
recorded how the elders tried to promote peace during the
Revolutionary War.19 In the spring of 1776, the Continental
Congress decided to retrace the White Roots of Peace by
appointing the first Indian Agent, George Morgan, to promote
peace among the Indian nations.20 John Hancock, the President
of Congress, instructed Morgan to take a “"great peace belt with
13 diamonds and 2,500 wampum beads,” following the custom
of the Peacemaker when inviting the indians to attend the first
U.S. - Indian Peace Treaty.2? The details of the wampum
diplomacy -- which featured the philosophical roots of the
.Great Law of Peace and the U.S. Constitution -- came to light
with the discovery Morgan Papers.22 Found in an old trunk in
the attic of 94-year-old Susannah Morgan, the collection
features original documents by George Washington, Thomas

Jefferson, John Hancock and Morgan's private journal which
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prove the Iroquois Confederacy advocated peace and neutrality
early in the Revolution. To symbolize the American promise
that Indians would never be forced to fight in the wars of the
U.S. and that Indian land rights would be respected, the
American Indian Commissioners presented the chiefs and clan
mothers with the 13 diamond wampum belt. Symbolically, the
war hatchet was then buried beneath the Tree of Peace, and
prayers of peace were offered through the sacred pipe.23

The Tree of Peace thus became the Tree of Liberty, and
the Eagle atop clutched 13 arrows for the 13 states. While the
Iroquois shared the Peacemaker's plan for creating a strong
united government which influenced the U.S. Constitution,
Washington also wanted lroquois men to fight in the war and
Iroquois land for American expansion. The Six Nations were
forced to take a stand for their own freedom and liberty.24

Based on the Great Law of Peace, the Peacemaker founded
a participatory democracy in which the people have the right
to actively participate and to determine their own future. The
Iroquois Constitution laid the founda.tion for a government of
the people with three branches. The democratic government
of the Lenni Lenape, Grandfathers of the Algonquian family of
nations, also guaranteed freedom of religion, freedom of
speech, and freedom of assembly long before these rights were

extended to American citizens.25 As acknowledged in the
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writings of Benjamin Franklin, George Morgan and other
founding fathers, frontier democracy clearly influenced the
framers of the U.S. Constitution.

Iroquoian elders have long claimed their government
served as a model for the United States. To put their tradition
to a test, appropriate passages from the Great Law of Peace
have been positioned side-by-side with the Constitution of the
United States of America. The results proved striking. The
parallels are unmistakable. Moreover, the differences proved
even more interesting. Featuring high qualifications for
leadership, political rights for women and a remarkable
system of justice, the Great Law of Peace may inspire people

to reconsider the founding principles of America's origins.
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1. Two main schools of thought have dominated scholarly interpretation. The
Imperial school looked east primarily to British institutions and French
philosophy by Rousseau, Locke and others. The Frontier school, led by
Frederick Jackson Turner, looked west to sectional influences. This study
draws a focus on the influence of American Indians, particularly the Iroquolan
and Algonquian nations known collectively and the Eastern Woodland cultures.

2. Transcripts of meetings between the U.S. and Indian ambassadors during the
American Revolution were complled by John P. Butler, [ndex; The Papers of
ihe Continentlal Congress; 1774-1789 (Washington, D.C., 1978), v. Il.

3. George Morgan's eyewilness account of Indian Affairs during the American
Revolution is the topic of a manuscript soon to be published by Gregory-Schaaf,
(FOBTT. Hhv v thies,

4. The "Seating Chart” of the Grand Council is illustrated in Mike
(Kanentakeron) Mitchell, Barbara (Kawenehe) Barnes, eds., et. al., Roy Buck,
"The Great Law,” Tradilional Teachings (North American Indian Traveling
College, Cornwall Island, Ont., 1984), p. 37. The chart was developed by the
author to include the Women's Council. The comparison with U.S. branches of
government was first explained to the author by the late Onondaga historian,
Lee Lyons.

5. For an introduction 1o the founding of the confederacy see the accounts
compiled by Seneca scholar, Arthur C. Parker, “The Constitution of the Five
Nations or the Iroquois Book of the Great Law,” (Albany, N.Y., April 1,
1916), No. 184, 175 pp. (hereafter cited Parker, Greal Law)

& Benjamin Franklin, "Albany Plan of Union,” (Albany, N.Y., July 10, 1754),
Queen's State Paper Office; British Museum, London, "New York Papers,”
Bundle Kk, No. 20, edited by E. B. O'Callaghan, (Albany, N.Y., 1855), v. VI, pp.
853-92. ’

7. Seth Newhouse, Mohawk, edited by Albert Cusick, Onondaga - Tuscarora,
"The Council of the Great Peace: The Great Binding Law, Gayanashagowa,”
Wampum 27, originally coded 45-XLV, Tree of the Long Leaves (TLL), printed
in Parker, Great Law, p. 38.

B The Women's suffrage movement finally succeeded in establishing the XIX
Amendment to the U.S. Constitution, certified August 20, 1920, "The right of
citizens of the United States to vote shall not be denied or abridged by the
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United States or by any State on account of sex. Congress shall have the power
to enforce this article by appropriate legislation.”

9. Paul Wallace, The White Rools of Peace (Philadelphia, 1946, reprinted by
Chancy Press with prologue by John Mohawk and illustrated by Kahionhes, John
Fadden, 1986). (hereafter cited Waltace, White Roots)

10, According to Mohawk Chiet Jake Swamp, the monument was designed by
Tehanetorens, Ray Fadden, the Mohawk senior historian who established the Six
Nations Indian Museum, Onchiota, N.Y.

11, wallace, White Roots, p. 3.

12 Dr. Donald Grinde and Paula Underwood Spencer, two scholars presently
researching parallels between the Great Law and the U.S. Constilution,
mentioned to the author that a document has been found in which Jefierson
made notations regarding the symbolic origins of the bundle of arrows.

13, Chief Jake Swamp (translated by Chief Tom Porter), "The Origins of the
-Tree of Peace” (Friends Meeting Hall, Philadelphia, October, 1985), tape 1,
side 1, transcribed by Mary Beth Miller.

Flye oo Hheos LBk,

14, Dr. Robert Muller, "A Vision of Peace,” foreword 1o Gregory-Schaaf, The
Morgan Papers: War and Revolulion -- Peace and Friendship (1987).

15, There are six versions of the Great Law of Peace and the founding of the
Iroquois Confederacy:

1. The Newhouse version, gathered and prepared by Seth Newhouse, a
Canadian Mohawk, and revised by Albert Cusick, a New York Onondaga-
Tuscarora. This version has been edited by Parker, Great Law. Parker
explained his system of footnotes as follows: "The abbreviations after each
law refer 1o the sections in the original code and their numbers. TLL, means
Tree of the Long Leaves; EUC, Emblematical Union Compact, and LPW,
Skanawita's Laws of Peace and War. The first number in Roman numerals
refers to the original number of the law, the second number, in Arabic
numerals, to the section number in the division of the law named by the
abbreviation following.” )

2. The Chiefs' version, compiled by the chiefs of the Six Nations Council
on the Six Nations Reserve, Ontario, 1900. This version appears in the
"Traditional History of the Confederacy of the Six Nations,” edited by Duncan
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C. Scott, Proceedings and Transactions of the Royal Society of Canada (Ottawa,
1911), v. 5.

3. The Gibson version, dictated in 1899 by Chief John Arthur Gibson of
the Six Nations Reserve to the late J.N.B. Hewitt of the Smithsonian Institution,
and revised by Chiefs Abraham Charles, John Buck, Sr., and Joshua Buck, from
1900 to 1914. This version, which was translated into English in 1941 by Dr.
William N. Fenton of the Bureau of American Ethnology, Smlthsonlan Institution,
with help of Chief Simeon Gibson.

4. The Wallace version, a compilation of the first three and presented
as a narrative by Dr. Paul Wallace, The White Bools ot Peace (Philadelphia,
1946).

5. The Buck version, by Roy Buck, Cayuga, narrated in Mohawk and
transtated to English by the North American Indian Travelling College Staif,
"The Great Law,” JTraditional Teachings (North American Indian Traveling
College, Cornwall island, Onl., 1984)

6. Mohawk version, a contemporary interpretation by John C. Mohawk,
DBGtoral Candidate at State University of New York at Buffalo and editor for
seven years of Akwesaspe Notes.

16, Oren Lyons, "Elders Circle Communique,” (1986).

17. Cannasatego to Colonial Officials, Treaty of Lancaster, Pennsylvania

18 Benjamin Franklin, the author lound this quotation in Wallace, White Rools.
p. 3.

18, George Morgan, Private Journal {April - November, 1776), 73 pp., doc.
8, Morgan Papers, preserved in a bank vault in Santa Barbara, Ca., by the
Colonel George Morgan Document Company.

20, John Hancock to George Morgan (Philadelphia, Pa., April 19, 1776), doc.
2, Morgan Papers. 3 pp.

21 For an account of the origin of wampum see, Michael Kanentakeron

Mitchell, Mohawk, "The Birth of the Peacemaker,” Itaditional Teachings (North
American Indian Traveling Coliege, Cornwall Island, Ont., 1984), v. II, p. 22-
28
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22 youis Thompson, "Historian Gregory Schaaf Strikes a Mother Lode of
History Among a Neighbor's Keepsakes,” People Magazine (January 24, 1977),
pp. 20-22.

23, U.S. officials promised Indian leaders at the 1776 Peace Treaty, that
Indians would never be forced to fight in U.S. wars. This promise recently has
been recalled over the issue of young Indian men being denied college
scholarships for refusing to register for the draft.

24 General George Washington's lobbying efforts to sway a secret commitlee
of Congress to allow him to recruit Indian soldiers are documented in .

25 The traditions of the Lenni Lenape are the subject of an upcoming Irilogy by
. Gregory-Schaaf, The Grandfathers.
i
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( GREAT LAW OF PEACE | | I(' ;.5 CONSTITUTION |
KAIANEREKOWA Constitution of the
of the Haudenausaunee, United States
Iroquois Confederacy
(Founded by the (In Convention
Great Peacemaker, ’7 7
Time Immemorial) September 17, 1787)
\. J \__ — ﬁ
Opening Oration
Preamble
(Wampums 1,2,3)
I am [the Peacemaker]...with the i
statesmen of the League of Five We the people of the United
Nations. plant the Tree of States, in order to form a more
Peace...Rools have spread perfect union, establish justice,
out...their nature is Peace and | insure domestic  tranquillity,
Strength. We Place at the top of provide for the common defense,
the Tree of Peace an eagle... If he | Promote the general welfare, and
sees in the distance sccure the blessings of liberty to

any danger
threatening, he will at once wam
the people of the League. [If any
man or any nation outside the
Five Nations shall obey the laws of

the Great Pcace...they may trace
back the roots to the Tree...[and]
be welcomed to take shelter. The
smoke of the Council Fire of the
league shall ever - ascend and
pierce the sky so that other na-

tions who may be allies may see
the Council Fire of the Great Peace
[the etermal flame of liberty at the
center of the United Nations].

ourselves and our posterity, do
ordain and establish this
Constitution for the United States
of Amecrica.

I am (the Peacemaker]N
...with the statesmen of the
League of Five Nations,
plant_the Tree of Peace. . .
We the people of the
United States, in order to

QOT!“ a more perfect union.

Wampum 9. Grand Council
10-X, TLL
Powers are Vested in the Elder
Brothers and Younger Brothers
1. All the business of the Five Na-
tions Confederate Council shall be
conducted by the combincd bodies

Article 1. Legislative
Department
Section 1. Congress

Powers are Vested in Senate and
House
1. All
granted

legislative powcrs hercin
shall be vested in a
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of the Confederate {[Chief States-
men]. First the question shall be
passed upon by the Mohawk and
Sencca [Chief Statesmen - the Eld-
er Brothers], then it shall be dis-
cussed and passed by the Oneida
and Cayuga [Chief Statesmen, who
later added the Tuscarora, thus the
Confederacy became the Six Na-
‘tions]).
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Congress of the United States,
which shall consist of a Senate
and House of Rcpresentatives.

The right of bestowing the
title [of Chief Statesman]
shall be hereditary in the
...the females of the family

Grand Council

Wampum 17.
Selection of Chief Statesmen
1. The right of bestowing the
title [of Chicf Statesman] shall be
hereditary in the family...the fe-
males of the family have the pro-
prietary right to the [Chicf States-
manship] title for ali time to
come...(thus the women nominate
the chiefs who hold office as long
as the women judge him to be ful-
filling his responsibilities.

. ouse of
Representatives

ection

Election of Representatives
1. The House of Representatives
shall be composed of members
chosen every second year by the
people of the several states, and
the electors in each state shall
have the qualifications requisite
for clectors of the most numerous
branch of the Legislature,

Qualifications
Statesmen
Wampum 27.

All [Chief States-
men} of the Five [Six] Nations Con-

in all
those
make

federacy must be honest
things...men  possessing
honorable qualities that
true royaneh [chicf statesmen, lit-
erally "noble leaders who walk in
greatness”} [There arc no age
limits, but statesmen with a family
and are citizens of one of the Five,
now Six Nations,with exception to
the Pine Tree Chief. The clan

mothers and women evaluate who
is qualified to be a chief states-
man.]

Wampum 53. When the Royaneh
women, holders of a [chicl stales-
manj title, select one of

Qualifications of
Representatives
2. No person shall be a Represen-
tative who shall not have attained
to the age of twenty-five years,
and been seven years a citizen of
the United States, and who shall

not, when elected, be an inhabi-
tant of that state which he shall
be chosen.

‘ : —
Fll [Chief Statesmen] of the
Five [Six]) Nations Confeder-

acy must be honest in all

things...

No person shall be a Repre-
sentative who shall not have
attained to the age of 25 ycarw

\.
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their sons as a candidate, they
shall select one who is trustwor-
thy, of good character, of honest
disposition, one who manages his
own affairs, supporls his own
family, if any. and who has pro-
ven a faithful man to his Nation.

Apportionment of Chief
Statesmen

{The number of Chief Statesmen
was set by the Peacemaker, not
apportioned by population. No di-
rect taxes existed. Slavery wasil-
legal. The idea of some people be-
ing considered less than whole
was foreign and never accepted.

Note "Indians not taxed” were con-
sidered separate, a status still
widely asserted and defended.]

"According to the great immutable
law the Iroquois confederate
council was to consist of fifty ro-
diyaner (civil chiefs) for Chief
Statesmen, literally “goodness,
like the Creator”] “(Parker. p. 10):
Elder Brothers:

Onondaga [People of the Hill] - 14
Mohawk/Ka-nin-ke-a-ka

[People of the Flint) - 9
Seneca [{People of the Great
Mountain] - 8
Younger Brothers:

Oneida [People of the Standing

Stone] - 9
Cayuga [People of the Pipe] - 10
Tuscarora [People of the Shirt]

joined ca. 1710 _
Number of Chief Statesmen: 50

[{Tuscarora, Delaware, Sapoai. Tu-
telo and Nanticoke speak through
the Younger Brothers]
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..they shall select one who
is trustworthy..good cha-

racter..honest disposition..a
faithful man to his Nation

Apportionment of
Representatives

3. Representatives and direct
taxes shall be apportioned among
the several States which may be

included within this Union,
according to their respective
numbers, which shall be

determined by adding to their
whole number of free persons,
including those bound to service
for a term of years, and excluding
Indians not taxed, three-fifths of
all other persons.

The actual enumeration shall be
made within three years after the
first meeting of the Congress of
the United States, and within eve-
ry subesequent term of ten years,
in such manner as they shall by
law direct. The number of Repre-
sentatives shall not exceed on for
every thirty thousand. but each
State shall have at least one Rep-
resentative, and until such enum-
beration shall be made, the State
of New Hampshire shall be enti-
tled to choose three, Massachu-
setts eight, Rhode Island and
Providence plantations one, Con-
necticut five, New York six. New
Jersey four, Pennsylvania eight,
Delaware one, Maryland six, Vir-
ginia ten, North Carolina five,
South Caroline five and Georgia
three. (This clause has been su-
perseded, so far as it relates to re-
presentation by Section 2 of the
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(When the [Chief Slalesmanj]
liis deposed {or vacates posi-
tion] the women shall notify
the [Grand Council] through
their [runner of their clan],
and the [Grand Council]
shall sanction the act. The
women will then select an-
other of their sons as a can-
didate and the [Chief
Statesmen] shall elect him,

When vacancies happen in
the representation from
any state, the executive au-
thority thereof shall issue
writs of election to fill such

L

acancies.

Vacancies

19. When
Statesman] is deposed
position} the women shall
the [Grand Council] through
[runner of their clan}, and the
[Grand Council] shall sanction the
act The women will then select
another of their sons as a candi-
date and the (Chie{ Statesmen]
shall elect

the
[or

[Chief
vacatcs
notify

their

Wampum
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Fourteenth Amendment to the
Constitution.) Representatives
shall be apportioned among the
several States according to their
respective numbers, counting the
whole number of persons in each
State, excluding Indians not taxed.
But when the right to vote at any
election for the choice of electors
for President and Vice President
of the United States, Representa-
tives in Congress, the executive
and judicial officers of a State, or
the members of the Legislature
thercof, is denied to any of the
male inhabitants of such State,
being twenty-one years of age,
and citizens of the United States,

or in any way abridged, except
for participation in rebellion, or
other crime, the basis of repres-
entation therein shall be rcduced
in the proportion which the
number of such male citizens
shall bear to the whole number of

male citizens twenty-one years of
age in such State.

Vacancies
4. When vacancies happen in the
representation from any state,
the executive authority thereof
shall issue writs of election to fill
such vacancies.

Chiefs of the

Grand Council
of the Grand Council
14. When the Council
of the Five [Six] Nations [Chief
Statesmen] convene, they shall
appoint a speaker for the day. He

Speaker
Wampum

ARRKANARNARRKRKRARNARARANANANRNANA ARG

Officers of the House
Speaker of the House

5. The House of Representatives
shall choose their Speaker and
other officers;
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shall be a [Chief Statcsman] of ei-

ther the Mohawk, Onondaga or
Seneca Nation. The next day the
Council shall appoint another

speaker, but the first spcaker may
be reappointed if there is no ob-
jection, but a speaker's term shall
not be regarded more than for the
day.
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shall be
[Chief
has not in
welfare of the
disobeys the
Great Law...

it
a

time
that

If at any
manifest
Statesman]
mind the
people or

rules of this

Chiefs of the Grand Council
Impeachment

Wampum 19. If at any time it shall
be manifest that a (Chicf States-
man] has not in mind the welfare
of the people or disobeys the rules
of this Great Law, the mcn or the
wenten of the Confederacy, or
shall come to the
and unbraid [unscat] the
[Chief Statesman] through
o has no pity].

The Elder Broth-

both jointly,
Council
erring

Wampum 5.
ers

Number of Chief Statemen

The Council of the Mohawk shall
be divided into three parties [cach
has 3 chiefs totalling 9 chiefs]
{The Council of the Sencca shall
be divided into 4 paries [each has
2 chicfs totalling 8 chiefs].
[Together, the Mohawk and Senc-
ca parallel the Senatc. The chiefs
are chosen by the women and
hold the position as long as they
serve faithfully. Each has an
equal voice, but decisions are
formed by consensus.]

Officers of the House
Impeachment

and shall have the sole power of
impeachment.

...the men or the women
of the Confederacy... shall
come to the Council and
unbraid the erring [Chief
Statesman] through [a
man who has no pity)

3.

Section The Senate
Number of Senators

1. The Senate of the United States
shall be composed of two Senators
from each State, chosen by the
Legislature thereof, for six years:
and each Senator shall have one
vote.

(Superseded by Amendment XVII)
Proposed May 13, 1912, ratified
April. 8, 1913, certified May 31,
1913

he chiefs are chosen by
the women...hold the posi-
tion as long as they serve
faithfully. Each has an
qual voice, but decisions
are formed by consensus.

J
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Clans and Consanguinity

Wampum 42, Among the Five
Nations and their posterity there
shall be the following original

clans: Great Name Bearer, An-
cient Name Bearer, Great Bear,
Turtle, Painted Turtle, Standing

Rock, Large Plover, Litile Plover,
Deer, Pigeon Hawk, Eel, Ball, Oppo-
site-Side-of-the-Hand.

These clans distributed
through their respecitve Nations,
shall be the sole owners and hold-
ers of the soil of the country and
in them is it vecsted as a birth-
right. (94-XI, EUC).

Wampum 44. The lineal descent
of the people of the Five [Six] Na-
tions shall run in the femalc line.
Women shall be considered the
progenitors of the Nation.  They
shall own the land and the soil.

Men and women shall follow the
status of the mother. (60-LX, TLL).
Wampum 45. The women heirs
of the Confederatc [Chief States-
man] titles shall be called Roya-
nch (Noble) for all time to come.
(61-LXI, TLL).
Wampum 46. The women of the
Forty Eight (now f{ifty) Royaneh
familics shall be the heirs of the
Authorized Names for all time to
come.

Wampum 35. Election of Pine
Tree chiefs - Should any man of
the Nation assist with spccial

ability or show great interest in
the affairs of the Nation, if he
proves himselfl wise, honest and
worthy of confidence, the Confed-
erate [Chief Statesmen] may elect
him to a seat with them and he
may sit in the Confederate Coun-
cil. He shall be proclaimed a Pine
Tree sprung up for the Nation and
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Classification of Senators

2. Immediately after they shall
be assembled in consequence of
the first election, they shall be

divided as equally as may be into
three classes. The seats of the
Senators of the first class shall be
vacated at the expiration of the
second year, of the second class at
the expiration of the fourth year,
and of the third class at the
expiration of the sixth year, so
that one third may be chosen
every second: and if vacancies
happen by - resignation, or
otherwise during the recess of
the Legislature of any State, the
executive thereof may make
temporary appointments until the
next meeting of the Legislature,
which  shall then fill such
vacancies.

(modified by Ammendment XVII)

(The lineal descent OP
the people of the
Five [Six] Nations
shall run in the fe-
male line, Women
shall be considered
the progenitors of
the Nation. They
shall own the land
and the soil. Men
and women shall fol-
low the status of the
mother.

L )
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be installed as such at the next as-
sembly for the installation of the
[Chief Statesmen]. (LXVIII-
68,TLL).

AN NNNNANNNNNANNAANN KN NN SN

of Chief

Qualifications
Statesmen

Wampum 24, The [Chicf States-
men] of the Confederacy of the
Five [Six] Nations shall be mentors

of the people for all time. The
thickness of their skin shall be
seven spans -- which is to say that

they shall be proof against anger,
offensive actions and criticism.

Their hearts shall be full of peace
and good will and their minds
filled with a yearning for the wel-
fare of the people of the Confeder-

acy. With endless patience they
~shall carry out their duty and
their firmness shall be tempered
with a tendemess for their peo-
ple.  Neither anger nor fury shall
find lodgement in their minds and
all their words and actions shall

be marked by calm deliberation.
(33-XXXIlI, TLL).

Wampum 27, All -(Chief States-
men] of the Five Nations must be
honest in all things. They must
not idle or gossip, but be men pos-
sessing those honorable qualities
that make true royanch. It shall
be a scrious wrong for anyone to
lead a [Chief Statesman] into trivi-
al affairs, for the people must
ever hold their Lords high in esti-
mation out of respect to their hon-
orable positions. (45-XLV, TLL)

~

Speaker of the Grand Council
Wampum 14, When the Council
of the Five [Six] Nations [Chiel
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of Senators

3. No person shall be a Senator
who shall not have attained to the
age of thinty years, and been nine
years a citizen of the United
Statcs, and who shall not, when
elected, be an inhabitant of that
State for which he shall be
chosen.

ﬁe [Chief Statesmenﬂ

of the Confederacy of
the Five [Six] Nations
shall be mentors of
the people for all
time. The thickness
of their skin shall be
seven spans -- which
is to say that they
shall be proof against
anger, offensive ac-
tions and criticism.
Their hearts shall be
full of peace and good

Qualification

tvill...
S

—

President of Senate

4. The Vice President of the
United States shall be President of
the Scnate, but shall have no vote,



GREAT LAW OF PEACE

Statesmen] shall convene they
shall appoint a speaker for the
day. He shall be a [Chief States-

man] of either the Mohawk, Onon-
daga or Seneca Nation.

Chief Statesmen of the Elder
Brothers
Wampum 3. To you Adodarhoh,

the Onondaga cousin [Chicf States-
men], I have entrusted the care-
taking and the watching of the
Five Nations Council Fire.

Trial of
Wampum 19.

Impeachment

If at any time it
shall be manifest that a [Chiefl
Statesman] has not in mind the
welfare of the people or disobeys
the rules of this Great Law, the
men or thec women of the Confe-
deracy, or both jointly, shall come
to the Council and upbraid the er-
ring [Chief Statesman] through
his War Chief If the complaint of
the people through the War Chief
is not heeded the first timc it shall
be uttered again and then if no at-

tention is given a third complaint
and warning shall be given. If
the [Chief Statesman] is still con-
tumacious the matter shall go to
the council of War Chiefs. (66 --
LXVI, TLL).

Judgment on the Conviction
of Impeachment

Wampum 19 (cont.). The War
Chiefs shall then divest the erring
{Chief Statesman] of his title by
order of the women in whom the
titleship is vested. When the
[Chief Statesman] is deposed the
women shall notify the Confeder-
ate [Chief Statesmen] through

their War Chief, and the [Chicf
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unless they be equally divided.

T i g e i il M g e L
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of Senate

The Senate shall choose their
"and also a Presi-
dent pro Tempore, in the absence
of the Vice President or when he
shall exercise the office of Presi-
dent of the United States.

Officers
5.
other officers,

Trial of Impeachmemt

6. The Senate shall have the sole
power to try all impeachments.
When sitting for that purpose,
they shall be on oath or affirma-

tion. When the President of the
United States is tried the Chief
Justice shall preside; And no per-

son shall be convicted without the
concurrence of two-thirds of the
members present.

The War Chiefs shall
then divest the erring
[Chief Statesman] of his
title by order of the
wonien...

Judgment on Conviction of

Impeachment

7. Judgment in cases of impeach-
ment shall not extend further
than to removal from office, and
disqualification to hold and enjoy
any office of honor, trust or prof-
it under the United States: but the
party convicted shall neverthe-
less be liable and subject to in-
dictment, trial, judgment and
punishment, according to law.
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Statesmen] shall sanction the act.
The women will then select anoth-
er of their sons as a candidate and
the [Chief Statesmen] shall elect
him.  Then shall the chosen one
be installed by the Installation
Ceremony. (123-XLI, EUC), Cf. 42-
XLIDn.

When a [Chief Statesman] is to be
deposed, his War Chiefl shall ad-
dress him as follows:

"So you, ______, disregard and
set at naught the warnings of
your women relatives. So you
fling the warning over your
shoulder to cast them behind you.
"Behold the brightness of the
Sun and in thc brightness of the
Sun's light 1 depose you of your
title and remove the sacred em-
blem of the [Chief Statesmanship]
title. I remove from you brow the
deer's antlers to the womcn whose
heritage they are.”

The War Chief shall now address
the women of the deposed Lord
and say:

"Mothers, as | have now deposed
your [Chief Statesman], 1 now re-
turn to you the emblem and the
title of [Chief Statesmanship],
therefore repossess them.”

Again addressing himself to the
deposed [Chief Statesman] he shall
say:

"As 1 have now deposed and dis-
charged you so you are now no
longer [Chief Statesman]. You
shall now go your way alone, the
rest of the people of the Confeder-
acy will not go with you, for we
know not the kind of mind that
posscsses you. As the Creator has
nothing to do with wrong so he
will not come to rescue you from
the precipice of destruction in
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(When the [Chief States-\
man] is deposed the
women shall notify the
Confederate [Chief
Statesmen] through
their War Chief, and the
[Chief Statesmen] shall
sanction the act. The
women will then select
another of their sons as
a candidate and the
[Chief Statesmen] shall
elect him. Then shall
the chosen one be in-
stalled by the Installa-
tion Ceremony.

Judgment in of
impeachment
extend further than to
removal from office,
and disqualification to
hold and enjoy any of-
fice of honor, trust or
profit under the United
States: but the party
convicted shall nev-
ertheless be liable and
subject to indictment,
trial, judgment and
punishment, according

cases
shall not

to law.
Y
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which you have cast yourself.
You shall never be restored to the
position which you once occu-
pied.”

Then shall the War Chief address
himsclf to the [Chief Statesmen] of
the Nation to which the deposed
[Chief Statesman] belongs and say:
"Know you, my [Chief Statesmen],

that 1 have taken thc deer's an-
tlers from the brow of ___ B
the emblem of his position and

token of his greatness."

The [Chief Statesmen] of the Con-
federagy shall then have no other
alternative than to sanction the
discharge of the offending ([Chief
Statesman]  (42-XLII, TLL).

Election of Elder and Young-
er Brothers Meetings of
the Grand Council

Election of Members of the
Grand Council
Wampum 54, When a [Chief
Statesmanship] title becomes va-
cant through death or other
cause, the Royaneh women of the
clan in which the title is heredi-
tary shall hold a council and shall
choose one from among their sons
to fill the office madc vacant.

Such a candidate shall not be the
father of any Confederate [Chief
Statesman]. If the choice is unan-
imous the name is referred to the
men relatives of the clan. If they

should disapprove it shall be their

duty to select a candidate from
among their own number If
then the men and women are un-

able to decide which of the 1wo
candidates shall be named, then
the matter shall be referred to the
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(Then shall the War )
Chief address himself

to the [Chief Statesmen]
of the Nation to which

the deposed [Chief
Statesman] belongs and
say: "Know you, my

[Chief Statesmen], that
I have taken the deer's

antlers from the brow
of __ , the emblem
of his position and tok-
en of his greatness."”
\ y
Section 4. Election of Sena-
tors and Representatives --
Meetings of Congress
Election of Members of
Congress

1. The times, places and manner
of holding elections for Senators
and Representatives, shall be pre-

scribed in each State by the Leg-
islature thereof; but the Congress
may at any time by law make or
alter such regulations, except as
to the places of choosing Sena-
tors.

(See Amendment XX)

...Royaneh women of the
clan in which the title
is hereditary shall hold
a council and shall
choose one from among
their sons...

10
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Confederate [Chief Statesmen] in
the Clan. They shall decide which
candidate shall be named. If the
men and the women agree to  a
candidate his name shall be re-
ferred to the sister clans for con-
firmation. If the sister clans con-
firm the choice, they shall refer
their action to their Confederate
[Chief Statesmen] who shall ratify
the choicc and present it to their
cousin [Chief Statesmen], and if
the cousin [Chief Statesmen] con-
firm the name then the candidate
shall be installed by the proper
ceremony for the conferring of
[Chief Statesmanship] titles. (65-
BXV, TLL).

Grand Council to Meet When-
ever There is a Need
Wampum 3. When thcre is any
business 1o be transacted and the
Confederate Council is not in ses-
sion, a messenger shall be dis-
patched either to Adodarho, Ho-

nonwirehtonh or Skanawatih,
Fire Keepers, or to their War
Chiefs with a full statement of the
case desired to be considered.
Then shall Adodarhoh call his
cousin (associate) [Chief States-
men] together and consider

whether or not the case is of suf-
ficient importance to demand the
attention of the Confederate Coun-
cil. If so, Adodarhoh shall dis-
patch messengers to summon all
the Confederate [Chief Statesmen]
together to assemble beneath the
Tree of the Long Leaves...(4-1V,
TLL).
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Z
If the men
women agree to a can-
didate his name shall
be referred to the sister
clans for confirmation.

If the sister clans con-
firm the choice, they
shall refer their action
to their Confederate
[Chief Statesmen] who
shall ratify the choice...
. Y,

Congress to Meet Annually

2. The Congress shall assemble at
least once in every year, and such
mceting shall be on the first
Monday in December, unless they
shall by law appoint a different
day.

(Changed to

Amendment XX)

January 3d by

rf
...Adodarhoh shall

patch messengers to
summon all the Confed-
erate [Chief Statesmen]
together to assemble
beneath the Tree of the
Long Leaves..,

)
dis-

shali
once

)

The Congress
assemble at least
in every year...

11
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Powers and Duties of Each
Nation of the Grand Council
Sole Judge of Qualifications
of Members
Wampum 17.
tain number

A bunch of a cer-
of shell (wampum)
strings each two spans in length
shall be given to each of the fe-
male families in which the [Chief
Statesmanship] titles are vested.

The right of bestowing the title
shall be hereditary in the family
of females legally possessing the
bunch of shell strings and the
strings shall be the token that the
females of the family have the
proprietary right to the [Chief
Statesmanship] title for all time to
come, subject to certain restric-
tions hereinafter mentioned. (59-
LIX, TLL).

Wampum 18. If any Confederate
[Chief Statesman] neglects or re-
fuses to attend the Confederate
Council, the other [Chief States-
men] of the Nation of which he is
a member shall require their War
Chiel to request the female spons-
ors of the [Chief Statesman} so
guilty of defection to demand his
attendance of the Council. If he
refuses, the women holding the
title shall immediately select an-
.other candidate for the title,

No (Chief Statesman] shall be
asked more than once to attend
the Confederate Council. (30-XXX,
TLL).
Rules of Proceedings -- Pun-
ishment of Chief Statesmen

Wampum 52. The Royanch
women, heirs of the [Chief States-

manship} titles, shall should
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Section 5. Powers and Duties
of Each House of Congress

Sole Judge of Qualifications
of Members
1. Each House shall be the judge

of the elections, returns and qual-
ifications of its own members, and
a majority of each shall constitute
a quorum to do business; but a
smaller number may adjourn
from day to day, and may be au-
thorized 10 compel the attendance
of absent members, in such man-
ner, and under such penalties as
each House may provide.

The right of bestowing
the title shall be here-
ditary in the family of
females legally possess-
ing the bunch of shell
strings and the strings
shall be the token that
the females of the fam-
ily have the proprie-
tary right to the [Chief
Statesmanship] title for
all time to come...

k

Rules of Proceedings
Punishment of Members
2. Each House may determine the
rules of its proceedings, punish
its members for disorderly behav-
ior, and with the concurrence

12
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it become necessary, correct and
admonish the holders of their
‘titles. Those only who attend the
Council may do this and those who
do not shall not object to what has
been said nor strive to undo the
action (63-LXI1l, TLL).

Wampum Records

Wampum 23. Any [Chicf States-
man] of the Five [Six] Nations Con-
federacy may construct shell
strings (or wampum belts) of any
size or length as pledges or
records of matters of national or
international importance.

When it is necessary (o dispatch
a shell string by a War Chief or
other messenger as the token of a
summons, the messenger shall re-
cite the contents of the string to
the party to whom it is sent. That
party shall repeat the message
and return the shell string and if
there has been a summons he
shall make ready for the journey.
Any of the people of the Five
[Six] Nations may use shclls (or
wampum) as the record of a
pledge, contract or an agreement
entered into and the same shall be
binding as soon as shell strings
shall have been exchanged by
both panies. (32-XXXII, TLL).

Adjournment

Wampum 8. The Firckeepers
shall formally open and close all
councils of the Confederate [Chiefl
Statesmen]. ’

84
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of two-thirds, expel a member.

The Royaneh women,
heirs of the [Chief States-
manship]) titles, shall
...correct and admonish
the holders of their titles.

Journals

3. Each House shall keep a Jour-
nal of its proceedings, and from
time to time publish the same, ex-
cepting such parts as may in
their judgment require secrecy:
and the yeas and nays of the
members of either House on any
question shall, at the desire of
one-fifth of those present, be en-
tered on the Journal.

. - ~
Any [Chief Statesman]
of the Five [Six] Nations
Confederacy may con-
struct shell strings (or
wampum belts) of any
size or length as pledg-
es or records of matters
of national or interna-
tional importance.
Each House shall keep a
Journal of its proceed-
ings...

S
Adjournment

4. Neither House, during the ses-
sion of Congress, shall without
the consent of the other, adjourn
for morc than three days, nor to
any other place than that in

which the two Houses shall be sit-
ting.

_/
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Compensation, Privileges and
Disabilities, of Chief States-
men

Compensation -- Privileges

(Chief Statesmen do not receive
monetary compensation for their
services.]

fChief Staiesmen are not above the
law in any case.]
Wampum 98. If either a nephew
or a niece see an irregularity in
the performance of the functions
of the Great Peace and its laws, in
the Confederate Council or in the
conferring of [Chief Statesman-
ship]  titles in an impropcr way,
through their War Chief they may

85
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Section 6. Compensation,
Privileges and Disabilities,
of Senators and
Representatives

Compensation Privileges
1.  The Senators and Representa-
tives shall receive a compensa-
tion for their services, to be as-
certained by law, and paid oot of
the Treasury of the United Siates.

They shall in all cases, except
treason, felony and breach of the
peace, be privileged from arrest
during their attendance at the
session of their respective Houses,
and in going to and returning
from the samc; and for any

speech or debate in either House,

demand that such actions become they shall not be question in any
subject to correction and that the | other place.
matter conform to the ways pre- >
scribed by the laws of the Great [ (0
Peace. (LXVI-67, TLL). Y e e e e s ees: 3 >
Disability to Hold Other Of- Disability to  Hold Other
fices Offices
[Although Chief Statesmen may 2. No Senator or Representative
‘not be appointed to any official shall, during the time for which
office outside of his national du- he was elected, be appointed to
ties, they do also serve as a spint- any civil office under the author-
val leaders] ity of the United Siates, which
Wampum 26. It shall be the duty shall have becn created, or the
of all the Five [Six] Nations Con- emoluments whereof shall have
federatc |Chief Statesmen], from been increcased during such time:
time to time as occasion demands, and no person holding any office
to act as mentors and spiritual under the United States, shall be a
guides of their people and remind member  of either House during
them of their Creator's will and his continuance in office.
words. They shall say: 1 (See also Section 3 of the Four-
"Hcarken, that peace may con- teenth Amendment)
tinue unto future days! —
“Always listen to the words of the 'aajaa:‘a::e 93933 > 3 2
Great Creator. for he has spoken. a:a::":: o e: 2
T I R AR 2
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"United People, let not evil find
lodging in your minds.

"For the Great Creator has spoken
and the cause of Peace shall not
become old.

"The cause of peace shall not die
if you remember the Great Crea-
tor.”

Every Confederate
man] shall speak words
these to promote peace.
XXXVI, TLL).

{Chief States-
such as
(37-

Mode of Passing Laws

No Special Provision as the

Revenue Laws

T

4}1>4>4>4>4>4;4}4;494)4P
240

L3
¢L4&00S
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How Enacted

All (he business of
the Five [Six] Nations Confederate
Counci! shall be conducted by the
two combined bodies of Confeder-
ate [Chief Statcsmen]. First the
question shall be passed upon by
the Mohawk and Seneca [Elder
Brothers] [Chief Statesmen}, then
it shall be discussed and passed by
the Oneida and Cayuga [Younger
Brothers} {Chief Statesmen].  Their
decisions shall then be referred to
the Onondaga [Chief Statesmenl},
(Fire Keepers) for final judgment.
(10-XI, TLL).

Decisions,
Wampum 9.

Wampum 10. In all cases the
procedure must be as follows:
when the Mohawk and Seneca
{Chief Statesmen] have unani-
mously agreed upon a Qquestion,
they shall report their

15
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r"For the Great Creator\
has spoken and the
cause of Peace shall not
become old.
"The cause
shall not die
remember the

of peace
if you
Great

vy

kCreator."

Section 7.
Laws
Special
Revenue Laws

1. Al bills for raising revenue
shall originate in the House of
Representative; but the Senate
may propose or concur with
amendments as on other bills.

Mode of Passing

Provision as to

Laws, How Enacted

2. Every bill which shall have
passed the Housc of Rcpresenta-
tives and the Senate, shall, before
it bccome a law, be presented to
thec President of the United States:
if he approve he shall sign i1, but
if not he shall rewrn it, with his
objections to that House in which
it shall have originated, who shall
enter the objections at large on
their Journal, and proceed to re-
consider it. If after such recon-
sideration two-thirds of that
House shall agreec to pass the bill,
it shall be sent, together with the
objections, to the other House, by

which it shall likewise be recon-
sidered, and if approved by two-
thirds of that House, it shall be-

come a law. But in all such cases
the votes of bother Houses shall
be determined by yeas and nays,
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decision to the Cayuga and Oneida
[Chief Statesmen] who shall delib-
erate upon the question and re-
port a unanimous decision to the
Mohawk {Chief Statesmen]. The
Mohawk [Chief Statesmen] will
then report the standing of the
case to the Firekeepers
[Onondaga}, who shall render a
decision (17-XVII, TLL) as they seec
fit in case of a disagreement by
the two bodies, or confirm the de-
cisions of the two bodies if they

are identical. The Fire Keepers
shall then rcport their decision to
the Mohawk [Chief Statesmen]

who shall announce it to the open
council. (12-XII, TLL).

Decisions, Etc.

Wampum 12. When a case comes
- before the Onondaga [Chiefl States-
men] (Fire Keepers) for discussion
and decision, Adodarho shall in-
troduce the matter to his [fellow
Chief Statesmen] who shall then
discuss it in their two bodies. Eve-
ry Onondaga [Chief Statesman} ex-

cept Hononwiretonh shall delib-
erate and he shall listen only.
When a unanimous decision shall
have been reached by the two

bodies of Fire Keepers, Adodarho
shall notify Hononwirctonh of the
fact when he shall confirm it. He
shall refusc to confirm a decision
if it is not unanimously agreed
upon by both sides of the Fire
Keepers. (19-XIX, TLL).

Wampum 11, If through any
misunderstanding or obstinacy on
the part of the Fire Keepers, they
render a decision at variance with
that of the Two Sides, the Two Sides
shall reconsider the matter and if
their decisions are jointly the
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and the names of the persons vot-
ing for and against the bill shall
be entered on the Journal of each
House respectively. If any bill
shall not be returned by the Presi-

dent within ten days (Sundays ex-
cepted) after it shall have been
presented to him, the same shall
be a law, in like manner as if he
had signed it, unless the Congress
by their adjournment prevent its
return, in which case it shall not
be a law.
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Resolutions, Etc.

3. Every order, resolution, or vote
to which the concurrence of the
Senate and House of Representa-
tives may be necessary (except on

a question of adjournment) shall
be presented to the President of
the United States; and before the

same shall take effect, shall be ap-

proved by him, or being disap-
proved by him, shall be repassed
by two-thirds of the Senate and
House of Representatives, accord-
ing to the rules and limitations
prescribed in the case of a bill

[ . .

When a unanimous deci-)
sion shall have Dbeen
reached by the two
bodies of Fire Keepers,
Adodarho shall notify
Hononwiretonh of the
fact when he shall
confirm it... y
= )
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same as before they shall report to

the Fire Kecpers who are then
compelled to confirm their joint
decision. (18-XVIII, TLL).

Powers Granted to the Grand
Council

No Taxation

[There is no taxation under the
Great Law. There also was no
money. Today, when there is a
need to provide for the general

welfare, the pcople who wish to
help come together to work for
the common good.)

k1

No Loans

[There is no national decht, because
there is no provision for loans.]

Commerce

[The people are free to trade as
they wish, as long as they do not
endanger the health and welfare
of the pcople.]

Naturalization and No Bank-
ruptcies

Wampum 2. Roots have spread
out from the Tree of the Great

Pcace, one to the north, one to the
east, one to the south and onc to
the west. The name of these roots
is The Great White Roots and their
nature is Peace and Strength.

If any man {or woman] or any
nation outside the Five Nations
shall obey the laws of the Great
Peace and make known their dis-
position to the [Chief Statesmen]
of the Confedecracy, they may
trace the Roots of the Tree and if
their minds are clean
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Section 8. Powers Granted to
Congress
Taxation
1. The Congress shall have power

to lay and collect taxes, duties, im-
posts and excises, to pay the debts
and provide for the common de-
fense and gencral welfare of the
United States; but all duties, im-
posts and excises shall be uniform
throughout the United States.

Loans
2. To borrow money on the credit
of the United States;

Commerce

3. To regulate commerce with
foreign nations, and among the
several States, and with the Indi-
an tribes;

Naturalization and

Bankruptcies

4. To establish an uniform rule of
naturalization, and uniform laws
on the subject of bankruptcies
throughout the United States;

(Roots have spread oup
from the Tree of the
Great Peace...The name
of these roots is The
Great White Roots and
their nature is Peace
and Strength...

S )
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and they are obedient and promise
to obey the wishcs of the Confed-
erate Council, they shall be wel-
comed to take shelter beneath the
Tree of the Long Leaves.

No Coins

No Counterfeiting

[However, Europeans made and
distibuted counterfeit wampum
“which disrupted the economy.]
Runners as Messengers
Wampum 40. When the [Chief
Statesmen] of the Confederacy
take occasion to dispatch a mes-
scnger in behalf of the Confeder-
ate Council, they shall wrap up

any matter they may send and in-
struct the messenger to remember
his errand, to tum not aside but to
proceed faithfully to his destina-
tion and deliver his message ac-
cording to every instruction. (57-
XLVI, TLL).

No Patents

and Copyrights

Council Fires

Wampum 96. All the Clan coun-
cil fires of a nation or of the Five
[Six] Nations may unite into one
general council fire, or delegates
from all the council fires may be

appointed to unite in a general
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...they shall be welcomed to
take shelter beneath the
Tree of the Long Leaves.

Coin

5. To coin money, regulate the
value thereof. and of foreign
coin, and fix the standard of
weights and measures;

Counterfeiting

6. To provide for the punishment
of counterfeiting the securities
and current coin of the United
States;

Post Office

7. To establish post offices and

post roads;

...instruct the messenger to
remember his errand...to
proceed faithfully to his de-
stination and deliver his
message according to every
instruction.

Patents and Copyrights
8. To promote the progress of
scicnce and useful arns, by secur-

ing for limited times to authors

and inventors the exclusive right
to their respective writings and
discoveries;

Courts

9. To constitute tribunals inferi-

or to the Supreme Court;
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council for discussing the inter-
ests of the people.

Piracies

[The Great Law applies equally on
land and sca.]

War

Wampum 80. When the Confed-
erate Council of the [Six] Five Na-
tions has for its object the estab-
Jishment of the Great Pcace
among the people of an outside
nation and that nation refuses to
accept the Great Pecace, then by
such refusal they bring a declara-
tion of war upon themselves from
the Five Nations. Then shall the
Five [Six] Nations seek to establish

the Great Peace by a conquest. of
the rebellious nation. (I1-71,
SPW).

No Standing Army or Navy

81. When the men of
the Five [Six] Nations, now called
forth to become warriors, are
ready for battle with an obstinate
opposing nation that has refused
to accept the Great Peace, then
one of the five War Chiefs shall be
chosen by the warriors of the Five
[Six] Nations to lead the army into
batile.

Wampum

Rights and Powers of War

Wampum 81 (cont.). It shall be
the duty of the War Chief so chos-
en to come before his warriors
“and address them. His aim shall be
to impress upon them the necessi-
ty of good bchavior and strict
obedience to all the commands of
the War Chicfs. He shall dcliver
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Piracies

10. To define and punish piracies
and felonies commitied on the
high seas, and offenses against
the law of nations;

War

11. To declare war, grant letters
of marque and reprisal, and make
rules concerning captures on
land and water;

QQhen the Confederatg
Council of the [Six] Five
Nations has for its ob-
ject the establishment
of the Great Peace
among the people of an
gutside nation...

/

Army

12. To raise and support armies,
but no appropriation of money to
that use shall be for a longer term
than two years;

Navy
13.
navy.

Military

To provide and maintain a

and Naval Rules
14. To make rules for the govem-
ment and regulation of the land
and naval forces.

His
upon
good

aim shall be
them the
behavior...

to impress
necessity of
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exhorting them with
to be brave and coura-
to be guilty of

an oration
great zeal
geous and never
cowardice. At 1the conclusion of
his oration he shall march for-
ward and commence the War Song
and he shall sing:
Now [ am greatly surprised
And, therefore, I shall use it, -
The power of my War Song.
I am of the Five Nations
And 1 shall make supplication
To the Almighty Creator.
He has furnished this army.
My warriors shall be mighty
In the strength of the Creator
Between him and my song they
are
For it was he who gave the song
This war song that [ sing!
(111-72, SPW).

The Black Wampum Beit

Wampum 91. A certain wampum
belt of black beads shall be the
emblem of the authority of the
Five [Six] War Chiefs 1o take up the
weapons of war and with their
men to resist invasion. This shall
be called a war in dcfense of the

territory. (XIV-83, SPW).

War Chiefs, Names, Dulies
and Rights

Wampum 37. There shall be one
War Chief for each Nation and

their duties shall be to carry mes-
sages for their [Chicf Statesmen]
and to take up the arms of war in
case of emergency. They shall not
participate in the proceedings of
the Confederate Council but shall
watch its progress and in case of
an crroncous action by a [Chief
Statesman] they shall receive the
complaints of the people and
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(He shall deliver an oration)
exhorting them with great
zeal to be brave and coura-
geous and never to be
guilty of cowardice...and he
shall sing:

Now I am greatly surprised
And, therefore, 1 shall use
it, --

The power of my War
Song.

[ am of the Five Nations
And 1 shall make supplica-
tion
To the Almighty Creator.

8 Y
Militia, Calling Forth
15. To provide for calling forth

the militia to execute the laws of
the Union, suppress insurrections
and repel invasions;
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Militia,
Arming
16. To provide for organizing,
arming, and disciplining, the mi-
litia, and for governing such pan

Organizing and

of them as may be employed in
the service of the United States,
reserving to the States respec-

tively, the appointment of the of-
ficers, and the authority of train-
ing the militia according to the
disciplne prescribed by Congress;
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convey the wamings of the wom-
en to him. The people who wish to
convey messages to the Lords in
the Confederate Council shall do so
through the War Chief of their
Nation. It shall ever be his duty to
Jay the cases, questions and prop-

ositions of the people bcfore the
Confederate Council. (54-L1V,
TLL).

Council Fire of the Confeder-
acy, Center of the Six Na-
tions

Wampum 1. 1 plant [the Tree of
the Great Peace] in your territory,
Adodarho, and the Onondaga Na-
tion, in the territory of you who
are Firekcepers.

1 name the tree the Trec of the
Great Long Leaves. Under  the
shadc of this Tree of Great Peace

we spread the soft white feathery
down of the glove thistle as seats
for you, Adodarho, and your cous-
in [Chief Statesmen].

We place you upon those scats,
spread soft with the feathery
down of the globe thistle, there
beneath t(he slhiade of the sprcad-
ing branches of the Tree of Peace.
There shall vou sit and watch the
Council Fire of the Confederacy of
the Five [Six] Nations, and all the
“affairs of 1he Five {Six} Nations
shall be transacted belore you,
Adodarhoh, and vyour cousin
[Chief Statesmen)., by the Confed-
erate [Chicf Statesmen] of the Five
{Six} Nations. [1-1, TLL)

Adding to
Wampuin

Rafters

If the conditions
which shall arise at any future
time call for an addition to or
change of this law, the casc shall

the
16.

e ﬁ\
...in case of an errone-
ous action by a [Chief
Statesman) they shall
receive the complaints
of the people and con-
vey the warnings of the
Lwomen to him.

/)
Other

Federal District and
Places

17. To exercisc exclusive legisla-
tion in all cases whatsoever, over
such disirict (not exceeding ten
milcs square) as may, by cession
of particular States, and the ac-
ceptance of Congress, become the
seat of the government of the
United States, and to exercise like
authority over all places pur-
chased by the consent of the Leg-

islaturc of the State in which the
same shall be, for the erection of
forts, magazincs, arsenals, dock-
yards, and other needful building;

And
fplanl [the Tree of lha
Great Peace] in your terri-
tory, Adodarhoe, and the
Onondaga Nation, in the
territory of you who are
Firekeepers...

There shall you sit and
watch the Council Fire of
the Confederacy of the
Five [Six] Nations...
L /
Make Laws to Carry Out Fore-
going Powers
18. To make 2ll laws which shall

be necessary and proper for car-
rying into excculion the fore

21
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be carefully considered and if a
-new beam seems necessary or be-
neficial,  the proposcd change
shall be voted upon and if adopted
it shall be called, "Added to the
Rafters.” (48-XLVI, TLL).
Limitations on Powers Grant-
ed to the Confederacy

No Slave Trade

ﬂ

no

1A

No Jails or Prisons
[Since there were
jails or prisons, laws re-

93

lated to detainment
were not necessary.]
& )
No Jails or Prisons
[Since there were no jails or pris-
ons, laws related to delainment
were not necessary.)

~
\d i
No Reference to Laws which
have an effect after the fact.
[ 735906993079 63969003600
40009020000 600002000600
0090009000000 0006060000
0940020600930 0806500050
L"m“’%* 9900240225008
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going powers, and all other pow-
ers vested by this Constitution in
the Government of 1the United
States, or in any department or
office thercof.

(For other pewers, see Arricle 1,

Section 1, Article Ill, Sections 2
and 3, Article IV, Sections 1-3, Ar-
ticle V, and Amendments X11-XVI
and XIX-XXI.

Section 9. Limitations on
Powers Granted to the United
States

Stave Trade

1. The migration or impeortation
of such persons as any of the
States now existing shall think
proper to admit, shall not be pro-
hibited by the Congress prior to
the ycar one thousand cight hun-
dred and cight, but a tax or duty
may be imposed on such importa-

tion. not exceeding ten dollars for
each person.

Habeas Corpus

(a law requiring that a detained
person be brought before a court
at a stated time and place 10 deter-

mine the legality of his detain-
ment)

2. .The privilege of the writ of
habeas corpus shall not be sus-
pended, unless when in cases of
rebellion or invasion the public

safety may require it.

Ex Post Facto Law

(a law which has a retroactive ef-
fect after the facr)

3. No bill of attainder or ex post
facto law shall be passed.
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No Taxes
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No Duties on Exports

()

Discrimina-
Between the

No Commercial
tion to Be DMade
Six Nations

o Money

f — \
The women heirs of the
Confederate [Chief States-
manship] titles shall be
called Royaneh (Noble) for
all time to come.

N /)

Titles of Nobility

Wampum d45. The women heirs
of the Confederate [Chic{ States-
manship] titles shall be called
Royaneh (Noble) for all time to
come. (61-LXI, TLL).

Wampum 46. The women of the
Forty Eight (now fifty) Royaneh
families shall be the hcirs of the
Authorized Names for all time to
come (95-XII, EUC).

Wampum 47. If the female heirs
of the Confederate [Chief Siates-
men's] titles become extinct, the
title right shall be given by the

23
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Direct Taxes
4. Nec capitation, or other direct,
tax shall be laid, unless in propor-
tian 1o the census or cnumeration
hereinbelore directed 10 be taken.

Duties on  Exports
8. No tax or duty shall be laid on
anicles exporied from any State.

No Commercial Discrimina-

tion to  Be Made Between
States

6. No preference shall be given
by any regulation of commercc or
revenuc to the ports of one State
over thase of another; nor shall
vessels bound to, or from, onc
State, be obliged to enter, clecar, or
pay duties in another.

Money, How Drawn From

Treasury

7. No money shall be drawn from
the Treasury, but in consequence
of appropriations made by law:
and a regular statement and ac-
count of the receipts and expendi-
turcs of all public money shall be
published from time to time.

Titles of
8. No title of nobility shall be
granted by the United States: And
no person hoiding any office of

Nobility

profit or trust under them, shall,
without the consent of the Con-
gress, accept any present, emolu-

ment, office, or title, of any kind
whatever, from any King, Prince,
or forcign State.

(For other limitations see Amend-
ments 1-X.)
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{Chief Statesmen] of the Confeder-
acy 1o the sister family whom they

shall elect and that family shall
hold the name and transmit it to
their (female) heirs, but they

shall not appoint any of their sons
as a candidate for the title until all

the eligible men of the former
family shall have dicd or other-
wisc have become ineligible (25-
XXV, TLL).

Wampum 48. If all the heirs of
the [Chief Statesman] title become
extinct, and all the families in the
clan, then the title shall be given
by the [Chief Statesmen] of the
Confederacy tn the family in a sis-
ter clan whom they shall elect
(26-XXVI, TLL).

Wampum 49. If any of the Roya-
neh women, heirs of the titleship.
shali  wilfully withhold a {Chief
Statesmanship} or other title and
refuse to bestow it, or if such
heirs abandon, forsake or despise
their heritage, then shall such
women be deemed buried and

their family extinct.  The titleship
shall then revert to a sister family
ar clan upon application and com-

plaint. The [Chief Statesmen] of
the Confederacy shall elect the
family or clan which shall in fu-
ture hold the title. (28-XXVIII,
TLL).

Powers Prohibited to the Na-
tions

Powers Prohibited, Absolute-
ly

Wampum 92. If a nation, pan of
a nation, or more than one nation
within the Five [Six] Nations

should in any way endcavor to de-
stroy the Great Peace by neglect

95

24
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m the female heirs oﬂ
the Confederate [Chiefl
Statesmen's] titles be-
come extinct, the title
right shall be given by
the [Chief Statesmen] of
the Confederacy to the
sister family whom
they shall elect and
that family shall hold
the name and transmit
it to their (female)
heirs...

I any of the Royaneh
women, heirs of the
titleship, shall  wilfully
withhold a [Chief
Statesmanship] or other
title and refuse to be-
stow it, or if such heirs
abandon, forsake or de-
spise their  heritage,
then shall such women
be deemed buried and
their family extinct.

. J)
Section 10, Powers Prohibit-
ed to the States

Powers Prohibited, Absolute-
llv No State shall cnter into any

treaty, alliance, or confederation;
grant letter of marque and repri-
sal; coin money; emit bills of

credit; make anything but gold
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or violating its laws and resolve to

dissolve the Confederacy, such a
nation or such nations shall be
deemed guilty of treason and

called enemies of the Confedcracy
and the Great Peace. (I11-86, EUC).

No Reference

o

Before the real peopla
united their nations,
each nation had its
council fires. Before
the Great Peace their
councils were held. The
five Council Fires shall
continue to burn as be-
fore and they are not
g u e n c h e d )
Powers Permitted With Con-
sent of Grand Council
Wampum 97, Before the real
people united their nations, each
nation had its council fires. Be-
fore the Great Peace their coun-

cils were held. The five Council
Fires shall continue 1o burn as be-
forc and thcy are not qucnched.

The [Chief Statesmen] of each na-
tion in future shall settle their
nation's affairs at this council fire
governed always by the laws and
rules of the council of the Confe-
deracy and by the Great Peace.

(V1I-90, EUC).

The of
shall
affairs

gov-
Peace.

[Chief
each nation
settle their
at  this
erned...by

Statesmen]
in future
nation's
council fire
the Great

96

25
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and silver coin a tender in pay-
ment of debts; pass any bill of at-
tainder, ex post facto law, or law
impairing the obligation of con-
tracts, or grant any title of nobili-
ty.

Powers Concerning Duties on
Imports or Exports
2. No State shall, without the con-

sent of the Congress, lay any im-
ports or duties on imports or ex-
ports, except what may be abso-
lutely necessary for executing its
inspection laws: and the the net
produce of all duties and imposts,
laid by any Statc on imports or ex-

ports, shall be for the use of the
Treasury of the United States; and
all such laws shall be subject to
the revision and control of the
Congress.

Powers Permitted With Con-
sent of Congress

3. No State shall, without the con-

sent of Congress, lay any duty of
tonnage, keep troops, or ships of
war in time of peace, enter into
any agreement or compact with
another State, or with a foreign
power, or engage in war, unless
actually invaded, or in such im-
minent danger as will not admit
of delay.

(No State shall, without lha
consent of Congress...enter
into any agreement or
compact “with another
State, or with a foreign
power, or engage in war,
unless actually invaded...

- b
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THE FIREKEEPERS
ONONDAGA
The Adodarhe

Entrusted
Term of

Executive Power
with the Adodarho
Office

Wampum 3. To you Adodarhoh,
the Onondaga cousin [Chief States-
men], 1 and the other Confederate
[Chief Statesmen] have entrusted
the caretaking and the watching
of the Five [Six] Nations Council
Fire. [The term of office is for
life, unless he breaks the Great
Law and is impeached or has
grounds for retirement.] 4-1v,
TLL).

Designation and Number of
Adodarheo Electors

[The present Adodarho told the au-
thor that he is a member of the Eel
Clan. The Clan Mother, the grand-
mothers and the mothers of that
clan meet 10 elect a man endowed
with the qualities and character
required for the position of Ado-

darho, the Firekeeper of the Con-

federacy.]

Electing Adodarho
Chief Statesmen

Wampum 32. If a [Adodarho or
other Chief Statesman] should die
while the Council of the Five {[Six]
Nations is in session the Council
shall adjourn for ten days. No
Confederate Council shall sit with-
in ten days of the death of a
[Adodarho or other Chief States-
man] of the Confederacy.
If the Threc Brothers

Mode of
and other

{the

97
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ARTICLE 1. EXECUTIVE
DEPARTMENT
Section 1. The President
Executive Power Vested in
the President -- Term of
Office
1.  The executive power shall be

vested in a President of the United
States of America. He shall hold
his office during the term of four
years, and, together with the Vice
President, chosen for the same
term, be elected, as follows:

The
be
the

executive power shall
vested in a President of
United States.

Appointment and Number of
Presidential Electors

2. Each State shall appoint, in
such manner as the Legislature
thereof may direct, a number of
electors, equal to the who number
of Scnators and Representatives
to which the State may be entitled
in the Congress; but no Senator or

Representative, or person hold-
ing an office of trust or profit
under the United States, shall be
appointed an elector.

Mode of Electing President
and Vice President

3. The Electors shall meet in
their respective States, and vote
by ballot for two persons, of

whom one at least shall not be an
inhabitant of the same State with
themselves. And they shall make
a list of all the persons voted for,
and of the number of votes for
each; which list they shall sign
and certify, and transmit sealed to
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Mohawk, the Onondaga and the
Seneca) should lose one of their
Lords by death, the Younger
Brothers (the Oncida, the Cayuga
and Tuscarora) shall come to the
surviving [Chief Statesmen] of the
Three Brothers on the tenth day
and console them. .And the con-
solation shall be the reading of
the contents of the thirtcen shell
(wampum) strings of Ayonhwha-
thah [Hiawatha or "He Who
Combs"]. At the termination of
this rite a successor shall be ap-
pointed, to be appointed by the
"women heirs of the [Chief States-
manship} title. If the women are
not yet rcady to place their nomi-
nee before the [Chief Statesmen],
the Speaker shall say, "Come let us
go out.” All shall then leave the
Council or the place of gathering.

The installation shall then wait
until such 2 time as the women
are ready. The Speaker shall lead

the way from the housec by saying,
“Let us depart to the edge of the
woods and lic in wailing on our
bellies.” (22-XXI1, TLL).

98

thhe Three Brother;\
Mohawk, the Onon-
and the Seneca)
lose one of their
by death, the
Younger Brothers (the
Oneida, the Cayuga and
Tuscarora) shall come to
the surviving [Chief
Statesmen] of the Threce
Brothers on the tenth
day and console them.

ﬁf

(the

daga
should
Lords
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the seat of the Government of the
United States, directed to the Pres-
ident of the Senate. The President
of the Senate shall, in the pres-
ence of the Senate and House of
Representatives, open all the cer-
tificates, and the votes shall then
be counted. The person having
the greatest number of votes shall
be the President, if such number
be a majority of the whole num-
ber of Electors appointed; and if
there be more than one who have
such majority, and have an equal
number of votes, then the House
of Representatives shall immedi-
ately choose by ballot one of them

for President; and if no person
have a majority, then from the
five highest on the list the said
House shall in like manner
choosc the President. But in
choosing the President, the vote
shall be taken by States, the re-

prescntation from each State hav-
ing onc vote; a quorum for this
purposc shall consist of a member
or members from two-thirds of
the States, and a majority of all
the States shall be necessary to a
choice. In every case, after the
choice the President, the per-
son having the greatest number
of votes of the Electors shall be
the Vice President. But il there
should remain two or more who
have equal votes, the Senate shall
choose from them by ballot the
Vice President.

(This paragraph has been super-
seded hy the Twelfth Amendment
to  the Constitution. See also
Amendment XX )

of
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Time of Installing a Adoda-
rho or Other Chief Statesman
Wampum 30. The [Chiel States-
men) of the Confedcracy may con-
fer the [Chief Statesmanship] title
upon a candidate whenever the
Great Law is recited, if thcre be a
candidate, for the Great Law
speaks all the rules. (XLIV-44,
TLL).

Wampum 32. (cont.) When the
women title holders shall have
chosen onc of their sons, the Con-
fedcrate [Chief Staresmen] will as-
semble in two places, the Younger
Brothers [similar to the House of
Representatives] in onec place and
the Three Oider Brothers [similar
to the Scnatc] in  another. The
[Chicf Statesmen] who are to con-
sole the meourning {Chiel States-
men} shall choose onc of their
number 1o sing the Pacification
Hymn as they journcy to the sor-
rowing [Chicl Stalesmen]. The
singer shall lcad the way and the
{Chief Statesmen] and the people
shalt follow.  When they reach the
sorrowing  [Chief Statcsmen,] they
shall hail the candidale [Adodarho
or other Chief Statesmanland per-
form the rite of Conferring the
[Adodarho or other Chicf Srates-
manship] Title.  (22-XXII, TILL).

of Adodarho

Wampum 53, When  the Roya-
nch  women, holders of the
fAdodarho}  title, select one of
their sons as a candidate, they
~shall select one who is trusiwor-
thy, of good character, or honest
disposition, one who manages his
own affairs, supports his own
family, it any, and who has pro-
ven a faithful man to his Nation.

Qualifications

99
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Time of Choosing Electors
and Casting ~Electoral Vote

4. The Congress may determine
the time of choosing the Electors,
and the day on which they shall
give their votes; which day shall
be the same throughout the Unit-
ed States.

When the Royanelﬂ
women, holders of
the [Adodarho] title,
select one of their
sons as a candidate,
they shall select one
who is trustworthy,
of good character,
honest disposition,
one who manages his
own affairs, supports
his own family, if
any, and who has
proven a faithful

or

A

man to his Nation.

Y
Qualifications of President
5. No person except a natural-
born cituzen, or a citizen of ihe
United States, at the time of the
adoption of this Constitution, shall
be elhigible to the office of Presi-
dent; neither shall any person be
eligible 1o that office who shall
not hoave attained to the age of
thirty-five years, and been four-
teen vears a resident within the
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(64-LX1V, TLL).

Adodarho Succession

Wampum 33. When a Confeder-
ate [Chief Statesman, such as the
Adodarho] dies, the surviving rel-
.atives shall immediately dispatch
a messenger, a member of another
clan, to the [Chief Statesmen] in
another locality. When the run-
ner comes within hailing distance
of the locality he shall utter a sad

wail, thus: "Kwa-ah, Kwa-ah,
Kwa-ah!™ The sound shall be re-
peated three times and then again

am apgain at intervals as many
times as the distance may require.
When the runner arrives at the
scttlementthe people shall assem-
ble and one must ask hmm the na-
ture of his sad message.  He shall
then say. "Let us consider.” Then
he shall tell them of the dcath of
the [Adodarho).  He shall deliver to
them a string of shells (wampum)
and say, "Here is the rtestimony,
you have heard the message.” He
may then return home

It now becomes the duty of the
|Chief Statesmen] of the locality 1o

send runners to other localities
and cach locality shall send other
messengers until all [Chicl States-
men} are notified. Runners shall
travel day and night (23-XXII1,
TLL). [No cne will take Adodarho's
place until a new Adodarho 1s se-
fected by the women of his clan

and he has been installed.]

No Salary for Adodarho

[The positicn of Adodarbo and oth-
er Chief Statesmen are unpad
The people of their own free will

386
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United States.
(See also Article 11, Section 1, and
Fourteenth Amendment)

Presidential Succession
6. In casc of the removal of the

President from office, or of his
death, resignation, or inability to
discharge the powers and duties

of the said office. the same shall
devolve on the Vice President,
and the Congress may by law pro-
vide for the case of removal,
death, resignation or inabtlity,
both of the President and Vice
President, declaring what officer
shall then act as President, and
such officer shall act according-
ly, unul the disability be re-
moved, or a President shall be
elected.

Confederatt?
Statesman, such
as the Adodarho] dies,
the surviving relatives
shall._.dispatch a mes-
senger, a member of
another clan, to the
[Chief Statesmen] in an-
other locality. When
the. runner comes with-
in  hailing distance of
the locality he shall ut-
ter a sad wail...:. "Kwa-
ah, Kwa-ah, Kwa-ah!"
-
Salary of Dresident

7. The President shall, at stated

times, rcceive for his services, a
compensation,  which shall

(When a
[Chief
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support the needs of their lecad- neither be increased nor dimin-
ers.] ished during the period for which
- - - he shall have been elected, and
.he will live according to he shall not receive within that

the constitution of the

Great Peace...
Installation of Adodarho
Wampum 28. When a candidate

[Chief Statesman] is to be installed
he shall furnish four strings of
shells (or wampum) one span in
length bound together at one end.
Such will constitute the evidence
of his pledge to the Confederate
[Chief Statesmen] that he will live
according to the constitution of

the Great Peace and exercise jus-
tice in all affairs.

When the pledge is furnished
the Spcaker of the Council must
hold the shell strings in his hand
and address the opposite side of

the Council Fire and he shall com-
mence his address saying: "Now
behold him. He has now become a
Confederate [Chief Statesman].
Sce how splendid he looks.”  An
address may then f{ollow. At the
end of it he shall send the bunch
of shell strings to the opposite side
and they shall be received as evi-
dence of the pledge.  Then shall
the opposite side say:

"We now do crown you with the
"sacred emblem of the deer's an-
tlers, the emblem of the [Chief
Statesmanship]. You shall now
become a mentor of the people of
the Five [Six] Nations. The thick-
ness of your skin shall be seven
spans -- which is to say that you
shall be proof against anger, of-
fensive actions and criticism.
Your heart shall be filled with
peace and good will and your mind

30

period any other emolument from
the United States, or any of them.

QOath of Office of President
8. Before he enter on the execu-
tion of his office, he shall take
the following oath or affirmation:
-- "I do solemnly swear (or af-
firm) that I will faithfully exe-
cute the office of President of the
United States. and will to the best
of my ability, preserve, protect
and defend the Constitution of the
United States.”

?"We now do crown yoD
with the sacred emblem
of the deer's antlers,
the emblem of the
[Chief Statesmanship].

You shall now become a
mentor of the people of
the Five [Six] Nations.

The thickness of your
skin shall be seven
spans -- which is to say
that you shall Dbe proof
against anger, offensive
actions and criticism.

Your heart shall be
filled with peace and
good will...your mind
filled with a yearning
for the welfare of the
gop]e... ]
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filled with a yeaming for the wel-
fare of the people of the Confeder-
acy. With endless patience you
shall carry ou! your duiy and your

fivmness shali be tempered with
tenderness for your people. Nei-
ther anger nor tury shall find
fodgement in your mind and all
your words and actions shall be

marked with caim  deliberation
In all of your deliberations in the

Confederate Council, in your ef-
forts at law making, in all your of-
{icial acts, sclf intercst shall be
cast into oblivien Cast not over
your shoulder behind you the
warnings of the nephews and
nieces should they .chide you for
any error or wrong you may do,
but return to the way of the Great
Law which is just and right. Look
and listen for the welfarc of the
whole people and have always in

view not only the present but also

the coming generations, cven
those whose faces arec yet benecath
the surface of the ground the
unborn of the futurc Nation.”

(51-L1. TLL)

Wampum 64. At the ceremony

of the installation of [Chicf States-
man] if there is only onc expert
speaker and singer of the law and
the Pacification Hymn to stand at
the council fire, then when this
speaker and singer has finished
addressing one side of the fire he
shall go to the opposite side and
reply to his own speech and song.
He shall thus act for both sides of
the fire until the entire ceremony

has been completed. Such a
speaker and singer shali be
termed the "Two Faced," because

he speaks and sings for both sides
of the fire. (XLIX-49, TLL).

368
= s constimuTion
With endless p:xtience\
vou shall carry cut your
duty and your firmness
shall be tempered with
tenderness for your
people. Neither anger
nor fury shall find
lodgement in your mind
and all your words and
actions shall be marked
with calm deliberation.
In all of your delibera-
tions in the Confederate
Council, in your efforts
at law making, in all
your official acts, self
interest shall be cast
into oblivion. Cast not
over your shoulder Dbe-
hind you the warnings
of the nephews and
nieces should they
chide you for any error
or wrong you may do,
but return to the way
of "'the Great Law which
is just and right. Look
and listen for the wel-
fare of the whole peo-
ple and have always in
view not only the
present but also the
coming generations
. 2

31
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Powers of the Adodarho,
Firekeeper of the Six Nations
Not a War Chief

[Adodarho and the Chicf States-
men are responsibile for promot-
ing peace, not war. If the territo-
ry of the Conferacy is threatened,
the authority to defend the pcople
is transferrcd to the War Chiefs.]

Wampum 36. The litle names of
the Chief Confederate [Chief
Statesmen’s] War Chiefs shall be:

Ayonwachs, War Chief under
Chief Takarihoken (Mohawk)
Kahonwahdironh, War Chief
under Chief Odatshedeh (Oneida)
Ayendes, War Chief undcr Chief
Adodarhoh (Onondaga)

Wenenhs, War Chief under Chief
Dekacnyonh (Cayuga)
Shoncradowanch, War Chief
under Chicef Skanyadariyo
(Seneca)

The women heirs of each head
[Chief Statesman's} title shall be
the heirs of the War Chicfs title of

their respecitive  [Chiel States-
man}.  (52-LIi, TLL).

The War Chiefs shall be sclected
from the eligible sons of the fe-
male families holding thc head
[Chief Statesmanship] titles. (53-
LHI, TLL).

Treaties and Appointments

|Adodarho alone does not have the
power to make treaties. Since de-
cisions are made by consensus, a
treaty would require near unani-
mous agreement of the pcople and
their leaders to become law In
contrast with the representative
form democracy undcr the U.S.
Constitution, the Six Nations prac-
tice particapatory democracy
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Section 2. Powers of the
Presidenlt
Commander-in-Chiefl
1. The President shall be com-
mander-in-chicf of the Army and

Navy of the United States, and of

the militia of the several States,
when called into the actual ser-
vice of the United States; he may
require the opinion, in writing,
of the principal officer in each of
the ecxecutive departments, upon
any subject relating 1o the dutics

of their respective offices. and he
shall have powcr to grant re-
prieves and pardons for offenses
against the United States, except
in cases of impcachment.

rqh e

. )
women heirs of

each head [Chief States-
man's] title shall be the
heirs of the War Chief's
title...The War Chiefs
shall be selected from
the eligibhle sons
of...female families
holding the head [Chief

Statesmanship] titles.
)

Treaties and Appointments

2. He shall have power, by and
with the advice and consent of
the Senate, to make trealies, pro-
vided two-thirds of the Senators
present concur; and he shall
nominate, and by and with the ad-
vice and consent of the Senate,
shall appoint ambassadors, other
public ministers and consuls,
Judges of the Supreme Court, and
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the people have the
participate in

which means
right to actively
their government.
Adodarho and other Chief States-
man also do not have the power to

appoint ambassadors, consuls,
judges nor other officials -- the
power (o select leaders rests with

the Clan Mothers and the Women's
Councils who also serve somewhat
like the Supreme Court.]

Filling Vacancies

[The Clan Mothers and the Wom-
cn's Councils fill the vacancics.
Since they have raiscd the chitl-
dren from birth, they are trusted
to know which adults may best
serve the pcople faithfully.]
Duties of the Adodarho, Fire-
keeper of the Grand Council
Wampum 3. When the {[Chief
Statesmen] arc asscmbled  the
Council Fire shall be kindled, but
not with chestnut wood [which
throws sparks, symbolizing dis-
turbance)., and Adodarhoh shall
formally open the Council.

Then shall Adodarhoh and  his
cousin [Chicl Statesmen] , the Fire
Keepers, announce the subject for
discussion,

The Smoke of the Confederate
Council Fire shall ever ascend and
pierce the sky so that other na-
tions who may be allies may see
the Council Fire of the Great
Peace.

Adodarho and his cousin [Chief
Statesmen] arc entrusied with the
Keeping of the Council Fire. (4-
IV-TLL).

Wampum 4. You Adodarho, and
your thirtcen cousin [Chicf
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§ N

all other
States, whose

TION

officers of the United
appointments are
not herein otherwise provided
for, and which shall be estab-
lished by law; but the Congress
may by law vest the appointment
of such inferior officers, as they
think proper, in the President
alone, in the courts of law, or in
the heads of departments.

Filling Vacancies

3.  The President shall have pow-
er to fill up all vacancies that may
happen duting the recess of the
Senate, by grauting commissions
which shall expire at the end of
their next session.

Section 3. Duties of the
President

Message to  Congress  --
Adjourn and Call Special
Session

He shall from time to time give
to the Congress information of
the stalc of the Union, and rccom-
mend 1o their consideration such
mcasurcs as he shall judge neces-
sary and expedient, he may, on
extraordinary occasions, convene
both Houses, or either of them,
and in case of disagrecment be-
tween them, with respect to the
time of adjournment, he may ad-
journ them to such time as he
shail think proper: he shall re-
ceive ambassadors and other pub-
lic ministers; he shall take care
that the laws be faithfully execut-
ed, and shall commission all the
officers of the United States.

(See also Ariicle I, Section 5.)
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Statesmen}, shall faithfully keep
the space about the Council Fire
clean and you shall allow ncither
dust nor dint to accumulate. I lay a
Long Wing before you as a broom.
As a weapon against a crawling
creature ] lay a staff with you so

that you may thrust it away from
the Council Fire. If you fail to cast
it out then call the rest of the
United [Chief Statesmen] to your
aid. (3-1il, TLL).

Wampum 62. When the Confed-
crate Council of the Five [Six] Na-
tions declares for a reading of the
belts of shell calling to mind these
laws, they shall provide for the
reader a spccially made mat wov-
en of the fibers of wild hemp. The
mat shali not be wused again, for
such formality is called thc hon-
“oring of the importance of the
law. (XXXVI-36, TLL).

Wampum 63. Should two sons of
opposite sides of the council fire

agree in a desire to hecar the recit-
ing of the laws of the Great Peace
and so refresh their mcimories in
the way ordained by the founder
of the Confederacy, thcy shall no-
tify Adodarho. He then shall con-

sult  with five of his coactive
[Chief Statesmen] and they in turn
shall consult their eight breth-
ren. Then should they decide to
accede to the reguest of the two
sons from opposite sides of the
Council Fire, Adodarhoh shall
send messengers to notify the

Chief [Statesmen] of each of the
Five [Six] Nations. Then they shall
dispatch thcir War Chiefs to notify
their brother and cousin  [Chief
Statesmen] of the mecting and its
time and place.

When all have come and have

34
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)\
(The Smoke of the
Confederate Council Fire
shall ever ascend and
pierce the sky so that
other nations who may
be allies may see the
Council Fire of the Great
Peace.

- )
Section 4, Removal of
Executive and Civil Officers
Impeachment of President
and Other Officers

The President, Vice President

and all civil officers of the United

States, shall be removed from of-
fice on impeachment for, convic-
tion of. treason, bribery, or other

high crimes and misdemeanors.
See also Article 1, Sections 2 and 3.

(Should two sons (?
opposite sides of the
council fire agree in
a desire to hear the
reciting of the Jlaws
of - the Great Peace
and so refresh their
memories in the way
ordained by the
founder of the Con-
federacy, they shall
notifly Adodarho.
\S )
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assembled, Adodarhoh, in con-
junction with his cousin [Chief
Statesmen], shall appoint one
[Chief Statesman] who shall repeat
the laws of the Great Peace. Then
shall they announce who they
have chosen to repeat the laws of
the Great Peace to the two sons.
Then shall the chosen one repeat
the Tlaws of the Great Peace.
(XLII-43, TLL).
JuUbDIlICl AL
COUNCILS

Judical Powers Vested in the
Women's Councils, Men's
Council's and the (General
Cbuncil Fires of the People.
Council Fires -- Terms of
Service and Compensation of
Clan  Mothers

[The judictal power of the Confe-
deracy is endowed targely in the
Women's Councils led by the Clan
Mothers who serve for life, sub-
ject to good behavior. They re-

ccive no moncy for their service.]

Wampum 95. The women of cve-
ry clan of thc Five ([Six] Nations
shall have a Council Fire ever
burning in readiness for a coun-
cil of 1the clan. When in  their
opinion it secems nccessary for the
interest of the people they shall
hold a council and their decision
and recommendation shall be in-
troduced before the Council of
[Chief Statesmen] by the War
Chief for its consideration. (v.
87, EUC).

Wampum 94, The men of every
clan of the Five [Six] Nations shall
have a Council Fire ever burning
in rcadiness for a council of the

i5
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r([The judicial power ofﬂ
the Confederacy is en-
dowed largely in the
Women's Councils led
by the Clan Mothers
who serve for life, sub-
ject to good behavior...]

- )

il
ARTICLE I1i. JUDICIAL
DEPARTMENT

Judicial Towers
Federal Courts

Section 1.
Vested in
Courts Terms of Office and
Salary of Judges
The judicial power of the United
States, shall be vested in onc Su-
preme Court. and in such inferior
courts as the Congress may from
time tn time ordain and cstablish.
The Judges, both of the Supreme
and Inferier Courts, shall hold
their offices during good behav-
ior, and shall, at stated times, re-
ceive for their services, a com-
pensation, which shall not be di-
minished during their continu-
ance in office.

A

~
The women of every
clan of the Five [Six]
Nations shall have a
Council Fire ever
burning in readiness
for a council of the

clan. JJ

—
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clan.  When it seems necessary for -
a council to be held to discuss the When it seems necessary
welfare of the clans, then the men fqr a council to be held to
may gather about the fire.  This discnss the welfare of the
council shall have the same rights clans, then the men may
as the council of the women. (V- gather about the fire.
88, EUC).
Jurisdiction of Confederacy Section 2. Jurisdiction of
Council Fires United States Courts

Matters That May Come Be- Cases That May Come Before

fore Confederacy Council United States Courts

Fires 1.  The judicial power shall extend
. Wampum 93.  Whenever a spe- to all cases, in law and equity,
cially important matter or a greal arising under this Constitution,

emergency is presented  before the laws of the United States, and
the Confederate Council and the treatics made, or which shall be
nature of the matter affects the madc, under their authority;--to

enlirc body of Five [Six] Nations, all  cases affccting ambassadors,
threatening their utter ruin, then other public ministers and con-
the [Chief Statesmen] of the Con- suls;--to all cases of admiralty and
federacy must submit the matter maritime  jurisdiction;--to  contro-
to the decision of the people and versies 1o which the United States
the decision of the people shall af- shall be a partyi--to controversies
fect the decision of the Confeder- between two or more States;--
ate Council.  This decision shall be between citizens of the same State
a confirmation of the voice of the claiming lands under grants of
people.  (XV-84, SPW) different  States, and beiween a
State, or the citizens thereof, and
...the vuice of the foreign States, citizens or subjects.
people... See also Eleventh Amendment
Jurisdiction of the General Jurisdiction - of Supreme and
Council and Clan  Council Appellate  Courts
Fires 2. In all cascs affecting ambassa-
Wampum 96, All ihe Clan coun- } dors, other puhlic ministers  and
cil fircs of a nation or the the Five consuls, and those in which a State
[Six] Nations may unitec into one shall be party, the Supreme Court
gencral council fire, or delegates shall have original jurisdiction.
from all the council fircs may be In all the other cases before men-
appointed to unite 1 a general tioned, the Supreme Court shall
council for discussing (he inter- have appcllate jurisdiction. both
ests of the people. The people as to faw and fact with such excep-
shall have the right to make ap- tions, and undecr such regulations
pointments and to delegate their as the Congress shall make.

36
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power to others of their number.
When their council shall have
come to a conclusion on any mat-
ter, their decision shall be report-
ed to the Council of the Nation or
to the Confederate Council (as the

case may require) by the War
Chief or the War Chiefs. (VI-89,
EUC).

Counselling Those Who Break
the Great Law

[If a person breaks the law, the
matler may first be addiessed by
the person's mother and father,
then grandmothers and grand-
fathers who offer counselling. A
more serious or r1epeat offender
may requirc a counselling from
the Cilan Mother and Women's
Council and/or Men's Council.  An
even more serious matter could go
to the Nation's Council and/or
Confcderacy Council.  However, if
the person is suffering from a
mental or spiritual disorder. cer:
tain Medicine Societtes may be
needcd 1o heal the person. Since

no prisons exist, a person who was
impossitle to reform might be
banished from the

territory.|

Treason

Treason Defined

Wampum 92. I a nation, part of
a nation, or morec than one nation
within the Five [Six] Nations

.should in any way endeavor to de-
stroy the Great Peace by neglect
or violating its laws and resoive to
dissolve the Confederacy, such a
nation or such natiens shall be
deemed guilty of treason and

37
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Whenever & specially imj
portant matter...affects
the entire body of Five
[Six] Nations... then the
[Chief Statesmen]} of the
Confederacy must submit
the matter to the decision
of the people...

\

Trial of Crimes

3. The trial of all crimes, except

in cases of impeachment, shall be
by jury. and such trial shall be
held in the State where the said
crime shall have been committed;
but  when not committed within
any State. the trial shzll be at
such place or places as the
Congress may by law have
ditected.

{See also
and Eighth

Fifth.,  Sixtlh,
Amendments.)

Seventh,

If a person breaks the law,
the matter may first be ad-
dressed by the person’s
mother and father... grand-
mothers and grandfathers
who offer counselling.

= J

Section 3. Treason

Treason Deflined

1. Treason against the United
States, shall consist only in le-

vying war against them, or in ad-
hering to their enemies, giving

them aid and comfort
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called enemies of the Confederacy
and the Great Peace.

Conviction

Wampum 92. (cont.) It shall
then be the duty of the ([Chief
Statesmen who remain faithful to
resolve to warn the offending
" people.

Punishment

Wampum 92. (cont.) They
shall be wamed once and if a sec-
ond warning s neccessary they
shall be driven from the territory
of the Confederacy by the War
Chicts and his men. (I1I-86, EUC).

THE CLANS. NATIONS AND THE
CONFEDERATE GRAND COUNCIL

Sanctioned Acts of the Na-
tions, Clans and TPeople
Being of One Head, One Body
and One Mind A large bunch of
shell strings [50), in the making
of which the Five [Six] Nations
Confederate [Chicf Statesmen]
have equally contributed, shall
symbolize the complcieness of the
union  and certify the pledge of
the nations  represented  repre-
sented by the Confederate [Chief
Statesmen] of the Moehawk, the
Onecida, the Onondaga, 1the Cayuga
and the Scneca [and the Tuscaro-
ra), that are all united and formed
into one body or union called the
Union of the Grear law, which
they have established.. (14-XIV,
TLL).

Wampum 56. Five strings of
shell tied together as one shall
represent the Five Nations. Each
string shall represent  onc

109
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Conviction
2. No person shall be convicted
of treason unless on the testimo-
ny of two witnesses to the same
overt act, or on confession in
open court.

Punishment

3. The Congress shall have power
to declare the punishment of
treason, but no attainder of trea-
son shall  work corruption of
blood, or forfeiture except during
the lifc of the person attainted.

ARTICLE V. THE STATES AND
THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT
Official of

Section 1. Acts

the States
Full Faith and
faith
each
records,
of every
Congress
prescribe

Credit Full
and credit shall be given in
State to the public acts,
and judicial proceedings
other  State. And the
may by general laws
the manner in which
such acts, records and  proceed-
ings shall be proved, and the cf-
fect thereof.
(See- also
ment.)

Fourteenth Amend-

of shell
symbol-

bunch
[50]...shall
completeness of the
and certify the
of the nations...all
and formed into one
or union called the
of the Great Law...

—
A large
strings
ize the
union

Union
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territory and the whole a complet- -
ed united territory known as the Five arrows shall be bound
Five Nations Confederatc territo- together very strong...
ry. (108-XXV, EUC).
Wampum 57. Five arrows shall [The U.S. adopted this symbolism in
be bound together very strong the national seal which features
and each arrow shall represent an ecagle holding thirteen arrows

one nation. Thus are the Five Na- representing the original 13

tions united completely and en- states.]

folded together, united into one

head, one body and one mind. ...the Five Nations [are] un-

Therefore they shall labor, legis- ited completely and enfold-

late and council together for the ed together...into one head,

interest of future generations... one body and one mind.

(15-XV, TLL).

Citizens of the Nations Section. 2. Citizens of the
States

International Privileges of

Citizens Interstate Privileges of

Wampum 59. A bunch of wam- Citizens

pum shells on strings. three spans 1.  The citizens of each State shall

of the hand in length, the upper be entitled 1o all privileges and

hall of the bunch being whitc and immunities of citizens in the sev-

the Jower half black, and formed eral Stales.

from equal contributions of the Z )
men [and women] of the Five [Six] A bunch of wampum shells
Nations, shall be a token that the on strings...the upper
men [and women] have combined half...being white and the
themselves into onc head. one lower half black...shall be
body and one thought, and it shall 2 token that that the men
also symbolize their ratification of [and women] have com-
the pecace pact of the Confederacy, bined themselves into one
whereby the [Chief Statesmen] of head, onebody and one
the Five [Six] have established the thought, and...symbolize
Great Peace. their ratification of the
The white portion of the shell peace pact...whereby the
strings represent the women and {Chiel Statesmen] of the
the black portion the men.. (SPW- Five {Six] have established
81, XI1I). the Great PeaceJ
S
Fugitives From Justice Fugitives From Justice
No Reference 2. A person charged in any State

with treason, -felony, or other
crime, who shall flee f{rom justice,
and be found in another State,

39
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The father of a child oﬂ
great comliness, learning,
ability or specially loved...
may...select a name...

Fugitives from Jervice

No Reference

(Should any person, :1ﬂ
member of the Five [Six]

Nations' Confederacy,
specially exteem 0o man
or a woman of another
clan or of a foreign na-
tion, he may choose a
name and bestow it
upon that person so
L\(‘esteemed.

New Nations, Clans and
Citizens

Adoption of Nations, Clans
and People

Wampum 66. The father of a
child of great comliness, lcarning,

ability or specially loved because
of some circumstatce may, at the
will of the child's clan, select a
name from his own (the father's)
clan and bestow it by ceremony,
such as is provided. This naming
shall be only temporary and shall
be called, "A pame hung about the
neck.”  (X11-96, EUC).

Wampum 67. Should any per-
son, a member of the Fivc [Six} Na-
tions’ Confederacy, specially es-
teem a man or a woman of another
clan or of a foreign nation, he
may choose a name and bestow it
upon that person so estcemcd. The
naming shall be in accord with

393
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shall on demand of the executive
authority of the Siate from which
he fled, be delivered up, to be re-
moved to the State having juris-
diction of the crime.

Fugitives from Service

3. No person held to service or
labor in one State, under the laws
thereof, escaping into another,
shall, in consequence of any law
or regulation therein, be dis-
charged from such service or la-
bor, bui shall be delivered up on
claim of the parlty to whom such
scrvice or labor may be due.
("Person” here includes slave.
This was the basis of the Fugitive
Slave Laws of 1793 and 1850. It is
now superseded by the Thirteenth
Amendment, by which slavery s
prohibited.)

States

Section 3. New

Admission or Division  of
States

1. New States may be admitted by
the Congress into this Union; but
no ncw State shall be formed or
erected within the jurisdiction of
another State; nor any State be
formed by the junction of two or
more States, or parts of States,
without the consent of the Legis-
Jature of the States concerned as
well as the Congress.

...n0  new State shall bej
formed...within,..another
State; nor any State be
formed by the junction of
two or more States...with-
out...consent of... Legisla-
ture...as well as...Congress.
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the ceremony of Dbestowing
names...A short string of shells
shall be delivered with the name
as a record and a pledge. (XIV-97,
EUC).
Wampum 68. Should any mem-
ber of the Five [Six] Nations, a
family or person belonging to a
foreign nation submit a proposal
for adoption into a clan of one of
the Five [Six] Nations, he or they
shall furnish a string of shells, a
span in length, as a pledge to the
clan into which he or they wish to
be adopted. The [Chicf Statesmen]
of the nation shall then consider
the proposal and submit a deci-
sion. (XXI-104, EUC).

ampum 69. Any member
the Five [Six]) Nations who
through esteem or other fecling
wishes to adopt an individual. a
family or number of families may
offer adoption to him or them and
if accepted the matter shall be
brought to the attention of the
[Chief Statesmen) for confirma-
-tion and the [Chief Statesmen]
must confirm the adoption. (XXII-
105, EUQC).
Wampum 70. When the adoption
of anyone shall have been con-
firmed by the [Chief Staicsmen] of
the Nation, the [Chief Statesmen)
shall address the people of their
nation and say: "Now you of our
nation, be informed that such a
person, such a family or such
families have ceased forever to
bear their birth nation's name
and have buried it in the depths of
the earth. Henceforth let no one
of our nation ever menlion the
original namec or nation of their
birth. To do so will be to hasten
the end of our peace.” (XXIII-106,

of

41
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ﬁShould any member oﬂ
the Five [Six] Nations, a
family or person be-
longing te a foreign na-
tion submit a proposal
for adoption into a clan
of one of the Five [Six]
Nations, he or they
shall furnish a string of
shells, a span in length,
as a pledge to the clan
into which he or they
wish to be adopted.

The [Chief Statesmen] of
the nation shall then
consider the proposal
and submit a decision.

Any member of the
Five [Six] Nations who
through esteem or other
feeling wishes to adopt
an individual, a family
or number of families
may offer adoption to
him or them and if ac-
cepted the matter shall
be brought to the atten-
tion of the [Chief
Statesmen] for confir-
mation and the [Chief
must con-
adoption.

Statesmen]
firm

the
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EUC).

Wampum 77. When the [Chief
Statesmen] of the Confederacy de-
cide to admit a foreign nation and
an adoption is made. the [Chief
Statesmen] shall inform the adopt-
ed nation that its admission is only
temporary. They shall also say to
the nation that it must never try
to control, to interfere with or to
injure the Five [Six] Nations nor
disregard the Great Peace or any
of its rules or customs. That in no
way should they cause distur-
bance or injury. Then shoould
the adopted nation disregard these
injunctions, their adoption shall
be annulled and they shall be ex-
pelled.. (XXX1X-122, EUC).

Birthright to the Property
and Territory of the DPeople
Wampum 73. The soil of the
carth from one end of the land to
the other is the property of the
pcople who inhabit it By birth-
right the Ongwehonweh (Original
beings) are the owncrs of the soil
which they own and occupy and
none other may hold it. The same
law has been held from the oldest
times.

The Great Creator has made us of
the one blood and of the same soil
he madec us and as only different
tongues constitute different na-
tions he established different
hunting grounds and territories
and made boundary lines between
them. (LXIX-69, TLL).

The Great
made us of
and of the

Creator has
the one blood
same soil...

400
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The soil of the earth)
from one end of the
land to the other is the
property of the people
who inhabit it. By
birthright the Ongwe-
honweh (Original be-

ings) are the owners of
the soil...and none oth-

er may hold it. The
same law has beaen
held from the oldest
times.
. J
Control of the Property and
Territory of the Union

2, The Congress shall have pow-
er to dispose of and make all
needful rules and regulations re-
specting the territory or other
property belonging to the United
States; and nothing in this Con-
stitution shall be so construed as
to prejudice any claims of the
United States, or of any paricu-
lar Suate.

(The Congress shall have)
power to dispose of and
make all needful rules
and regulations re-
specting the territory
or other property be-
longing to the United
States...

=
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Protection of the People
Guaranteed
Particapatory Democratic
Form of Government

Wampum 58. There are now the
Five [Six] Nations Confederate
{Chief Statesmen] standing with
joined hands in a circle...You, the
Five [Six] Nations be firm so that if
a tree falls upon your joined arms
it shall not separate you or weak-
en your hold. So shall the
strength of the wunion be pre-
served. (16-XIV, TLL).

ADDING TO THE RAFTERS
Adding to the Rafters, How
Proposed and Adopted
Wampum 16. If the conditions
which shall arisc at any future
time call for an addition to or
change of this law, the case shall
be carefully considcrcd and i[ a
new beam seems necessary or be-
neficial, the proposed changed
shall be voted upon and if adopted

it shall be called, “Added to the
Raflers.”  (48-XLVIH, TLL).

(..an addition to or)
chhange of this law
...shall be carefully con-
sidered and if a new
beam seemns necessary
or beneficial, the pro-
posed changed shall be
voted upon and if
adopted it shall be
called, "Added to the
Rafters.”

\__ ___/
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Section 4. Protection of
States Guaranteed
Republican Form of
Government

The United States shall guaran-
tee to every State in this Union a

republican form of government,
and shall protect each of them
against invasion; and on applica-

tion of the Legislature, or of the

executive (when the Legislature
cannot be convened) against do-
mestic violence.

ARTICLE V. AMENDMENTS
Amendments, How Proposed
and Adopted
The Congress, whenever two-

thirds of both Houses shall deem it
necessary, shall propose amend-
ments to this Constitution, or, on
the application of the Legisla-
tures of two-thirds of the several
States, shall call a convention for
proposing amendments, which, in
either case, shall be wvalid to all
intents and purposes, as part of
this Constitution, when ratified
by the Legislatures of three-
fourths of the several States, or
by conventions in three-fourths
thercof. as the one or the other
mode of ratification may be pro-
posed be the Congress; provided
that no amendment which may be
made prior to the year one thou-
sand eight hundred and eight
shall in any manner affect the
first and fourth clauses in the
ninth section of the first article;
and that no State, without its con-
sent, shall be deprived of its equal
suffrage in the Senate.



GREAT LAV O PEACE
GENERAL PROVISIONS

No Pablic Debt

TA broast dark belt of wam-j
pum ol ihirty-gight rows,
having... white squares ail
connected  with  the heart
by  white rows of been
shall Bbe the emblem of the
unity of the Five [Six]
Nations. J
Supreme Law of the Land

Wampum 60. A broad dark belt
of wampum of thirty-cight rows,
having a white heart in the cen-
ter, on cither side of which arc
two white squares all connected
with the hcart by white rows of
been shall be the emblemn of the
unity of the Five {Six] Nations.
[Known as the "Hiawatha Belt,

now it is in the Congressional Li-
brary.]
The first of the squares on the
left represents the Mohawk na-
tion and its territory; thc second
square on the left and (he one
near the heart, represents the
Oneida nation and its territory;
the white heart in the middle rep-
resent thc Onondaga nation and
its territory, and it also mcans the
heart of the Five Nations is single
in its loyalty to the Great Peace,
that the Great Peace is lodged in
the heart (mcaning with Ononda-
ga Confederate [Chiel Statesmen}),
and that the Council Fire is to
burn there for the Five Nations,
and further, it means that the au-
thority is given to advance the
cause of pecace whereby hostile
nations out of the Confederacy
shall ceasc warflarc; the white
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ARTICLE VI AENERAL
PROVISEONS

The Public Debt

i. All debts coniraried and en-
gagements  entercd  into,  before
the adeoption of this Constituiion,
shall bs as valid against dint-
ed Staics under this Constitution,
as under the Confederation

See  alsn Fourteenth  Amendmcic,
Scction 4.

Supreme Law of the Land

2.  This Constitution, and the iaws
of the United States which shall
be madc in  pursuance thercof;
and all treatics madc, or which
shall bc made, under thc authori-
ty of the United Siates, shall be

the supreme law of the land; and
the Judges in every State shall be
bound thereby, anything in the
Constitution or laws of any Siate
to the contrary notwithstanding

ﬁ[‘his Constitution, andw
the laws of the United
States...and all treaties
made, or which shall be
made, under the au-
thority of the United
States, shall be the su-
preme law of the land;
and the Judges in every
State shall -be bound
thereby, anything in
the Constitution or laws
of any State to the con-
trary notwithstanding.

= )
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the heart

square to the right of
represents the Cayuga nation and
its territory and the fourth and
last white square represents the
Seneca nation and its territory.
White shall here symbolize that
no evil or jealous thoughts shall
creep into the minds of the [Chicf
Statesmen] while in council under
the Crcat Pecace. White, the em-
blem of pecace, love, charity and
equity surrounds and guards the
Five [Six] Nations. (84-EUC, I)

Chief Statesmen Are Both
Civil and Religious Leaders

Wampum 100. It shall be the
duty of the [Chief Staicsmen] of
each brotherhood to confer at the
approach of the time of the Mid-

winter Thanksgiving and to noti-
fy their people of the approach-
ing festival They shall hold a
council over the matter and ar-
range its  detatls and begin  the
Thanksgiving five days after the
moon of Dis-ko-nah is new. The
peopie shall assemblc at the ap-
pointed place and the ncphews
shall notify thc people of the time
and the place. From the begin-
ning to the end the [Chief Siates-
men] shall preside over the
Thanksgiving and address  the
people from time to time. (XVII-
100, EUC)

Wampum 101. It shali be the

duty of the appointed managers of
the Thanksgiving festivals 1o do
all that is needful for carrying out
the duties of the occasions.

The recognized festivals of
Thanksgiving shall be the
Thanksgiving, the Maple or Sug-
ar-making Thanksgiving, the
Raspberry Thanksgiving, the
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r(White shall here symbol—\
ize that no evil or jealous
thoughts shall creep into
the minds of the [Chief
Statesmen]...under the
Great Peace. White, the
emblem of peace, love,
charity...equity surrounds
...the Five [Six] Nations.

S =
Oath of Office --
Test Required
3. The Senators and Representa-
tives before mentioned, and the
members of the several State Leg-
islatures, and all exccutive and ju-
dicial officers, both of the United
States and of the several States,
shall be bound by oath or affir-
mation, to support this Constitu-
tion; but no religious test shall
cver be required as a qualifica-
tion to any office or public trust
under the United States.

No Religious

N
of...\

con-
time of the
Thanksgiving
notifv...people of
approaching festival.

it shall be the duty
[Chiel Statesmen])...to
fer at...the
Midwinter .
and to
the.

...Scnators...Representatives...
members of...State Legislatures
...executive and judicial offi-
cers, both of the U.S. and...
States, shall be bound by
oath...to support this Constitu-
tion; but no rcligious test shall
...be required .as a qualification
to...office  or public trust...

- D)
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Strawberry  Thanksgiving, the
Corn-planting Thanksgiving, the
Con Hocing Thanksgiving, the
Little Festival of Green Corn, the

Great Festival of Ripe Com and the

complete Thanksgiving for the
Harvest.
Each nation's festivals shall be
held in their Long Houses. (XVIII-
101, EUC).

PLEDGE TO UPHOLD THE GREAT
LLAW OF PEACE

Burying All Weapons of War
Beneath the Tree of Peace
Wampum 65. 1. (the Pcaccmak-
er]. and the Union [Chicf States-
men], now uproot the tallest pinc
trce and into the cavity thereby

made we cast all weapons of war.
Into the depths of the carth, down
inta the underearth currents
of water fiowing to unknown re-
gions we¢ cast all the weapons of
strife. We bury them from sight
and we plant agamn the tree.  Thus
shall the Great Peace be estab-
lished  and  hostlitiecs shall no
fonger bc  known  between  the
Five [Six] Nations but pcace 1o the

United Feople
Pcacﬂ

[Thus

ADDING TO THE RAFTERS

deep

the Great
established...

shall
bhe

99, Retigious  Cere-

Protected

Wampum
‘monies
The rites and festival of each na-
tion shall remain undisturbed and
shall continue as betore because
they were given by the people of

46
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(l, |the Peacemaker], and\
the Union [Chief States-

men}, now uproot the tall-
est pinee tree and into the

cavity thereby made we
cast all weapons of war.
8 2

ARTICLE VIH. RATIFICATION
OF THE CONSTITUTION

Ratification of Nine States
Required

The ratification of the conven-

tions of nine States, shall be sufii-

cient for the establishment of this
Constitution between the States so
ratifying the samec.

DONE in convention by unani-
mous consent ol the States
present the seventeenth dayv  of
September in the vear of our Lord
one thousand seven hundred and
cighty-seven, and of he Inde-
pendence of the United States of

America the twellth. In witness
whereof we have hercunto  sub-
scribed our names.
George Washington .-
Presidt and depuly from
Virginia (et.al.}
AMENDMENTS

v AMENDMENT 1
Restrictions on Powers  of
Congress
Congress shall make no law re-
specting an estabiishment of re-
ligion, or prohibiting the free ex-
eicise thereof, or abridging the
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old times as useful and necessary
for the good of men [and women].
(XVI-99, TLL).
Wampum 102.
Thanksgiving for
come the special managers, both
men and women, shall give it
‘careful attention and do their du-
ties property. (XIX-102. EUC).
Wampum 103. When  the Ripe
Corn  Thanksgiving is celebrated
the [Chief Statesmen] of the Na-
tion must give it the same atten-
tion as they give to the Midwinter
Thanksgiving. (XX-103, EUC).

When the
the Green Corn

Wampum 104, Whenever  any
man [or woman} proves himself
{er herself] by his [or her] good

life and his [or her] knowledge of
good things, naturally fited as a
teacher of good things, he [or she]
shall be recognized by the [Chief
Statesmen) as a teacher of peace
and rcligion and the pcople shall
hear him or [her) (X-93, EUC).

Weapons of War
Beneath the Tree of
Peace

Buried

NNNIN
AN

WAMPUNM 107
Protection of the Iouse
A certain sign shall be known to
all the pcople of the Five [Six] Na-

tions  which shall denote that the
owner or occupant of a housc is
absent. A stick or pole in a slant-
ing or leaning position shall indi-
cate this and be the sign Every
person not entitled to enter the
house by right of lJiving within it

upon seeing such a sign shall not

405
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freedom of speech, or of the press;

or the right of the people peacea-
bly to assemble, and to petition the

Government for a redress of grie-
vances.
-
(thnever any man [or\
woman] proves...fitted as a
teacher of good things, he
for she] shall be recog-
nized...as a teacher of
peace and religion and the
people shall  hear...
Congress shall make no
law respecting an estab-
lishment of religion, or
prohibiting the free exer-
cise thereof; or abridging
the freedom of speech, or
of the press; or the right
of the people peaceably to
assemble, and to pelition
the Government for a
redress of grievances.
- : )
AMENDMENT 11
Right to Bear Arms

A wcell-regulatcd  milina,  being
nccessary to the sccurity of a free
State, the right of the people 1o
keep and bear arms shall not be
infringed.

AMENDMENT I
Billeting of Soldiers
No soldicr shall, in time of peace
be quartered in any house, with-
out the consent of the owner, nor

in time of war, but in a manner to
be precribed by law

47
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The people have the)
right to be heard before
the Council Fires... of
the Confederacy...

...the right of trial by
jury shall be pre-
@ erved... ]

Wampums 93-98

Hearing DBefore Council Fire
[The people have the right to be

heard before the Council Fircs of
the men of their ¢lan, the women
of their clan, the Chief Statcsmen
of their wnation, as well as the
Chief Statesmen of the
Confederacy.)

- A ATAVATAUAVAVAVAVAVAVAVEVIN)
CAAN ALY

No Bails--Wampum Compen-
sation--Punishments
[The concept of bail is foreign.
Wampum Compensation is a for of
repayment of crimes to overcome
the desirc for revenge, especially
to prevent blood revenge involv-

ing capital crimes.

WAMPUM
" Certain Rights Not
the People
This string of wampum vest the
people with the right to correct
their erring [Chief Statesmen]. In
case a part of all the [Chief Stales-
men] pursue a course not vouched
for by the people and heed not the
third warning of their women
relatives, then the maiter shall be
taken to the General Council of
the women of the Five [Six] Na-
tions. If the [Chief Statesmien)

Denied to

49
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impartial jury of the State and
district wherein the crime shall
have becen committed, which dis-
trict shall have been previously
ascertained by law, and to be con-
fronted by the witnesses against
him; to have compulsory process
for obtaining witnesses in his fa-
vor, and to have the assistance of
counsel for his defensec.

AMENDMENT VII

Trial by Jury
In suits at common law, where
the value in controversy shall ex-
cecd twenty dollars, the right of
trial by jury shall be preserved,

and no fact tried by a jury, shail
be otherwise re-examined in any
court of the United States, than
according o the rules of the com-
mon law.

AMENDMENT VIII
Bails--Fines--Punishments

Excessive bail shall not be re-
quired. nor cruel and unusual
punishments inflicted.

AMENDMENT 1X

Certain Rights Not Denicd to
the People

The cnumeration in the Consti-

tution of certain rights shall not

be construed 1o deny or disparage

others rctained by the pcople.
This string of wampum
vest the people with the

right to correct their erring
[Chief Statesmen).
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notified and warned three times - —)
fail to heed, then the case falls Should a great clamity
into the hands of thec men of the
Five [Six] Nations. The War Chiefs threaten the genera-

shall then, by right of such power tions rising and living of
and authority., enter the open

council to warn the [Chiel States- the Five [Six] United
men] to return from their wrong ion then he who is
course. If the Lords heed the Nations, .

waming they shall say, "we will able to climb to the top
reply tomorrow.” If then an an-

swer is returned in favor of jus- of the Tree of the Great
tice and in accord with this Great Long Leaves may do so.

Law, then the [Chief Statesmen]
shall individually pledge them- When then, he reaches

selves again by again furnishing the top of the Tree he
the necessary shells for the

pledge.  Then shail the War Chief shall look about in all
or Chxcfs_ exhort the [Chlc!‘ States- directions and, should
men)] urging them to be just and : . -
true.. (SPW-81, XII). he see that evil things

Wampum 61.  Should a great ca- indeed I
lamity threaten the gencrations mdee are approacn-

rising and living of the Five [Six} ing‘ then he shall call to
United Nations, then he who is

able to climb to the wp of the Tree the people of the Five

of the Great Long Leaves may do [Sl\] United Ntions as-
so.  When then, he rcaches the top ’
of the Tree he shall ook about in sembled beneath the

all directions and, should he see
that evil things indced arc appro- Tree of the Great Long

aching, then he shall call to the Leaves and say: "A ca-
people of the Five [Six] United Na- .
tions assembled beneath the Tree lamlty threatens your

of the Great Long Leaves and say: hﬁppiHCSS."
"A calamity threatens your happi- i
ness.” Then shall the [Chief

Then shall the [Chicf Statcsmen]

convenc in council and discuss Sta[csmen] convene 1n

the impending evil. council and discuss the
impending evil.

When all the truths rclating to
the trouble shall be fully known
and found to be truths, then shall
the people scek out a Tree of Ka-
hon-ka-ah-go-nah  (Great Swamp
Elm), and when they shall find it

50
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they shall assemble their heads
together and lodge for a time be-
tween its roots. Then their labors
being finished, the may hope for
happiness for many days after.
(11-85, EUC).

HUMAN, FAMILY, CLAN,’
NATIONAL AND NATURAL
RIGHTS
human being who is a
of a family, clan and a
nation has certain responsibilities
and rights. Everyone has a re-
sponsibility to help protect and to

{Ever
member

preserve the earth, Our Mother,
for the benefit of her children
seven generations to come. Eve-

ryone has the right to be free to
come and to go, free to live in har-
mony with the laws of nature,
free to enjoy liberty to exist in a
natural way, as long as onc con-
tinues to gives thanks for all land
and life.]

409
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When...the truths
ing to the trouble
fully known...then shall
the people seek out a Tree
of Ka-hon-ka-ah-go-nah...

relat-
shall be

AMENDMENT X

State Rights
The powers not delegated to the
United States by Constitution, nor
prohibited by it to the States, are
reserved  to the States respective-
ly, or to the people.

- )
Everyone has a respon-
sibility to help... pre-
serve the earth, Our
Mother, for the benefit
of her children seven
generations to come.
\ /)
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Introduction

~The Birth of Frontier Democracy from an Eagle's
Eye View
The Great Law of Peace to
The Constitution cf the United States of America™
by Gregory Schaai, Ph {7

From the time of the signing of the Declaiator of
Ingependence to the ratification of the US. Consuitu
tion, tie spportunity 16 creale and o ¢3tablish a new
government chalienged peopie fo search for the r00ts
ot democrocy. One of the littte known secrets ©f the
Foumding Fathes ke fac] that they discovered a
gamacralic model nei in Great Britair., France, taly
nor any of the so-called “cradles ¢f civilization ™
Thomas Jeffsrson, Benjamin Frankiin and oihers
tound the O arhcipaiory demecraci?s on garth
ng the American indians.”

Represaniatives of the U 5 Congress met privataty
with arnbassaders from the Haudenasaunge Six Na-
tions Contacdarecy, as we' the Lenai lLenape
* Goandfathers' of the Algonguan f{aimi’y of naticns
For cealuries these American Indian peopie were
governed by demncralic principles. Through wampluim
diplomacy, their traditwnal phiiosophy of liberty was
advanced in a2 series of peace talks tocused on the
law o! the lang, the balance o! power and the inberent
rights of the peopie

Amerncan Indian Agent George Morgan and others
S2tved as weimedianes in inese taiks. His role as a
diplomat dermanded an intimale knowledge ol the
culiures, social structures and governmenis of the
American Indians. He vavelied cately thraugh Indian
communities and met with Inchan ieaders of tronner
democracies. He wilnessed societies where people
were endowed with the right to speak reely, the rignt
to assembptle, religious freedom. as well as the separa-
tion of governmental powers Mo three branches.®

A syslem of checks and balances was firmly in
place like the branches of the great "'Tree of Peace"”
amang the Haudenausaunee, “'People ol the
Longhouse ' The United States governmen! was
structured surprisingly similar to their Grand Council !

SEATING PATTERN OF IROQUOIAN GRAND
COUNCIL

The Onandaga, led by Tatadaho the Firekeeper at
1he heart of the Contederacy, paralleled the presiden-
cy of the U.S. executive branch. Their legislative
branch was divided into two parts. The Mohawk and
Seneca, united as Elder Brothers, lormed the upper
house ot the Iraditional Senate. The Oneida and
Cayuga. composed the Younger Brothers. similar to
the House gl Representatives *

After meeting with representatives ¢l the Six Na-
tions in the summer of 1754, Benjamin Franklin first
proposed the creation of a colonial Grand Counctl in
the ""Albany Plan ot Union."

“‘One General Government may be {ormed in
America. ..administered by a president
General..and a grand Council 10 be chosen by the
representatives of the people of the several col-
onies. "'

Franklin's plan tor a Grand Council of United Col-
onies clearly resembpied the Grand Council of the
united Haudenausaunee

Why did the Founding Fathers choase 10 keep
secre! the original design of the United States govern
ment? One clue may be related to a major ditference
between Iroquoian vs U.S's judiciat branches. The
Iroquoian ‘supreme court’ was entrusted 1o the
women. Clan Mothers and Women's Councils main-
tained a balance ot power in then matrilineal society
Women nominated chiet s atesmen as political and

religious leaders, lending a maternal insight into good
i2adership quaiitics. Their standards wera sat ver
high. While under the U.S. Constitution. qualifications
of Congressmen were limitec {c Rge, citizenship ang
1esidenty. IHOGUOIAN wOMEn MUl ROVe! Tedu!
Al royanen (Chief Slatesmen; of the
must e honest in ali things Thay must not
idie or gussip, bui e men possess:
Acnarsble qualities  Thelr himeits sha'
peace ana good wili and then minds filles
yearning fos the welfara of 1he paopie of the Con-
federacy
women aiso held the powar to II‘I,’.}G:ﬁ(" any leader
hofailed - aiter throe wariungs ——
mte ssts ¢! the pcoole ! ihe Feundin

Lo

pernaps woman ke Ablg i Adams
Fresuent dohn Adams, could o 0
ed positions as "Founding Mothers " While women
could nave argued they deserved, ai least, equal
rights witn American Ingian women

In benail of the pecpie, women e vad (e 1o
the land through families and clsns. This ma
anotner lace! of the Iroguaias cystem which QO’Y‘.r
Founding Fathers may have preterred oot 1o na
pebtic. In corrrast, women in the Unitec Slale.. we'e
not permitted the right to own land nor even 1o vele
much tess cortirgl over the systerm of wistice
quoian women also maintained a sort of vito pow s L
stop wars. |f women across the land hac known the
truth about the power of indian women. the cait for
equa' rights could have been heara narlier, and
Amenican history might have changed nver the past
two hurndred years.®

Two generations ago, Dr. Paul wallace, a
respectad ethnohistorian in Iroguoian and Algonguian
studies, traced the source of thie first "United Na-
tions" * When | retraced these foo!s 1o Ononaaga and
then 10 Akwesasne, | was impressed by a stone monu
ment to Dr. Wallace which stands belore the
Akwesasne Mohawk Longhouse On the lop was
engraved the Tree of Peace !oliowed Ly these words

TO AMERICA'S OLDEST ALLY .
THE IROQUOIS CONFEDERACY
“'PEOPLE OF THE LONG HOUSE""
Mohawks, Oneiga, Onondaga, Cayugas,
Senecas — To Whom Were Later Added
The Tuscaroras Constituting
THE SIX NATIONS
Founded by Daganawidah and Hiawatha who
planted the Tree of Peace at Onondaga {Syracuse)
sometime before the coming of Columbus

THEY EXCELLED IN STATESMANSHIP AND THE
ART OF DIPLOMACY. AFTER THE WHITE MAN
CAME, DURING MORE THAN A CENTURY OF IN-
TERCOLONIAL STRIFE, THEY LOYALLY PROTECED
THE INFANT ENGLISH GOLONIES, SHOWED THEM
THE WAY TO UNION, AND SO HELPED PREPARE
THE AMERICAN AND CANADIAN PEOPLE FOR NA-
TIONHOOD.

IN MEMORY OF OUR BELOVED BROTHER
TO—RI—WA—WA—KON (Dr. Paut A.
Wallace) WHO, THROUGH HIS WRITINGS.
SHOWED THE IROQUOIS CONFEDERACY AS
IT TRULY EXISTED.

THANK YOU,
TORWAWAKON, FOR YOUR GREAT
WORK ™

— 92—
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The Great Law of Peace is foundad upon a basic
respect for the opinions of all people. Consensus
was the means by which decisions were made

— 33—



Tortwawakon literally means, ‘'He Holds the Mat-
ters,”” which implies 1hat he held in his hands matlers
related to the corse of [roquoian soclety.

Dr. Wallace began the story by recognizing the Iro-
quois as the “"famous Indian confederacy that provid-
od a modet for, and an incentive to, the transformation
of the thirteen colonies into the United States of
Amaersica.”" Over a thousand years ago, according 10
iroquois faithkeepers, a Great Peacemaker emerged
at the time of a terrible war. He inspired the warriors
to bury thelr weapons of war beneath a sacred Tree of
Peace. An eagle soared from the heavens, perched
on 1op of the tree and ciutched the arrows to sym-
bolize the united Indian nations. (The U.S. national
seal, pictured on the back of the one doliar bill,
features 13 arrows for the 13 original United States )'*

The Haudenosaunee have preserved a story of the
origins of tha Tree of Peace. At the planting of a Tree
ot Peace at Philadeiphia in 1986, Mohawk Chief Jake
Swamp explained through Interpretec Chiet Tom
Porter:

In the beginning of time, when our Creator made

the human beings, everything needed (o sufvive

in the tuture was created. Our Crealor asked on-

ly one thing: Never torget to be appreciative of

the gitts of Mother Earth. Qur people were in-

structed how to be gratetul and how o survive

But at one time, during a dark age in our history

perhaps over 1000 years ago, human beings no

longer listened to the original instructions. Qur

Creator became sad, because there was so

much crime, dishonesty, injustice and so many

wars. So our Crealor sent a Great Peacemaker

with 8 message 10 be righteous and just and 10

make a good turture for our children seven

generations to come. He called alt the warring
people together, and told them as ong as there
was killing, there would never be peace of mind

There mus! be a concerted effort by human be-

ings. an orchestraled eftort, for peace to prevail

Through logic, reasoning and spiritual means, he

inspired the warriors 10 bury their weapons (the

origin of the saying to 'bury the hatchet”) and
planted on top a sacred Tree of Peace '

Upon hearing this story, Dr. Robert Muller. tormer
Assislant Secretary General of the United Nations,
responded. 'This profound actlion stands as pethaps
the oldest effort for disarmament in world history ¢

The Peacemaker provided the people with a code
of justice cailed the Great Law of Peace." His vision
had sl the peopie of the worid joining hands in a way
of lite based on the principle thal peace Is the law of
the land. He created a united government which still
meets around the council fire at Onondaga, near
prasent-day Syracuse, New York

The rights of the people, according 1o Onondaga
Faithkesper Oren Lyons. include, '‘freedom of
speech, freedom of religion, and the rights of women
to participale in goveinment. The concept of separa-
tion of powers in government and checks and
balances of power within governmants are traceable
to our consitution. These are ideas learned by the col-
onists. "'

Over 200 years ago an Onondaga chief advised
Benjamin Franklin and other colonial representatives
saying, 'Our wise Forelalhers established Union and
Amity...this made us formidable.. We are a powerful
Confederacy, and it you observe lhe same
methods.. you will acquire fresh Strength and
Power "'

Franklin challenged the colonisis 10 create a

similar united government

It would be a strange thing if (the) Six Nalions
should be capable of torming such a
union. .and yet a like union should be imprac-
ticable for...a dozen English colonies **

The result of Franklin's challenge was the creation
of the United States of America with a Bill of Rights
and Constitution based on the Great Law as symboliz-
ad by the Tree of Peace.

In fact, the first U.S. - Indian peace treaty in 1776
took place beneath a Tree of Peace, as documented
in 1he Morgan Papers - the documenis of the
American Indian agent who recorded how the Indian
eiders tried to promote peace during the Revolu-
tionary War." In the spring of 1776, the Continenta)
Congress decided to retrace the White Roots of
Peace by appointing the tirst Indian Agent, George
Morgan, to promote peace among the Indian
nations.® John Hancock, the President of Congress,
instructed Morgan to take a “'great peace beit with 13
diamonds and 2,500 wampum beads,’* tollowing the
custom of the Peacemaker when inviting the Indians
to attend the first U.S - Indian Peace Treaty.? The
details of the wampum diplomacy --which featured the
philosoghical roots of the Great Law of Peace and the
U.S. Constitution —came o light with the discovery
Morgan Papers.2 Found in an old trunk in the atlic of
94-year-old Susannah Morgan, the collection leatures
original documents by George Washington. Thomas
Jetferson, John Hancock and Morgan's private jour-
nal which prove the troquois Confederacy advocated
peace and neutrality early in the Revolution. To sym-
bolize the American promise that Indians would never
be forced to fight in the wars of the U.S. and that In-
dian land righls would be respected, the American in-
dian Commissioners presented the chiefs and clan
mothers with the 13 diamond wampum belt. Sym.
bolically, the war hatchet was then buried beneath the
Tree o! Peace, and prayers of peace were offered
through the sacred pipe.®

The Tree of Peace thus became the Tree of Liberty,
and the Eagle atop clutched 13 arrows for the 13
states While the Iroquois shared the Peacemaker's
pian for creating a strong united government which in-
tiuenced the U.S. Constitution. Washington also
wanted Iroquois men to fight In the war and lroquois
land for American expansion. The Six Nations were
forced to take a stand against the U.S. for their own
freedom and liberty.™

Based on the Great Law of Peace, the Peacemaker
founded a participatory democracy in which the peo-
ple have the right to actively participate and to deter-
mine their own future. The Iroquois Constitution laid
the toundation tor a governmaent of the people with
three branches. The democratic government of the
Lenni Lenape, Grandtathers of the Algonquian family
ot nations, also guaranieed freedom of religion,
freedom of speech, and freedom of assembly long
before these rights were extended to American
citizens.”® As acknowledged in the writings of Ben-
jamin Franklin, George Morgan and other lounding
fathers, frontier democracy clearly influenced the
tramers of the U.S. Constitution

Iroquoian eiders have long claimed their govern-
ment served as a model for the United States. To put
their tradilion to a test, appropriate passages trom the
Great Law of Peace have been positioned side-by-side
with the Constitution of the United States of America
The results proved striking. The parallels are un-
mistakable. Moreover, the dillerences proved even
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more inieresting. Fealuring high guabfications for
leadership, political rights for women and a
remarkable system of justice, the Great law of Peace
may inspire people 10 reconsider the tounding prin-
ciples of America's origins

1. Two main schools of thought have dominated
scholarly interpretation. The Imperial school looked
east primarily to British institutions and French
philosophy by Rousseau. Locke and athers Tha Fron-
tier school, led by Frederick Jackson Turner, looked
west to sectional influences. This study draws a tocus
on the influence of American Indians, particularly the
iroquoian and Algonquian nations known collectivety
as the Eastern Woodland cultures
2. Transcripts of meetings between the U.S. and In-
dian ambassadors during the American Revolution
were compiled by John P. Buller, iIndex: The
Papers of the Continental Congress:
1774-1789 (Washington, D.C, 1978), v It
3 George Morgan's eyewitness account of Indian Af-
tairs during the American Revolution is the 1opic of a
(r?gg:scripl soon to be publisned by Gregory Schaaf,
)
4. The “"Seating Chart" of the Grand Council is il-
lustrated in Mike (Kanentakeron) Mitchell, Barbara
(Kawenehe) Barnes, eds.. et. al., Roy Buck, "“The
Great Law,” Traditional Teachings (North
American Indian Travelling College, Cornwall Island,
Ont., 1984), p. 37. The chart was developed by the
author to include the Women's Council. The com-
parison with U.S. branches of government was first
explained to the author by the late Onondaga
historian, Lee Lyons.
5. For an introduction to the founding of the con-
federacy see the accounts compiled by Seneca
scholar, Arthur C. Parker, "The Constitution of the
Five Nations or the Iroquois Book of the Great Law.""

(Albany, N.Y., April 1. 1816), No. 184, 175 pp.
{hereafier cited Parker, Great Law)
6. Benjamin Frankfin, “‘Albany Plan of Union™,

{Albany, N.Y., July 10, 1754), Queen's State Paper Of-
tice; British Museum. London, "New York Papers.”
Bundie Kk, No 20, eaited by EB O'Caliaghan.
(Albany, N.Y., 1855), v. Vi,pp. 853-92

7. Seth Newhouse. Mohawk, edited by Albert Cusick,
Onondaga-Tuscarora. "'The Council ol the Great
Peace: The Great Binding Law, Gayanashagowa,™
Wampum 27, originally coded 45-XLV, Tree of the
Long Leaves (TLL), printed in Parker, Great Law, p.
38

8. The Women's sutfrage movement tinally succeed-
ed in establishing the XiX Amendment to the U.S. Con-
stitution, certitied August 20, 1920, ''The right of
citizens of the United States to vote shall not be
denied or abridged by the United States or by any
State on account of sex. Congress shall have the
power to enforce this article by appropriate legisla-
tion "

S Paul Wallace, The White Roots of Peace
{Philadelphia, 1946, reprinted by Chancy Press with
prologue by John Mohawk and illustrated by
Kahionhes, John Fadden. 1986} (hereafter cited
Wallace. White Roots)

10. According to Mohawk Chiel Jake Swamp. the
monument was designed by Tehanetorens, Ray Fad-
den, the Mohawk senior historian who established ihe
Six Nations Indian Museum. Onchiota, N Y

11. Watiace. White Roots. p.3.

‘2. Dr. Donald Grinde and Paula Underwood Spencer,
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two scholars presently researching paratiels between
the Great Law and the U.S. Constitution. mentioned 10
the author that a documenrt has been found in which
Jetterson made notations regarding the symbolic
origins of the bundle ot arrows

13. Chiet Jake Swamp (translated by Chiet Tom
Porter). *'The QOrigins ot the Tree of Peace' (Friends
Meeling Hall, Philageiphia, October, 1985), tape 1
side 1, transcribed by Mary Beth Milter

14. Dr. Robert Muiler. "'A Vision of Peace™ toreword
to Gregory Schaaf, The Morgan Papers: War and
Revolution — Peace and Friendship (1987)

15. There are six versions of the Great Law of Peace
and the founding of the lroquois Confederacy

1. The Newhouse version, gathered and prepared by
Seth Newhouse, a Canadian-Mohawk, and revised by
Albert Cusick, @ New York Onondaga-Tuscarora. This
version has been edited by Parker, Great Law.
Parker explained his sysiem of tootnoles as follows:
“'The abbreviations after each law refer to ihe sec-
tions in the original code and their numbers. TLL,
means Tree of the Long Leaves; EUC, Emblematical
Unicn Compact, and LPW, Skanawita’'s Laws of
Peace and War. The lirst number in Roman numerals
refers to the original number of the law, the second
number, in Arabic numerals, to the section number in
the division of the law named by the abbreviation
following."

2 The Chiefs' version. compiled by the chiet ot the Six
Nations Councii on the Six Nations Reserve, Ontario,
1900. This version appears in the '‘Traditionat History
of the Contederacy of the Six Nations,"" edited by Dun-
can C Scott, Proceedings and Transactions of
the Royal Society of Canada (Ottawa, 1911),v. 5
3. The Gibson version, dictated in 1899 by Chief John
Arthur Gibson ot the Six Nations Reserve to the late
J.N.B. Hewitt of the Smithsonian Institution, and revis-
ed by Chiets Abraham Charles, John Buck. Sr., and
Joshua Buck, from 1900 to 1814 This version, which
was translated into English in 1941 by Dr. William N
Fenton of the Bureau ot American Ethnology.
Smithsonian institution, with heip ot Chiet Simeon Gib-

son.
4. The Wallace version, a compilation of the tirst three
and presented as a narrative by Dr. Paul Wallace,
The White Roots of Peace (Philadeiphia.
1946).

5. The Buck version, by Roy Buck, Cayuga. narrated
in Mohawk and lranslated to English by lhe North
American indian Travelling Coilege Stali. "' The Great
Law." Traditional Teachings (North American In-
dian Travelling Coliege, Cornwall Island, Ont., 1984)

6. Mohawk version, a contempaorary interpretation by
John C. Mohawk, Doctoral Candidate at Stale Univer-
sity of New York at Buffalo ana editor for seven years
ot Akwesasne Notes.

16. Oren Lyons, ‘‘Elders Circte Communigue,’ (1986)
17. Cannasatego to Colonial Officials, Treaty of Lan-
caster, Pennsylvania Colonial Archives

18. Benjamin Franktin, the author found this quotation
in Wallace White Roots, p 3

19 George Morgan, Private Journal (Aprit —
November, 1776). 73 pp.. doc. 8. Morgan
Papers, preserved in a bank vault in Santa Barbara,
CA . by the Colonel George Morgan Document Com-

pan
20 yJohn Hancock to George Morgan (Philadelphia.
PA_, April 19, 1776) doc. 2. Morgan Papers. 3pp

21. For an account of the ongin ot wampum see,
Michael Kanentakeron Mitcheli, Mohawk, ""The Birth
of the Peacemaker.”” Traditional Teachings (North
American indan Travelling College, Cornwall Island,
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Explanation on next page.
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The Haudenausaunee were Instructed to make
all decisions with the well being of the seventh
generation in mind. By this process no one genera-

tion could cause undue harm to the Creation.

Ont., 1984), v. li, p. 22-28

22. Louis Thompson, '‘Historian Gregory Schaaf a
Mother Lode of History Among a Neighbor's Keep-
sakes,’ People Magazine (January 24, 1877),
pp. 20-22.

23. U.S. officials promised indian leaders at the 1776
Peace Treaty, that indians would never be forced to
tight in U.S. wars. This promise recently has been call-
ed over the issue of young Indian men being denied
college scholarships for refusing to register for the
draft.

24. General George Washington's lobbying etforis to
sway a secrel committee ot Congress to allow him to
recruit Indian soldiers are documented

25. The traditions of the Lenni Lenape are the subject
of an upcoming trilogy by Gregory Schaal, The
Grandfathers
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The Haudenausaunee used warnpum belts made  preserving history. The wampum belt concept was
of the quohog sea shell which was drilled into beads  developed by Anonwatha, one of the founders of
and strung nto ditferent patterns as a means of the Confederacy.
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GREAT LAW OF PEACE
KALIANEREKOWA
of the Haudenausaunee, Iroquois Con-
federacy
(Founded by the Great Peacemaker, 10th
— 15th Century)

Opening Oration
(Wampums 1,2.3)
| am, {the Peacemaker).. with the statesmen of the
League of Five Nations, plant the Tree of
Peace...Roots have spread out... their nature is Peace
and Strength. We place at the top of the Tree of Peace
an eagle.. If he sees in the distance any danger
threatening, he will al once warn the people ot the
League. i any man or any nation outside the Five Na-
tions shall obey the laws of the Great Peace..they
may trace back the roots to the Tree..[and) be
welcomed to take sheiter. The smoke ot the Council
Fire of the league shall ever ascend and pierce the
sky S0 that ather nations who may be allies may see
the Council Fire of the Great Peace [the eternal flame
of liberty at the center of the United Nations}

Wampum 8. Grand Councll

10-X, TLL
Powaers are Vested in the Elder
Brothers and Younger Brothers
. All the business of the Five Nations Confederate
Council shall be conducted by the combined bodies of
the Confederate [Chief Statesmen). First the question
shall be passed upon by the Mohawk and Seneca
{Chiet Statesmen - the Eider Brothers], then it shall be
discussed and passed by the Oneida and Cayuga
[Chief Statesmen, who later added the Tuscarora,
thus the Confederacy became th Six Nations).

Wampum [7. Grand Council

Selection of Chief Statesmen

1. The right of bestowing the title [of Chief Statesman]
shall be hereditary in the family'...the females of the
family have the proprietary right to the [Chief
Statesmanship] title for all time to come...(thus the
women nominate the chiets who hold office as long as
the women judge him ta be fultilling his respansibility.

Qualifications of Chief

Statesmen

wampum 27. All [Chief Statesmen] of the Five Na-
tions Confederacy must be honest in all things...men
possessing those honorable qualities that make true
royaneh [chief statesmen, literally *‘noble leaders who
walk in greatness'’]. [There are no age limits, but
statesmen with a family and are citizens of one ot the
Five, now Six Nations. with exception to the Pine Tree
Chief. The clan mothers and women evaluate who is
qualified to be a chief statesman.}

wampum 53. When the Royaneh women, holders
of a [chief statesman] title, select one of their sons as
a candidate, they shall setect one who is trustworthy,
or good character, ot honest disposition. one who
manages his own affairs, supports his own family, if
any, and who has proven a faithful man to his Nation.

Apportionment of Chief

Statesmen

{The number of Chief Statesmen was set by the
Peacemaker. not appartioned by population. No direct
taxes existed. Slavery was illegal. The idea of some
people being considered less than whole was foreign
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U.S. Constitution
Constitution of the
United States
(in Convention,
September 17, (787)

Preamble

We the people of the United States, in order to form
a more perfect union, establish justice. insure
domestic tranquillity, provide for the common
defense, promote the genera! weifare, and secure the
blessings of liberty to ourselves and our posterity, do
ordain and establish this Constitution for the United
States ot America.

Article |. Legislative
Department
Section I. Congress
Powers are Vested in Senate and House
1. All legistative powers herein granted shall be vested
in a Congress of the United States, which shall consist
of a Senate and House of Representatives.

Section 2. House of Representatives

Election of Representatives

1.The House of Representatives shal! be composed ot
members chosen every second year by the people of
the sevarai states, and the electors in each state shali
have the qualifications requisite for electors of the
most numerous branch of the Legislature

Qualifications of

Representatives

2 No person shall be a Representative who shall not
have attained to the age of twenty-five years, and
been seven years a citizen of the United States, and
who shall not, when elected, be an inhabitant o! that
state which he shall be chosen.

Apportionment of
Representatives
3. Representatives and direct taxes shall be appor-
tioned among the several States which may be inclug-
ed within this Union, according to their respective
numbers, which shall be determined by adding 10 their
whole number of free persons, including those bound
ta service far a term of years, and excluding Indians
not taxed, three-tifths of all other persons

The actual enumeration shall be made within three
years after the first meeting of the Congress of the
United States, and within every subsequent term of
ten years, in such manner as they shall by law direct
The number of Representatives shall not exceed one
tor every thirty thousand, but each State shall have at
least one Representative; and until such enumeration
shall be made, the State of New Hampshire shall be
entitied to choose three, Massachusetls eight, Rhode
Island and Providence plantations one, Connecticut
five, New York six, New Jersey four, Pennsyivania
eight, Delaware one, Maryland six, Virginia ten, North
Carolina tive, South Caroline five and Georgia three
(This clause has been superceded, so far as it relates
fo represeniation by Section 2 of the Fourteenth
Amendment to the Constitution.) Representatives
shall be apportioned among the several States accor-
ding to thetr respective numbers, counting the whole
number of persons in each State, excluding Indians
not taxed. But when the right to vote at any election
for the choice ot electors for President and Vice Presi-
dent of the United States, Representatives in Con-
gress, the execulive and judicial officers of a State, or
the members of the Legislature thereof, is denied 10

—9—



and never accepted.

Note “Indians not taxed"’ were considered separate,

a status still widely asserted and defended ]
“According 10 the great immutable law the iroquois

confederate council was to consist of fifty rodiyaner

civil chiels) [or Chiet Statesmen]* (Parker, p. 10):

Ider Brothers:

Onondaga [Many Hiti Nation] — 14

Mohawk/Ka-nin-ke-a-ka

[People of the Flint) — 9

Seneca — 8

Younger Brothers:

Oneida [People of the Standing Stone — 9

Cayuga [People of the Pipe] — 10

Tuscarora aaded in 18th cen.

Number of Chief Statesmen: 50

[Tuscarora, Delaware, Saponi. Tutelo and Nanticoke
speak through the Younger Brothers)

Vacancies

Wampum 19. When the [Chief Statesman] is depos-
ed [or vacates position] the women shall notify the
{Grand Council) through their {runner of their clan].
and the {Grand Council] shall sanction the act. The
women will then seiect another of their sons as a can-
didate and the [Chief Statesmen})

Chiefs of the Grand Council — Speaker of the
Grand Council

wampum 14. When the Council of the Five [Six] Na-
tions [Chief Statesmen] convene, they shall appoint a
speaker for the day. He shall be a (Chief Statesman] of
either the Mohawk, Onondaga or Seneca Nation The
next day the Council shall appoint another speaker.
but the first speaker may be reappointed if there is no
objeclion, but a speaker’s term shall not be regarded
more than for the day.

Chiefs of the Grand Council — Impeachment

Wampum 19. If at any time it shall be manifest that
a [Chief Statesman] has not in mind the weltare ot the
people or disobeys the rules of this Great Law, the
men ar the women of the Contederacy. or both (ointly,
shall come to the Council and upbraid funseat] the efr-
ing [Chief Statesman] thiough [a man who has no

pity]

Wampum 5. The Elder Brothers
Number of Chief Statesmen
The Council of the Mohawk shall be divided into three
parties [each has 3 chiefs tolalling 9 chiefs] [The
Council of the Seneca shall be divided into 4 parties
each has 2 chiefs totatling 8 chiefs)].

ogether, the Mohawk and Seneca parallel the
Senate. The chiefs are chosen by the women and hoid
the position as long as they serve faithfully. Each has
an equal voice, but decisions are lormed by consen-
sus.)

Clans and Consanguinity

Wampum 42, Among the Fve Nations and their
posterity there shall be the following original clans
Great Name Bearer, Ancient Name Bearer. Great
Bear, Turtle, Painted Turtie, Standing Rock, Large
Plover, Little Plover. Deer, Pigeon Hawk, Eel, Ball,
Opposite-Side-of-the-Hand, and Wild Potatoes. These
clans distributed through their respective Nalions,
shall be the sole owners and holders of the soil of the
Eounlry and in them is it vested as a birthright. (94-XI,

uC).

131

any of the male inhabitants ol such State, being
twenty-one years of age, and citizens of the United
States, or in any way abridged, except tor participa-
tion in rebellion, or other crime, the basis of represen-
tation therein shall be reduced in the proportion which
the number of such male citizens shall bear to the
whole number of male citizens twenty-one years of
age in such State

Vacancies

4. When vacancies happen in the representation from
any state, the executive authority thereof shall issue
writs of election 1o till such vacancies.

Officers of the House --

Speaker of the House

5. The House of Representatives shall choose their
Speaker and other officers;

Officers of the House --
impeachment
and shall have the sole power of impeachment

Section 3. The Senate

Number of Senators

1. The Senate of the-United States shail be composed
of two Senators from each State. chosen by the
Legislature thereof. for six years; and each Senator
shall have one vote

(Superseded by Amendment XVIIj Proposed May 13,
1912; ratitied April 8, 1913, certified May 3i, 1913

Classification of Senators

2 Immediately after they shall be assembled in con-
sequence of the first election, they shall be divided as
equaliy as may be into ihree classes. The seats of the
Senators of the tirst class shall be vacated at the ex-
piration of the second yeat, ot the second class at the
expiration of the fourth year, and of the third class at
the expiration of the sixth year, so that one third may
be chosen every second, and if vacancies happen by
resignation, or otherwise during the recess of the
Legislature of any State. the executive thereo! may
make temporary appointments until the next meeting
of the Legislature, which shall then il such vacan-
cies

(modified by Ammendment XVii)

Qualification of Senators

3. No person shall be a Senator who shall not have at-
tained to the age of thirty years, and been nine years a
citizen of the United States, and who shall not. when
elected, be an inhabitant of that State for which he
shall be chosen.

President of Senate
4. The Vice President of the United States shall be
President of the Senate. bul shall have no vole, unless
they be equally divided

Officers of Senate

5 The Senate shall choose their other officers, and
also a President pro Tempore. in the absence of the
vice President or when he shall exercise the office of
President of the United States

Tria! of iImpeachment

6. The Senale shall have the sole power fo try all im-
peachments. When sitting lor that purpose. they shatl
be on oath or affirmation. When the President of the
United States is tried the Chiel Justice shall preside;
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Haudenausaunee delegates meet with American
representatives to discuss the Grea! Law of Peace.
circa 1776
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wampum 44. The lineal descent of the people ot
the Five Nations shall run in the temale hing

Women shall be considered the progenitors ot the
Nation. They shall own the land and the soil

Men and women shail follow the stalus of the
mother (60-LX. TLL)
Wampum 45. The women heirs of the Confederate
[Chief Statesman)] titles shall be called Royaneh (No-
bite) tor all time to come. (61-LXI, TLL}
wampum 46. The women of the Forty Eight (now fif-
ty) Royaneh families shall be the heirs ot the Authoriz-
ed Names for all time 10 come
Wampum 35. Election of Pine Tree chiefs —
Should any man of the Nation assist with special abili-
ty or show greal interest in the affairs ot the nations, if
he proves himself wise, honest and worthy of con
fidence, the Coniederate [Chiet Statesmen] may elect
him to a seat with them and he may sit in the Con-
tederate Council. He shall be proclaimed a Pine Tree
sprung up for the Nation and be installed as such at
the nex1 assembiy for the installation of the [Chief
Statesmen). (LXVHI-68.TLL).

Qualifications of Chief Statesman

Wampum 24. The [Chief Statesmen] of the Con-
federacy of the Five Nations shall be mentors of the
people for all time. The thickness of their skin shail be
seven spans — which is {o say that they shall be proof
against anger, offensive actions and criticism.

Their hearts shall be full of peace and good will and

their minds filled with a yearning for the welfare of the
peopie of the Confederacy. With endless patience
they shall carry out their duty and their firmness shall
be tempered wilh a tenderness for their people
Neither anger nor tury shall find lodgement in their
minds and all their words and actions shall be marked
by calm deliberation. (33-XXXIIt, TLL}
Wampum 27. Ali [Chief Statesmen] of the Five Na-
tions must be honest in all things. They must not idle
or gossip, but be men posessing those honorable
qualities that make the true royaneh. It shall be a
serious wrong for anyone to lead a [Chief Statesmen)
into trivial aftairs, for the people must ever hold their
Lords high in estmation out of respect to the
honorable positions. (45-XLV, TLL)

Speaker of the Grand Council

Wampum 14. When the Council of the Five [Six] Na-
tion [Chiet Statesmen] shall convene they shall ap-
point a speaker for the day. He shall be a [Chief
Statesman] ot either the Mohawk, Onondaga orf
Seneca Nation

Chief Statesmen of the Elder Brothers
Wampum 3. To you Adodarhoh. the Onondaga
cousin [Chief Statesmen], 1| have entrusted the
caretaking and the watching of the Five Nations Coun-
cit Fire

Trial of mpeachment

Wampum 19. If at any time it shall be manifest that
a {Chief Statesman} has not in mind the welfare of the
people or disobeys the rules of this Greal Law, the
men of the women ot the Confederacy, or both jointly,
shall come to the Council and upbraid the erring
{Chie! Statesman)] has not in mind the welfare of the
piaint of the people through the war Chiel is not heed-
ed the first time it shali be uttered again and then it no
attention is given a third complaint and warning shall
be given. It the [Chiet Stalesmanj is still disobedient
the matier shall go to the council of War Chiefs. (66 —
LXVI, TLL)
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And no person shall be convicled without the concur
rence of lwo-thirds of the members present

Judgment on Conviction of

impeachment

7. Judgment in cases of impeachment shail not ex-
tend turther than to removal trom office. and dis-
qualitication to hold and erjoy any office o! honor,
trust or profit under the United States: but the party
convicted shall nevertheless be liable and subject to
indictment, trial, judgment and punishmen, accor-
ding to law

Section 4. Election of

Senators and Representatives

-- Meetings of Congress

Election of Members of

Congress

I. The times, places and manner ol holding elections
for Senators and Representalives. shall be prescribed
in each State by the Legislature thereof; but the Con-
gress may al any time by law make or aiter such
regutations, except as to the places of choosing
Senators

(See Amendment XX}

Congress to Meet Annually

2. The Congress shall assemble at least once in every
year and such meeting shall be on the first Monday in
Decembet, unless they shall by law appoint a ditterent

day
(Changed to January 3d by Amendment XX)

Section 5. Powers and Duties

of Each House of Congress

Sole Judge of Qualitications

of Members

I. Each House shall be the judge of the elections,
relurns and qualifications of its own members, and a
majority of each shall constitule a quorum to do
business. but a smaller number may adjourn from day
1o day. and may be authorized to compe! the atten-
dance of absent members. in such manner. and
undersuch penalties as each House may provide

Rules of Proceedings --

Punishment of Members

2. Each House may determine the rules of its pro
ceedings. punish ils members for disorderly
behaviour, and with the concurrence of two-thirds, ex-
pel a membe!

Journals

3. Each House shall keep a Journal of its proceedings,
and from time to lime publish the same, excepting
such parts as may in their judgement require secrecy,
and the yeas and nays of the members of each House
on any question shall, at the desire of one-tifth of
those present, be entered on the Journal

Adjournment

4. Neither House, during the session of Congress,
shall without the consent of the other, adjourn for
more than three days. nor 10 any other place than that
in which the two Houses shall be sitting

Section 6. Comper:sation.
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The Tree of Peace symbolzes the Great Law
hich "‘plerces the sky'' for all nations to see. The
ur white roots extend to the farthest parts of the
arth; beneath the tree are buried all weapons of

war while the eagle watches for approaching
dangers. The Allonwatha wampum belt signifies the
binding together of the flve original Haudenau-
saunee nations.
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Judgement on the Conviction of impeach-

ment

Wampum 19 (cont.). The War Chiets shall then
divest the erring [Chief Statesman] ot his title by order
of the women in whom the titleship is vested. When
the [Chief ] is deposed the shatl
notify tha Confederate [Chief Statesmen] through their
War Chief, and the [Chief Statesmen] shall sanction
the act. The women will then select another of their
sons as a candidate and the [Chief Statesmen] shall
elect him. Then shall the chosen one be installed by
the Instaliation Ceremony. (123-XLI, EUC, C1. 42-XLI1).

When a [Chief Statesman]is to be deposed, his War
Chiet shall address him as follows:

“Soyou, _____ disregard and set at naught
the warnings of your women relatives. So you 1ling the
warning over your shoulder to cast them behind you.

"Behoid the brightness of the Sun and in the
brightness of the Sun’s light | depose you of your title
and remove the sacred embiem of the ([Chiet
Statesmanship) title. | remove from your brow the
deer's antlers to the women whose heritage they
are.”

The War Chiet shall now address the women of the
deposed Lord and say:

“*Mothers, as | have now deposed your [Chief
Statesman), | now return to you the emblem and the ti-
tle of Chiet Statesmanship), therefore repossess
them "

Again addressing himself to the deposed [Chief
Statesman} he shall say: *‘As | have now deposed and
discharged you so you are now no longer {Chief
Statesman]. You shali now go your way alone, the rest
of the people of the Confederacy will not go with you,
for we know not the kind of mind that possesses you.
As the Creator has nothing 1o do with wrong so he will
not come to rescue you from the precipice of destruc-
tion in which you have cast yourself.

You shall never be restored to the position which
you once accupied.” .

Then shall the War Chief address himself to the
Chief Statesmen] ol the Nation to which the deposed
Chief Statesman] belongs and say:

"Know you, my {Chief Statesmen], that | have taken
the deer's antlers from the brow of . the
emblem of his position and token of his greatness.™

The [Chief Statesmen] of the Coniederacy shall
then have no other alternative than to sanction the
?lscharge of the offending [Chief Statesman] (42-XLIt,

LL).

Election of Eider and Younger Brothers —
Mesetings of the Grand Council

Election of Membaers of the Grand Council
Wampum 54. When a [Chief Statesmanship] title
becomes vacant through death or other cause, the
Royaneh women of the clan in which the litie is
hereditary shall hold a council and shall choose one
amaong their sons to fill the office made vacant.
Such a candidate shall not be the father of any Con-
tederate [Chief Statesman]. If the choice is
unanimous the name is referred to the men relatives
of the clan. if they should disapprove il shall be their
duty to select a candidate from among their own
number. |f then the men and women are unable to
decide which of the two candidates shall be named,
then the matter shal! be referred to the Contederate
[Chief Statesmen] in the clan. They shall decide which
candidate shal! be named. If the men and the women

— 14 —
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agree 10 a candidate his name shall be referred 10'the s
sister cians for confirmation. it the sister clans con-™¥"
firm the choice, they shait refer their action 1o their
Confederate [Chief Statesmen] who shall ratify the - .
choice and present it to their cousin [Chief Statesmen)
and if the cousin [Chief Statesmen] confirm the name ._ ..
then the candidate shall be instalied by the proper
ceremony for the conferring of [Chief Statesmanship)
tities. (65-LXV, TLL).
fc‘i‘ran‘_;:l Councll to Meet Whenever There Is a

oe
Wampum 3. When there is any business to be tran-
sacted and the Confederate Council is not in session,
a messenger shall be dispatched either to Adodarho,
Hononwirehtonh or Skanawatih, Fire Keepers, or 1o
their War Chiefs with a full statement of the case
desired to be considered

Then shall Adodarhoh call his cousin {associate)
[Chief Statesmen] together and consider whether of
not the case is of sufticient importance to demand the
attention of the Confederate Council. If so, Adodachoh
shall dispatch messengers to summon all the Con-
tederate {Chiel Statesmen] together to assemble
beneath the Tree of the Long Leaves..{(4-IV, TLL).

Powers and Duties of Each Nation of the
Grand Coungil

Sole Judge of Qualifications of Members
Wampum 17. A bunch ot a certain numbes of shell
(wampum) strings each two spans in tength shall be

iven to each of the female families in which the
Chief Statesmanship] titles are vested.

The right of bestowing the title shall be heredity in

the family of females legaliy possessing the bunch of
shell strings and the strings shall be the token that the
temales of the family have the proprietary right to the
Chief Statesmanship] titie for all time to come, sub-
ject to certain restrictions hereinafter mentioned
{59-LIX, TLL).
Wampum 18. If any Confederate {Chief Statesman]
neglects or refuses to attend the Contederate Council.
the other [Chie! Statesmen) ot the Nation of which he
is 8 member shall require their War Chief to request
the female sponsors of the {Chiet Statesman) so guilty
of defection to demand his attendance of the Council
It he refuses, the women holding the title shall im-
mediately select another candidate for the title.

No [Chiet Statesmanj shail be asked more than
once lo attend the Confederate Council. (30-XXX,
TLL)

Rules of Proceedings — Punishment of Chief
Statesmen

wampum 52. The Royaneh women, heirs of the
[Chiet Statesmanship] tities, shall should it become
necessary, correct and admonish the holders of their
titles. Those only who attend the Council may do this
and those who do nat shall not object to what has
been said nor strive 10 undo the action (63-LXIII, TLL).

Wampum Records

wampum 23. Any (Chief Statesman] of the Five
(Six) Nations Confederacy may construct shell strings
(or wampum belts) of any size or iength as pledges or
records of matters of national or international impor-
tance.

When it is necessary to dispatch a shell string by a
War Chief or other messenger as the token of a sum-
maons, the messenger shall recite the contents of the
string to the party to whom it is sent.

b e e e -

5«;;~Thal party shall repeat the message and return the-. _‘3

"shell string and if there has been a summons he shall =~
make ready for the journey.

Any of the people of the Five [Six] Nations may use
shelis (or wampum) as the record of a pledge, con-
tract or an agreement entered into and the same shall
be binding as soon as shell strings shalt have been ex-
changed by both parties. (32-XXXil, TLL).

Footnote:
1. Family — Clan

For more information regarding the material in this
pamphlet or to arrange for tree plantings in your
area contact:

Tree of Peace Soclety
c/o Jake Swamp
Box 188-C
Cook Road
Mohawk Nation
via Akwesasne, N.Y. 13655

Information regarding the Morgan Papers can be
obtained by writing to:  ~
Greg Schaaf
44626 S.E. 151 Place
North Bend, WA 88045

This pamphlet was produced through the TREE
OF PEACE SOCIETY, an organization dedicated to
the securing of world peace through the sharing of
Tree of Peace plantings by which we are able 10
share our ancient history. Aiready many ‘trees for
peace’ have been planted. The State ot Calitornia
recognized - these peace -efforts by issuing a
legislative resolution supporting this activity. The
trees for' ce plantings will continue until such
time as we are able to secure a peaceful giobat
world. The tree of peace planting ceremony ad-

. dresses the need for, disarmament, and aiso to br-

Ing awareness about the effects of environmentatl
damage to all people.

- Send tax deductible Donations TREE OF PEACE

- SOCIETY -to the, Viola White Water Foundation,

4225 Concord St., Harrisburg, PA 17109.

PRy -
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SELECTED FACTUAL DATA
COMPILED BY PROFESSOR DONALD A. GRINDE (11/21/87)

ON:z

Iroquois (Six Nations) Folitical Theeory and the U.S. Constitution

"1 have been more in the way of learning the sentiments of the

Si1x Nations than of any of the other tribes of Indians."” George

Washington to James Duane, September 7, 1783, Saul K. Padover,

ed., The Washington Papers (1955), p. 352

A. SYMEOLOGY OF IROQUOIS IN AMERICAN HISTORY:

1. IROQUOIS GREAT TREE OF FEACE (symbeol of Iroquois government
and constitution)

2. DME ARROW — BUNDLE OF ARROWS (image of strength & unity)

-

3. THE IROQUOIS COVENAMT CHAIN (extending the Tree of Peace to new

areas)

4. GRAND COUNCIL FIRE (symbol of Iraquois government in session)

E. EXAMFLES OF INDIAN AND WHITE AWARENESS OF IMPACT OF IROQUOIS

[DEAS ON THE U. S. CONSTITUTION

"We, the Indian pzople, may be the only citizens of this

nation who really urderstand your form of government, and respect



138

that form af government, as this form of government was copied
$rom the Iroquois Confederacy."

"Native Waomen Send Message," Wassaja, IV, 8 (August, 19768},

p. 7.

(At Albany, New Yark, Benjamin fFranklin] “...proposed a plan
far the union of the colonies and he found his materials in the
great confederacy of the Iroquois. ... Here indeed was an example
worthy of copyting.™

Julian P. Boyd, "Dr. Franklin: Friend of the Indians," in

Roy M. Lokken, ed., Meet Dr. Franklin (1981), pp. 239 % 246.

{(Frufessaor Boyd was editor of the Thomas Jefferson Papers and by

all standards an eminent American Historian)

C. EZXAMFLES DOF USE OF SYMBOLOGY IN AMERILCAN HISTORY

[The Advise of the Iroquois on unity in 1744 sank] "...deep
into [AMERICAN] hearts, the advise was good, 1t was kind. They
zaid to one another, the Six Nations are a wise people, let us
hearkten to their council and teach our children to follow it.
Qv old men have done so. They have frequently taken a single
arraw and siid, children, see how easy it is broken, the they
Nave tied twelve together with strong cords——And our strongest
man could nhot breair them--S5ee said they——-this is what the Six
lations nmean. Divided a single man may destroy you—--United, you

ar2 a natch for the world.”
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3
[The American people havel "...lighted a Great Council Fire
at Fhiladelphia and ... we desire to sit under the same Tree af
Peace with you .-. And has God has put it into our hearts to love
the Six Nations and their allies we now make the chain of

frienrdship so that nothing ... can ... break 1t.,”"

[The Continerntal Congress desires thatl "... this our good
talk remain at Onondago your Central Council House. That you may
hand down tao ths latest posterity these testimonials of the
brotherly sentiments of the twelve United Colonies towards their
brathren of the 3ix Nations and their allies." (At this con-
ference, the Americans invited tae Iroguois to come to Philadel-
phia; the lroguois stated this "...shall be done.”)

"Proceedings of the Commissioners Appointed By the Contiental
Congress to Megotiate a Treaty with the Six Nations, 1775,

Fapers of the Continental Congress, 1774-178%9, National Archives

(M247, Roil 144, Ttem Mo. 1Z4).

In May and June of 1774, the Iroquois arrived in Philadelphia
to mneet with the Continental Congress. On June 11 (shortly after
the Indepenitence resolution was introduced and a revised plan of

the Franklin's Albany Plan gf Union was introduced as a model for

the governnent), lbe Iroquois chiefs were ushered into Independ-
e Hall. A speech was deliverad to the Iroquoirs callina them

‘thers. .. " and declaring that the American people and the Irao-—

Spiiin De c-.as ones people, and have but one heart." At the
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conclusion of Lhis speech, an Onondaga chief rose and asked that

the Fresident of the Continental Congress (John Hancock) he given
and Indian name. The Congress graciously consented and the chief

gave the ",,.president the name of Haranduawn, ar the Great
Tree.. .

Wosthington C. Fard, ed., Journals 0f the Continental Con-

s EIP S = A N

TToidtans Fnow th2 striking benefits of confederation; they
have an z«%ple 2f it 1n the union of the Six Mations. The i1dea
SF kha o union of the colonies struck them forcibly last year. "

"Hintes on Debates of the Continental Congress, by John Adams,
July TH, 1774

1

, - Cenfederation,” Worthington €. Ford, ed.,

Jov-nats af the Continental Congress, VI, p. 1078,

=L Bid you welcome to our grest council fire. ... We
trifasa vgu that we wish to sit down with you under the same tree
uf pearce; to water 1t3 roots and cherish i1ts growth, so that it

ray =shelter us and you, and our and your children.”

"Speech in Tongress delivered to 3i: Mations, Delawares and

7, 177&4," Fard, e=d., Journals a+ the Con-

Limantal Cengress, Y1, p. 1011,

CACY St 1 farethee ageeed oL should 1Y .. be found conducive
<., 2otk sarties to invite any other tribes who have heen

tterssh of the United States, to join the present
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S
confederation, and to form a state whereof the Delaware nation
shall be the head, and bave representation in Congress ..."

Treaty with the Delawares of September 17, 1778, 7 Stat. 13.

Benjamin Franklin, as Minister to France, "...loved to cite
and to practice faithfully the proverb of his friends, the
American Indians, ‘Keep the chain of friendship bright and shin-—
irg. " Franklin would also discuss the politics of the Indians

with great exactness and interest, and he thought the ways of the

American Indians more conducive to the good life than the ways of

.eo-Civilized nations.

Pierre Jean George Cabanis, Oevres Posthumes de Cabanis

(1825), V, pp. 204, 244-247.

In 1777, the Continental Congress printed a pamphlet

entitled: Apncalvpse de Chiokovhekoy, Chefs des Iroquois. Writ-

ten and published in France, the pamphlet details an ancient Irc-
gquois prophecy that tells of the coming aof the white man and his
struggle to free himself from the conltrol of the mother country
while learning the ways of Indians. The victory of the Americans

is supposed to "...be a great victory for humanity."

Apocalvpse de Chiokovhekoy, Chefs des Irogquais... (1777) 1in

Library of Congress.

TDuring the Constitutional Convention, Franklin used Iroquois

terminnlogy in describing the American government in writing the
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following words:1 "I am sorry that the Great Council Fire of our
Nation is not now burning, so that you cannot do your business
there. In a few months, the coals will be rak’'d out of the ashes
and will be rekindled.™
Ben jamin Franklin to Cornstalk, the Cherokee Chief, June 30,
1787, Benjamin Franklin Papers, Manuscript Division, Library of

Congress.

On July 27, 1787, John Rutledge, co-author of the first draft
of the Constitution, raises questions at the draft committee
meeting on sources of sovereignty in the pecple and cites the
Iroquais exampla. James Wilson of Pennsylvania, another commit-
tee memher, concurs with Rutledge’'s use of Iroquois ideas.

Richard. M. Barry, Mr. Rutledge of South Carolina (1942), p.

108 and 378, and "Propositions, Objections &c in Debates on the
Adoption of the Constitution,” James Wilson Papers, Vol 2., pp.

51-68 in Manuscript Division, Historical Society of Pennsylvania.

William Livington, Constitutional Convention delegate from
Mew Jersey and father—-in-law to John Jay spent a year among the
Mohawks at the age aof 14.

Dumas Malone, ed., Dictionary of American Biography (1933),

L1, p. ZI5.

In August of 1787 while the first draft of the Constitution

wan hbeing formulated, a Fhiladelphia publication printed this

R TR I BT ]
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"Unanimity recommended to Americans - A Fable - Addressed

the Federal Constitution

A careful father, of old, who found
Death caming, call'd his sons around.
They heard with reverence what he spake.

Here, try this bunch of sticks to break.

They tonok the bundle: ev’'ry swain
Endeavaur'd but the task was vain.
‘Dbserve, ' the dying father cry’'d;

And took the sticks himself and try d;

Whern separated, lo! how quick
He breaks asunder ev'ry stick
‘Learn my dear boys, by this example,

So strong, so pertinent, so ample,

That UNION saves us all from ruin,

Put to divide is your undoing:

For if you tale th=m one by one,
3ze, with what ease the task is done!
3ingly, how quickly broke in twain,

How Fi-n the aggregate Thirteen!”

to
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Is not the tale, Columbians, clear?
What application needs there here?
This motto to your hearts apply,

Ye Senators, — UNITE, OR DIE."

The American Museumn: Or Repository of Ancient and Modern

rfusitive Pieces, %c FProse and Poetical, II (August, 1787), p. 201

(Copy in the American Philosophical Society, FPhiladelphia, PA)

LIn Novenber of 1787 at the Pennsylvania Ratification Conven—
tion, James Wilson (one of the co—authors of the first draft of
the Constitution) explained that "...the most important obstacle
to the proceedings of the Federal Convention..." was in drawing
the "...line between the national and the individual governments
a2f the states." However, Wilson stated that the sentiments of
the convention and of the peogple of America was "...expressed in
the motto same of them..." have adopted "...UNITE OR DIE."

Max Farrand, ed., Records of the Federal Convention of_ 1787,

I11, p. S51.

Wilson also explained territorial expansion in the language
of the Iroguois Covenant Chain. He stated that in order to gain
the respect af Western settlers, new government officers should
te "...chasen by the people to fill the places of greatest trust

«nd importance in the country; and by this means, a Chain _of Com-
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munication and confidence will be formed between the United
States and the new settlements.

Tao_preserve and strengthen this chain it will, I apprehend,

be expedient for Congress to appoint a minister for the new

settlements and Indian Affairs."

"Heads of a New Plan concerning the new states," James Wilson
Papers, Vol 2, p. 132 in Historical Society of Pennsylvania, Man-

uscript Division

D. HISTORICAL RECOGNITION BY POLITICAL FIGURES

"The six nations were confederated in a ... republic upon the
unique plan afterward adopted by our states and our national
republic.”

Eliot Danforth, Former New York State Treasurer, "Indians of

New York,™ Utica Marning Herald, May 9, 18%94.

"...it is out of a rich Indian democratic tradition that the
distinctive political ideals of American life emerged. Universal
suffrage for women as for men, the pattern of states that we call
federalism, the habit of treating chiefs as servants of the
people instead of their masters, the insistence that the com-
munity must respect tﬂe diversity of men and the diversity of
their dreams;Fall these things were part of the American way of
life before Columbus landed."

Felix Cohen, Associate Solicitor, Interior Department,

“Americanizing the White Man," The American Scholar, XXxI, 2

(8pring, 1952), pp. 179-180.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF ARLINDA LOCKLEAR, ESN.
INDIAN TRIBES AND THE UNITED STATES:

THE HISTORIC RELATIONSRIP *

It is a fundamental precept of federal Indian law that a
government to government relationship exists between Indian tribes
and the United States. Nearly four hundred treaties between those
governments and an entire title of the United States Code are

premised on this relationship. Morton v. Mancari, 417 U.S., 535%, 552

(1974)., The federal Indian policy of this and past administrations
also attest to the political relationship between the United States
and tribal governments. L/

This relationship is similar to that between the United States

and foreign nations. See Washington v. Fishing Vessel Assn., 443

U.S. 658, 675 (1979). 1Indeed, tribes who participate in this

* As part of their commemoration of the Constitution's
Bicentennial, the Alliance of Tribal Leaders and the Indian Rights
Association requested the Native American Rights fund to produce a
study on the nature of the relationship between Indian tribes and
the United States contemplated by the Constitution. This paper is
that study. It was researched and written by Arlinda Locklear,
staff attorney with the Native American Rights Fund, and summarized
by her in testimony in support of S.Con.Res. 76 on Dec. 2, 1987,
before the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs.

1/ In his Indian Policy Statement of Jan. 24, 1983, President
Reagan observed, "throughout our history, despite periods of
conflict and shifting national policies in Indian affairs, the
government-to-government relationship between the United States and
Indian tribes has endured. The Constituticn, treaties, laws, and
court decisions have consistently recognized a unique political
relationship between Indian tribes and the United States which this
administration pledges to uphold.” See also Indian Policy Statement
of President Nixon, July 8, 1970.
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relationship are commonly known as recognized or acknowledged, much
as foreign nations may be recognized by the United States. 2/
Even those court decisions that are inimical to Indian interests
recognize that the federal/tribal relationship is a political one
similar to that between the United States and foreign nations. 3/
The United States Constitution is often cited as the source for
the government to government relationship between tribes and the

United States. See F. Cchen, Handbook of Federal Indian Law 89-98

(1942 ed.). In fact, the relationship predates the Constitution.
Tribal governments existed for centuries before the arrival of
Europeans on this continent, and since first contact have engaged in
war, commerce and other activities with non-Indian governments.
Thus, the relationship is rooted in interrational law and practical

necessities. Worcester v. Georgia, 31 U.S. {6 Pet.) 515, 558 (1832).

However, the Constitution does confirm the government to

government relationship between Indian tribes and the United

2/ Just as a foreign nation may exist without recognition by th
United States, so may an Indian tribe. However, believing that
federal legislation requires a government to government relationship
with all tribes that exist and desire such a relationship, the
Department of the Interior has promulgated regulations governing the
determination of tribal existence and hence ability to participate
in the federal relationship. See 25 C.F.R. Part 84.

3/ See, e.g., Lone Wolf v. Hitchcock, 187 U.S. 553 (1903) and
Cherokee Tobacco v, United States, 78 U.S. 616 (1871}, where the
Court upheld federal legislation restricting Indian rights by
reference to principles of international law governing the United
States' relationship with foreign nations.
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States. Congress' power under the Indian Commerce Clause, for
example, is restricted to self-governing Indian communities that can
and do sustain a political relationship with the United States. See

United States v. Sandoval, 231 U.S. 28, 46 (1913). Thus,

legislation dealing separately and especiaily with Indians is
acceptable as drawing political classifications rather than racial

ones. Morton v, Mancari, 417 U.S. 535, 554 (1974).

The tact that Indian tribes and the United States have a

political relationship reveals very little about the precise nature

of it. 4/ Certainly, the Constitution does not prescribe its

terms. Thus, to understand the nature of the federal/tribal

4/ Some limitations on how Condress interacts with tribes are
suggested by the reguirement that the relationship be a political
one. Presumably, Congress could not, as an exercise of its Indian
Cocmmerce Clause power, so undermine tribal self-governance that it
effectively destroys tribes as separate governments, thereby
abolishing the premise for the federal/tribal relationship. Courts
have not used the notion that the Indian Commerce Clause preserves
inviolate the essential self-governing character of Indian tribes as
a limitation on Congress' authority in Indian affairs. See Santa
Clara Pueblo v. Martinez, 436 U.S. 49 (1978), where the Court
considered limitations imposed on tribal governments in the Indian
Civil Rights Act, 25 U.S.C. sec. 1301-1303; Gritts v. Fisher, 224
U.S., 640 (1912), and Wallace v. Adams, 204 U.S. 415 (1907), where
the Court upheld acts of Congress imposing membership criteria on
particular tribes for certain purposes. However, these cases dealt
with relatively narrow proscriptions that arguably did not affect
the essence of tribal self-government.
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relationship confirmed by the Constitution, one must examine the

intent of the framers and the relationship as it existed at that
5/

time. =

5/ This is not to say that the Constitution requires that the
presént day federal/tribal relationship track that of the eighteenth
century. There have been too many twists and turns in the
relationship since the Constitutional Convention to credibly
maintain now that the relationship is a static one. See Handbook of
Federal Indian Law 47-180 (1982 ed.). But when the prevailing
federal Indian policy expressly confirms the historic government to
government relationship as it does in this Administration, the
historic record is helpful in determining specifics of the
relationship.
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The Constitutional Convention and Indian Tribes

Although convened in 1787 for the purpose of improving upon the
Articles of Confederation, the Constitutional Convention quickly
embarked on the formation of a wholly new government. This was
accomplished by the early presentation and consideration of the
Virginia Plan. On May 29, 1987, Governor Edmund Randolph presented
the Virginia Plan, which was drafted largely by James Madison and
envisioned a considerably strengthened federal government. That
same day, Charles Pinckney of South Carcolina submitted a draft for
consideration as did William Paterson of New Jersey. For two weeks
afterwards, the Convention debated the Virginia Plan as a committee
of the whole and then proceeded to discuss the New Jersey Plan in
the same manner. The Pinckney Plan, which had been referred to the
committee of the whole with the other two drafts, was never
discussed by the Convention as a body, but on July 24 was referred
to the Committee of Detail. See generally M. Farrand, The Framing

of the Constitution of the United States, Yale U. Press (1913).

The Virginia Plan, which is commonly viewed as the first draft
of the present Constitution, contained no reference to Indian
tribes. As a result, the first two weeks' debate included no
discussion of Indian affairs. The New Jersey Plan, considered next
by the Convention, contained a single reference to Indians not taxed
in a provision respecting requisitions. See Article III, Appendix

III, Farrand, The Framing of the Constitution of the United States.
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This provision occasioned the first mention of Indian affairs at the
Convention. On June 11, James Wilson moved that the exclusion for
Indians not taxed be added to the provision on apportionment as well

as that for requisitions. M. Farrand, I The Records of the Federal
6/

Convention 201, Yale U. Press (1937).
The apportionment issue was debated at length by the
Convention. But in all proposed formulations, Indians not taxed
were excluded. This phrase was not new to the members of the
Constitutional Convention. It was first used by the Continental
Congress in amending the Articles of Confederation on apportioning

exXpenses among the states. See XXIV Journals of Continental

Congress (hereinafter J.C.C.) 173-74, April 18, 1783. The
Constitutional Convention adopted this formulation as a fair one,
since it had been agreed to earlier by eleven of the thirteen

states. I Records of the Federal Convention 201. The Continental

Congress had adopted this formulation because it believed that
individual Indians were citizens of their own governments and hence
not subject to state or federal authority. In other words, the

Continental Congress viewed Indians living in tribal relations as

6/ The apportionment issue refers to the question of how
representation in the two houses of Congress was to be apportioned
among the states. The requisitions issue refers to the question of
how taxes were to be apportioned among the states. Both were
resolved with the same formula that appears in Art. I, sec. 2, cl. 3
of the Constitution.
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foreign nationals. See discussion below, pp. 10-11. The use of the
same formulation by the Constitutional Convention presumably
reflected the same view of Indians.

The New Jersey Plan prompted other mention of Indian affairs.
That plan called for a considerably weaker federal government than
the Virginia Plan, a difference that troubled Madison. On June 19,
Madison inquired about the New Jersey Plan: "Will it prevent
encroachments on federal authority? A tendency to such
encroachments has been sufficiently exemplified among ourselves, as
well as in every other confederated republic ancient and modern. By
the federal articles, transactions with the Indians appertain to
Congs. Yet in several instances, the States have entered into

treaties and wars with them."” I Records of the Federal Convention

316; see also J. Madison, "Vices of the Political System of the

United States,” (April 1787), 9 Papers of James Madison 348. This

statement by Madison reflected a belief that the conduct of Indian
affairs properly belonged to Congress and that relations with tribes
consisted of the usual business of nations -- i.e., treaty-making

1/

and war. —

7/ This statement also suggests that the treaty clauses of the
Constitution (Art. I, sec. 10 and Art. II, sec. 2) and the Supremacy
clause (Art. VI, sec. 2) comprehended Indian treaties. These
provisions gave the federal government exclusive authority to enter
into treaties and made treaties supreme to state law. Washington v.
Fishing Vessel Ass'n., 443 U.S. 658 (1979); Antoine v. United
States, 420 U.S. 194 (1975). Again, the comparability of Indian
relations to those with foreign nations is plain.
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At the conclusion of the debate on the Virginia and New Jersey
plans, the Convention appointed a Committee on Detail to draft a
constitution based upon the proceedings of the Convention to that
point. Rutledge, Randolph, Gorham, Ellsworth and Wilson were
appointed to the committee. The Convention had not discussed Indian
relations generally, since neither the Virginia or New Jersey plan
addressed the issue. However, as noted above, the Pinckney Plan was
referred to the Committee on Detail, and it did contain a grant to
Congress of the exclusive power among others "of requlating Indian

affairs.” 1III Records of the Federal Convention 607.

The Committee's first report to the Convention on August 6
enumerating Congress' powers did not refer to Indian affairs. I

Elliott's Debates on the Federal Convention 223 (Phil. 1836). On

August 18, Pinckney proposed that Congress be given other powers,
including the power "To requlate affairs with the Indians, as well
within as without the limits of the U.S." Id. at 247; I Records of

the Federal Convention 324. Madison proposed that those additional

powers be referred to the Committee. Id. James Wilson prepared the
second draft of the Constitution for the committee, which was
tecommended to the Convention on August 22 and included the
following addition to the commerce clause: "and with Indians,
within the limits of any State, not subject to the laws thereof."

IT Records of the Federal Convention 367.

On Augqust 31, the Convention referred the second draft to the

Committee of Eleven to consider parts of the Constitution not yet
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8/

acted upon. = The Committee of Eleven simplified the language
to read "and with Indian tribes" in the report to the Convention on
September 4. The committee's recommendation was adopted by the

Convention that day. IV Elliott's Debates 283; II Records of the

Federal Convention 493. When the Committee on Style reported out

the final draft to the Convention, 1t changed the semicolon that had
preceded the Indian commerce clause into a comma. II Records of the

Federal Convention 595. Thus, the simplified language became part

of Congress' authority over interstate and foreign relations. All
this took place with no substantive objection from any member of the
Convention or any real discussion by the bedy.

If discussion of relations with Indian tribes took place, it
occurred in committee. Wilson prepared a draft constitution with
annotations for the committee but the only reference to Indian
affairs there is a marginal note indicating that Indian affairs
should be added to Congress' enumerated powers. II Records of the
9/

Federal Convention 143. Similarly, there is no record of

8/ The Committee of Eleven consisted of Gilmany, King, Sherman,
Brearly, Norris, Dickinson, Carroll, Madison, Williamson, Butler and
Baldwin. IV Elliott's Debates 280.

9/ Wilson's first formulation of the Indian commerce clause was
obviously influenced by Charles Pinckney. As Pinckney's biographers
indicate, his contribution to the Constitution was substantial.

See, e.g., Bettea, The Contribution of Charles Pinckney to the
Formulation of the American Union (1879); Bowen, Charles Pinckney, A
Forgotten Statesman (1928). Unfortunately, neither the Pinckney
biographers nor the Pinckney Papers contain discussion of the Indian
Commerce Clause.
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discussion in the Committee of Eleven that resulted in the
simplified, final language of the Indian commerce clause. It is
likely, though, that that committee adopted the simpler formulation
to end the uncertainty caused by the less plain Indian clause in the
Articles of Confederation. Art. IX, ¢l. 4 of that document
delegated to the Congress the sole and exclusive power of "managing
all affairs with the Indians, not members of any of the states,
provided that the legislative right of any state within its own
limits be not infringed or violated." (IX J.C.C. 919). This grant
of power was described by Madison as obscure and contradictory, see

The Federalist No. 42, and occasioned considerable controversy

during the confederation period. Apparently, the drafters sought
to strengthen Congress' hand by improving upon the language of the

Articles of Confederation. See The Framing of the Constitution, p.

128.

There was as little discussion of Indian affairs in the debates
on the ratification of the Constitution as there had been at the
Constitutional Convention. The few references made to relations
with Indian tribes were generally incidental to a more general
discussion. For example, the breadth of powers given Congress by
the document was controversial and was défended by the necessity
among others, of protecting the states against Indian depredations.
See, e.g., Thomas McKean, speaking at the Pennsylvania Convention,

II Records of the Federal Convention 286, 415. Only in the case of

Georgia was relations with Indians mentioned on its own merits in

the ratification debate. But the Georgians did not debate the



meaning of the Indian Commerce Clause; they noted the desirability
of a speedy ratification so that they could enlist the aid of
Congress in their war against the Indians. Id. at 210-211. 10/
The absence of controversy or debate on Indian affairs during
the drafting and ratification of the Constitution is a telling fact,
but shouid not be interpreted as a lack of interest in the subject
at the time. Rather, it indicates a general consensus on the
subject of Indian affairs. As with foreign affairs, relations with
Indian tribes were considered business properly conducted by
Congress. The similarity perceived between relations with tribes
and those with foreign nations 1s evident from the placement of the
Indian Commerce Clause and the complaints respecting state
violations of Indian treaties. And the provisions excluding
individual Indians from the population count for purposes of
apportionment and taxation show that Indians were viewed as subject
only to their own civil authority. In other words, the consensus
was that tribes were separate nations whose relations with the
United States wWere determined by their own assessment of their

national interests.

10/ At the time, Georgia faced an iminent threat of war with
the Creek Indians. See discussion below. 5o grave was the danger
that George Washington observed of Georgia, "But, if a weak state,
with powerful tribes of Indians in its rear and the Spaniards on its
flank, do not incline to embrace a strong general government, there
must, I should think, be either wickedness or insanity in their
conduct."” Id4. at 221.
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The Continental Congress and Indian Tribhes

Approximately three—-fourths of the delegates te the
Constitutional Convention had previously served as members of the

Continental Congress. Framing of the Constitution, p. 39. Because

the Continental Congress had managed relations with Indian tribes
since the United States' separation from Great Britain, thecse
delegates had some level of experience in Indian affairs, Some of
the most influential delegates had had considerable experience with
Indian affairs while in Congress. Madison and Jefferson had as
members of Congress played major roles in drafting the Indian clause
in the Articles of Confederation. See, M. Jensen, The Articles of

Confederation: An Interpretation of the Social, Constitutional

History of the United States 155-59 (1940); VvV J.C.C. 1076-79. And

Wilson and Pinckney had served on Congress’ standing Indian
committee. Presumably, these delegates formulated the Indian
provisions of the Constitution in light of their experience in
Congress. Thus, the Continental Congress' relationship with Indian
tribes is strong evidence of what the draftsmen intended in
confirming the political relationship with tribes.

In its dealings with Indian tribes, the Continental Congress
largely adopted the British Crown's policy in substance and form.
Britain had learned in the French and Indian War of 1754 that tribes

were formidable players in the contest among nations on the North
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American continent. Up to the outbreak of that war, Britain had
often ignored tribes' interests, and as a consequence Indians
adhered to the French. In 1755, Britain corrected this serious
oversight by appointing two superintendents of Indian affairs - one
for a northern department and a second for a southern department.
The superintendents had full charge of the political relations
between the British and the Indians and were directed to control
trade with Indians and speculation in Indian lands, establish clear
boundaries between tribal and colonists' lands, and above all else

keep peace. See generally, Prucha, American Indian Policy in the

Formative Years 5-25, U. of Nebraska Press (1970). "The
superintendents were, in effect, ambassadors whose duties consisted
of negotiating treaties, reporting to the home government, and
keeping peace generally among Indian tribes and the border

settlers." Handbook of Federal Indian Law, p. 57.

Aware of the British experience, the Continental Congress
guickly took steps to secure the tribes' neutrality when war with
Britain seemed certain. 1In July 1775, the Continental Congress
resolved that "securing and preserving the friendship of the Indian
Nations . . . [was) a subject of the utmost moment to these
colonies.” Congress assumed that Britain would "spare no pains to
excite the several Nations of Indians to take up arms against these
colonies; and that it becomes us to be very active and vigilant in
exerting every prudent means to strengthen and confirm the friendly

disposition towards these colonies . . . Consequently, Congress
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established three Indian departments -- a northern, middle, and
southern —-- and appointed commissioners for each. The primary

responsibility of the commissioners was to "preserve peace and
friendship with the said Indians, and to prevent their taking any
part in the present commotions.® II J.C.C. 174-177, July 12, 1775.
This was the first expression of the dominant issue in United
States/tribal relations until well after the ratification of the
Constitution -- the maintenance of peace or conduct of war between
the two. See discussion below.

From 1775 until the ratification of the Constitution, the
Continental Congress was actively engaged in the conduct of Indian
affairs. The importance Congress attached to Indian affairs is
demonstrated by its appointment in 1776 of a standing Indian
committee that oversaw the Indian commissioners (IV J.C.C. 317,
April 29, 1776) and the instructions given them concerned trade,
maintenance of peace and integrity of territorial boundaries -- the
usual business of nations. 11/ The commissioners attempted to

persuade the tribes to remain neutral in the war. That

11/ When Congress addressed a particular concern or event
involving one tribe, its statements also reflected the government to
government relationship. For example, in 1776 Congress directed its
northern commissioners to inguire about the murder of a non~Indian
in Indian country. Once the offender was identified, the
commissioners were to demand due punishment of his tribe, "which
being granted, this Congress will not consider the same as a
national act.™ Aug. 19, 1776, V J.C.C. 668,



160

~15-

failing, Congress authorized the commissioners to enlist tribes on
the side of the colonists. Congress adopted substantive policies in
the early years generally calculated to attach the tribes to the
colonists' cause -- it directed the commissioners to closely
regulate trade with Indians and implored the states to keep its
citizens from settling on Indian land. See, e.g., IV J.C.C. 96,
Jan. 27, 1776, on trade with Indians; IV J.C.C. 218, Mar. 20, 177s,
on the issue of passports into Canada and Indian territory for the
conduct of trade; VII J.C.C. 166, Feb. 27, 1777, and VIII J.C.C.
392, May 27, 1777, on protection of Indian lands. After the
Revolutionary War, Congress ordered that terms of peace with the
Indian nations be concluded. See XXV J.C.C. 680-694; XXVII J.C.C.
453-464. Congress also took further steps to prevent white
encroachment on Indian land. See Proclamation of Sept. 22, 1783,
XXIV J.C.C. 264. Congress' conciliatory approach to tribes was best
reflected in the Northwest Ordinance of 1787:

The utmost good faith shall always be observed

toward the Indians, their lands and property

shall never be taken from them without their

consent; and in their property, rights and

liberty, they shall never be invaded or

disturbed, unless in just and lawful wars

authorized by Congress; but laws founded in

justice and humanity shall from time to time be

made, for preventing wrongs being done to them,

and for preserving peace and friendship.
XXXII J.C.C. 66-69, July 13, 1787. See generally Prucha, pp. 26-40.

In all its dealings with tribes, the Continental Congress

treated tribes as an equal, i.e. as independent sovereigns. The
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Congress received visiting tribal delegations as it did foreign
ones: defraying the tribal delegations' expenses, bestowing gifts
on tribal dignitaries, and exchanging previocusly approved
communications. See III J.C.C. 433; IV J.C.C. 267, 392; V J.C.C.
669-70; VI J.C.C. 1003; XIV J.C.C. 676. The communications
contained language that bespoke equality between the communicants
and dealt with matters of proper concern between nations. The
following resolution respecting the Six Nations is typical:

Resolved, That the deputies from the late
hostile Tribes of the Six Nations now assembled
at be informed by the Commissioners for
Indian affairs, that Congress are well pleased
with their visit and accept it as a mark of their
disposition to renew the friendship which
subsisted so many ages between their ancestors
and the citizens of these states.

That Congress have resolved to take the
earliest opportunity to enter into a treaty of
friendship and commerce with the Six Nations and
other Indians lately at War, and for that purpose
will appoint Commissioners to meet their chief
men at some proper place . . .

12/

26 J.C.C. 71, Feb. 6, 1784, Where a policy directly affected

12/ The addresses made by Congress directly to visiting tribal
delegations were similar to the resolution quoted above. The
reference above to deputies was a use of diplomatic language
indicating the national status of tribes. In speeches addressed
directly to tribes, Congress used metaphors better understood by
tribes, referring to them for example as brothers. This metaphor
just as plainly showed that Congress deemed tribes to be their
equals. See IV J.C.C., 269; V J.C.C. 786; VI J.C.C. 1010; IX J.C.C.
994.
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tribes, Congress presumed to act only with the tribes' consent.
See, e.g., IV J.C.C. 191, Mar. 8, 1776, where Congress authorized
the use of Indians as soldiers in the American army where "the
tribes to which they belong shall, in national council, held in the
customary manner, have consented thereto . . . "; IV J.C.C. 268,
April 10, 1776, where Congress directed that disputes arising
between whites and Indians be determined by arbitrators, one being
chosen by each of the parties, if the Indians consent; VIII J.C.C.
392, May 27, 1777, where Congress resolved that Pennsylvania either
remove non-Indian settlers from tribal lands there or pay the tribe
for the land, at the option of the Indians. 13/

Indeed, the Continental Congress explicitly acknowledged the
independent status of tribes in the Articles of Confederation. In
its earliest draft, the Articles of Confederation delegated to the
Congress the power of "Requlating the Trade, and managing all

Affairs with the Indians,” leaving no Indians subject to state

13/ Throughout this period, the administration of Indian policy
rested with the Secretary of War. The Secretary personally
supervised the work of Indian superintendents, there being no
separate office in the department charged with Indian affairs. The
Bureau of Indian Affairs was created by executive action in 1824 and
the position of Commissioner of Indian Affairs established by
legislation in 1832, gee Prucha, American Indian Policy, pp.

S1-65. Until 1824, then, relations between tribes and the United
States were managed directly by a cabinet level officer.
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authority. V J.C.C. 682. The Virginia delegates believed that
those individual Indians who lived in the colonies and were subject
to their laws should be excepted from Congress' power. V J.C.C.
1076-79. As a result of that discussion, the Indian clause was
modified so that Congress' authority was restricted to Indians "not
members of any of the States." See M. Jensen, pp. 155-158. That
phrase was construed by contemporaries to grant to Congress
authority over Indians "who do not live within the body of the
Society, or whose persons or property form no objects of its laws."

(I Writings of James Monroe 46-47), or over tribes who were

considered "as independent nations," (F. Hough, Proceedings of the

Commissioners of Indian Affairs 21-22, Albany (1861)). 1In other

words, tribes were considered to be separate political bodies, so
that only those individual Indians "who had lost their nationality"”
were subject to state jurisdiction. G.T. Curtis, History of the

Origin, Formation, and Adoption of the Constitution of the United

States 327 (1858); see also Oneida Indian Nation v. State of New

York, 649 F.Supp. 420, 432 (N.D.N.Y. 1986).

Toward the end of the confederation period, the Continental
Congress vigorously asserted its authority to manage relations with
independent tribes. The United States had concluded treaties with
the Cherokee and Creek Nations that established boundaries between
them and the United States and assured the tribes of their lands.

See Treaties of Hopewell, 7 Stat. 18, 21, and 24. Despite these
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treaties, North Carolinians and Georgians openly and aggressively
claimed tribal lands, claiming the federal treaties to be invalid.
In 1787, a committee of Congress reviewed the situation and found
that independent Indian tribes were not subject to the civil
authority of states. XXXIIT J.C.C. 454-463, Aug. 3, 1787.
Throughout the conflict with these states over Indian treaty
violations, the Continental Congress acknowledged the independence
of tribes. See XXXIV J.C.C. 476-79.

Perhaps the strongest evidence of the character of the
relationship between the United States and tribes is found in
treaties between the two. Of course, the very fact that business
between tribes and the United States was conducted through treaties
indicates that tribes were perceived as nations. As Chief Justice
Marshall observed:

The Constitution, by declaring treaties already
made, as well as those to be made, to be the
Supreme law of the land, has adopted and
sanctioned the previous treaties with the Indian
Nations, and consequently admits their mark among
those powers who are capable of making treaties

. . The words "treaty” and "Nation" are words
of our own language, selected in our diplomatic
and legislative proceedings, by ourselves, having
a definite and well understood meaning. We have
applied them to Indians, as we have applied them
to other Nations on the earth, They are applied

to all in the same sense.

Worcester v. Georgia, 31 U.S. at 559 (1832); see also Washington V.

Fishing Vessel Ass'n., 443 U.S., at 675; Holden v. Joy, 84 U.S. 211,

242-44 (1872).
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The terms of Indian treaties also reflected the sovereign status
of tribes. The Treaty of Sept. 17, 1778, between the Delaware
Nation and the United States, the earliest Indian treaty, contained
provisions common in internatioconal treaties. In language that
showed the parity of the contracting parties, it provided for an
alliance between the two:

That a perpetual peace and friendship shall from

henceforth take place, and subsist between the

contracting parties aforesaid, through all

succeeding generations, and if either of the

parties are engaged in a just and necessary war

with any other nation or nations, that then each

shall assist the other in due proportion to their

abilitia2s, till their enemies are brought to

reasonable terms of accomodation: and that if

either of them shall discover any hostile designs

forming against the other, they shall give the

earliest notice thereof, that timeous measures

may be taken to prevent their ill effect.
7 Stat. 13. The parties alsc made provisions for punishment of each
other's citizens and for trade. ULastly, the parties agreed that
other tribes might confederate with the Delaware, "to form a state
whereof the Delaware Nation shall be the head, and have a
representation in Congress:"™ 1d., Article VI. Early treaties with
other tribes also included mutual assistance pacts, (see, e.g.,
Treaty of Jan. 31, 1786, with the Shawnee, 7 Stat. 26, Art. III),
provided for the mutual exchange of prisoners, (see, e.g., Treaty of
Jan. 21, 1785 with the Wyandot, 7 Stat. 16, Art. I; Treaty of Nov.
28, 1785 with the Cherokee, 7 Stat. 18, Articles I and II),

contained assurances of territorial integrity (see, e.g., Treaty of
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Jan. 31, 1786 with the Shawnee, 7 Stat. 26, Article VI), and
provided for the extradition of fugitives from justice (see, e.qg.,
Treaty of Nov. 28, 1785 with the Cherokee, 7 Stat. 18, Articles VI
and VII). 14/

The variety and number of treaties and other engagements between
Indian tribes and the United States show that no model federal/tribal
relationship prevailed. 1In each instance, the parties dealt with
recurring issues, such as war and peace, commerce, and jurisdiction
over each other's nationals. However, the resolution of these
issues and hence the particulars of the relationship varied from one
tribe to the other. Thus, the most striking feature of all the
federal/tribal relationships at the time was their bilateral
quality, i.e. each was worked out separately by the two parties in

an exercise of their free will.

14/ These treaties usually contained an acknowledgment of
United States' protection for the tribe, but this provision was not
inconsistent with the tribes' sovereign status:

The Indians perceived in this protection only
what was beneficial to themselves - an engagement
to punish aggressions on them. It involved
practically, no claim to their lands, no dominion
over their persons., It merely bound the nation
to the British Crown as a dependent ally,
claiming the protection of a powerful friend and
neighbor, and receiving the advantages of that
protection, without involving a surrender of
their national character.

Worcester v. Georgia at 552.
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Indian Relations in 1787: The Reality

As described above, the United States and Indian tribes related
as equals in 1787. The United States did not relate to tribes in
that manner out of magnanimity, however, but out of necessity. At
that time, Indian tribes were not only capable of waging war against
the United States, but posed a grave threat because of potential
alliances among tribes, with Great Britain, or with Spain. 15/
These circumstances obliged Congress to adopt a conciliatory policy
toward tribes that was respectful of tribes' independence.

At the end of the Revolutionary War, the Continental Congress

attempted to normalize relations with its tribal enemies and allies

through treaties. See generally Prucha, American Indian Policy, pp.

31-34. Its efforts did not succeed. The hostile Iroquois tribes

15/ The power to make war, of course, is a fundamental
attribute of sovereignty in international law. As Felix Cohen
correctly observed, the power in Indian tribes to make war has been
recognized until relatively recent times. Handbook of Federal
Indian Law 274 (1942 ed.). However, the later hostilities between
tribes and the United States were confined largely to the frontier.
Two factors distinguished the early constitutional period in this
regard - first, that hostilities with tribes were caught up with
foreign relations because of potential alliances with foreign
nations, and seccnd, that had such an alliance come about tribes and
their allies would have threatened the entire United States.
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in the north resented the treaty terms of the Treaty of Ft.

Stanwix. The hostile tribes in the south resented the increasingly
aggressive violations of their territory by non-Indian settlers.

And the western tribes in the Ohio Valley were made restless by the
pretentions over their domain asserted by the newly independent
United States. Great Britain encouraged these tribal resentments in
the north and west as Spain did in the south, As a result, the
United States feared an Indian war that, if alliances were formed,
would have been disastrous.

The problem with the north and northwestern tribes 16/ began
with the 1783 Treaty of Paris between Britain and the United
States, The boundary agreed upon in this treaty gave the United
States the Northwest Territory, which bordered on Canada and was

claimed as hunting grounds by hostile northwest tribes. The

16/ It must be remembered that the frontier in the late
eighteenth century was very close to non-Indian population centers
on the east coast. The hostile northern tribes, members of the Six
Nations Confederacy, were located in what is today central New York
State. The hostile northwest tribes were located in the Ohio
Valley, on what is today Ohio, Indiana and Kentucky. And along the
frontier itself in the north, the tribal and non-Indian populations
were roughly the same in 1790. Thus, the threat posed by hostile
tribes in the north at the time was great and immediate. See Report
of Dr. Jack Campisi, Oneida Indian Nation v. State of New York,
79-Cv-798, 78-Cv-184 (N.D.N.Y.)
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territory also contained several English military forts that Britain
refused to vacate. At the Indian treaties of Fort McIntoﬁh, Fort
Finney and Fort Stanwix, the United States asserted sovereignty over
the tribes' territory in the northwest and exacted a cession of part
of it from them as recompense for their part in the war. The tribes
refused to accept the new boundary and, when the disputed area was
flooded with American settlers, hostilities resuited. F.P. Prucha,

The Great Father, The United States Government and the American

Indians 62 et seq., U. of Nebraska Press (1984).

The British supported the tribes' grievances. They suggested to
the tribes that they might receive military support from the British
forts remaining in the territory and they provided ammunition and
supplies to the tribes. In fact, the tribes received assistance
from the British that "was little short of the aid given ordinarily

to an open ally."™ J.S. Basset, The Federalist System 1789-1901, at

62, Cooper Square Publishers, Inc. (1968). The Mohawk leader Brant
sought to capitalize on British support by attempting to organize
all the tribes in the northwest to stand together in defense of
their hunting lands. Id. at 64. The British went so far as to
suggest to the tribes that through a British/tribal alliance a
separate Indian Nation consisting of the confederated tribes might
be created in the northwest as a neutral, buffer state between the
United States and British Canada. 1Id.

Brant played a key role in bringing together the tribes and
Britain for war against the United States. He met openly with the

western tribes to discuss confederating against the United States
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and journeyed to Britain twice for that purpose. His second trip in
December 1785 was described by the London press as follows:

Monday last, Colonel Joseph Brant, the celebrated
King of the Mohawks, arrived in this city from
America . . . This extraordinary personage is
said to have presided at the late grand Congress
of confederate chiefs of the Indian nations in
America, and to be by them appointed to the
conduct and chief command in the war which they
now meditate against the United States of
America. He took his departure for England
immediately as that assembly broke up; and it is
conjectured that his embassy to the British Court
is of great importance.

D. Van Avery, Arc of Empire, The American Frontier 1784-1803, at 52,

Wm. Morrow & Co. (1963). Upon his return, Brant met again with the
western tribes at Hurontown. That conference produced an address to
Congress dated December 18, 1786, signed by eleven Indian nations.
The address proposed that the United States and the Indian nations
treat for peace, but bluntly warned that "If fresh ruptures ensue,
we ; . . shall most assuredly, with our united force, be obliged to
defend those rights and privileges which have been transmitted to us
by our ancestors.” Id. at 58. In fact, the hostilities between
those tribes and the United States had never ceased, as Indian raids
increased swiftly along with white settlers' incursions onto Indian
land. Id. at 56.

Serious problems with tribes in the south also began to develop
shortly after the close of the Revolutionary War. On June 1, 1784,

Spain concluded a treaty with the Creek Nation, the most numercus of
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all Indian nations, promising them arms and supplies in support of
their resistance to American encroachment. Arc of Empire, p. 16.
Spain was in possession of the Floridas and Louisiana; she sought to
control the trade of the southern tribes and use them through
alliances with them as a barrier against advancing American
settlers.

As in the northwest, American encroachments onto southern
tribes' territories provoked Indian attacks, but the federal
government refused military support for the whites. The United
States had already committed its meager military resources to
defense of the northwest against tribes and was not capable of
defending the south simultaneously. 1In addition, the United States
could il afford to antagonize Spain by attacking Spain's Indian
allies while delicate negotiations were underway over the United
States' southern boundary and navigation of the Mississippi. The
Great Father, p. 67. 11/ At all costs, the United States had to
avoid war in the south against a tribal/Spanish alliance at the same
time it sought to break the incipient tribal/British alliance in the

northwest.

17/ The conditions of the o0ld northwest and southwest have been
the subject of several histories. See The Great Father, p. 63 n.7
and p. 67 n.18, respectively.
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Thus, when the Constitutional Convention convened in 1787,
relations with Indian tribes and their would-be European allies were
at their worst. War seemed certain, and the Americans reasonably
feared for their national security. By virtue of necessity,
American leaders of the day dealt with tribes in their national
capacity. Those same leaders as delegates to the Constitutional
Convention would have contemplated a continuation of the same
guality of relationship, if not the same state of affairs, between
tribes and the United States.

Of course, this state of affairs did change, albeit not
guickly. The United States launched its first offensive against the
Indians in the Northwest in September 1790. The expedition, led by
General Josiah Harmar, was routed by the tribes. A second
expedition, led by General St. Clair in November 1791, was an even
greater disaster. Of the 1400 troops led by St. Clair, 1350 were
either killed or wounded. The defeat was a national disaster,
resulting in a formal investigation and the resignation of St.
Clair. President Washington was much alarmed, particularly in light
of the rapidly deteriorating relations with Britain., The Federalist
System, p. 64. Finally, fortunes changed in 1794 at the Battle of
Fallen Timbers. General Wayne engaged the western tribes on the
Maumee River less than five miles from a British fort. When
American victory became plain, the Indians sought refuge at the

British fort, but were denied admission. Thus ended the
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tribal/British alliance that the Americans had feared since 17813,
Within six months, every belligerent western nation had oéened

negotiations for peace with the Americans. The Arc of Empire, pp.

323-330. And with American troops free to attend to the south if
necessary, peace was restored with the southern tribes. The Great
Father, p. 69. Not until 1795 was the United States' relationship

with tribes determined by something other than a state of war.

Conclusion

The Constitution confirms a relationship between Indian tribes
and the United States that existed at the time of the writing of
that document. As history shows, that relationship was a bilateral
one between equals, The participants respected each other's
territory, civil authority over their own citizens, and free will,
The participants levied war against each other, concluded peace,
contracted alliances and engaged in trade with each other. These
are acts of nationhood that show the United States' and tribes'
mutual appreciation of their status. And as nations, each Indian
tribe and the United States determined the specific terms of their
relationship in light of the circumstances and their perceived
self-interest. Having experienced this kind of relationship with
Indian tribes, the Founding Fathers provided for its continuation

under the Constitution.
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Napi0% TESTIMONY OF JOSEPH B. DELACRUZ,
CHAIRMAN, QUINAULT INDIAN NATION
BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
HEARING ON SENATE CONCURRENT RESOLUTION 76
DECEMBER 2, 1987

1 appreciate the privilege and honor to testify today before the
Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs on Senate Concurrent
Resolution 76 which acknowledges the contribution of the Iroqois
Confederacy of Nations to the development of the United States
Constitution and reaffirms the continuing government-to-government
relationship between Indian Tribes and the United States estab-
lished in the Constitution. 1 certainly hope this Congressional
tesolution will serve to educate the American public as to Ameri-
can Indian Tribal sovereignty as embodied in the U.S. Constitution
and create meaningful improvements in the relationship between
American Indian Tribes and the United States.

I recently participated in a forum hosted by the Alliance of
American Indian Leaders and the Indian Rights Association in
Philadelphia, in commemoration of the bicentennial of the Consti-

tution to explore the topic: "In Search of 'A More Perfect
Union': American Indian Tribes and the United States Constitu-
tion." It was an enlightening and saddening experience to refresh

my knowledge of the United States and American Indian Tribes at
the time of the Constitution and the historic relationship estab-
lished between sovereign nations. American Indian people have
suffered, endured, and survived over the last 200 years despite
the assurances of the Constitution, the Northwest Ordinance of
1787, and solemn agreements between leaders of nations.

I quote an appropriate statement by a presenter at the Philadel-
phia forum, Milner S. Ball, in the introduction to his fascinating
American Bar Foundation Research Journal presentation: Constitu-
tion, Court, Indian Tribes. He states:

We claim that the '"constitution, and the laws of the
United States which shall be made in pursuance
thereof...shall be the supreme law of the land." But we
also claim to recognize the sovereignty of Native
American nations, the original occupants of the land.
These claims-one to jurisgictional monopoly, the other
to jurisdictional multiplicity-are irreconcilable. Two
hundred years have produced no resolution of the con-
tradiction except at the expense of the tribes and the
loss to non-Indians of the Indians' gift of their
difference.
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American Indian Tribal governments are unique to the Federal sys-
tem by virtue of their treaty-trust relationship with the United
‘States. Unfortunately, the historical evolution of the United
States-Tribal relationship has allowed a dominating Federal bu-
reaucracy to permeate and control most aspects of Tribal govern-
ment operations.

American Public Needs To Be Educated About American Indian
Treaties, Governments, and Cultures

The Congress, Federal bureaucrats, and the general American public
have minimum common knowledge about American Indian Tribal govern-
ments, their distinct cultural heritages, their sovereign status
as dependent nations, their contributions to society, the meaning
of their treaties, and their clear legal right to existence in
modern society. Generally, we are understood in the context of
Hollywood and the brief historical anecdotes included in High
School American history textbooks.

This limited public knowledge creates obvious opportunities for
political mischief and negative racism. In the Congress, we are
constantly involved in the education process whether promoting
positive policies or opposing negative legislation in Indian
Affairs. With the Federal bureaucracy, we daily confront poli-
cies, regulations, and program requirements promulgated for the
general system of governments, but which negatively impact our
sovereign Tribal status. And, the general public is most suscep-
tible to an ever-present network of anti-Indian hate groups fed by
greed and racism whose public agenda is to destroy Tribal treaty
rights and steal Tribal resources. As Tribal governments have
more assertively protected their rights and resources in Congress
and the courts in recent years, these anti-Indian organizatioas
have grown proportionately spreading negative misinformation.
Sadly, there continues to be politicians at all levels most will-
ing to capitalize on these negative elements within their constit-
uencies.

I am heartened in my travels to experience general public interest
and support for American Indian people when they are informed on
the issues. In Washington State many misunderstandings have been
resolved and a spirit of mutual respect and cooperation is pre-
vailing due to a process of public dialogue and education. [ be-
lieve Senate Concurrent Resolution 7 should serve as the
cornerstone to fully inform the American public through research,
media, and public forums as to our rightful place in history and
in the modern world.

A Government-to-Govermment Policy Should Promote Tribal Self-
Government and Tribal Self-Sufficieacy

The difference between stated public policy and its actual imple-
mentation 1is an excellent measure of misunderstandings and
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misconceptions. This is certainly true for the United States
Congress and Administrations in American Indian Affairs. Presi-
‘dent Reagan in his White House Indian Policy Statement of January,
1983 spoke eloquently of his support for government-to-government
relations with Indian Tribes. Just last week Presidential procla-
mation 5745 of November 19, 1987, proclaimed November 22-28, 1987,
as "American Indian Week." [In his proclamation, President Reagan
stated:

The Constitution affirmed the special relationship of

the Federal government with American Indians when it
stipulated: ‘the Congress shall have Power To...regulate
commetrce with foreign Nations, and among the severa%
states, and with the Indian Tribes;..." This unique
government-to-government relationship continues today

and has been reinforced through treaties, laws and court
decisions. During the Bicentennial of the Constitution,
it is especially %icting that we recognize and celebrate
the many contributions of American Indians.

I certainly agree with this policy statement in principle, but
certainly not in its current practice.

The current administrations of the Bureau of Indian Affairs and
Indian Health Service have been consistently criticized by Ameri-
can Indian leadership for their unwillingness to meaningfully con-
sult on planned policies and programs. Poorly conceived policies
are created behind closed doors and then promoted with Congress.
We have been forced to constantly stop or alter these negative
polices with Congress. But this is the 'government-to-government"
relationship which evolved historically -and remains entrenched in
practice to protect bureaucratic self-interest.

Since the enactment of the Indian Reorganization Act of 1934,
United States policy has attempted to promote social and economic
self-sufficiency in Indian Nations. How the U.S. government
carries out this policy has remained an issue of contention.
This is due, in part, to the widely divergent views of U.S.
administrators and legislators over what the outcome of this poli-
cy should be. To some, self-sufficiency means the perpetual so-
cial, economic and political existence of Indian Nations exer-
cising the full powers of self-governance. To others, self-
sufficiency means the elevation of social and economic standards
on Indian Reservations equal to neighboring, non-Indian communi-
ties; and, the ultimate elimination of Indian Nations through
assimilation.

Self-sufficiency among Indian peoples means that Indian Nations
are able to govern their country and peoples without extermal
interference; Indian peoples can renew their natural creative
abilities to feed themselves, house themselves, and clothe them-
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selves, relying on their own labor and natural resources; Indian
peoples can freely decide how to best serve their social and
health needs; and, as gelf-sufficient societies Indian Nations
expect the United States of America to uphold its agreements and
treaties to 'preserve, protect and guarantee the rights and pro-

erty" of Indian Nations against encroachments and fraud. Clear-

y, Indian Nations believe self-sufficiency must lead to their
perpetual existence as distinct social, ecomomic, and political
societies.

In response to the extensive dislocation among Indian peoples
caused by the General Allotment Act of 1887, and observing the
extreme poverty of Indian Nations, the U.S. government enacted
the Indian Reorganization Act of 1934 as a kind of "New Deal" for
Indian Country. Indian Nations were to have an economic and po-
litical relationship with the U.S. that would "maximize political
democracy and self-government” among Indian peoples and ensure
sufficient economic support to achieve social and economic self-
sufficiency. As a practical matter, the IRA which promoters
thought would liberate Indian Nations and promote their social,
economic and political self-sufficiency became the instrument by
which the U.S. government assumed autocratic rule in Indian Coun-
try through the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

Felix Cohen observed in his 1942 Handbook of Federal Indian Law:
"Self-government is the Indians' ‘only alternative to rule by a
government department." He noted that the principle of self-
government '"includes the power of an Indian tribe to adopt and
operate under a form of government of the Indian's choosing, to
define conditions of tribal membership, to regulate domestic
relations of members, to prescribe rules of inheritance, to levy
taxes, to regulate property within the jurisdiction of the tribe,
to control the conduct of members by municipal legislation, and to
administer justice." ALl of these are the attributes of political
sovereignty - the exercise of inherent powers. The Bureau of In-
dian Affairs effectively undercut the exercise of these and other
natural powers of governance.

To these conditions, Indian Nations responded by pressing to
"reaffirm the desire of Tribal governments to have direct conmtrol
over all funds within the reservation'" - (National Congress of
American Indians [NCAI] Resolution #21 - 1948). Through individ-
ual actions of Indian governments and through inter-tribal organi-
zations, economic self-determination was further promoted over
succeeding years. Their collective effort culminated in the
National Congress of American Indians Concurrent Resolution No. 3
in 1957. This became the most comprehensive statement of Indian
government policy opposing termination and advocating Indian self-
government and economic reconstruction.
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NCAI President Joseph Garry further spelled out Indian government
endorsement of Concurrent Resolution No. 3 in his testimony when
he noted that efforts to terminate Indian Nations by private citi-
zZens and the Bureau of Indian Affairs "kept the Indians so busy
defending themselves they had no time or even emergy for coastruc-
tive planning or actions" which would enhance self-sufficiency.
By 1959, the National Congress of American Indians was compelled
once again to issue a comprehensive statement of Indian government
policies concerning the social, economic, and political develop-
ment of Indian Nations reaffirming resolutions adopted in 1956,
1957, -and 1958. In NCAIl's Statement of Nacional Policy (NCAI,
16th Annual Convention, Phoenix, Arizona), the U.S. government was
offered a "guide to administrative actiom:"

A plan of development be prepared for each Indian group,
whose lands or other assets are held in trust, whecther
such lands or assets are fully defined or not, such
plans to be designed to bring about maximum utilizationm
of physical resources by the dependent population to its
full potential, such plans to be prepared by the Indians
of the respective groups with authority to call upon the
agencies of the federal government for technical
assistance, and the ultimate purpose of such plamning to
be the growth and development of the resources of the
people, rather than the heedless termination of federal
respoasibility for such people;
That requests for annual appropriations of funds be
based on the requirements for carrying into effect
these individual development plans, and the annual
operating budget for the Bureau of Indian Affairs to
include sufficient funds to carry out the program needs
of each planning group;
That such annual budgets include adequate funds to
provide for the credit needs and for capital investment,
tequired for the full development of Indian resources;
That determination with respect to the disposition of
property or actions which may affect treaty rights or
agreements be based on agreement between an Indian tribe
or group and the United States;
That any transfer of service now provided by the United
States for the benefit of Indians be jointly planned
with the Indians;

* % %
That a concentrated effort be made to retain, rather
than dispose of, Indian lands in order to allow the
Indians sufficient economic units upon which to improve
their economic conditions; and that administrative
regulations and practices be reviewed, modified, and
amended to bring about such resulc.



179

-6-

The American Indian Chicago Conference reaffirmed the NCAI
Resolution in 1961. By 1966 the patterns of the past continued,
and Earl Old Person, Chairman of the Blackfeet Tribe and President
of the National Congress of American Indians, reacted to heavy-
handed Bureau of Indian Affairs efforts to undermine Indian
Nations. He spoke before a Conference in Spokane, Washington:

Again, I say, "Let's forget termination and try a

policy that has never been tried before - development

of the Indian reservations for Indians and development
of Indians as human beings with a personality and a soul
and dreams for a bright future." Why is it so important
that Indians be brought into the "mainstream of American
life?" What is the "mainstream of American life?”" I
would not know how to interpret the phrase to my people
in our language. The closest I would be able to come to
"mainstream’” would be to say, in Indian, "a big wide
river." Am 1 then going to tell my people that they
will be '"thrown into the Big, Wide River of the United
States?"

Just as President Joe Garry before him called for a new Indian
Affairs agenda ''setting aside the idea that Indian Nations should

be terminated,”" President Earl 0Old Person called for Indian Na-
tions and the United States to focus on "rebuilding Indian Coun-
try" - and insuring the perpetual social, economic and political

existence of Indian Country. Both NCAI Presidents called upon the
United States to recognize the inherent intelligence of Indian
people and 'their ability to decide for themselves what future
they shall have."

After more years of Tribal insistence, President Richard Nixon
finally announced a U.S. policy of "Indian Self-determination.”
The Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance Act, P.L.
93-638, soon became law. The principle of Indian Self-Government
bad been finally agreed to by the United States government, but
the practices of Bureau of Indian Affairs dominance and intrusion
persisted. At the conclusion of the American Indian Policy Review
Commission's two-year study in 1977, it was apparent that while
the principle of Indian self-governance and the promotion of
Indian self-sufficiency functioned as '"buzz words" in the U.S.
bureaucracy, the practical reality was far from being achieved.

Contracting U.S. government functions to Indian governments had
the practical effect of "handing the responsibility of providing
services and assistance to Indians over to Indian governments, but
holding back the authority to decide with flexibility how to meet
the needs of Indian communities." Indian Nations were achieving
“self-determination in name only,"” while the Bureau of Indian
Affairs became more intrusive.
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As NCAI President, 1 proposed in a speech before the Fortieth
Annual Convention of the National Congress of American Indians in
Green Bay, Wisconsin (1983), 'that we make a decisive departure
from the recurring issues that divert our attention from the most
important priorities of imitiatives necessary to establish mean-
ingful government-to-government relations with the United States.'
[ proposed to Indian leaders that we take 'the next logical step
beyond the Indian Self-Determination Act' with the enactment of
a Tribal Grant-in-Aid Act, to include:

The Act would authorize five year financial agreements
between Indian Nations and the United States, negotiated
to cover Tribal government operations, economic:
development, housing, health and human services, and
other Tribally-determined needs. The Grant-in-Aid would
requite a line item appropriation from Congress for each
Indian government concluding an agreement with the
United States as disbursed through the Department of the
Treasury. The Act would include a tranmsition clause
allowing Tribal governments a supportive bridge from

PL 93-638 contracting to grant-in-aid management. Each
agreement, of course, would provide that the trust
relationship and obligations of the United States

will be upheld..

Although a Tribal Grant-in-Aid Act has not been achieved, I
believe substantial progress has been made in the Senate Indian
Self-Determination Act Amendments of 1987 to streamline the con-
tracting process. The administration's amendment establishing a
"Funding Flexibility Demonstration Project'" 1is viewed with both
skepticism and hope. Although apparently well-intentioned, this
new government proposal was conceived behind c¢losed doors and
offered for Senate consideration with little Tribal participation.
We hope these demonstration projects will result in a revenue
neutral expansion of Tribal control and program operation with a
corresponding decrease in BIA involvement and personnel. As
history is our guide, we are skeptical with reasoan.

Some suggest that if Indian govermments had sums of revenue which
they can appropriate through their own institutions for needs
defined inside their own nation there will be graft, waste, and
resultant Indian government instability. 0f course, these same
people ignore the generations of graft, waste, and resultant In-
dian government instability caused by the Bureau of Indian
Affairs; well documented by the Arizona Republic's "“Fraud in In-
dian Country" series of 10/4-11787 and tEe Tulsa Tribune's "A
Vanishing Trust" series of 11/9-18/87. As” Felix Coben once
observed, Indians should be permitted to decide for themselves
what is right and wrong, and they should be permitted to make
their own mistakes. That is the nature of self-government.
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The idea of direct aid to Indian Natioms by the United States
government will make both the policy of self-determination and
government-to-government relations meaningful in practical cterms.
Indian governments and the nations they represent have won accep-
tance o% the principle of self-decermination, now it is time to
put the principle into practice.

American Indian Tribal Goveroments, the United States Government,
and Congress Should Engage io Consultations on the Restructuring
of the Federal Administration of Indian Affairs

I ficrmly believe it is appropriate for American Indian Tribal

leadership, the Federal government, and Congress to begin
consultation and dialogue on the possible restructuring of the
Federal management of American Indian Affairs. I don't expect

that a new Federal mechanism to protect the trust responsibility
and deliver resources or services to be a major expansion of
Federal expenditures. I envision that an independent, separate,
or autonomous Federal structure would cousolidate functions and
resources, rceduce the size of the Indian Affairs bureaucracy,
increase appropriations and management capacities at the Tribal
government level, and maximize the utilization of Federal appro-
priations designated for Indian Country. This new Federal Indian
Affaits structure, designed by American Indian leadership and
established through formal agreement between Indian Tribes and
the United States, could feasibly accommodate the broad spectrum
of development needs in Indian Country from those Tribes most
dependent on a Federal presence to Tribal governments seeking the
greatest degree of self-government.

The Bureau of Indian Affairs is the oldest Federal agency in the
United States. In fact, just eight days short of one-year before
the Declaration of Independence from England (July 12, 1775), the
Continental Congress established three independent Departments of
Indian Affairs - the first "executive agencies" of the infant
confederation of colonies. {Journal, Continental Congress, Vol.
2, p. 175.] There was a Northern Department, Middle Department
and Southern Department. Twelve Commissioners were appointed to
make treaties with the Indian Nations to promote ‘peace aund
friendship." The Articles of Confederation vested in the Congress
“the sole and exclusive right and power of...regulating the trade
and managing all affairs with the Indians..." [Arcicles of Confed-
eration, Para. &4 of Article 9] Writing 50 years later, Joseph
Blunt commented in his Historical Sketch - The Jurisdiction Over
Indian Tribes on the powers ot the government.

All our intetrcourse with the Indians, so long as they
continued to be independent, was in the way of trade, or
in making treaties, and chese were placed under the
control of the general government. It was not
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contemplated...that Congress should have any legislative
power over the Indians; but that it should have the
exclusive power to regulate the trade, and to make
treaties with chem. Blunc, 1825: 93]

In light of this observation, it may be fairly concluded that the
separate Departments of Indian Affairs, and cheir successors
immediately after the establishment of the U.S.A. functioned like
a ‘foreign ministry" extended 'directly from the Parliament."
Since there was no executive department or executive branch of
government under the Articles of Confederation, the Deparctments of
Indian Affairs stood on an institutional plain similar to commit-
tees - legislative instrumentalities.

The revolt against the English Crown had begun and the Congress's
dependence on aid from Indian Nations - particularly in the North
- gave rise to the need to delegate certain Congressional powers
over I[ndian Affairs to the Board of War headed by a Secretary of
War. Both the Northern and Southern Departments of Indian Affairs
were required to consult with the Board of War. By 1779, the
Congress made a much more explicit directive to the Northern
Department of Indian Affairs, that it coasult with General George
Washington in treaty matters and to follow his direction. [Jour-
nal of the Continental Congress, Vol. l4, p. 600]

By virtue of the "Ordinance for the Regulation of Indian Affairs,"
[August 7, 1786] the Continental Congress reorganized the Depart-
mencs of Indian Affairs into two agencies - oune in the North aund
one in the South, divided by the Ohio River. Each Department was
headed by a superintendent. By 1789, the Continental Congress
appropriated funds for Govermors of various territories to setve
ex officio as Superintendent of Indian Affairs. Agencies of the
Departments of Indian Affairs were first established, somewhat
casually, im 1792 with 'special agents' who were charged with
diplomatic missions to ''reside among the Indians." By 1818,
there were 15 agents and 10 assistants or sub-agents. In that
yeat, Congress passed a law {3 Stac. 428] requiring that all
agents be appoianted by the President with the advice and consent
of the Senate.

Indian Affairs remained a responsibility of the Board of War and
its successor under the United States Constitution, War Depart-
ment, for sixty years. The War Department created a Bureau of
Indian Affairs oa March 11, 1824. 1In 1832, the Congress official-
ly authorized a Bureau of Indian Affairs in the War Department,
and the Commissioner of Indian Affairs was described as having
“the direction and management of all Indian affairs and of all
matters arising out of Indian relations' under the direction of
the Secretary of War. From the end of the revolt against England,
Indian Affairs policy began to shift from mutual dependence to an
undeclared war by the U.S. government on Indian Nations. While
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the newly created U. S. government (178%9) regarded trade and
treaty-making with Indian Nations still necessary, its interest
‘turned more in the direction of displacing Indian Nations and
expanding its territory.

During its tenure in the War Department, the Bureau of Indian
Affairs functioned as a diplomatic agency. It negotiated trea-
ties, regulated crade, and administered treaty responsibilities.
The primary concern was with matters of war and peace, and "civi-
lizing the savages." By the middle of the 19th Century, these
concerns shifted to the administration of land transfers and less
so war and peace. This shift in concern resulted in a shift of
administrative responsibility. The U.S. had taken or acquired
massive territories under its control as a result of wars and
treaties with Indian Nations and colonizing European states.
Following the establishment of the Department of the Interior, the
Bureau of Indian Affairs was transferred from the War Department
to the Interior Department (1849). The charge of the new Interior
Department was to administer "the transfer of public lands into
the possession of private owners." The Bureau of Indian Affairs
assumed a major responsibility in the new department since most of
the "public lands" and potentially public lands were in the pos-
session of Indian Nations or formerly under the control of Indian
Nations.

Despite the charge of its 'parent department,'" the Bureau of In-
dian Affairs acquired additional responsibilities ianvolving the
delivery of services and assistance to Indian Nations. Indeed,
while the Bureau of Indian Affairs was mainly an agency for trans-
fer of land from 1849 to the 1920s, it assumed quasi "governing
authorities and responsibilities" ia just the last 67 years.

[ have provided this historical brief oun the Bureau of Indian
Affairs to outline the evolution of the Agency through this na-
tion's history. We now experience a multi-layered bureaucracy in
the BIA with bureaucratic roles and responsibilities duplicated

at each government level. The Indian Health Service mirrors the
multi-layers and duplications in the Department of Health and
Human Services. Other Federal programs, designated to assist

Indian Country, are scattered throughout the Federal bureaucracy.
And the Federal government, particularly the BIA and IHS, consume
a major proportion of funds earmarked for American Indian peoples.

Indian leaders over the last one hundred years have sought an
array of Federal structures with Cabinet-level status to manage
Indian Affairs. In 1974, the National Congress of American
Indians unanimously endorsed a position paper entitled, Proposal
for Readjustment of Indian_ Affairs [NCAI Convention, San Diego,
California, October 724, I974T which urged "the establishment of
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independent federal governmental machinery to replace the Bureau
of Indian Affairs.”" The companion statement by NCAI in 1974 was
.the American Indian Declaration of Sovereignty which proclaimed:

Establish a single, independent, federal goverumental
instrumentality with concurrence of the majority of the
recognized aboriginal American Indian tribes and
nations, in order to Implement and guarantee the treaty
responsibilities and trust obligations of the United
States of America under Article Six of the Constitution
of said nation. (emphasis supplied)

The idea of "independent, federal governmental instrumentality'
persisted into.discussions and hearings and the final report -of
the American Indian Policy Review Commission (AIPRC) in 1977.
After two years of hearings across the country, and conducting its
own study of the Bureau of Indian Affairs, the AIPRC recommended
to the U.S. Congress:

The President submit to Congress a reorganization plan
creating a Department of Indian Affairs or independent
agency to be comprised of appropriate functions now
mainly administered by the Bureau of Indian Affairs,
Indian Health Service, and agencies within the Interior
and Justice Departments - Rights Protection be consoli-
dated...[AIPRC Final Report %977 297])

Although these proposals have all had merit, neither the Tribes,
the Federal government, nor Congress have been able to come to any
agreement due to Tribal concerns over the potential diminishment
of trust protections, administration unwillingness to relinquish
established operational patterns and powers, and Congressional
apathy. As a logical extension of Senate Concurrent Resolution
76, Congress should initiate a consultation process with Tribal
leaders to determine optious for a new, effective Federal mecha-
nism more responsive to Indian Country needs.

Establishing a Consultation Process Between the United States and
Tribal Governments

Obviously, any restructuring of the Federal management of Indian
Affairs will require extensive dialogue, debate, and negotiation
to achieve a mutually agreeable strategy and structure. I urge
consideration of establishing a formal consultation process be-
tween Tribes, the succeeding United States administrations, and
Congress. It is literally essential that Tribal leadership is
directly involved in improving the Federal administration of
Indian Affairs.
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Tribal governments and their leaders, when directly involved in
the development of agreements, have proven the importance of their
direct involvement. A tecent example is the ratification and
implementation of the U.S.-Canada Pacific Salmon Treaty ratified
by Congress in 1985. Twenty-four Pacific Northwest Tribal repre-
sentatives were substantively involved in the treaty negotiation
process involving the Departments of State, Commerce, and Inte-
rior; the States of Washington, Oregon, and Alaska; and Canadian
representatives. Tribal representatives, as included in the Trea-
ty, serve on the Commission and fisheries panels.

In the State of Washington, the Timber-Fish-Wildlife Agreement
also involved negotiations between Washington State Tribes, pri-
vate industry, and Washington State to couclude agreements to
protect, preserve, and trehabilitate the environment.

As the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs initiates field
hearings on Senate Concurrent Resolution 76, Tribal witnesses will
offer enlightening concepts and ideas to improve the management of
Indian Affairs. Hopefully, these hearings will prove most in-
structive on the importance of involving American Indian people
in the policy and programmatic decision-making processes affecting
their quality of life.

1 appreciate the opportunity to testify and would be pleased to
respond to any questions.
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TESTIMONY OF LARRY G. KINLEY,
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BEFORE THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
HEARING ON SENATE CONCURRENT RESOLUTION 76
December 2, 1987

I appreciate the privilege and honor to testify before the
Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs on Senate Con-
current Resolution 76. This acknowledges the contribution
of the Iroquois Confederacy of Indian Nations to the devel-
opment of the United States Constitution and reafiirms the
commitment to continuing government-to-government relation-
ships between Indian Tribes and the United States of
America. We endorse this resolutrion and hope that it shall
serve to educate the American public as to Tribal sovereign-
ty embodied in the U.S. Constitution and create meaningful
improvements between Indian Tribes and the United States.

On behalf of the Lummi Indian Nation, 1 recently partici-
pated in an inter-tribal exchange known as the Alliance of
American Indian Leaders, as affiliated with the Indian
Rights Association in Philadelphia, in commemoration of the

U.S. Constitutional bicehtennial. The theme of this forum
was ""In Seatch of 'A more Perfect Union:" American Indian
Tribes and the United States Constitution.” While the forum

was enlightening, and saddening as well, it provided an
opportunity for our Tribal government to address our con-
cerns regarding the constitutionality of the current rela-
tionships between "Indian" peonle and the United States.
With that forum in mind, the Lummi Indian Tribe welcomes
this Congressional Resolution, which:

-"reaffirms the constitutionally recognized
government-to-government relationship with Indian
Tribes..."

-"Specifically acknowledges and reaffirms the trust
responsibility and obligations of the United

States Government to Indian Tribes, including
Alaskan Natives, for their preservation, pro-
tection, and enhancement...'

-"acknowledges the need to exercise the utmost good
faith in upholding treaties with the various Tribes,
as the Tribes understood them to be,..."

We urge the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affair to
serve a strong advocacy role to ensure that these policies
translate into meaningful reality for American ctribal
governments and their peoples.
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OQur testimony will address several concepts for considecation and
deliberation as to what we consider important elements of Senate
Concurrent Resolution 76 relative to our govermnment-to-government
relationships. Then, our testimony generally addresses '"Concerns
of An Indian Nation-Lessons on Fluctuating U.S. Federalism” and
concludes with an historical review of the development of the
current definition of the U.S. Constitutional provision of "ex-
cluding Indians not taxed"” (Article 1, Sectiom 1I, Clause 3).
This constitutional clause has been a focal issue in the on-going
dispute between the Treaty Tribes of the Pacific Northwest, and
more specifically the Lummi Indian Tribe, and the Internal Revenue
Service efforts to tax Tribal members’ incomes derived from a
tteaty-protected resources. This controversy involving a Federal
intrusion into Treaty-protected resources was a deciding factor in
our tribe's participation in rthe planning of the Philadelphia
forum.

DOES THE BUREAUCRACY EXIST FOR THE BENEFIT OF TRIBAL GOVERNMENTS
OR DO INDIAN TRIBES ENDURE FOR THE BENEFIT OF THE BUREAUCRACY?
The basic issue confronting us today is a cumbersome, unwieldy
bureaucracy built layer upon layer over the years being pressured
by frustrated Tribal governments yearning for sovereign
independence in the management of their affairs and seeking a
larger share of the resources allocated for their benmefit. The
great Felix Cohen stated it so well many years ago:

"The most basic of all Indian rights, the right of self-
government, is the Indian's last defense against admin-
istrative oppression, for in a4 realm where the states are
powerless to govern and where the Congress, occupied
with more pressing national affairs, cannot govern
wisely and well, Chere remains a large no man's-land in
which government can emanate ounly from officials of the
Interior Department or from the {ndian themselves.
Self-government is thus the Indians' only alternative to
rule by a government department." (Handbook of Federal
Indian Law, 1942; 122)

American Indian Tribes, as sovereign governments empowered by
aboriginal rule and recognized by Treaties with the United States
as embodied in the U.S. Constitution, have a "trust" relationship
with the United States, in its commitment of support and pro-

tection. Over the last two centuries, the reality of this
commitment has ebbed and flowed according to prevailing political
sentiment in Congress and the Federal bureaucracy. Unfortunately,

over the many generations, the United States has exercised con-
trol and manipulation over Indian people creating dependency and
extreme poverty. We are locked into a Federal system increasing-
ly resistant to dynamic Tribalism and forcing Tribal governments
to mirror Federal programs and priorities established for the
general society.
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More often than not, the United States government has acted in a
way contrary to its Trust responsibility when it seeks to separate
individual members of an Indian nation and force adherence to U.S.
laws, values, and systems. Through direct intervention in the
internal affairs of an Indian nation, the United States has delib-
erately undermined the political, economic, and social stability
of Indian societies to achieve the disintegration of Indian
Nations. Not only is such intervention morally reprehensible, but
it violates the principle of '"sacred trust of civilization” and
virtually all customary and codified rules of conduct between Na-
tions and between Nations and States.

TRIBAL SELF-GOVERNMENT DESERVES UNITED STATES SUPPORT, BUT
DOMESTIC SYSTEMS AND SOCIETY STAND AGAINST US. We desire self-
government and the opportunity to reflect our unique tribalism on
the genetral society. Unfortunately, Federal and State bureaucra-
cies as well as society in general apparently want American Indian
Tribes to fit into the established mold. I appreciate the insight
of Milmer S. Ball in his conclusion of his "Constitution, Court,
Indian Tribes' in the American Bar Foundation Research Journal
(Vol. 1, Winter, 1987), observing:

Tribalism offers the hope of empowerment. Non-Indians
have consistently resisted acknowledging the validity

of the way Indians live together and govern themselves.
Tribalism is typically viewed as a lower form of Western
society, and Indians are perceived as aspiring, or need-
ing to aspire, to the higher life of non-Indians. The
Tribe, however, is not a lower evolutionatry form of our
society. It took root in this land long before the
coming of the Europeans. Remarkably, it has adapted,
survived, grown, been renewed. It is a different reali-

ty.

I do not mean to romanticize the Tribe. That would be to
trivialize it. 1 do mean to say tribes demonstrate

that the political structures designed by l8th-century
newcomers and the society that has followed are not the
only way to live in this land.

Tribes teach us that the non-Indian system is not the
only American way, the dominant structures are contin-
gent, an inveation that can be reinvented. Just the
fact of the tribes’ continuing existence presses a

range of fundamental questions, including these: Where
are Indian nations to fit in our Federal system? Should
they be made States? Should they be related to the
United States by Treaty? What are the possibilities of
Treaty Federalism?

We seek the opportunity to pgovern ourselves as recognized
sovereign nations. But, we question the will and resolve of the
Congress and the established Federal system to allow this logical



concept to become a reality. Established political systems and
entrenched bureaucracies stand as formidable obstacles to the
intentions of Senate Concurrent Resolution 76.

THERE ARE NATURAL TENSIONS BETWEEN SOVEREIGN NATIONS OVER JURIS-

DICTION. Many people urge the view that inside the boundaries of

the United States there cannot be distinct nations or States which
exercise inherent political sovereignty and full powers of
jurisdiction. What these individuals fail to understand is that
such circumstances already exist In the United States, and have
existed since the formation of the U.S. Republic. Under the U.S.
Constitution there are no fewer than 50 distinct sovereignties-all
are members of a federal union. Relations between the members of
the federal union are characterized by persistent tensions over
powers of sovereignty and powers of jurisdiction. Similar tension
exist between each member of the federal union and the Central
government which was created by the various members.

Just as there are 50 distinctly sovereign members of the federal
union. there are approximately 300 distincrly sovereign Indian na-
tions which are nor members of the federal union. Like members of
the federal union and the United States government itself, Indian
governments are engaged in tensions with their neighbors over
questions of sovereign powers and jurisdiction. But, unlike their
neighbors, Indian nations have few intergovernmental alternatives
to resolve these tensions. As political entities outside rhe U.S.
Federal system, Indian Nations rely on relations with the United
States through treasties and other agreements and the protection
and assistance of the U.S. government when attempting to deal with
disputes over jurisdiction and sovereignty.

Tensions between Nations and between Nations and States over
sovereignty and jurisdiction are a natural consequence of geogra-

phy. To reduce these tensions, or direct the tensions toward
peaceful resolution, mechanisms are established between govern-
mencts. Government-to-government relations, formalized to ensure

appropriate tesolution of disputes and mutual cooperation, are the
customary means for neighbors to deal with one another.

It is peculiar fiction of contemporary dialogue on the subject of
sovereignty of Indian Nations that somehow Indian Nations are only
partly sovereign. While such a suggestion may be satisfying to
those who would deny the political existence of Indian nations. it
is an idea without foundation. Like any Nation or State, Indian
Nations have inherent powers of sovereignty and may exercise those
powetrs wholly or partially. By exercising such powers partially,
it cannot be said that an Indian Nation does not have the right to
exercise all of its powers fully.



CONCERNS OF AN INDIAN NATION - LESSONS ON THE FLUCTUATING U.S.
FEDERALISM. In 1983, President Reagan's White House Indian Policy
Statement promoted the concept of maintaining a government-to-
government relationship™ between the United States and the Indian
tribes, as follows:

"When European colonial powers began to explore and
colonize this land, they entered into Treaties with
sovereign Indian nations. Qur new Nation continued to
make Treaties and to deal with Indian Tribes on a
government-to-government basis. Throughout our history.
despite periods of conflict and shifting national
policies in Indian affairs. the government-to-government
telationship between the United States and Indian Tribes
has endured. The Constitution, the Treaties, laws, and
court decisions have consistently recognized a unique
political relationship hetween Indian tribes and the
United States which this administration pledges to
uphold."”

Relations between Nations and relations between Nations and States
have evolved over centuries, and from these interactions there
evolved a body of customs which is codified into a body of inter-
national laws. Customary international rtelations typically
recognize that there are times when greater powers may be granted
or may assume the rtesponsibility for protecting and assisting

lesser powers. When such circumstances occur, the greater power
is said to assume the responsibilities of the 'sacred trust of
civilization." This principle was enunciated as early as the 16th

century by Francisco de Vitoria during the Spanish coleonialization
of the New World. The princiole of the "sacred trust of civiliza-
tion" placed the obligation on a greater power to treat a lesser
power ia a way which promoted the well being and self-
determination of lesser power peoples.

This principle was endorsed by the Berlin Conference in 1884-1885

and amplified to note that: By a lesser power taking the
protection of a greater power, the lesser power retains its full
powers of sovereignty - precisely the terms used in the U.S.
Supreme Court case Cherokee vs. Georgia 5 Pet. 1 (1831). This

conception of the '"sacred trust of civilization" was embodied in
the League of Nations Mandute System and later in the United
Nations Trusteeship System.

Keeping this lesser power to greater power relationship inm mind,
Indian tribes, nations, and people have repeatedly expressed the
need to determine their own destinies.” Indian people need the
ability to access their own future, freedom of the restrictive pa-
ternalism of the federal government; but, more importantly, free
to decide for themselves the type of communities, political
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forums, court systems, individual rights and liberties, and eco-
nomic development that fits their needs, based on values inherent
to the tribal community and society

The "Policy” of the President, Congress, and the Courts have
fluctuated, often under the banner that it is always in the
best interests of the Indian people. That Indian country and
leaders find it very difficult to believe that any changes in the
Federal/Indian relationship will be to the best interests of the
Indian is understood when viewed from the historical lessons. For
example, the General Allotment Act of 1887 (U.S. Statutes at Large
24-388-91), and its amendments, was supposedly in the best in-
terests of the Indian, and in the end it deprived the Indian
people of 90 million treaty-protected acres, in viclation of the
second clause of the sixth article of the U.S. Constitution:
wherein it states: '"this Constitution and the laws of the United
States which shall be made in pursuance thereof, and all treuaties
which shall be made under the authority of the Unitred States,
shall be the supreme law of the land:"...Keeping this in mind,
Indian leaders are highly skeptical when new legislative solu-
rions or policy changes are proposed 'for the best interests of
the Indians.”

U.S. COURT SYSTEM NOT AN APPROPRIATE FORUM TO DETERMINE QUESTIONS
OF TRIBAL SOVEREIGNTY AND JURISDICTION. 1t is often said that the
U.S. Court System is cthe greatest protector of the rights of
Indian Nations, and that we should feel secure in this knowledge.
Unfortunately, Indian Nations cannot take comfort from this widely
proclaimed view. Since the U.S. Supreme Court reviewed the case
of Cherokee vs. Georgia, it has been apparent that U.S. domestic
courts are not legally competent to consider issues of dispure
involving questions of the political sovetreignty and
jurisdictional powers of Indian Nations. When the Courts have
considered su-ch issues in connection with Indian Nations, they
have more often than not raken positions which permitted the U.S.
government to undermine national sovereignty and erode the
jurisdictional powers of Indian governments.

The only appropriate arena for dealing with questions relating to
political sovereignty and jurisdiction is direct government-to-
government relations; an avenue the U.S5. Congress sought to fore-
close in 1871 by adopting legislative policy intended to stop
treaty-making between the U.S. and Indian Nations. Muted forms of
direct government-to-government relations continue to the present

day despite the 1871 Act. The political development of
Indizn Nations has been hampered and even undermined as a conse-
quence of deliberate efforts to shift "political questions’ into

the U.S. Court System. Virtually all Treaty disputes between the
United States and Indian Nations involve the question of political
sovereignty and jurisdiction. And. most questions of dispute
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involving Indian Nations and the United States concern Treaty
interpretations, which should be resolved through direct negotia-
tions within a framework of government-to-governmeat relations,
and not in the U.S. Courts.

EACH INDIAN NATION MUST BE ADDRESSED AS A SEPARATE SOVEREIGN

NATION. The different histories, circumstances and conditions

which surround each Indian Nation require that each nation be

treated as a unique political encity. This is so primarily because
each nation is a single entity: and, because failute to treat

nations individually hazards the probability that the interests of

each nation will be either ignored or, worse, undermined by

generalization.

The U.S. Court System has a tendency to treat disputes involving

Indian Nations as a kind of "generic Indian problem." A decision
concerning ‘one indian" may otten be applied to "all Indians.” A
decision concerning '"one Indian Nation'" may be applied to "all
Indian Nations." This tendency flows from the mistaken belief
that there is a homogenous Indian population. The mistake comes
in part from applying the generic term "Indian” to all situations
involving the first nations in North America. The mistake also

flows from a misreading of history and a tendency to rewrite
history in the Courts. There are more than 300 Nations inside the
boundaries of the United Srates, and each has particular
characteristics and relations with the United States that cannot
be generalized. The product of treating subjects as if there is a
"generic Indian" is faulcry thinking, inaccurate judgment, and
confusion.

Actually, in all three branches of the U.S. government, there is a
tendency to generalize and over-generalize the first nations of
this land. Continuation of this practice will simply further
corrupt the political integrity of each nation and destroy nations
with words.

In considering what establishing '"government-to-govetrnment' rela-
tions means, each Indian Tribe or Nation has its own political-
legal viewpoint and agenda. Some leaders want to challenge the
1887 General Allotment Act, or Public Law 280, or eliminate as a
matter of good-faith House Joint Resolution #108. Some want to
address the assumption of criminal and/or civil jurisdiction by
individual States or the federal govermment. Whatever the ques-
tion, there is an in-common denominator to most of the problems
experienced by Indians, nationwide. This denominator is used to
justify U.S. jurisdiction and sovereign control over Indian
people, territory, and resources. The United States claims to
have made Indian people "U.S. Citizens." This political denomin-
ator is then used to justify federal enactments which regulate
Indian lives and property. The Politicians of the individual
States collectively and congressionally rule what Indian Tribal
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governments can and canmnot do. The original relationship was for
Indian governments to continue in force and to tule as they always
had, aover their own people and territories.

SERIOUS QUESTIONS REVOLVE AROUND THE INDIAN CITIZENSHIP ACT.
Indian Leaders of the Lummi Tribe believe there is a need to seri-
ously consider the constitutional impact of the "1924 Indian Citi-
zenship Act' (U.S. Statutes at Large, 43:253) and the effect it
has created in the questions of sovereignty and jurisdiction. This
legislative enactment was just another ‘''gemeric' approach to
resolving the perceived Indian problems and conflicts usually
connected with disputes over treaty-protected Indian resources.
Keeping in mind the historical approach to solving conflicts with
Indian Nationms, it must be questioned as to what did the original
concept of "subject to the jurisdiction thereof"” mean. as defined
by the framers of the comstitution. The attached article on
"Citizenship v. Excluding Indians Not Taxed”" provides for a
historical definition of these important constitutional words.

In brief, in the minutes of the Reconstruction Debates, which
followed the Civil War, it is noteworthy that the Congressmen

argued that I[ndians are not 'subject to the jurisdiction
thereof." Because Indians were not subject to the complete juris-
diction of the United States, the Executive Branch negotiated
treaties with the tribes. In the beginning, treaties

between the United States and Indian tribes were meant to keep
their people separate from ours, and to divide territory and

maintain boundaries. Unless otherwise agreed, the other type of
contact would be ‘trade or commerce” between the political
sovereigns. The U.S. was to regulate conditions of exchanges,

regarding their citizens conduct. This concept was not strange in
view of the history of the States' citizens behavior and actions
toward Indian people. The U.S. is accustomed to regulating its
citizens' <commerce amongst the several States and foreign
countries. However, the U.S. congressional regulation of Indian
country has been. for the most part, economically restrictive and
contrary to the best interests of Indian country. It has been
more of the case that Indian commerce is restricted. Unless
congressionally authorized, Indian governments and people are not
granted equal standing in the political and economic community of
the Union.

TRIBAL ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT CAPACITIES LIMITED BY POLITICAL
REALITIES. There has not been any real beneficial exercising of
the "Indian Commerce Clause” of the U.S. Comstitution (Article I

section 8, Clause 3), except for '"token" legislation such as the
"Indian Self-Determination and Economic Development Acts"” and the
1982 Indian Tax Status Act." While such enactments are more than
what has been available before, it is not enough. The real
problem surrounds Congressional refusals to allow tribes to
compete with State economies. Tribes are politically hampered by
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lack of 'congressional authority'" to develop economically, free of
the imposition of extermal taxing authority. When in doubt,
non-Indian governments rtesort to ''their courts" to slow down or
circumvent economic development on Indian reservations,
developments that would compete with non-Indian economies. There
is not much sympathy amongst "State” Congressmen. They are placed
into office to represent the non-Indian "citizens" that control
the voting system through their numerical strength.

American Indian Tribes must resort to extensive and expensive
litigation to «clarify questions on the types of economic
development and self-government "allowable," within the American
system. There are limited opportunities to create dynamic
economies when an excessive federal bureaucracy controls access
to revenue for infrastructure financing and governmental support.

The American Indians are very familiar with existing economic
limitations and the affects upon our people, territory, resources,
culture, politics, and future. Cur people have the highest
unemployment/underemployment, highest infant mortality, shortest
life expectancy, and lowest education attainment levels in the
nation (See: Report of the Task Force On Indian Economic
Development, Department of Interior, 1986). While ome-quarter of
the Indian people reside within the boundaries of the
reservations, another thirty-percent reside along the boundaries.
This is due to two reasons; the lack of housing on reservation
and the massive land heictship problems caused by federal
control of land inheritance. The majority of those not on or
near the reserves have left in search of work and subsistence.
As Tribal governments, we are not in control of our respective
economies. Existing laws and regulations from Federal/State
enactments limit us.

Some suggest that the relationship between Indian Nations and the
United States should forever remain in a condition of confusion
and uncertainty and not become a dynamic relationship-growing and
changing. Indian Nations must have the same opportunities for
political, economic and social development as do all others.
But, to grow and change according to our natural right must not be
confused with the often expressed belief that Indian Nations
should either rtemain forever in a trust relationship with the
United States of America or forever disappear. The evolving rela-
tionship cannot be a "do or die" concept. Indeed, in the last 28
years, the Federation of Micronesia (formerly a part of the trust
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Territory of Micronesia) demonstrates that a protected nation and
the United States of America have the capacity to dynamically
change their political relationship if they are prepared to enter
inte direct government-to-government negotiations. Political
development,which is assured to other nations protected by the
United States, must also be an option to Indian Nations.

Indian governments are experiencing jurisdictional problems on
reserves because the United States has assumed jurisdiction. The
United States management of their obligations committed to Indian
Tribes and people through the Buresu of Indian Affairs has
resulted in alienating tribal and individual lands and resources
under auspices of federal law, most often contrary to the desire
of the Indian ‘"wards." This, then, has caused pecrvasive
checkerboard jurisdiction problems on Indian reservations (usually
resultant of the General Allotment Act of 1887 (U.S. Statutes at
Large, 24:388-91)). I[n enactments such as the Major Crimes Acc.
the General Allotment Act, and the Termination Policy of H.J.R.
108, the United States government has severed ties the individual
Indian had with his tribal government, and more basically
to the treaty-protected land and resources.

The United States government has acted in a way contrary to its
Trust Responsibility when it seeks to separate individual members
of an Indian Nation and force adherence to U.S. laws, values, and
systems. Through direct intervention in the internal affairs of
an Indian Nation, the United States has undermined the political,
economic and social stability of Indian societies and caused the
disiategration of Indian Nations. Such activity violates the
principle of the "sacred trust of civilization™ and virtually all
customary and codified rules of conduct between Nations and
between Nations and States.

American Indians will not be able to rid reservations of impover-
ishment, under/unemployment, high infant mortality, the short life
expectancy, or see a rise in educational attainment of our youths,
or just generally improve economic conditions, until such Ctime
Indian people and their governments control their own destinies.

territories, and economies. Indian people need more than a prom-
ise of a better {uture. To overcome the problems will require
true self-determination and self-government. This will require

eliminating rthe application of especially Srate and federal
jurisdiction over Tribal governmencs.

THE QUESTION REMAINS: WHAT IS THE CONSTITUTIONAL RELATIONSHIP
BETWEEN INDIANS AND THE FEDERAL GOVERNMENT? The framers of the
Constitution intended that the United States and Indians would
remain separate. Article I, section 2, clause 3, excludes Indians
from citizenship by the words "excluding Indians not taxed." This
clause was reiterated in seccion 2 of the Civil Rights Act of
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1866. It was kept in the l4th Amendment in section 2. And, the
words ''subject to the jurisdiction thereof' in section 1 of the
l4th Amendment meant that Indians could not be citizens because
they were not totally and complerely subject to the jurisdictions

of the United States. Seccion | applied to anywhere in the
jurisdiction of the United States, and section 2 applied within
any State. While it is noted chat individual Indians could cut

their ties with their tribes and leave Indian country/reservations
and become a citizen, if he subjects himself to the complete
jurisdiction of the United States and ratified up allegiance to
the tribe, then be qualified to become a U.S. citizen. Of
course, the U.S. could choose to amend Article I, under the
process mandated by Article V, and constitutionally force their
'citizenship” upon the Indian Nations' peoples.

The relationships between the U.S. 4and Indians was to be by
treaty, as the President was empowered to negotiate, and the

Senate to "Advise and Consent", under Article 11, section 2,
clavse 2. The power to negotiate binding treaties with the
Indians was reserved to the Union and the States were prohibited
from doing so by Article I, section 10, clause 1. Just as the

President did not have to negotiate treaties, the Senate did not
have to rvatify (as was the case with 18 treaties with California
Indians in the mid 1850's, and after 1871). However, once
ratified, the rreaties become the supreme law of the land, under
Article VI, section 2. The House of Representatives could, but
does not have to agree to, originate appropriation bills to pay
for obligations committed by treaty. Treaty violations by the
citizens or their pgovernments would be subjected to the juris-
diction of the federal courts, under Arcicle 1[I, section 2,
clause [. And, the President was empowerd to enforce the
treaty provisions - as Commander in Chief or Chief Executive.

Further indication of the separate nature of the Indian Nations
and the United States races is found in the wording and intentions
of Article I, section 8, clause 3, per the power to regulate trade
with foreign nations, amongst the several States, and with the
Indian tribes. This was mainly to prevent unsctupulous practices
by States and their citizens. This "Indian Commerce Clause' has
been interpreced to mean that Indians are io need of guardianship.
This line of reasoning has been the basis of the "trust doctrine."”
Its constitutional foundation {s indeed questionable.

A NATIONAL SENTIMENT OF MORAL AUTHORITY HAS CREATED A SHAMEFUL
HISTORY OF LECGAL, ECONOMIC, AND RELIGIQUS ABUSE. [rrespective of
the constitutional foundation for the separation of Indian
Nations, the U.S. Congress has legislated us to be their citizens.
Under authority of the Constitution, treaties were negotiated to
prevent unjust taking of Tribal property and rights. Indian
Nations and their peoples were "acculturated” over the last two
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centuries as American society increasingly intruded on Tribatl
systems. Qur difference is unqiue, but not necessarily tolerated.
The courts and Congress have model decisions over the years which
have devasteated Tribalism in many instances. And greed, coupled
with righteousness, have destroyed lives, families, lifestyles,
and cultures. Citizens 1look away 1in disbelief and wonder
"How?'" And we stare back wondering: "Why?"

The image of "lndian" amongst the general society is based on
slanted media/movies. and a history written to justify actions of
tak ing without compensation, in most situations. There is 4 ''near
natucral” ctendency of non-lndian public to view the American
[ndians in the most negative light. Often it has been argued that
the Red Man must be CHRISTIANIZED. Only then could he ever be
civilized. However, in regional attempts to Christianize the Red
Man the story ending had always proven the same. While the Red
Man was relieved of title to his aboriginal lands and resources,
his form of pgovernment was attacked or destvoyed, his childeren
were rtemoved from the influence of the family and community, and
his language was outlawed, as were the ceremecnials and traditional
religions given to the Red Man by the Creator. The power of the
Bible (Christian Religions) and the sword (U.S5. Politics and
federalism) were wielded against the Red Man as a matter of
alleged God-given righteousness under governmental policy. Some
of the most harmful governmental policies and legislative
enactments have been enacted in the name of GCod with alleged
benefits to the Indians, Eskimos, and Aleuts. Many legislative
enactments were lobbied by, supported by, and introduced at the
request of the Churches and Missions to change us toward the non-
Indian image.

With the latter facts in mind. the nine major Pacific Northwest
Christian denominations has jssued a PUBLIC DECLARATION TO THE
TRIBAL COUNCILS AND TRADITIONAL SPIRITUAL LEADERS OF THE INDIAN
AND ESKIMO PEOQOPLES OF THE PACIFIC NORTHWEST, ON THE 2lst of

November, 1987. (See enclosures) These religious leaders have
committed to directly participate and strive toward making this a
NATIONAL PUBLIC DECLARATION. In conjunction with Senate Con-

current Resolution 76, such Public Declarations can greatly assist

in helping the American public accept and respect the Indian peo-

ple and their form of government-aboriginal democracy.
CITIZENSHIP OR "INDIANS NOT TAXED"

The American Indians were once referred to as the "Indians not

taxed in the Constitution.” This principle concept was a reflec-
tion of the separateness between the United States Citizens and
the "Indians not ctaxed." Neither the States or the Federal

government viewed the Indians as citizens or within their taxing
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power, originatly. It was the intention of more than 350 treaties
made between Indians and the United States government to keep each
others' people and territories separate.

Indian Tribes, nationwide, have been watching the recent ''legal”
confrontations between the Federal government - Internal Revenue
Service, and Lummi "Indians not taxed.” This issue is not new to
the United States of America. The definition quoted was developed
by the Founding Fathers of the Constitution, and retained through
the Reconstruction Debates that ended with the ratification of the

Fourteenth and Fifteenth Amendments. Ever since the enactment of
the 1924 Indian Citizenship Act, court room battles have been
waged against [ndian Country...."Indians not taxed.” The Internal

Revenue Service argues that because Indians were Congressionally
made citizens, by this act. that they are subject to all the tax
laws of general application to all other citizens, irrespective of
the constitutional wording in Acrticle I and the l4th Amendment!

The leading tax case cited by the federal attorneys is that of
Squire v. Capoeman, 35! U.S. 1 (1956), in which the Supreme Court
considered whether capital gains from the sale of standing crimber
on lands allotted to noncompetent lndians was subject to the

federal Income tax. The court began its analysis in Squire with
the principle that: "Indians are citizens and... 1In ordinary

affairs in life, not governed by treaties or remedial legislation,
they are subject to the payment of income taxes as are other
citizens.” This leading case was used rto argue against treaty
resource income exemptions of the Pacific Northwest Indian tribes.
In Eactl v. Commissioner, 78 T.C. 1014 (1982) it was argued that
“rreaty Indians” were ‘citizens" and all citizens pay taxes,
therefore I[ndians will have to pay federal income taxes on treaty
derived income, namely, the commercial harvest of salmon from
treaty-designated waters reserved specifically as a right in our
treaties.

Treaty Tribes coasider opinions of the Department of Justice
(1985), as supports the Internal Revenue Service, to be seriously
flawed in legal logic. This logic is that tax exemption language
should have been included in the Treaty of Point Elliott in 1855

The first constitutionally authorized Federal income tax law,
however, was not enacted until 1913. A logic most absurd. yet
currently promoted by the IRS and Justice Departments in 1987!

The legal foundation to the Internal Revenue Service's arguments
in all its cases in "tax court'" is the ''citizenship” of American
Indians. The 1924 Indian Citizenship Act claims te have made all
Indians citizens, but the original wording of the United States
Constitution - and in its present form - defines American Indians
as "Indians not taxed.” While it is easily surmised an act of
Congress is not a proper constitutional amendment, there remains
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the question as whether or not "excluding Indians not taxed" is
still valid constitutionally; or is the Internal Revenue Service
tight in its presentations that American Indians are ''citizens of
the United States of America,” and "subject to the jurisdiction
thereof."

Hereunder, we look to the United States Constitution for the
current wording that is definitive of the relationship the
American Indian has to this constitutional govecnment.

David Hutchison, in THE FOUNDATIONS OF THE CONSTITUTION (p. 35),
points out the history of the Rule of Appertionment. On March 6,
1783, the Committee on Revenue made a report to Congress, one part
of which proposed to abolish article eight of the Articles of
Confederation which made land the basis of taxation, and to
substitute an artjcle providing that the common treasury be
supplied by the several states in proportion to the number of
inhabitants of every age, sex, and condition, except Indians not
paying taxes in each state, which number shall be triemnially ta-
ken, and transmitted to the United States in Congress assembled
in such mode as cthey shall direct, and appoint, provided always
that in such enumeration no persons shall be included, who are
bound to servitude for life, according to the laws of the state to
which they belong, other than such as may be between the ages of
--- years. It is obvious that we have here the first outline of
the clause in the constitution. On April 18ch, the revenue plan
was passed by Congress as amended."

Article I, section 2, clause 3 of the Coustitution provides that:

"Representatives and direct taxes shall be apportioned among the
several States which may be included within this Union, according
to their respective Numbers, which shall be determined by adding
to the whole Number of free Persons, excluding those bound to
Service for a Term of Years, and excluding Indiams not taxed,
three-fifths of all other Persons...."

The expression, excluding Indians not taxed, is found in the
Foutteenth Amendment, where it deals with the same subject under
the new conditions produced by the emancipation of the slaves.
It appears rherein as follows:

"Section 2. Representatives shall be apportioned among the
several States according to their respective numbers, counting the
whole number of persons in each state, excluding Indians not
taxed...."

In the debates of the federal constitutional convention of 1787,
there is little said about the relationship the Indians bore to
the United States. On the other hand, the problems of
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apportionment of representatives and direct taxes were cause of
great debate and extensive writings. In view of this, it is only
reasonable to assume that the delegates to the convention were so
clearly cognizant of the meaning of the phrase "Indians not taxed"”
as to render any consideration of it unnecessary.

Indians, members of sovereign and separate communities or tribes,
were outside of the community of people of the United States even
though they might be located within the geographical boundaries of
a state. Their status was well described by Chancellor Kent when
in 1823 he said:

"Though born within our tertitorial limits, the Indians are
considered as born under the dominion of their tribes. They are
not our subjects, born within the purviews of the law, because
they are not born in obedience to us. They belong, by birth, to
their own tribes, and these tribes are placed under our protection
and dependent upon us; but still we tecognize them as national
communities...."

"Again, 1in 1776, Congress tendered protection and friendship to
the Indians, and resolved, that no Indians should be employed as
soldiers in the armies of the United States, before the tribe, to
which they belonged, should, in a national council, have consented
thereunto, notr then, without the express approbation of Congress.
What acts of government more clearly and strongly designate these
Indians as totally detached from our body politic, and as separate
and independent communities." (Goodell v. Jackson, 20 Johns. 693,
711.)

"To describe these Indians who were not a part of the community of
people of the United States the phrase "Indians not taxed" was
chosen. The reasons for the choice of the particular phrase are
easily surmised. It reflected, first, the prevalent notion that
taxation and representation should go hand in hand. 1t reflected,
secondly, the fact that in a less complex system of goverument
taxation is the principle criterion of povernment authority. No
more significant attribute of the condition of the Indian living
in his separate and independent community should have been chosen.
Being outside the control of either State or Federal Government,

he was an ''Indian not taxed," and since he did not bear the

financial burden of the government, he was not entitled to

representation therein.” (United States v. Kagama, 118 U.S. 375,
)

In the case of (Elk v. Wilkins), John Elk, an Indian that had
asserted to have permanently severed his ties with his tribe, and
taken up residence among the Whites, had claimed that he was
denied his right to vote on the ground that he was not a citizen.
The Supreme Court cousidered the question as to whether or not he



201

-16-

was covered by the first clause of the first section of the
Fourteenth Amendment of the United States Constitution, by which
it is provided, '"all persons born or naturalized in the United
States, and subject to the jurisdiction thecreof, are citizens of
the United States and the State wherein they reside." The Supreme
Court held that:

"Indians born within the territorial limits of the

United States, members of, and owing immediate allegiance
to, one of the Indian tribes (an alien, though dependent,
power), although in a geographical sense born in the
United States, are no more ''born in the United States and
subject to the jurisdiction thereof,” within the meaning
of the first section of the Fourteenth Amendment. than
the children of subjects of any foreign government born
with the domain of that government, or the children

born within the United States, of ambassadors or other
public ministers of foreign nations.

This view is confirmed by the second section of the Fourteenth
Amendment, which ©provides that ‘'representatives shall be
apporcioned among the several States according to their respective
numbers, counting the whole number of persons in each State, ex-
cluding Indians not taxed." Slavery having been abolished, and
the persons formerly held as slaves made citizens, this clause
fixing the apportionment of representatives has abrogated so much
of the corresponding clause of the original Constitution as
counted only three-fifths of such persons. But Indians not taxed
are still excluded from the count, for the reason that they are
not citizens. Their absolute exclusion from the basis of
representation, in which all other persons are now included, is
wholly inconsistent with their being considered citizens...(112
U.S. Reports., 98-99, 102, 109)

The conditions of these Indians as a people separate from the
community of people of the United States had not changed by the
time of the adoption of the Fourteenth Amendment. Their exemption
from the application of States laws had been affirmed by rhe
Supreme Court on more than one occasion. (Worcester v. Geotrpia, 6
Per. 515)

At the same session of the Congress which approved the Fourteenth
Amendment and submitted it to the States for adoption was the
Civil Rights Bill of 1866: Act of April 9, 1866 (14 Stat. 27)
It provided that "all persons born in the United States and not
subject to any foreign power, excluding lndians not taxed, are
hereby declared to be citizens of the United States."
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The Salicitor for the Department of Interior in his Opinions of
The Solicitor, November 7, 1940 srated: In the bill as originally
reported from the Judiciary Committee there were no words exclud-
ing "Indians not taxed” from the citizenship proposed to be grant-

ed. Attention being called to this fact, the friends of the
measure disclaimed any purpose to make citizens of those who were
in tribal relations with government of their own. In order to

meet that objection, while conforming to the wishes of those
desiring to invest with citizenship all Indians permanently
separated from their tribes, and who, by reason of their residence
away from their tribes, constituted a part of the people under the
jurisdiction of the United States. Mr. Trumbull, who reported the
bill, modified it by inserting the words, "excluding Indians not
taxed.” What was intended by that modification appears from the
following language used by him in debate?”

"... Of course we cannot declare the wild Indians who do not
recognize the Government of the United States at all, who are not
subject to our laws, with whom we make treaties, who have their
own regulations, whom we do not pretend to interfere with or
punish for the commission of crimes one upon the other, to be
subjects of the United States in the sense of being citizens.
They must be excepted. The Constitution of the United States
excludes them from the enumeration of the population of the United
States, when it says that Indians not taxed are to be excluded.
It has occurred to me that perhaps an amendment would meet the
views of all gentlemen, which used these constitutional words, and
said that all persons born in the United States, excluding Indians
not taxed, and not subject to any foreign Power, shall be deemed
citizens of the United States." (Cong. Globe, 1lst sess., 39th
Cong., p.527)

The understanding of the Congress as to the meaning of the phrase
as it appears in the Constitution was expressed by Mr. Trumbull:
"1t is a constitutional term used by the men who made the
Constitution itself to designate.... a class of persons wha were
not a part of our population. (Ibid., p.572)

It is not surprising, then, to find the following statement in a
report of the Judiciary Committee to the Senate of the United
States on the l4ch of December, 1870, in obedience to an
instruction to inquire as to the effect of the Fourteenth
Amendment upon the treaties which the United States had with
various Indian tribes of the country:

"During the war slavery had been abolished, and the former slaves
had become citizens of the United States; consequently, in
determining the basis of representation in the fourteenth
amendment, the clause 'three-fifths of all other persons' s
wholly omitted; but the clause 'excluding the Indians not taxed’
is retained.
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"The inference is irresistible that the amendment was intended to
recognize the change in the status of the former slave which had
been effected during the war, while it recognizes no change in the
status of the Indians. They were excluded by the original
constitution, and in the same terms are excluded by the amendment
from the constituent body, the people.”

"The exclusion of the Indians from the constituent body, the
people, was reflected too in their exclusion from the operation of
both State and Federal tax laws. As at the time of the adoption
of the Constitution these Indians were not subject to taxation,
so too were they not subject to taxation at the time of the
adoption of the Fourteenth Ameundment. This attribute of ctheir
status remained the same and it was retained as descriprive of a
status which likewise had remained the same.™

During the reconstruction debates over the l4th Amendment, the
Senate (39th Cong. lst Sess. (May 29-30, 1866)) had addressed

House Joint Resolution No. 127. This was the resolution that
introduced the proposed language to be included in the First and
Second sections of the amendment. Members of the Senate debated

whether or not the provisions of the l4th amendment should be
extended to the '"Indians not taxed" or "wild Indians" or "Indians

remaining in tribal relations.” The debate was upon issue as to
whether or not the language "excluding Indians not taxed” should
be in both sections of the amendment. However, what was not

disputed was the fact that the '"Indians' were not to be made
"citizens of the United States of America."

In the first section, it was provided, the Indians were excluded

by the wording of "subject to the jurisdiction thereof.” Mr.
Trumbull, Chairman of the Committee on the Judiciary, stated this
point in the debates, as follows: ..."The provision is, that "all
persons born in the United States, and subject to the jurisdiction
thereof." Now, does the Senator from Wisconsin pretend to say
that the Navajoe Indians are subject to the complete jurisdiction
of the United States? What do we mean by 'subject to the
jurisdiction of the United Scates? Not owing allegience to
anybody else. That is what it means. Can you sue a Navajoe

Indian in Court? Are they in any sense subject tc the complete
jurisdiction of the United States? By no means. We make treaties
with them, and therefore they are not subject to our jurisdiction.
1f they were, we would not make treaties with them...." (39ch
Cong. lst Sess. (May 29-30, 1866))

Mr. Howard, Senacor from Michigan, sctared that ...Certainly,
Gentlemen cannot contend that an Indian belonging to a tribe,
although born within the limits of a State, is subject to this
full and complete jurisdiction. That question has only since been
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adjudicated, so far as the usage of the Government is concerned.
The Government of the United States have always regarded and
treated the Indian tribes within our limits as Foreign Powers, so
far as the treaty-making power is concerned, and so far especially
as the commercial power is concerned, for in the wvery
Constitution itself there is a provision that Congress shall have
power to regulate commerce, not only with foreign nations and
among the States, but also with the Indian Tribes. That clause,
in my judgment, presents a full and complete recognition of the
national character of the Indian tribes, the same character in
which they have been rtecognized ever since the discovery of the
continent and its occupation by civilized men; the same light in
the Indians were viewed and treated by Great Britain from che
earliest commencement of the settlement of the continent. {39ch
Cong. lst Sess. (May 29-30, 1866))

Mr. Williams pointed out in the debate his observations, as
follows: "I would not agree to this proposed constitutional
amendment if [ supposed it made Indians not taxed citizens of cthe
United States. But I am satisfied that, giving to the amendment a
fair and reasonable construction, it does not include Indians not
taxed. The first and second sections of this proposed amendment
are to be taken together, are to be construed together, and the
meaning of the word "citizens'" as employed in both sections, is to
be determined from the manner in which that word is used in both
of those sections. (39th Cong. 1lst Sess. (May 29-30, 1866))

Now, can any reasonable man conclude that the word '"citizens"
there applies to Indians not taxed, or includes Indians not taxed,
when they are expressly excluded from the basis of representation
and cannot even be taken into the enumeration of persons upon whom
representation is to be based? I think it is pretty clear, when
you put the first and second sections together, that Indians not
taxed are excluded from the term 'citizens:" because it cannot be
supposed for one moment that the term “citizens,” as employed in
these two sections, is intended to apply to Indians who are not
even counted under any circumstances as a part of the basis of
representation. 1 therefore think that the amendment of the
Senator from Wisconsin is clearly unnecessary. 1 do not believe
thar "Indians not taxed" are included, and 1 understand that to be
‘escriptive of Indians who maintain their tribal relations and who
Are not in all respects subject to the jurisdiction of the United

States." (39cth Cong. lst Sess. (May 29-30, 1866))

The Internal Revenue Service argues that the 1924 Citizenship Act
authorizes raxing jurisdiction. 1f this is true, then this Act
does so very ambiguously. In most cases of legislation, the act
must: be specific and clear and not ambiguously worded. But, in
accordance to the IRS - as supported by the Department of Justice

- this 1is not so. They take ambiguous laws, and perhaps
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unconstitutional laws, and apply the same to Indian country at
will. In Indian case history, the courts usually require showing
that the intent to apply the law to Indian country was clearly
intended by the Congress. But, in the case of the Tax Courts,
this is not the rule. The tax court and its "court officials” -
the IRS Attorneys - will continue to apply ambiguous taxing
authority to Indian Country, until such time the tribal govern-
ments are able to unite and force Judicial control to be used and
a review of the constitutionality of the Indian Citizenship Act
fully addressed by the U.S. Supreme Court or Congress assembled.

A CLOSER LOOK AT THE INDIAN CITIZENSHIP ACT

We must understand the reasons for the passage of the 1924 Indian
Citizenship Act. But, first, let us look at the wording of this
enactment, as follows:

"Be it enacted by the Senate and House of
Representatives of the United States of America
in Congress assembled, That all non-citizen
Indians born within the territorial limits of
the United States be, and they are hereby, de-
clared to be citizens of the United States:
Provided, That the granting of such citizenship
shall not in any manner impair or otherwise
affect the right of any Indian to tribal or
other property." Approved, June 2, 1924.

Where in this enactment does it say that the Internal Revenue Code
shall be specifically applied to the land, resources, and incomes
of Indian people...NOWHERE DOES IT SAY THIS! Reread all that
follows the word '"Provided.” This clearly means that this Act was
not to distupt the protections reserved by or secured to the
Indian people. And yet, the IRS allegedly is able to read that
the whole tax code of the United States was impliedly applied to
all of Indian Country. We claim that this is false and not the
true intention of the law, as passed. In fact, on the very day
that the "cictizenship” was granted to the [ndian People, the U.S.
Congress was addressing the '"Revenue Act of 1924": and, if the
real reason was to apply tax laws to Indian Country. then this
revenue bill would have been the logical location to enact such
legislative authorization for the Incernal Revenue Service.

There are other historical arguments that hold Indians were not to

be taxed. As early as 1798 the Federal Government had imposed a
direct tax upon real estate and slaves. Act of July 14, 1798, (1
Star. 597). "In the summer of 1813 a direct tax was again

assessed on real estate and slaves and Congress laid duties on
carriages, a duty on refined sugar, a license tax upon distillers
of spirituous liquors, stamp duties, an auction tax, and license
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tax upon rtetailers of wines and spirituous Lliquors," (Dewey,
Financial History of the United States, page 139). By 1862 so

many internal revenue taxes were being 1aid by the Federal Govern-
ment that one writer concisely described the revenue measure of
that year as follows:

"Wherever you find an article, a product,

a trade, a profession, or a source of
income, tax it." (Well Practical Economics,
New York, 1885)

In 1861 the first Federal income tax was authorized to be levied
"upon the annual income of every person tesiding in the United
States,...derived...from any...source whatever.” Act of August 5,
1861 (12 State. 292, 309). The tax was increased in 1862 and in
1865, decreased in 1867 and finally abolished in 1872" (Dewey,
Financial History of the United States, page 305.)

The special significance is that in no instance were any of these
numerous taxes applied to Indians living in their separate tribal
communities, even though, as in the case of the income tax, it was
by its provisions intended to apply to "every person residing in
the United States.” The rveason for the non-application of such a
tax to Indians was the same as the reason for the non-application
of all laws of general application to Indians. They were con-
sidered a people separate from the community of people of the
United States; and thus, it was not to be inferred, in the absence
of clear and unambiguous language to the contrary, that Congress
intended to subject them to a law which by its terms applied to
every person residing in the United States. Elk v. Wilkins, 112
U.s. 94.

In fact, the reason the Indian Citizenship Act was enacted had
nothing to do with taxation of Indians. The intent was to secure
First Amendment Rights of the U.S. Constitution for American
Indians. (The Hopi by Harry James, 1974) This was because the
Commissioner of Indian Affairs, Charles Burke, had drafted,
implemented, and began the enforcement of the "Religious Crimes
Code," from 1921 to 1924. This code had the specific aim of
eliminating American Indian Religions. When the Commissioner
began to have Native Americans imprisoned, the attention of Indian
support groups in California were aroused. The foremost was the
Indian Welfare League; the others were the National Association to
Help the Indian, and the Indian Defense Association of Northern
California.

It was the brainstorm of a member of the Indian Welfare League
that American Indians should be made "citizens." This person was
Ida May Adams, a Los Angeles Lawyer. She believed Indian people
would be given the First Amendment Religious Freedom guarantees,
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if they were citizens. The Act was not intended to affect any
other part of the Indian's life or property holdings and rights.
The American Indian Religious Freedom Act was passed in 1978, 54
years after the Citizenship Act.

We do not believe the 1924 Indian Citizenship Act expanded the
powers of the Internal Revenue Service. The IRS should not be
inside Indian Country and taxing. The United States government
should not continue to violate their own constitution, and the
Federal courts should not continue to ignore such violations--
under the disguise that it is a political question between the
Indian Tribes and the Politicians. The real question is, what is
the process for the U.S. Congress to apply the taxing and
representation powers ovet Indian Country. We argue that it is
specifically worded within the Fifth Article of the Constitu-
tion...the amendment process.

The U.S. Constitution was amended twenty-three times, and five
other amendments were proposed, but never ratified, by the re-

quired three-fourths of the States. Amendment Fourteen was
specifically added to address the freed negro slaves, the Chinese,
and the people from "India"”. To prove that it was not intended

to be applied to the American aboriginal Indians, the wording
“"Excluding Indians Not Taxed" was retained in the second section
of the amendment and cl:arly by the words "subject to the
jurisdiction thereof" in the first section. Article I of the Con-
stitution was further ameuded to provide for the suffrage of
American women, as ratified in 1920. It is significant to point
out that the amendment process is applicable to Congress assembled
and its dealings with American Indians. They can continue to
argue that their actions are justified as "political questions',
in reality, and sooner or later, they will have to account for
having weakened the constiturional value of their mandated duties
and powers.

It is the Senators and Representatives that will have to respond
to the questions of taxing power raised by the Internal Revenue
Service. Congress and the Courts are the primary targets of
Felix Cohens' quote:

"Like the miner's canary, the Indian marks
the shifts from fresh air to poison gas in
our political atmosphere; and our treatment
of the American Indian, even more than our
treatment of other minorities, reflects cthe
rise and fall in our democratic faith..."
(1953)
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If the United States Congress, fails to correct the errors of the
Internal Revenue Service, then they are only further perpetuating
the neglect of the mandates of the constitution. America's form
of constitutional democracy is precariously fragile. If the
President, as Chief Executive, cannot or will not issue an Execu-
tive Order to the Internal Revenue Service, directing their with-
drawal from inside the borders of Indian Country, then it will be
the job of Congress assembled to do so through an amendment, reso-
lution, or bill.

BUREAUCRATIC ZEAL CONTINUES TO ABROGATE TREATIES

The IRS is implementing its own agenda that includes taxing all
treaty cvights that guarantee to the American Indian people their
control and enjoyment of land resources rteserved by treaties for
future generations. Career officials and career staff counsels
are developing their own policy on Indian Country. Such agendas
are contrary to the President's 1983 Indian Policy. However, the
reason such career personalities are able to implement their own
agendas was typified by President Harry S. Truman, in 1948, as
follows:

"The difficulty with many career officials in
the government is that they regard themselves as
the men who really make policy and run the
government. They look upon elected officials
as just temporary occupants. Every president
in our history has been faced with this
problem: how to prevent career men from
circumventing presidential policy. Too often
career men seek to impose their own views
inscead of carrying out the established policy
of the Administration. Sometimes they achieve
this by influencing the key men appointed by
the President to put his policies into
operation..."

We can see that the career officials of the Internal Revenue
Service have been able to exercise this very type of influence
over the President's men. In this case. the Secretary of Treasury
and the Attorney General have both officially approved the IRS
agenda. Borh have signed onto legal opinions that hold that to
apply the taxes is the "sounder view of the law." Even though the
President has declared that it is his policy to NOT ABROGATE TREA-
TIES MADE WITH THE INDIAN TRIBES, and even though the U.S. Consti-
tution make these treaties the supreme law of the land, and even
though the U.S. Constitution still provides "Excluding Indians not
taxed,"” the LIRS was able to counvince these appointees that their
agenda is valid. One check on such zealous use of this ambiguous
taxing power, and its development in accordance to the IRS agenda,
in lieu of Congress, should have been within the Federal courts.
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1S JUDICIAL SAYSO OR THE CONSTITUTION THE SUPREME LAW OF THE LAND

Oliver Ellsworth said in the Comnecticut Convention, January 7,
1788: “If the United States go beyond their powers, if they make
a law which the Constitution does not authorize, it is void; and
the judicial power, the national judges, who, to secure the
impartiality, are to be made independent, will declare it to be
void. On the other hand, if the states go beyond their limits,
if rthey wmake a law which 1is wusurpation wupon the general
goverament, the law is void; and upright, independent judges will
declare it to be so." (David Hutchison, The Foundation_of the
Constitution, p. 272) "A careful study shows that the members
understood the Federal judiciary was to declare both state and
United States laws void. All these men held firmly to the idea
that the Constitution required the Federal courts to declare state
and national laws void, if they contravened the Constitution of

the United Scates. These were the men who framed the
Constitution, and they all expected the Federal courts to exercise
judicial control over legislation.” (Ibid., p. 272)

President Franklin D. Roosevelt remarked upon this subject in his
radio address on March 9, 1937, as follows:

"1 want -~ as all Americans want -- an independent
judiciary as proposed by the framers of the
Constitution. That means a Supreme Court that
will enforce the Constitution as written--that
will refuse to amend the Constitution by the
arbitrary exercise of judicial power -- amendment
by judicial sayso"

Now, we hold that for any of the Federal courts, entrusted by and
empowered by the authority of the United States, that refuse to
read the Constitution as written, and that refuse to acknowledge
that the U.S. Constitution has never been amended as to the
"Excluding Indians not taxed" language, is doing just what Presi-

dent Roosevelt feared and disliked: “amendment by Jjudicial
sayso
Since passage of the '"Indian Citizenship Act™, the Internal

Revenue Service has been prosecuting American Indians in Tax
Courts as if the Act itself was a proper amendment to the Consti-
tution, Article V notwithstanding. Since 1924, this citizenship
question has surfaced time and time again in the Tax Courts, with
tulings always holding that since Indians are citizens, they must
pay the federal income taxes. It is a duty of the Court to read
the Constitution as it is presently written wherein we find the
words "excluding Indians not taxed.”
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This obligation is well versed by Justice Cooley, in his classic
commentaries on the Constitution: "A cardinal rule in dealing
with written instruments is that they ate to receive an unvarying
interpretation, and that their practical construction is not to be
made to mean one thing at one time, and another at some subsequent
time when the circumstances may have changed as perhaps to make a
different rule in the case seem desirable. A principle share of
the benefit expected from writtem constitutions would be lost if
the rules they established were so flexible as to bend to circum-
stances or be modified by public opinion... Public sentiment and
action effect such changes, and the courts recognize them; but a
coutrt or legislature which should allow a change in publice
sentiment to influence it in giving to a written constitution a
construction not warranted by the intention of its founders, would
be justly chargeable with reckless disregard of official oath and
public duty. The violence of public passion is quite as likely to
be in the direction of oppression as in any other; and the neces-
sity for bills of rights in our fundamental laws lies mainly in
the danger that the legislature will be influenced, by temporary
excitements and passions among the people themselves, to make such
changes as new circumstances may require. The meaning of the
Constitution is fixed when it is adopted, and it is not different
at any subsequent time when a court has occasion to pass upon it.
The object of construction, as applied to a written constitution,
is to give effect to the intent of the people in adopting it.
(Cooley's Constitutional Limitations, 68-69 (6th ed. 1890)).
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Central Lutheran

Church of the Holy Trinity
1710 Cleventh Avenue ¢ Seattie, Washington 98122 ¢ (206) 322-7500/324-8529 * Jonathan C. Heison, Pastor
November 19th, 1987

The Honorable Larry Kinley
Lummi Business Council
2616 Kwina Road
Bellingham, WA 98225

Dear Mr. Kinley:

On Saturday, November 2lst, a public delcaration from the
leaders of nine major Christian denominations and traditions

in the State of Washington was delivered to Jewell Praying

Wolf James of the Lummi Indian community. It is dated
Thanksgiving Day 1987 and will be read in 1800 congregations
across our State and Alaska in the days ahead. As a member of
the Native American Task Force of the Church Council of Greater
Seattle, I am enclosing a copy of the document that we ask be
shared with members of your tribal council and traditional
spiritual leaders in your community.

We have made a pledge to stand behind the commitments made and
wish God's blessing on your efforts to renew and reclaim the
valuable spiritual heritage which rests with your elders and
ancient teachings. Included with this expression is a gift of
integrity ($1000) to the Native American Rights Fund in
Boulder, Colorado.

If we can be of any assistance in the weeks and months ahead,
please do not hesitate to call upon us. You can contact me

at my offices (address above), or Dr. Wm. Cate of the Church
Council of Greater Seattle, or any of the Bishops and
denominational leaders (see addresses attached ) listed as

signers of the statement.

o 7/ 2l /Z/é\

Jonathan C. Nelson
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A PUBLIC DECLARATION

TO THE TRIBAL COUNCILS AND TRADITIONAL SPIRITUAL LEADERS
OF THE INDIAN AND ESKIMO PEOPLES OF THE PACIFIC NORTHWEST
In care of Jewell Praying Wolf James, Lummi

Seattle, Washington
November 21, 1987

Dear Brothers and Sisters,

This is a formal apology on behalf of our chucches for their long-standing participation in the
destruction of traditional Native American spiritual practices. We call upon our people for recognition of and
respect for your traditional ways of life and for protection of your sacred places and ceremonial objects. We
have frequently been unconscious and insensitive and have not come to your aid when you have been victimized
by unjust Federal policies and practices. In many other circumstances we reflected the rampant racism and
prejudice of the dominant culture with which we too willingly identified, During the 200th Anniversary year of
the United States Constitution we, as leaders of our churches in the Pacific Northwest, extend our apology. We
ask for your forgiveness and blessing,

As the Creator continues to renew the earth, the plants, the animals and all living things, we call
upon the people of our denominations and fellowships to a commitment of mutual support in your efforts to
reclaim and protect the legacy of your own traditiona! spiritual teachings. To that end we pledge our support
and assistance in upholding the American Religious Freedom Act (P.L. 95-134, 1978) and within that legal
precedent affirm the following

1)  The rights of the Native Peoples to practice and participate in traditional
ceremonies and rituals with the same protection offered all religions
under the Constitution.

2)  Access to and protection of sacred sites and public lands for
ceremonial purposes.

3) The use of religious symbols (feathers, tobacco, sweet grass, bones, etc.)
for use in traditional ceremonies and rituals,

The spiritual power of the land and the ancient wisdom of your indigenous religions can be, we
believe, great gifts to the Chnstian churches. We offer our commitment to support you in the righting of
previous wrongs: To protect your peoples' efforts 1o enhance Nalive spiritual teachings: to encourage the
members of our churches to stand in solidarity with you on these important religious issues; to provide
advocacy and mediation, when appropriate, for ongoing negotiations with State agencies and Federal officals
regarding these malters,

May the promises of this day go on public record with all the congregations of our communions
and be communicated to the Native American Peoples of the Pacific Northwest, May the God of Abraham
and Sarah, and the Spirit who lives in both the cedar and Salmon People be honared and celebrated.,

Sincerely,

The Rev. Thomas L. Blevins, Bishop
Pacific Northwest Synod —
Lutheran Church in America

The Rev, Dr. Robert
Executive Ministe
American Baptist Churches of the Northwest

%Rev. Robert Brock
N.W. Regional Christian Church

Y Q ,(
The Right Rev. Robe .%ochrane.
Bishop, Episcopatl Diocese of Olympiar

—
W Tawes ‘1(1 b\\

The Rev, W. James Halfaker
Conference Minister

Washington North Idaho Conference

United Church of Christ

R QAo

The Most Rev, Raymond G. Hunthausen
Archbishop of Seattte
Roman Catholic Archdiocese of Seattle

The Rev{ Elizabeth Knott, Synod Executive

Presbyterian Church
Synod Alaska-Northwest

N
he Rev. lowel Knm

North Pacific District
American Lutheran Church

The Most Rev. ﬁo%g

Coadjutor Archbishop
Roman Catholic Archdiocese of Seaitic

The Rev, Mclw%:l atbert, Bishop

United Methodist Church —
Pacific Northwest Conference
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STATEMENT OF ROGER A. JOURDAIN

CHAIRMAN
RED LAKE BAND OF CHIFPEWA INDIANS

CO-CHAIRMAN
THE ALLIANCE OF AMERICAN INDIAN LEADERS
AND THE INDIAN RIGHTS ASSOCIATION

TESTIMONY IN SUPPORT OF SENATE CONCURRENT RESOLUTION 76
BEFORE THE U.S5. SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
DECEMBER 2, 1937

I. Introductory Remarks

Cood morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the Cemmittece. My
name is Roger Jourdain, and I am the duly elected Chairman of the Red
Lake Band of Chippewa Indians, a positicn I have held for some 28
years. I am also Co-Chairman of the Alliance of american Indian
Leaders and the Indian Rights Association.

A. Historical Occasion of Hearing on S.Con.Res.76

I am delighted by the occasion of this hearing. We have worked
hard, together with you, to see this day.

As you and members of your Committee know, Mr. Chairman, the
Alliance views S.Con.Res. 76 as an important first step toward
fundamental change. The Resolution embodies sacred principles. It
reminds us all of where we have been and where we must go. It is a
conceptual vehicle that will help to set in mction a process to
restore the naticn-to-nation status between Indian Tribes and the
United States, which is the founding gcal of the Alliance.

Today’s hearing could well be seen by future generations as
marxing the restoration of relations bketween Indian Trikes and the
Congress -- one that is distinguished among the world’s nations by
the good faith, integrity and basic justice toward Indian people that
are enshrined in the U.S. Constitution and that are the permanent
obligaticns and duties of the United States.

For these reasons, we wish to cor =ned ard thank yocu, Mr.
Chairman, and the other members of this Committee and the Senate who
have co-sponsored this Resolution. We hope this Committec will sece
fit to hold field hearings on this Resolution so that the issues can
be raised more dramatically at the reservation level.

B. New Special Subcommittee on Investigaticns

We also want to commend you for the recent initiative this
Committee has taken to establish a Special Subcommittee on
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Investigations. I believe the Subcommittee is one of the first

positive outcomes of Senate consideration of S.Con.Res. 76. Its
mission embodies and implements the principles acknowledged and
reaffirmed in S.Con.Res. 76 -- that the United States pust exercise

the utmost good faith in upholding its obligations to Indian Trikes.
1. Support For Subcommittee’s Work

I offer to assist the Subcommittee in whatever ways I can. We
eagerly look forward to cooperating with its investigators. The
Subcommittee’s success is absolutely vital to every Indian Tribe I
know of, and certainly to my own, because the very lives of our
Indian people have become bedeviled by a scandalcus bureaucracy. Ve
welcome the additicnal energies that the Subcommittee will bring to
rooting out the bureaucratic corruption and cclonialism that have
robbed our reservations of our capacity to prosper.

2. Significant Involvement of Tribes by
Subcommittee Members

It seems to me that the Subcommittee’s work can be done most
effectively only if tribal leaders are significantly invoclved in the
identificaticn and analysis of the prcklems that are the fccus of the
investigatieon. To ensure significant tribal involvement, we urge you
to set up mechanisms which do two things: (1) guarantee that timely
information gets to Indian Tribes about the decisions confronting the
Subcommittee and the directions it intends to take; and (2) guarantee
that Indian Tribes may provide timely direction and information to
the Subcommittee to guide and aid its investigation and problem
solving.

II. The Alliance of American Indian Leaders
A. Origins

In the Spring of 1986, the Indian Rights Association (IRA) began
planning efforts to ensure that the celebraticn of the bicentennial
of the U.S. Constitution considers both the historical and
contemporary relationships of Indian Tribes with the United States.
The IRA circulated a survey questionnaire to all Trikes and Alaska
Native villages and 1,300 social scientists and law faculty.

In response to the IRA‘s questionnaire and the sharply
deteriorating relationships between the United States and Indian
Tribes, Wendell Chino, as President of the Mescalero Apache NHation
and I, as Chairman of the Red Lake Band of Chippewa Indians, called a
meeting of 10 Tribal Chairmen and their associates for December 15-
17, 1986 in Kansas City. The Chairmen attending were Joe DelaCruz
(Quinault Nation), Larry Kinley (Lummi Business Council), Joe
American Horse (Oglala Sioux Nation), Earl 0ld Person (Blackfeet
Nation), Richard Real Bird (Crow Tribe), Ernest House (Ute Mountain
Tribe), Jack Thorpe (Sac & Fox Tribe of Oklahoma), and Arthur Gahbcw

2
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(Mille Lacs Band of Chippewa Indians). Together, we formed an
alliance with the Indian Rights Association. We called it the
Alliance of American Indian Leaders and the Indian Rights
Association.

B. Nature of the Alliance -- Not an Organization

From its very beginning, we decided the Alliance would not be an
organization. The Alliance itself would have no staff and no budget.
Alliance participants simply would represent their respective Tribes
or the Indian Rights Association. The Alliance membership would
remain open to all Indian leaders.

C. Organizing Purposes

We formed the Alliance to secure the right of Indian Tribes to
exist as Tribes in perpetuity, to freely exercise tribal sovereignty,
to seek the elimination of arbitrary, unilateral decision-making by
the Federal Government in Indian affairs, to gain effective tribal
access to the constitutional political system of the United States,
and to affirm that Tribes should have an effective voice, as
governments, in all matters affecting their affairs.

D. Goal -- Restore Nation-to-Nation Relationships

We are convinced that the only basis for real Indian self-
determination is the full restoration of the unique, constitutionally
recognized relationship between the United States and Indian Tribes.
This nation-to-nation relationship must mean significant involvement
by Indian Tribes, as governments, in the United States’ political
system and in the executive and legislative branch decision-making
process relating to Tndian affairs. While the Alliance does not seek
full reinstatement of the treaty-making process, it seeks to elimi-
nate arbitrary, unilateral decision making by the Federal Government
in Indian affairs, and to gain effective access to the United States’
constitutional systen.

E. Objectives
The Alljance’s founding tribal leaders initially resolved to:

(1) Seek introduction and hearings on a
joint congressional resolution reaffirming the
constitutionally recognized nation-to-nation
relationship of the United States with Indian
Tribes;

{2) Review, analyze and produce a study of
the constituticnal relationships between Indian
Tribes and the United States;
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(3) Set in motion a process to restore
nation-to-nation status between Indian Tribes and
the United States; and

(4) Review, analyze and produce a study of
different Tribes’ exercise of self-government, of
international perspectives, and of traditional
cultural perceptions of tribal self-government.

F. Alliance Role in Creation of S.Con.Res. 76

On February 18, 1987 Alliance participants met with Senator
Inouye, Chairman of this Select Committee, to brief him on our plan
of action and seek his assistance. The Senator agreed to help and on
February 19, 1987 he promised the Alliance he would introduce the
congressional resolution sought by the Alliance which is the subject
of today’s hearing. Alliance leaders periodically reviewed and
offered revisions to several Select Committee staff drafts of the
resolution.

On September 17, 1987 Senator Inouye held a press conference and
participated in a traditional pipe ceremony conducted by my Tribe,
the Red Lake Band of Chippewa Indians, in honor of his Senate
introduction of the resolution sought by the Alliance of American
Indian Leaders and the Indian Rights Association.

G. Other Alliance Activities in Its First Year

We have devoted significant energies to public education,
because it is critical to the integrity of the fundamental
institutional changes we seek that the unique and historical
relationships between the United States and Indian Tribes are known
by U.S. government policy makers, by Indian Tribes, and by the
general public.

To establish a basis for our work, we asked the Native American
Rights Fund (NARF) to prepare a fundamental legal and historical
analysis of the status of the Tribes as perceived by the framers of
the Constitution. As a result, NARF’s Arlinda Locklear produced a
helpful paper entitled "Indian Tribes and the United States: The
Historic Relationship."

In October, 1987, the Alliance and the Indian Rights Association

sponsored an international symposium in Philadelphia. Its focus was
"In Search of a More Perfect Union: American Indian Tribes and the
United States Constitution.” During this three-day seminar,

distinguished Indian leaders, legal scholars, knowledgeable
historians, and social scientists discussed the fundamental aspects
of tribal relationships with the United States. The Alliance plans
to transcribe the audio record of the symposium and produce
educational materials for the general public.
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H. Future Alliance Activities

We intend to work closely with this Committee and its
counterpart in the House of Representatives to secure passage of
S.Con.Res. 76,

In 19838, we hope to begin a major, three-year project that will
directly involve all tribal leaders in reviewing existing federal
systems and provide opportunities for tribal leadership dialogue,
debate, and development of recommendations for future federal
administration of Indian affairs. This project will identify tribal
concerns and views on what directions future Indian policy should
take. With this foundation, we intend to facilitate a process by
which the Tribes themselves mold and propose a restructured federal
administrative system directly responsive to tribal policy views and
needs.

IIT. History of Relatiens Between the United States and Indian Tribes
A. Introduction

From the very beginning of the dealings between Europeans and
Indian Tribes, the relationship has been a political one. The
European nations agreed that the sovereign powers of Tribes were to
be respected. Peace pacts were struck, international alliances were
made, wars were waged, and commerce flourished. The European nations
agreed that any acquisition of Indian lands or resocurces would first
require consent of the Indian Tribes affected. This same view was
adopted by the framers of the United States Constitution -- the
sovereignty of Indian Tribes was to be respected. Contrary to
populax misconceptions, relationships between the United States and
Indian Tribes were marked by consent, not conguest.

Under the U.S. Constitution, Congress was granted no control
over Indian Tribes other than in the narrow area of regulating
commerce, unless otherwise agreed upon by treaty. 1Indian Tribes’
powers of self-government were not derived from the U.S.
Constitution. Instead, these powers pre-dated the Constitution.
Unfortunately, judicial interpretaticn and construction of the law in
this area has shifted dramatically cver the years. One particularly
noxicus swing during the past 100 years involved the creation by the
U.S. Supreme Court of the judicial doctrine of plenary power. For
more detailed treatment of that subject, I am submitting as an
appendix to my written testimony a legal analysis of the "Judicial
Invention of the Plenary Doctrine" which my Tribe commissionced our
counsel to prepare. I reguest that you include that memorandum as
part of the record.

B. Shared Philosophy of a Democratic Republic

Other witnesses at this hearing will describe in detail the
conceptual and idealogical debt the United States owes to the

S
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democratic ideas and systems of government employed by Indian Tribes
long before the United States was established. I am proud of the
Indian philosophical contributions to the United States’
understandings of law, democracy and justice. Together, the United
States and Indian Tribes have found compelling common ground in our
adherence to the belief that the best government is that which tries
always to be a truly democratic republic, one that upholds the value
of each of its individual citizens and reflects, through democratic
institutions, the will of the people.

C. Treaty Agreements

A series of statutes;,numercus executive agreements, and the
more than 370 treaties between the United States and Indian Tribes
form the present-day legal foundation of their unique relationships
and obligations. These agreements between Indian Tribes and the
United States concerned the exchange of resources and their mutual
need for protection and peace. The United States principally sought
land resources. In exchange for their land, Indian Tribes scught
security guarantees for their remaining property, and guarantees of
financial resources and services necessary for their preservaticn,
protection, and enhancement. In other words, the treaties were like
classic contracts between parties, in which each party aimed to
cooperatively serve its self-interest. The difference is that the
United States’ contract obligation is perpetually due.

D. Unilateral Plenary Doctrine
1. 1871 Statute Ending Treaty-Making

The treaty-making era was unilaterally terminated by the United
States in a rider attached by the House of Representatives to the
Indian Appropriation Act of 1871. Although the rider did not impair
or invalidate agreements made prior to 1871, the Congress made it
clear that no new treaties were to be executed between the United
States and Indian Tribes. The political motivaticn for this rider
arose from the exclusion of the House of Representatives from the
process of treaty ratification, a role constitutionally reserved for
the Senate alone.

As a result of this ban on treaty-making, the United States was
without any mechanism to bargain with Indian Tribes for further
resource exchanges. The judicial branch stepped into the void by
creating the plenary doctrine: the United States would deal with
Indian Tribes by unilaterally imposing its will through statute.
This turned the historical process of dealing with Indian Tribes on
its head, based upon a new rationale of conguest not consent.

The effect of this judicial inventicn was to free Congress fron
the limitations of international law as well as that of the U.S.
Constitution. Rather than negotiate, Congress could simply
legislate. The Supreme Court provided Congress with the unfettered

6
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power to govern Indian Tribes, relying on the circular reascning that
Congress had the power to declare that it had the power to
unilaterally govern Indian Tribes because Congress had the power to
unilaterally govern Indian Tribes.

At the turn of this century, the judiciary went even further and
declared that Congress’s plenary power over Indian Tribes was a
political question and thus not even subject to judicial review. The
law has since changed as a result of subsequent court decisions which
have narrowed the breadth of the Supreme Court’s earlier plenary
power and political question doctrines. However, the last vestiges
of those doctrines continue to plague Indian Tribes.

2. Termination and Assimilaticn Philosophy

A growing movement arose early in this century to unilaterally
abrogate treaties, terminate Indian Tribes, and assimilate Indian
pecple into the mainstream American culture. It reflected a devious
effort to extricate the United States from its treaty and statutory
obligations toward Indian Tribes. This movement peaked in 1954 with
legislation that took civil and criminal jurisdiction from many
Trikes, eliminated many Indian statutes and programs, and in general
proposed to withdraw the United States from the entire field of
Indian affairs. In short, the "uncivilized" Indian people were
supposed to be thrown wholesale inte "civilized" society, their
cultures devastated, their governments destroyed and their precrerty
looted. While Congress retreated from full implementaticn of these
policies, scme measures were adcpted. We now know that the
ethnecentrism and racism that drove these policies were rooted in the
same ill-founded thinking that created the plenary doctrine.

3. The Newest Theft of Indian Sovereignty -- Implicit
Divestiture

Before 1978, the United States Supreme Court steadfastly held to
the view that Indian Tribes had sovereign authority over their
reservations unless Congress expressly tock it away. But in 1978 the
Court invented & new tool to strip unilaterally even more of the
Tribes’ sovereign powers -- implicit divestiture. The Court opined
that Tribes possess only that sovereignty ncot withdrawn "by treaty or
statute, or by implication as a_negpssary result of their dependent
status." United Sta 435 U.S. 313 at 323 (1978)
(emrhasis added). The p];ct Lal effect of this holding was to give
to the judicial branch quasi-plenary power over Tribes. Implicit
judicial divestiture, like congressicnal plenary pcwer, is a policy
bullt upeon an illogical legal theory and a distortcd view of histery.
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IV. Current Crisis
A. Trust Mismanagement

Anyone who has read the recently published Arizona Republic
investigatory articles or is even remotely familiar with everyday
life on an Indian reservation can tell you -- the United States
governmental agencies have, to put it politely, thoroughly bungled
their task. Incompetent and dishconest government agents, as well as
interests completely adverse to Indian Tribes, have sullied the
sacred trust obligations of the United States toward Indian Tribes.
It represenrts a national disgrace.

1. Looting of Indian Resources

The significant natural resources of Indian Tribes have been
grossly mismanaged by the United States government (for an example,
see my discussion below of my Tribe’s forestry and sawmill
operations), resulting in a serious depletiocn and near total loss of
valuable Indian assets. Leases of Indian lands and rescurces have
been executed by the United States as trustee for far-below market
compensation. The bloated bureaucracy that pretends to carry out the
trust responsibility through protection and provision of resources is
rife with examples of fraud, corruption, malfeasance and
misappropriation.

2. Error-Prone Decision-making Process

Most of the United States’ hureaucratic involvement in Indian
affairs is characterized by an ethnocentric, racist attitude of
bureaucrats who conduct themselves as if they were taking care of
"their" child-like, incompetent Indians. This leads to all sorts of
disasters. Not only is this attitude offensive to have to deal with,
I have found as Tribal chairman for the past 28 years that it breeds
a reckless arrogance among bureaucrats that leads them to habitually
keep key information and decisions secret from Indian Tribes under
the cover that the government agents are looking cut for our best
interests.

I do not think it is at all arrcgant on my part to claim that we
at the reservations know best about what our priorities are and what
must be done to accomplish them. That is exactly what we tribal
leaders are elected by our people to do. We Kknow our people; we know
our needs; we have demonstrated our ability to competitively run our
economic enterprises; and we have developed rather sophisticated
governmental and sccial service delivery systems. We have the
knowledge. We have the know-how. What we need is the United States
government to do its part of the bargain, not our part. My basic
peint is this -- until relations with Indian Tribes are restored to a
government-to-government basis, the federal bureaucracy is going to
find itself repeating the failures of the past, which failures come
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at a great expense to the trust responsibility and to the United
States Treasury.

3. Bureaucratic Resistance to Self-Determination
Policy and Practice

At Red Lake we have repeatedly seen evidence of a natural
conflict of interest that is the very life-blood of the bureaucracy -
-~ BIA employees are personally threatened by successful tribal
contracting efforts because that imperils their employment and their
power. If we do a good job of administering some functions formerly
run by the bureaucrats, those same bureaucrats are fearful that the
remaining programs they administer will be contracted out to us and
that they will be laid off or their personal authority cut back.

The contract officers are typically the biggest problem. They
flagrantly ignore the BIA’s own rules and regulations on the review
of contracting requests, proposals, negotiations and responses to
tribes. Instead, in an apparent attempt to ensure that we either
cannot perform the contract or that our performance is inferior,
these officers seem to sandbag our contracts whenever they can.

Program officials also hide information from us about our Tribe,
our programs, and our resources. They irregularly respond to our
requests, typically with incomplete or inaccurate details. They
usually refuse to consult or inform us in advance of decisions that
affect us. And when they do, the opportunities for input arxe really
sham opportunities, because our choices are limited or the decisions
have already been made.

The underlying reason for program officials’ preference for
secrecy and limited input is clear to us ~- if we knew more about
these programs we probably would present an unavoidable proposal to
contract them out from under the bureaucrats’ control.

B. Examples from Red Lake Experience

1. Successful Resistance to Public Law 280 and
Allotment Acts -~- Enormous Positive Benefits to
Tribe

Red Lake strongly resisted the efforts to cede jurisdictiocnal
authority, both civil and criminal, to the state. Significant
pressures were ktrought to bear against the Tribe. However, we were
able to secure an exception from Pub. L. 83-280 so that our
reservation remained, in the terminology of the time, a “"closed"
reservation.

Lonking back now on that momentous time, we are grateful for the
“yht we had. Had we not been excluded from Pub. L. 83-280, our
weat Wwould very likely be scattered, our culture and ways
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decimated, and our tribal government diminished to a mere figurehead.

We were also able to avoid all loss of our preciocus land base
under the various allotment acts. Again, we look back now and
realize that only through ever-vigilant and strong tribal government
were we able to resist the pressures to open our reservation to the
allotment land grabbers.

This combination of an intact land base and inviolate jurisdic-
tional authority is what we seek to presexrve against all threats. It
is not a new idea. It is simply the way things always were, until
the more recent, unilateral encroachments by the United States
Government under the code words of "plenary power" and "implicit
divestiture".

2. United States’ Sabotage of Red Lake’s Economic
Development and Well-being

a. 1916 Red Lake Forestry Act

One of our most appalling problems at Red Lake has been the
gross mismanagement of our sawmill by the Bureau of Indian Affairs
(hereinafter "BIA"). 1In 1916, Congress saw fit, without consulting
the Red Lake Band, to authorize the BIA to build and operate a
sawmill to benefit our Tribe. The BIA paid for the construction of
the sawmill with our tribal timber receipts.

Although it found it difficult to do so, the Tribe actually lent
the BIA sawmill operation $200,000 from our Docket 18A account in the
1960s in order to bail-out the sawmill from certain closure at the
hands of BIA mismanagement. We did so on the basis of a BIA official
promise to keep the mill in operation and at full employ- ment. The
BIA actively sought the loan of tribal funds to the BIA sawmill.

Here we are, more than 20 years later, still asking for repayment and
still being refused.

After decades of BIA mismanagement, the sawmill was forced to
close in 1984. It had been the largest employer on our reservation.
In the past 70 years, we suffered the loss of nearly all of our
merchantable timber, unauthorized expenditures by bureaucrats of our
trust funds, the nonpayment of stumpage, and a government refusal to
repay a loan of $200,000 we made to them.

Since 1984, the mill has remained closed. The mill is now
obsolete, our forest resources are depleted to the point of
bankruptcy, and our work force is laid off. The BIA has failed to
assist the Tribe in its concerted efforts to develeop a modern forest
products industry. The Red Lake Band has been forced to do what many
Tribes regularly find they have to do -- we have filed suit against
the BIA for its gross mismanagement of our timber industry in order
to force the BIA to correct the problems and compensate the Tribe for
its many losses.

10
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The litigation drags on and on. Not only is the suit expensive
to both the Tribe and the BIA, but the old mill remains closed and
our people unemployed. Tribes are chronically offered only the
painful, costly and slow option of a lawsuit -- the BIA seems
incapable of resolving disputes in any fashion other than through
coerced, and often grudging, compliance with a court order or
judgment. This BIA intransigence is terribly frustrating and quite
costly.

b. Wild Rice Project

One of our most pressing goals is to re~establish a viable
economy on our reservation. Nearly 55% of our people are now
unemployed. We have devoted considerable energies to exploring and
developing new economic development projects. One such project with
great promise is our wild rice business. Rice growing is actually an
old, traditional activity on our reservation.

The Red Lake Reservation is located in one of the few regions in
North America that is naturally well-suited for the production of
wild rice. Fortunately for us, wild rice is becoming an increasingly
popular food item throughout the United States and Europe. A recent
survey of our land resource revealed that we have 40,000 acres that
could produce wild rice, with the potential of annually producing a
minimum of 8 million pounds of wild rice. There are now only a few
large growers and producers of wild rice in North America. Red Lake
has the unique potential to join the competition in its earliest
stages as the market for wild rice begins to expand dramatically.

In 1984, the BIA cooperated with us in sponsoring a 200-acre
pilot project. Season after season, the demonstration project has
been a success. We have already expanded it to 400 acres. We
recently commissioned a feasibility study, in coocperation with the
University of Minnesota and wild rice experts, to develop a
long-range plan for the expansion of our wild rice business. The
result was a detailed plan for phased expansion of 500 acres per year
for the next ten years and marketing the product under the Red Lake
label.

The only thing stopping us from expanding the wild rice
operation to our fullest potential is the scarcity of initial
capitalization funds. As you know, the private capital market is
nearly inaccessible to us.

What follows will demonstrate to ycu the incredible inability of
the United States government to respond to tribal priorities and

needs. We tcook our wild rice capitalization request to the United
States Department of Agriculture (hereinafter "USDA") about one year
ago. USDA officials expressed genuine interest in our enterprise but

explained that USDA requlations prohibit USDA from assisting a
tribally-owned enterprise of this type.

11
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We then went to the BIA's Office of Trust Responsibilities and
Economic Development and were told that its only Indian business
development grant program requires an Indian Tribe to put up a 75%
match of the BIA funding and that, in any event, these grants cannot
exceed $250,000 per Tribe.

We went to the BIA’s agriculture staff, but they told us that
the only land/water development monies were already earmarked for
irrigation systems and could not be used in rice paddy development.

Private banks refuse to even consider lending money to our
enterprises unless we are willing to mortgage our trust lands --
something we are unable and absolutely unwilling to do.

Thus we went full circle and came up empty handed.
c. Bureaucratic Boondoggles and Delays

The federal bureaucracy is not in the business of identifying
and assisting viable tribal ventures. Instead, the government’s
landscape of economic development projects looks like a ghost-town,
littered with abandoned efforts and failed dreams, one of which is
the BIA sawmill at Red Lake. Its bungling sabotages viable econcmic
development on reservations everywhere.

The BIA has typically told us to go to the private sector
whenever we have developed plans for an economic development project.
When we have done so, the bureaucracy continues to dog us and kill
the effort.

One recent example of this involved the Red Lake Band’s plan to
purchase land on which to locate a tribal enterprise. The success of
the venture depended upon the BIA’s completion of federal paperwork
in a timely manner. We opened negotiations with the private
interests and made a clear request to the BIA. After 18 months of
waiting for the BIA to complete the work required by federal law and
BIA regulations, the private sector dropped out because it couldn’t
afford to wait any longer. Not only did the BIA drag its feet, the
realty personnel at the agency and area offices did not even know how
to perform the most basic realty transfer functions. Throughout this
process, the BIA repeatedly made promises that were broken and
demanded repetitive paperwork from the Tribe.

3. Tribal Contracting Administration Thwarted

The administration of our governing body, the Red Lake Tribal
Council, has become more sophisticated than, and technically superior
to, both the agency and area BIA offices. All of our grants,
contracts, payroll and enrollment records are computerized, while the
BIA limps along in an obsolete manner using hand-kept records and
many other inefficient, lackadaisical methods of administration that

12
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reflect more a critical lack of creative management skills than
budgetary restraints. It is not unusual for BIA’s "experts" to come
to the Tribe seeking advice on contracts and grants management. The
BIA cannot even seem to work up a capacity to maintain complete files
on our grants and contracts, pericdically coming to us for
information they should already have.

a. Area Office Delays on New Contract Approval

The BIA has repeatedly violated its own regulations, failing to
meet deadlines for review of applications to contract, failing to
meet with the Tribe to discuss technical problems raised by the
applications, and in one case, the area office failed even to review
our application at all, sending it to the central office after eight
months of inaction without notifying the Tribe.

b. BIA Funds/Staff Retention

Even as Ross Swimmer, Interior Assistant Secretary for Indian
Affairs, has been trying repeatedly to reduce the federal work force,
the BIA has been trying to retain six residual staff at the Red Lake
agency office level, in apparent response to our proposal to contract
every function of the agency office. It even is trying to retain a
GS-14 agency superintendent to supervise no programs. It also is
trying to retain the function of criminal investigator because it
believes only the BIA, not the Tribe, is capable of performing
criminal investigations, Such constant guerilla-tactics are wasteful
of tribal rescurces and ultimately diminish our capacity to
successfully contract.

V. Why Enactment of Senate Concurrent Resolution 76 is Crucial

There may be some who feel that the resolution is just a bunch
of words -- hot air that will blow away over time. But its value,
far more than just symbolic in nature, is enduring because the
resolution sets the stage for a dramatic venture into a new era of
government-to-government relations between the United States and
Indian Tribes. The resolution makes possible a new approach -- a
departure from the old "band-aid" response to problems -- one that
ends the genocidal cycle of crisis, then superficial study, then
quick-fix, then recurring crisis.

Each reservation, Tribe, Tribal Council and Tribal Chairperson
has immediate, pressing problems and priorities. Indeed, this Senate
Committee has spent the past year actively engaging itself and Indian
Tribes in addressing these problem-specific and tribal-specific
issues. But we elected Chairmen who have formed the Alliance of
American Indian Leaders recognize that we must additionally work
together on policy goals and issues. We have found it absolutely
critical that we focus on the foundational issues that give
continuing life to the specific problems that perpetually beset each
of us. This must be done in order to permit the fundamental changes

13
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in Indian policies from which specific institutional changes can be
made. Otherwise, our problems on the reservations will simply repeat
themselves and our people will continue to teeter at the brink of
destruction. This resclution preomises to restore and affirm a policy
direction that is consistent with the U.S. Constitution and the
requirements of good faith, integrity and basic justice toward Indian
Tribes.

The resoluticn begins an interactive process, between Indian
Tribes and the Congress, of policy reorientation. It has brought us
here today, identifying the problems, focusing investigation efforts,
sketching out solutions, and providing public education exposure to
these issues. For example, already this Committee has set up a
special Subcommittee on Investigations to examine the problems and
alternative solutions in a comprehensive, action-criented way.

The resolution could pave the way for a new federal government
department or independent agency that would work cooperatively in
partnership with tribal governments, and eschew the dcmineering,
arbitrary and incompetent ways of the BIA and other Indian agencies
whose chief interest has been to perpetuate themselves and their
personnel by presuming to manage all the affairs of Indians.

The resolution also is being raised at an historical moment in
United States history. More than 200 years ago, the framers of the
U.S. Constitution reviewed Indian Tribes’ democracy ideas and
democratic institutions, and then drew from the Tribes’ experiences
in constructing the United States’ form of government. This
resclution acknowledges this vital Indian centribution to the very
foundations of the United States.

The constitutional framers embraced a legal framework that
required the United States government to continue to deal with Indian
Tribes by consent, not conguest. The resolution would declare it to
be the renewed policy of the United States to restore relations
between the United States and Indian Tribes to the constitutional
model of government-to-government.

The resolution serves as a vehicle to educate the Congress and
the people of this nation that the United States owes a considerable
debt to Indian Tribes, known as the trust obligations arising out of
treaties, agreements, and other legal arrangements based on resource
exchanges. An essential part of this obligation is that all dealings
with Indian Tribes must be permeated with the highest degree of gcod
faith, care, efficiency and diligence on the part of the United
States.

VI. Recommendations for Change
I am offering the following suggestions to you at this time,

recognizing that some of the new directions to consider require

14
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significant analysis and review before they are politically feasible
for Indian Tribes and Congress to adopt.

A. Intensive Tribal Involvement in Restoring Relations Between
the United States and Indian Tribes

Congress should facilitate a comprehensive inquiry into the
problems of the past and the alternative solutions that could shape
the future. It should be marked by an unprecedented level of
intensively interactive involvement by Indian Tribes and the United
States as governments.

The Alliance of American Indian Leaders intends to conduct such
an inquiry over the course of the next three years. We aim to foster
tribal dialogue and debate and to develop a manageable range of
recommendations accommodating the spectrum in tribal status from
dependency to self-government. We seek your support for our project
proposal, now being considered by the House Interior Appropriations
Subcommittee.

We also pledge substantial tribal involvement in the Special
Subcommittee’s investigation and seek avenues to make significant
contributions to your effort. We are eager to help you root out the
corruption that robs us and to explore long-term solutions that will
safeguard against the problems of the past.

B. Directions to Consider
1. New Department or Independent Agency

a. Problems with the Present Bureaucratic
Structures

The BIA is the oldest agency of the United States. From its
inception, 1t has been the subject of pointed criticisms for its
persistent mismanagement. 1In recent decades, the number of federal
Indian programs supposedly designed to benefit Indians has increased.
This has resulted in the diffusion of these programs among nearly all
of the executive departments. Notably, the Indian Health Service
(IHS) was removed from the BIA in 1955. Now buried in the Department
of Health and Human Services, the IHS is the object of serious
mismanagement criticisms. At least nine cabinet-level departments
and ten individual agencies have programs specifically affecting
Indian Tribes. These programs are characterized by substantial
overlap, duplication, lack of coordination, inefficiencies, and
mismanagement if not fraud.

Program mismanagement, combined with the rigidly ineffective,
multi~layered and self-perpetuating bureaucratic structures of the
BIA and THS, has worked to deny significant involvement by Indian
Tribes in the decision-making process. Meanwhile, for more than a
century, a constant stream of proposals have been made to establish a

15
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separate federal department or independent agency for Indian affairs.
A theme common to all these proposals was that Indian Tribes be
guaranteed the right to fully participate in all of the decisions
that affect their welfare.

b. Consideration and Development of Legislation

The Alliance of American Indian Leaders has generated a draft
bill to establish a new Department of Indian Affairs. We are not
asking that you introduce such a bill at this time. We do intend,
however, to begin working with this Committee’s staff and that of the
Special Subcommittee on Investigations to explore more fully the
issues raised by such a proposal. Meanwhile, we have distributed the
proposal to every Indian Tribe and encouraged tribal debate and
dialogue on it.

Regardless of the overall shape or locaticn of the federal
structure(s) we urge that serious consideration, if not immediate
action, be devoted to eliminating the extra layers of federal program
bureaucracy.

2. Statutory Limitations on Plenary Power

Given the considerable doubts about the wisdem and fairness of
the judicially invented plenary power of Congress over the affairs of
Indian Tribes, and the fact that plenary power-based action is so
often only minimally reviewable, the Congress should coensider
adopting limitations on its plenary power. Precedent for such a
limitation might be found in the limitations on congressional powers
incorporated in the 1985 measure popularly known as the Gramm-—
Rudman-Hollings Act. Such a limitation should also reguire the
courts to give strict scrutiny to any statute intruding upon the
exercise of sovereign powers by an Indian Tribe.

3. Legislation to Resolve Inherent Conflict of
Interest Problems of the Trust Responsibility

A serious problem has emerged to dog efforts to fulfill the
United States’ trust responsibility -- the United States chooses to
balance its duties as trustee for a private interest (i.e., Indians)
against the sometimes competing interests of the general public.
Under the current structure, Indian interests usually suffer.

This conflict of interest on the part of the United States could
be diminished considerably were the primary responsibility for
carrying out the trust responsibility vested in a robust independent
department or agency with the power to match the efforts of the
Department of Justice. Short of that solution, Congress could
require that the United States file a bifurcated brief in federal
court whenever an agency other than the BIA presents a legal position
which is in conflict with the United States trust responsibility
concerning Indian tribes and resources. Bifurcated briefs were

- 16
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actually filed on at least three occasions in the 1970s and in each
instance the federal court ruled in favor of the Indian trust
interest. However, the Department of Justice has opposed this
practice and recently insisted that a single position be adopted,
decided by its Office of Legal Counsel, which is an office that has
demonstrated little if any understanding of the trust responsibility
concerning Indian Tribes and resources.

The same problem erupts in federal administrative proceedings
concerning the role of the Solicitor’s Office in the Interior
Department. The Associate Solicitor for Indian Affairs considers the
Interior Secretary as his primary client, so that if there is a
conflict within the Department between the trust responsibility
concerning Indian tribes and resources and an Interior agency’s
acticns, the conflict is typically resolved internally by the
Solicitor and the Secretary without public input or administrative
review of the trust interest.

Legislation should also be considered which would allocate funds
to Indian Tribes to hire private counsel when the United States
declines to proceed with legal representation of a trust interest
because of a conflict or policy dispute. The funding allocation
level could be fixed by statute according to litigation needs so as
to avoid permitting the Office of Management and Budget to amputate
trust litigation policy with an accountant’s budget knife.

4. Nonvoting Delegates to Congress

We also wish to suggest consideration of the appointment of
Indian representatives to the United States Senate and House of
Representatives. Some Indian treaties do, in fact, provide that
Tribpes may send observers to Congress. While the specific details of
such an idea require considerable refining and elaboration, these
delegates would at a minimim certainly improve the communication flow
between the Trikes and Congress, remocving at least some potential for
friction and mistake. They could alsc serve in a sort of ombudsman
role that could greatly facilitate congressional relations with
Indian Tribes. And they would provide a dependable perspective on
the United States’ trust responsibility too often overlooked in fast-
paced congressional debate.

17
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By Resolution No. 1-87 the Red Lake Tribal Council directed that
we research and advise the Council about the applicability of the
United States Constitution to the inherent sovereign rights of the
Red Lake Band of Chippewa Indians. You explained to me that the
legislative intent of the Council in enacting Resolution No. 1-87 was
that a thorough legal analysis of the origin, scope and constitu-
tional basis for the exercise of plenary power over Indian tribes by

the United States Congress be prepared.

Accordingly, there follows our analysis of that issue. We hope
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this analysis is helpful to you and other members of the Council. It

is an honor to assist you with this important issue.

JUDICIAL INVENTION OF THE PLENARY DQCTRINE

Introduction

The courts describe Congress’ power over Indian tribes as being
"plenary". 1/ The word "plenary" is defined as a power that is full,
entire, complete, absolute, perfect, unqualified. 2/ since the
Federal Government is a government of enumerated powers, 3/ the
plenary doctrine must find its source in some provision of the
Constitution. But the Constitution contains no express grant of
absolute or plenary authority to Congress over Indian tribes. This
paper traces the source of the plenary doctrine and explains how it

has evolved to its present state in the field of federal Indian law.

The plenary doctrine was created by the United States Supreme
Court. It has no constitutional basis. Rather, it arose from what
the Court viewed as a void in congressional powers over Indian

tribes,

1 E.g., National Farmers Union Ins. Co. v. Crow Tribe, 471 U.S.
845, 851 (1985).

2 BLACK’S LaW DICTIONARY 1038 (5th ed. 1979).

3 McCullock v. Maryland, 18 U.S. (4 Wheat.) 316 (1819).
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During the era of colonization in America, the European natiocns
mutually agreed that any curtailment of the inherent sovereign powers
of Indian tribes should be attained only by consent. The framers of
the Constitution recognized this prevailing international commitment
when they forged provisions allocating powers among the federal and
state governments. Over the past two hundred years of constitutional
interpretation, however, the international policy of consent, upcn
which Indian treaties and this nation were founded, has lost its
meaning. Today the sovereign powers of Indian tribes are subject to
the complete and relatively unrestrained plenary control of Congress

and the courts.

The plenary doctrine directly conflicts with recent inter-
national treaties and agreements to which the United States is a
party. This paper, it is hoped, will provide a vehicle for serious
discussion on how current federal Indian policies must change to
conform to international norms and to the original intent of the

Constitution.

I. COIONJAL POLICIES

In 1532, the Emperor of Spain sought the legal advice of
Fransiscus de Victoria, a leading Spanish intellectual and acadenic,

concerning the rights of Spain in dealing with Indian tribes in the
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New World. %/ Victoria concluded that tribal governments were to be
respected:
So long as the Indians respected the natural rights of
Spaniards, recognized by the law of nations, to travel
in their lands and to sojourn, trade, and defend their
rights therein, the Spaniards could not wage a just
war against the Indians . . . , and therefore could not
claim any rights by conquest. In that situation, how-
ever, sovereign power over the Indians might be secured
through the consent of the Indians themselves.
Though the Spanish emperors did not strictly follow Victoria's

advice, they did recognize the inherent rights of Indian tribes, 5/

as did the British.

In the case of Mohegin Indians, the Privy Council of England
upheld a 1743 ruling that required the colonists to purchase land
from Indians only by means of treaties with legitimate tribal
officers. 7/ The Indians were to be treated as a '"separate and
distinct people", with policies of their own and the power to make

peace or war with other Indians, free of English control. 8/ King

4 See FELIX S. COHEN‘S HANDBOOK OF FEDERAL INDIAN LAW 46-47
(U.N.M. ed. 1976).

5 Id., citing VICTORIA, DE INDIS ET DE JUNE BELLI RELECTIONES
(transl. by Jochn Pawley Bate, 1917), 1557, sec. 3, title 1, et seg.
(footnote omitted).

6 see, e.g., id. at 383-84 (for a brief descripticn of the
recognized status of Pueblos under Spanish law).

7 R. BARSH, J. YOUNGBLOOD HENDERSON, THE ROAD--INDIAN TRIBES
AND POLITICAL LIBERTY 32 (1980).

8 1d., guoting 5 ACTS OF THE PRIVY COUNCIL OF ENGLAND, COLONIAL
SERIES 218 (London, 1912).
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George III reaffirmed the policy of Mohegin Indians by Royal

Proclamation in 1763. 9/

II. The Constitution

The powers of the Crown passed to the states upon the conclusiocn
of the American Revolution. 10/ By 1781, the states had ratified the
Articles of Confederation, which set forth the powers of the states
and national government and laid the foundation for development of
the Constitution. Article IX of the Articles of Confederation
empowered Congress with the "sole and exclusive right and power" of
entering into treaties. 11/ 1t also gave Congress the exclusive
power of "regulating the trade and managing all affairs with the
Indians, not members of any of the States, provided that the
legislative right of any state within its own limits be not infringed

or violated." 12/

Article IX made clear that only the Federal Government was to
enter into treaties and regulate the nation’s affairs with the

Indians. It said nothing about regulating the affairs of the

Indians. This delegation of power to the national government was
9 Id., ¢iting 7 THE STATUTES AT LARGE: BEING A COLLECTION OF
ALL THE LAWS OF VIRGINIA 663 (Richmond, Virginia, 1819-1823).
10 See Johnson v. McIntosh, 21 U.S. (8 Wheat.) 543, 587 (1823).
11 Articles of Confederation art. IX.
12 14,
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similar to that held by the Crown. The British colonies could enter
into treaties with Indian tribes only if delegated that authority in

charters issued by the Crown. 13/

The Article IX language was the result of a compromise between
the federalists, who wanted the Federal Government to have exclusive
control over relations with Indians, and some colonies, who wanted
the states to deal directly with Indians. 14/ The language qualify-
ing Congress’ power so as not to interfere with state legislative

rights caused great confusion and drew strong criticism from Janes

Madison. Madison ridiculed the article as “’obscure and contra-
dictory’", as ’‘absolutely incomprehensible’, and as inconsiderately
endeavoring to accomplish impossibilities.” 15/ 1o clarify that the

Federal Government was to deal with Indians exclusive of the states,
the framers of the Constitution entirely left out the qualifying
language of Article IX. !8/ Thus, the framers saw the tribes as
significant governments, dealings with whom deserved a national

policy.

13
(1832).

See Worcester v. Georgia, 31 U.S. (6 Pet.) 515, 554-56
14§, PRUCHA, AMERICAN INDIAN POLICY IN THE FORMATIVE YEAKS 29-
31 (1962).
15 1d. at 30, guoting J. MADISON, THE FEDERALIST No. XLIT.

16  p. PRUCHA, AMERICAN INDIAN POLICY IN THE FORMATIVE YEARS 29-
31 (1962).
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The Constitution, drafted to clear up the defects of the
Articles of Confederation, was ratified by the states on September
17, 1787. 1t contains six separate provisions which affect, directly
or indirectly, the relationship between the United States and

Indians.

Article I provides that in apportioning House Representatives
and direct taxes, "Indians not taxed" are not to be counted. 17/
It also contains the Commerce Clause, which gives Congress the power
"To regulate Commerce with foreign nations, and among the several

States, and with the Indian Tribes." 18/

The Indian Commerce Clause underwent several revisions before

reaching its final state:

The Pinckney plan included "exclusive power . . . of
regulating Indian Affairs." This was omitted in the
first draft of the Constitution. [Charles] Pinckney
then resubmitted the article as "To regulate affairs
with the Indians -as well within as without the limits
of the United States." The Committee of Detail rewrote
this as "To regulate commerce . . . with Indians,
within the Limits of any State, not subject to the laws
thereof," and the Committee of Eleven finally reduced
it to 1ts present state. . . ." 18/

The plain intent of the Indian Commerce Clause was to give

Congress the exclusive power of regulating commerce with Indian

17 y.s. CONST. art. I, § 2, cl. 3, also incorporated in the
Fourteenth Amendment, amend. XIV, § 2.

18 y.s. consT. art. I, § 8, cl. 3.
19 Barsh, supra n.7, at 34 (author’s emphasis).

7
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tribes, not all affairs of Indians. 20/ Indeed, during the first
century of federal legislation, Congress limited its exercise of
Commerce Clause powers to the regulation of trade and intercourse

with the Indian tribes. 21/

Article I of the Constitution also provides that "[n)o State
shall enter into any treaty." 22/ Article II gives treaty-making

power to the President, "by and with the Advice and Consent of the

20 Well before the Supreme Court applied the plenary doctrine
to Congress’ powers regarding Indian matters in 1899, which was not
founded upon any express provision of the Con-stitution, the Indian
Commerce Clause was held in 1876 to be "a power as broad and as free
from restrictions as that to regulate commerce with foreign nations."
United States v. 43 Gallons of Whiskey, 93 U.S. 188 at 194 (1876).
Stephens v. Cherokee Nation, 174 U.S. 445 (1899), was the first
Indian case to use the term "plenary," but the concept as to Indian
matters arose in United States v. Kagama, 118 U.S. 375 (1886).
Because of the development of the plenary power doctrine, the
Commerce Clause has not generally been cited by the courts as a
source of or limitation upon congressiconal power to regulate the
affairs of Indians. See United States v. Wheeler, 435 U.S. 313
(1978) ("By specific treaty provision [tribes] yielded up other
sovereign powers; by statute, in the exercise of its plenary control,
Congress has removed still others." Id. at 323 (emphasis added)):
cf., White Mountain Apache Tribe v. Bracker, 448 U.S. 136 (1980)
("Ccngress has broad power to regulate tribal affairs under the
Indian Commerce Clause. . . ." Id. at 142); hut see McClanahan v.
Arizona State Tax Commission, 411 U.S. 164 (1973) ('"The source of
federal authority over Indian matters has been the subject of some
confusion, but it is now generally recognized that the power derives
from the federal responsibility for regqgulating commerce with Indian
tribes and for treaty making." Id. at 172, n.7).

2l gSee Act of July 22, 1790, ch. 33, 1 Stat. 137, carried
forward in the Act of March 1, 1793, ch. 19, 1 Stat. 329; Act of May
19, 1796, ch. 30, 1 Stat. 469; Act of March 3, 1799, ch. 46, 1 Stat.
743; kct of March 30, 1802, ch. 13, 2 Stat. 139; Act of May 6, 1822,
ch. 58, 3 Stat. 682; Act of June 30, 1834, ch. 161, 4 Stat. 729
(repealed in part) (codified as carried forward and amended at 13
U.S.C. §§ 1152, 1160, 1165, 25 U.S.C. §§ 177, 179, 180, 193, 194,
201, 229, 230, 251, 263, 264).

22 y.s. CONST. art. I, § 10, cl. 1.

8



239

Senate . . ., provided two-thirds of the Senators present
concur." 23/ As with the Articles of Confederation, with minor
variation, the clear intent was to confer exclusive treaty-making

authority upon the Federal Government.

Article IV provides that the Constitution, the federal laws nade
pursuant thereto, "and all Treaties made, or which shall be made,
under the Authority of the United States, shall be the supreme Law of
the Land." 24/ The clear intent of this provision, the Supremacy
Clause, was to ensure that state laws would not interfere with
federal laws and treaties and that Congress and the courts would

honor the Constitution and treaties.

Nothing contained in the Constitution gives Congress, the
executive branch, the judicial branch or the states any power to
curtail the sovereign powers of tribes. The Constitution confirms
the status of tribes as governments and Congress early on recognized

that any curtailment of tribes’ sovereign powers may be achieved only

23 y.s. CONST. art. II, § 2, cl. 2.

24 y.s. CONST. art. IV, cl. 2.
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with the consent of the tribes through treaties. 25/ such a view was

consistent with the well-recognized principles of international law.

III. Judicial Policies

A. The Marshall Court

buring his nearly thirty-five year tenure as the third chief
Justice of the United States Supreme Court, 26/ john Marshall
authored a series of opinions which formed the cornerstone of federal
Indian law. 27/ Though relatively recent decisions suggest that the
basic policies of the Marshall Court remain intact, 28/ chief Justice
Marshall likely would be surprised if he could see today the changes

wrought by the Court since his death in 1835.

25 gee, e.g., H. Rep. No. 474, 23d Cong., lst Sess. 13 (1834),
quoted in FELIX S. COHEN’S HANDBOOK OF FEDERAL INDIAN LAW 116-117
(1982 ed.) (Concerning the legislative intent of the Trade and
Intercourse Act of June 30, 1834, ch. 161, 4 Stat. 729, the House
committee recognized “that we cannot, consistently with the provi-
sions of some of our treaties, and of the territorial act, extend our
criminal laws to offenses committed by or against Indians, of which
the tribes have exclusive jurisdiction. . . . It is not perceived
that we can with any justice or propriety extend our laws to offenses
committed by Indians against Indians, at any place within their own
limits".) (emphasis in original).

26  1g01-1835.

27 Principally, Jchnson v. McIntosh, 21 U.S. (8 Wheat.) 543
(1823): Cherokee Nation v. Georgia, 30 U.S. (5 Pet.) 1 (1831), and;
Worcester v. Georgila, 31 U.S. (6 Pet.) 515 (1832).

28 Ep.g., williams v. Lee, 358 U.S. 217, 219 (1959): cf.
Organized Village of Kake v. Egan, 369 U.S. 60, 71-75 (1962) (for a
detailed discussion of modifications since Marshall’s decisions).

10
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Marshall reaffirmed many of the basic principles of inter-
national law forged by the European nations as they "colonized"
America, but he faced "a cruel dilemma: either Indians had no title
and no rights, or the Federal land grants upcn which much of our
economy rested were void." 29/ Marshall opted for a middle-of-the-
road approach by devising a new form of land title. He held in 1823
that the United States--as successor to the rights of the Crown--
acquired title to Indians’ land by virtue of the "right of
discovery", subject only to the Indians’ "right of occupancy". 30/
The right of discovery gave the United States "an exclusive right to
extinguish the Indian title of occupancy, either by purchase or by

conquest." 31/

In 1831, the Marshall Court was called upon to determine whether
tribes were to be regarded as foreign states for purposes of invcking
the original jurisdiction of the Supreme Court. 32/ The Court held
that tribes are not foreign nations. 33/ Writing for the majority,
Marshall opined:

They may, more correctly, perhaps, be denominated
domestic dependent nations. They occupy a territory

to which we assert a title independent of their will,
which must take effect in point of possession when

29  Cohen, Original Land Title, 32 Minn. L. Rev. 28, 48 (1947).

30 gohnson v. McIntosh, 21 U.S. (8 Wheat.) 543 at 586 (1823).

31 14. at s87.
32 Cherckee Nation v. Georgia, 30 U.S. (5 Pet.) 1 (1831).
33 14. at 20.

11
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their right of possession ceases. Meanwhile they are
in a state of pupilage. Their relation to the United
States resembles that of a ward to his guardian.

Marshall’s above-quoted passage seems to suggest that he was of

the view that Indians were overcome by conguest. In 1832, however,

in the landmark decision of Worcester v. Georgia, 32/ Marshall

expressly rejected the proposition that Indian tribes had been sub-
jugaEed by conguest, 36/ and acknowledged the sovereign status of

tribes with whom the United States entered into treaties:

From the commencement of our government, congress [sic]
has passed acts to regulate trade and intercourse with
the Indians; which treat them as nations, respect their
rights, and manifest a firm purpose to afford that pro-
tection which treaties stipulate. All those acts
manifestly consider the several Indian nations
as distinct political communities, having territorial
boundaries, within which their authority is exclusive,
and having a right to all the lands within those
boundaries, which is not only acknowledged, but
guarantied [sic) by the United States.

Marshall clarified that "dependency'" was a narrow concept, that

while tribes were dependent upen the Federal Government for supplies

and protection, their sovereign powers were to be respected. 38/ He

34 14. at 17.

35 31 U.s. (6 Pet.) 515 (1832).

36 1d. at s43-51.

37 1d. at 556-57.

38 "{S]o long as their actual independence was untouched, and
their right to self-government acknowledged, they were willing to
profess dependence on the power which furnished supplies of which

they were in absolute need, and restrained dangerous intruders fron
entering their country. . . ." 1d. at 547.

12
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was of the view, as was Congress, that any interference with the
sovereign powers of tribes could be effected only with their consent
through treaties. 39/ The very making cf treaties by the United
States with tribes, said Marshall, ranked them as nations. 40/
Concerning the express provisions of the Constitution dealing with
Indians, the Court held that "[tlhese powers comprehend all that 1is

required for the requlation of our intercourse with the Indians." a1/

Marshall correctly viewed the Constitution as a delegation of power
to regulate United States intercourse with tribes, not the affairs of

Indians.

The sense of history documented by the Marshall Court often has
been ignored or altered by the Court in subsequent cases. 42/ on the
other hand, when the Court appears comfortable in recognizing, within
limited bounds, sovereign powers of tribes, it dces not hesitate tc

draw on Marshall Court principles. 43/

39 14. at s543.
40

i~

1d. at 559.

41 14, (emphasis added).

42 E.gq., Morton v. Mancari, 417 U.S. 535 (1974) (suggesting

control of tribes was attained by conquest: '"‘In the exercise of the
war and treaty powers, the United States overcame the Indians and
took possession of their lands. . . .‘" 1d. at 552, quoting Board cf

County Comm’rs v. Seber, 318 U.S. 705, 715 (1943))}.

43 E.g., Merrion v. Jicarilla Apache Tribes, 455 U.S. 130
(1982) (relying in part on Worcester in recognizing the inherent
power of the Tribe to impose severance taxes on non-Indians producing
o0il and gas under leases on tribal land).

13
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B. The Plenary Doctrine

1. The End of Treaty Making

In 1871, the House insisted on a rider to the Indian Appropria-
tion act 44/ which ended the making of treaties with Indian tribkes.
That Act provided the impetus for the Court to create the plenary

doctrine.

The rider tc the 1871 Act stated:

That hereafter no Indian nation or tribe within the
territory of the United States shall Le acknowledged
or recognized as an independent nation, tribe or power
with whom the United States may cocntract by treaty:
Provided . . ., That nothing herein ccntained shall

be construed to invalidate or impair the obligation

of any treaty heretofore lawfully made and ratified
with any such Indian nation or tribe.

The rider resulted from House resentment of its exclusion fronm
the treaty-making process. 46/ The intent of the Act was clear: to

end treaty-making. However, this Act presented the Federal

44 Ch. 120, 16 Stat. 544 (1871).

45 16 stat. 544 at 566 (1871) (carried forward into § 2079,
Rev. Stat. (1878), 18 Stat. 364; current versicn at 25 U.S.C. § 71).

46 House resentment first resulted in legislation in 1867
repealing ‘all laws allowing the President, the Secretary of the
Interior, or the commissioner of Indian affairs to enter into
treaties with any Indian tribes,’. . . . After further unsuccessful
House attempts to enter the field of federal Indian policy, the House
refused to grant funds to carry out new treaties. . . . Finally, the
Senate capitulated and joined the House in passage of the 1871 Act as
a rider to the Indian Appropriation Act of 1871." Antoire v.
Washington, 420 U.S. 194, 202 (1975) (citations omitted).

14
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Government with a major dilemma. If the United States wanted Indian
lands, for example, it could no longer cobtain them because it had

eliminated its principal means of dealing with tribes.

The solution to this dilemma was first noted by dictum in an
1884 case in which the Court remarked that the “"utmost possible
effect [of the 1871 Act] is to require the Indian tribes to be dealt
with for the future through the legislative and not through the

treaty-making power." 47/

The following year, in response to the Court’s ruling in Ex
Parte Crow Doy, 48/ which held that United States’ criminal laws did
not extend into Indian country over a murder committed by one Indian
against another, Congress enacted the Major Crimes Act. 49/ The
Major Crimes Act extended federal jurisdicticn over eight major
crimes 59/ committed by Indians within Indian reservations. 1In

United States v. Kagama, °1/ an 1886 challenge to the constitutiocn-

47 Elk v. Wilkins, 112 U.S. 94 at 107 (1884).
48 109 U.S. 556 (1883).

49 ¢n. 341, 23 stat. 362, 385 (1885) (current version at 18
U.S.C. § 1153} (Crow_Dog recognized treaty commitments which secured
to the Brule Sicux the power of self-government to administer "their
own laws and custems." 109 U.S. at 568).

50 Murder, manslaughter, rape, assault with intent to kil1l,
arson, burglary, larceny. 23 Stat. 385. The current version adds
statutory rape, assault with intent to commit rape, assault with a
dangerous weapon, assault resulting in serious bodily injury and
robbery. 18 U.S.C. § 1153,

51 318 U.S. 375 (1886).

15
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ality of the Major Crimes Act, the Court unleashed what later was to

become the plenary doctrine.

In Kagama, two Indians were indicted under the Major Crimes Act
for the murder of another Indian on the Hoopa Valley Reservation.
They challenged the Act as having exceeded the constitutional powers
of Congress. The Court first noted that the Constitution did not
authorize congressional intrusion into the law and order jurisdiction
of the tribes: "([Tlhe Constitution . . . is almost silent in regard
to the relations of the government which was established by it to the
numerous tribes. . . ." 52/ Concerning the "Indians not taxed"
provisions, the Court said they failed to "shed much light on the
power of Congress over the Indians in their existence as tribes

.m 53/ Concerning the Indian Commerce Clause, the Court
conceded that "we think it would be a very strained construction of
this clause, that a system of criminal laws for Indians . . . was
authorized by the grant of power to regulate commerce with the Indian
tribes." 54/ The Court then acknowledged that tribes "thus far" had
not been "brought under" federal or state laws. 55/

But, after an experience of a hundred years of the

treaty-making system of government, Congress has
determined upon a new departure--to govern them by

acts of Congress. This is seen in the Act of
52 14. at 378.
53 4.
54 14. at 378-79.
55 1d. at 182.

16
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March 3, 1871. . . . 9%/

What gave Congress the power to unilaterally shift from the
well-established commitment of dealing with tribes on a government-
to-government basis to one of imposing its will by leaislation? The
Court, relying in part on Worcester, 57/ held that the power arose
from the United States’ duty of protection for its dependent
wards. 38/ The court’s reliance on Worcester was misplaced.
Worcester made clear that the duty of protection was limited to that
"which treaties stipulate”, 59/ to furnish supplies and to restrain
intruders from entering their territory. 80/ worcester also
expressly confirmed that tribes were to have exclusive authority

within their territorial boundaries. 61/

The Constitution did not empower Congress to interfere with the
sovereign powers of tribes, except by treaty. The only constitu-
tional way to curtail the sovereign powers of all tribes would be to
enter into treaties with each and every tribe. The 1885 Major Crimes
Act was unilaterally applied to all tribes by Congress, yet no

treaties were entered into to limit tribal criminal jurisdiction

56 14. (citation omitted)

57 31 U.S. (6 Pet.) 515 (1832).

58 118 U.s. at 383-84.

59 331 U.s. at 557.

60 31 U.s. at 547, guoted at n.38, supra.

61 31 Uu.s. at 547.

17
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because the 1871 Act had cut off treaty making. By construing the
1871 Act as Congress’ intent that tribes be dealt with by legislation
rather than by treaty, the Court invented a scheme to free Congress
from the limitations of the Constitution: constitutional treaty
making was no longer operative, and the other provisions of the
Constitution simply did not authorize such an intrusion into tribal
sovereignty. The decision was based on a paternalistic and racist
ideology: that Indians were savage incompetents in need of protec-
tion. This ethneocentric policy continues to surface today whenever
implicit suggestions are made that tribes are incapable of managing

their own affairs.

The 1871 Act is of questionable constitutional validity. The
Court recently held that Congress may not alter by legislation,
"[e)xplicit and unambiguous provisions of the Constitution [which]
prescribe and define the respective functions of the Congress and of
the Executive . . . ." 52/ But that is exactly what the 1871 Act
did: it curtailed the treaty-making powers of the President and
Senate that are expressly prescribed in the Constitution. 63/ 1t is
unlikely, however, that the Court would find unconstitutional an act

which was pivotal in forming the theoretical basis upon which nearly

62 INS v. Chadha, 462 U.S. 919 at 945 (1983) (struck down
longstanding legislative practice of the "legislative veto'", through
which Congress reserved the power to veto administrative decisions of
the executive branch).

63 y.s. CONST. art. 2, § 2, cl. 2.

18
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all Indian legislation derogating tribal sovereignty has been founded

since 1871. 64/

Congress could impose limitations on its exercise of legislative
intrusion into tribal powers. Congress is not unaccustomed to cur-
tailing its own legislative powers. The Gramm-Rudman-Hollings Act of
1985 65/ is one recent example. Though a portion of the Act was
found unconstitutional, $6/ its unaffected provisions impose strin-
§ent limitations on how the President and Congress shape annual

appropriations legislation.

Similar constraints could be self-imposed by Congress in its
dealings with Indian tribes. Following is a brief overview of the
historical development of the plenary doctrine subsequent to the
Kagama decision. It will provide an appreciation for specific pro-
posals that could be advanced to restore the government-to-government

relations between the United States and Indian tribes.

G4 See, e.q., Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co. v. Sawyer, 343 U.S.
579 (1952) (upholding the exercise of presidential actions not
enumerated in the Constitution but long acquiesced in by Congress);
but see INS v. Chadha, at 931 n.6 (disregarding the impact the ruling
invalidating the legislative veto would have on 196 different
statutes). The Treaty Clause, U.S. CONST. art I, § 10, cl. 1, and
the Indian Commerce Clause, U.S. CONST. art. I, § 8, cl. 3, weculd
provide adequate constitutional authority for other legislation not
derogating tribal sovereignty.

65 Balanced Budget and Emergency Deficit Control Act of 1985, .
Pub. L. No. 99-177, 99 Stat. 1037 (1985).

66  Bowsher v. Synar, 106 S. Ct. 3181 (1936).

19
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2. "Plenary Doctrine" Introduced

The first use of the term "plenary power" to describe Congress’
broad, non-constitutionally based authority to legislate on Indian
matters was made by the Supreme Court in 1899, in Stephens v.
Cherokee Natjon. 67/ Stephens involved a challenge of Congress’
power to establish a mechanism for determining citizenship rolls of
several tribes. As to whether Congress had such authority, the cCourt
said:

[A]ssuming that Congress possesses plenary power of
legislation in regard to [Indians], subject only to
the Constitution of the United States, it follows
that the validity of remedial legislation of this
sort cannot be questioned unless in violation of
some prohibition of that instrument.

Taken cut of context, it appears that the Court assumed that
Congress had plenary power. 69/ But the Court went on to conclude
that the Act of 1871 was evidence that Congress had plenary power to
legislate on Indian matters. 70/ This, of course, is circular
reasoning. The guestion was whether Congress had the power, which
the Court answered by relying on an example of Congress’ exercising

that power. This complete deference to Congress on whether it had

67 174 U.5. 445 (1899).

68 14, at 478.

69  gcme have suggested the Court was making that assumption.
See, e.g., FELIX S. COHEN’S HANDBOOK OF FEDERAL INDIAN EAW 217, n.2
(1982 ed.).

70 14. at 483.

20



251

the power is similar to the Court’s development of the political
question doctrine, which comprised the next major phase of Court

decisions on Indian cases.

The above-quoted passage suggested that the only limitation on
Congress’ power to legislate on Indian matters was the Constitution
itself, i.e., Congress could not pass laws affecting Indians if those
laws conflicted with some other provision of the Constitution. Such
limitations imply that acts of Congress would be subject to judicial
review to determine whether particular legislation violated the Cen-
stitution. That implication, however, was quickly rejected by the

Court.

3. Political Question Doctrine

The political question doctrine was developed by the Court to
limit its review of certain matters which it finds are better left to
the exclusive control of another branch of government. 71/ At the
turn of this century the Court held that Congress’ plenary power over
Indian legislation was a political question and was, therefore, not

subject to judicial review. 72/

71 see Baker v. Carr, 369 U.S. 186 (1962) (enumerating the
standards the Court applies in determining whether a particular case

involves a political questi. -, 2.g., Garcia v. San Antonio

Metropolitan Transit Authe © .. 169 U.S. 528 (1985) (deferring to

Congress an issue involvin 7+ scope of Congress’ commerce power)
72

Cherokee Nation v. Hitchcock, 187 U.S. 294 (1902).

21
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The 1902 case which first announced this new departure in Indian
law involved a challenge by the Cherckee Nation of a statute giving
the Secretary of the Interior the exclusive authority to execute
mineral leases on all tribal lands. 73/ The Court held that the Act

of 1871

voiced the intention of Congress thereafter to make
the Indian tribes amenable directly to the power and
authority of the laws of the United States by the
immediate exercise of its legislative power over
them. .14/

The power existing in Congress to administer upon and
guard the tribal property, and the power being politi-
cal and administrative in its nature, the manner of
its exercise is a question within the province of the
legislative branch to determine, and is not cne for
the courts.

The following year, in 1903, the Court extended the political

question doctrine to a statute which affected specific tribes, in

Lone Wolf v. Hitchcock. 7’6/ Lone Wolf, probably more than any other
case in American history, exemplifies the atrocious conseguences that
result when Congress and the judiciary lack sufficient standards to

limit their exercise of power.

73 Cch. 517, 30 Stat. 495 (1898).
74 cherokee Nation v. Hitchcock, 187 U.S. at 305.
75 1d. at 308.

76 187 U.S. 553 (1503).

22
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Lone Wolf involved an Act of Congress ratifying an agreement
signed by less than the number of adult males of the Kiowa, Comanche
and Apache Tribes required by their treaty. The agreement called fer
a cession of tribal lands, but Congress materially altered the agree-
ment in its ratifying act, and there was substantial evidence of
fraudulent misrepresentations by the government officials who secured
the insufficient number of signatures. Lone Wolf was an individual
tribal member who was to be allotted lands pursuant to the agreement.
He challenged the Act as being an unconstitutional taking of property
and as being in violation of the treaty. The Court held the clain
was not subject to judicial review. 77/

Plenary authority over the tribal relaticns of the
Indians has been exercised by Congress from the begin-
ning, and the power has always been deemed a political
one, not subject to be controlled by the judicial
department of the government.

The Court was wrong on two counts. First, Congress did not
attempt to interfere with "tribal relations of the Indians" until
enactment of the Major Crimes Act in 1885. 79/ Secondly, Congress’

power over Indian tribes was not deemed a political one until

1902. 80/ Despite the clear evidence of fraud on the part of the

78 13. at 565.
79 ch. 341, 23 Stat. 362, 385 (1885).

80 note 72, supr

lo
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that Congress acted in perfect good faith in the dealings with the

Indians. . . ." 81/

Lone Wolf paved the way for future treaty violations by the
United States by holding that Congress is free to pass laws that
conflict with treaty commitments. 82/ Thus, on the one hand, the
Court readily relied upon treaty commitments for protection as a
means of allowing Congress to interfere with tribal sovereignty: c¢n
the other hand, the Court did not hesitate to heold that Congress was

under no obligation to honor treaties.

Lone Wolf implicitly overruled the suggestion made in Steghens
that Congress’ exercise of plenary powers would have to conform to
the Constitution. This conflict was further confused by a 1914 case
in which the Court locoked at whether an Act ratifying a Yankton Sicux
cession agreement was

reasonably essential to their protection. . . .

[I]t must be conceded that, in determining what is
reasonably essential to the protecticn of the Indians,
Congress is invested with a wide discretion, and its
action, unless purely arbitrary, must _be accepted

and given full effect by the courts. 3/

More recent cases have adopted a somewhat less arbitrary

approach: the "tied rationally'" test:

81 187 U.S. at 568.
82 14. at 566.

83 perrin v. United States, 232 U.S. 478 at 486 (1914).
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The standard of review most recently expressed is that

the legislative judgment should not be disturbed "as

long as the special treatment can be tied rationally

to the fulfillment of Congress’ unique obligation

toward Indians. . . ." 84

The tied rationally test is similar to the political question

doctrine except that it allows for some judicial review. The prcblenm
is the lack of definite standards defining Congress’ obligation. The

courts have the relatively unrestrained freedom to decide whether the

legislation in question is tied rationally to Congress’ obligation.

3. Fifth Amendment Taking Claims

The Fifth Amendment provides, in part, that "No person shall be

deprived of life, liberty, or properky, without due process of
law; nor shall private property be taken for public use, without just
compensation." 853/ In Lone Wolf the Supreme Court refused to hear
the Fifth Amendment taking claim and held that Congress must be pre-
sumed to have acted in good faith in its dealings with Indians. 36/

That is no longer the case. ©On numerous occasions after Lone Woif,

the Court has agreed to hear Fifth Amendment taking claims made by

84 pelaware Tribal Business Comm. V. Weeks, 430 U.S. 73 at 85
(1977), guoting Morton v. Mancari, 417 U.S. 535, at 555 (1974).

85 y.s. CONST. amend. V.

86 187 U.S. at 568.
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Indians, 87/ and in 1980 the Court expressly held that the political
question doctrine of Lone Wolf is now inapplicable to such

claims. 88/

The government’s simple assertion that it acted in good faith in
its dealing with the Indians will no longer foreclose judicial
scrutiny of taking claims, and courts now may look to whether the

government gave adequate consideration for Indians lands. 89/

C. Tribal Sovereignty

1. Implicit Divestiture

Culminating from the judicially-created plenary doctrine, the
Supreme Court has held that tribal sovereignty "exists only at the

sufferance of Congress and is subject to complete defeasance." 90/

87 ynited States v. Cherokee Nation of Oklahoma, 107 S. Ct.
1487, 94 L.Ed.2d 704, 55 U.S.L.W. 4403 (1987); Hodel v. Irving, 107
S. Cct. 2076, 95 L.Ed.2d4 668, 55 U.S.L.W. 4225 (1987); United States
v. Sioux Nation of Indians, 448 U.S. 371 (1980); Menominee Tribe v.
United States, 391 U.S. 404 (1968); FPC v. Tuscarora Indian Nation,
362 U.S. 99 (1960): United States v. Klamath Indians, 304 U.S5. 119
(1938); United States v, Shoshone Tribe. 304 U.S. 111 (1938);
Shoshone Tribe v. United States, 299 U.S. 476 (1937): United States
v. Creek Nation, 295 U.S. 103 (1935); Chcate v. Trapp, 224 U.S. 665
(1912).

88 ynited States v. Sioux Nation of Indians, 448 U.S. at 415.

89 14. at 416-17.

20 ynited States. v. Wheeler, 435 U.S. 313 at 323 (1978):
accord: HNational Farmers Union Ins. Co. v. Crow Tribe, 471 U.S. 845,
851 (1985); Escondido Mutual Water Co. v. LaJolla, 466 U.S. 765, 788,
n.30 (1984): Rice v. Rehner, 463 U.S. 713, 719 (1983):; White Mountain
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Prior to 1978, the Court "consistently gqguarded the authority of
Indian governments over their reservations . . ., [holding that] [i)f
this power is to be taken away from them, it is for Congress to do
it." 91/ But in 1978, the Court invented a new judicial technique to

strip tribes of their sovereign powers: implicit divestiture.

In oliphant v. Suquamish Indian Tribe, 92/ the court held that

tribes were implicitly divested of their sovereign power to try non-
Indian criminal defendants for crimes committed on their reserva-
tions. In a companion case in 1978, which clarified the rule of

Oliphant, the Court said of tribes that

[tlheir incorporation within the territory of the
United States, and their acceptance of its protection,
necessarily divested them of some aspects of the
sovereignty which they had previously exercised

In sum, Indian tribes still possess those
aspects of sovereignty not withdrawn by treaty or
statute, or by implicaticn as a necessary result of
their dependent status.

This new rule was devised out of thin air. Congress had never

affirmatively divested tribes of their sovereign powers over non-

Apache Tribe v. Bracker, 448 U.S. 136, 143 (1980).

91 williams v. Lee, 358 U.S. 217 at 223 (1959), citi

Wolf v, Hitchcock, 187 U.S. at 564-66.

y
)

g Lcne

:

92 435 U.s. 191 (1978).

93 United States v. Wheeler, 435 U.S. 313 at 323 (1978), citing
Oliphant, n.92 supra (Oliphant in turn cited Wheeler for authority).
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Indians, 94/ so the Court felt it should do so. This is a dangerous

precedent that gives the courts quasi-plenary powers over tribes. It
is noteworthy that the Court relied on "protection" and "dependency"

to fashion this new racist rule, old terms that are resurrected

whenever the Court begins to chip away at tribal sovereignty.

2. Inapplicability of the Constitution

The Court long ago settled that the United States Constitution
does not apply to tribal governments in their exercise of sovereign
power. 93/ The Court has consistently recognized that tribal powers
of self-government existed prior to, and did not derive from, the
Constitution. 96/ However, because the Court has held that all
aspects of tribal sovereignty are "subject to the superior and
plenary control of Congress," 97/ Congress may "limit, modify or

eliminate" tribal powers of self-government almost at whim. 88/

94  Ccf. Act of June 30, 1834, ch. 161, 4 Stat. 729 (extending
federal criminal jurisdiction over non-Indians who violate federal
trader laws on reservations).

95 Talton v. Mayes, 163 U.S. 376 (1896):; accord Santa Clara
Pueblo v. Martinez, 436 U.S. 49, 56 (1978).

96 Ttalton v. Mayes, 163 U.S. at 384.

97 santa Clara Pueblo v. Martinez, 436 U.S. at 58.

98  14. at 56. Presumably, such congressional action must be
tied rationally to its unique obligation toward Indians. Morton v.

Mancari, 417 U.S. at 555. Arguably, such action would also be
subject to Fifth Amendment limitations, see n.87, supra.
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One example of a congressional attempt to limit tribal powers
was the 1968 Indian civil Rights Act, 99/ which purported to apply
limitations similar to many provisions of the Bill of Rights to
tribal governments. The Court, however, has narrowly construed this
particular limitation by holding that claims of alleged vioclations of
the Act must be heard in tribal, not federal, courts. 100/ The one
exception is writs of habeas corpus, of which federal courts have

jurisdiction. 101/

3. Policy of Self-Government

Apart from the court-created doctrine of implicit divestiture,
the Court has '"repeatedly recognized the Federal Government’s
longstanding policy of encouraging tribal self-government." 102/ pot

just as the Court has flip-flopped on the issue of recognizing tribal

99  pub. L. No. 90-284, 87 Stat. 77 (1968}, 25 U.S.C. §§ 1301-1326.

100 santa clara Pueblo v. Martinez, 436 U.S. 49.

101 325 y.s.c. § 1302.

102
(1987).

Iowa Mutual Ins. Co. v. LaPlante, 107 S.Ct. 971 at 975
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sovereignty, 103/ Congress has interfered with tribal self-government

as much as, if not more than, it has promoted it. 104/

On an international level, the United States consistently has
supported positions concerning indigenous peoples which directly
conflict with its policies concerning American Indians. 105/ 1n
1945, the United States was party to the United Nations Charter, an
international agreement among world powers '"to establish conditiens
under which justice and respect for the obligations arising from
treaties and other socurces of internatiocnal law can be

maintained." 106/

Concexrning nations which administer "territories whose peoples
have not yet attained a full measure of self-government," the members

of the United Nations agreed they have a trust obligation

103 compare, e.q., Oliphant, n.92, supra (holding that tribes
were implicitly divested of criminal jurisdicticn over non-Indians),
with National Farmers Union Ins. Co. v. Crow Tribe. 471 U.S. 845
(1985) (holding that tribal courts should be given the first
opportunity to determine whether they have jurisdiction over civil
matters involving non-Indians).

104 compare, e.q., "Public Law 280", ch. 505, 67 Stat. 588
(1953), 25 U.S.C. §§ 1321-22 (which transferred civil and criminal
jJurisdiction over Indian country within five states and one territory
to state and territorial control), with the Indian Self-Determination
and Education Assistance Act, Pub. L. No. 93-633, 88 Stat. 2203, 25
U.S.C. §§ 450a-450n (which enabled the transfer of federal control of
Indian programs and services to tribes).

105 See generally Barsh, Book Review, %7 Wash. L. Rev. 759 at
804-07 (1982) (reviewing FELIX S. COHEN’S HANDBOOK OF FEDERAL INDIAN
LAW (1982 ed.)).

106  y.N. CHARTER preamble.
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to develop self-government, to take due account of
the political aspirations of the peoples, and to
assist them in the progressive development of their
free political institutions, according to the parti-
cular circumstances of each territory and_its peoples
and their varying stages of advancement. 7/

The Charter and recent United Nations treaties and interpretive

resolutions, which are to supercede contrary provisions of domestic

law, 108/

have condemned "trusteeship" to the ashheap of

legal history. No state has a legal right to sub-

ject another to "tutelage" on the excuse of the

latter’s helplessness or ignorance, and existing

de facto guardianships are subject to immediate

dissolution upon a determination of the admini-

stered people’s own aspirations for their future

political status. /

If the United States were truly committed to its international

positions, it would seek to restore its treaty promises made to
tribes by reversing the trend of the Court’s and Congress’ assertion

of absolute power over tribes.
Iv. CONCLUSION

The European nations early recognized the sovereign powers of

tribes. They rejected the policy of acgquiring Indian lands by con-

107 4y, N. CHARTER art. 73, cl. (b).

108 Barsh, Book Review, n.105 supra, at 805, citing H. GROS
ESPIELL, THE RIGHT TO SELF-DETERMINATION, IMPLEMENTATION OF UNITED
NATIONS RESOLUTIONS 11-13 (1980).

109 Barsh, Book Review, n.105 supra, at 805.
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quest, but chese instead a policy of acquisition by consent, and
dealt with tribes through treaties on a government-to-government
basis. The American revolutionaries followed suit when they drafted
the Constitution. Congress was not to have any control over tribes,
other than regulating commerce with tribes, except as agreed upon by
treaty. For nearly 100 years, Congress honored the original intent

of the Constitution in its dealings with Indians.

Congress’ termination of treaty-making by the Act of 1871, which
is of guestionable constitutional validity, opened the way for the
creation of the plenary doctrine. That doctrine has allowed the
courts and Congress to wield almost total control over tribes without

their consent.

Senate Concurrent Resolution 76 will help restore the
government-to-government relationship between the United States and
Indian tribes as recognized by the framers of the Constitution.
Hearings on the resolution will afford tribes the opportunity to
educate the current Congress on some of the fallacies of the United
States’ Indian policies of the past 100 years. Tribal leaders can
explain to congressional committees how the plenary doctrine of the
Supreme Court is founded, not on principles of law, but on ethno-
centric views of “protectionism" and “dependency", views which

deviate from historical and current international commitments.

32



December 2,

1987

263

TESTIMONY OF
REID PEYTON CHAMBERS

Before the
SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE
ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

Re: S.J. Res. No. 76



264

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, my name
is Reid Peyton Chambers. I am a partner in Sonosky, Chambers
and Sachse, 1250 Eye Street, N.W,, Washington, D.C. 20005, a
law firm representing Indian tribes and tribal organizations.
I am honored to appear before the Committee today to give
testimony in support of S.J. Res. No. 76. My testimony will
discuss the historic origins and present elements of the
federal trust responsibility to American Indians, which S.J.

Res. 76 reaffirms.

1. Origins: the Cherokee cases

As the Joint Resolution states, the courts of the
United States have consistently recognized and reaffirmed this
special relationship, as, generally, has Congress and the
Executive. Modern court decisions have tested the
constitutionality of acts of Congress by whether they "can be
tied rationally to the fulfillment of Congress' unique

1/

obligation toward the Indians.” = That unique obligation is

deeply rooted in the Nation's history.

Y/ vorton v. Mancari, 417 U.S. 535, 555 (1974); Delaware

Business Committee v. Weeks, 430 U.S. 73 (1977).
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The United States Supreme Court first discussed the
trust obligation in Chief Justice John Marshall's early
decisions dealing with the Cherokee Nation. In the Cherokee
cases, the Court held that Georgia's laws had no force and
effect in Cherokee territory because the Cherokee Nation was a
"distinct political society." Speaking for the Court, Chief
Justice Marshall stated that "the condition of the Indians in
relation to the United States is perhaps unlike that of any
other two people in existence . . . , marked by peculiar and
cardinal distinctions which exist no where else." While Chief
Justice Marshall held that Indian tribes are not independent
foreign nations, he concluded that they "may, more correctly,
perhaps, be denominated domestic dependent nations." Their
"relation to the United States resembles that of a ward to his

guardian," the Chief Justice stated.

Chief Justice Marshall's Cherokee decisions con-
sidered that the unique trust relationship derived from
treaties between the United States, or the British Crown
before it, and the Cherokee Nation, and from federal Indian
statutes like the Indian Trade and Intercourse Act. Those
treaties and statutes, in terms of their express language,
protected Indian lands and natural resources from alienation.
Then, as is common today, the beneficial ownership to the land

was the Indians. The United States held fee title in trust
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for .the Indians, a trust guaranteed in the treaties and by

Acts of Congress.

2. Property-related trust obligations

In the 150 plus years since Chief Justice Marshall
wrote, most cases elucidating the trust relationship have also
dealt with property rights -- chiefly rights to land, rights
to the use of water, rights to mineral resources, and rights
to hunt and to fish. These cases have set a high standard;
the Government's conduct with respect to Indian lands and
resources "should . . . be judged by the most exacting
fiduciary standards." 2/ The Supreme Court has held that
federal officials have "moral obligations of the highest
responsibility and trust,” 3/ and are "bound by every moral
and equitable consideration to discharge its trust with good

4/

faith and fairness.” — More specifically, the cases have

held that the Federal Government may not "give the tribal

3/Seminole Nation v. United States, 316 U.S. 286, 297

(1942) .

3/ 1pia.

i/United States v. Payne, 264 U.S., 446, 448 (1924).
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lands to others, or . . . appropriate them to its own
purposes." 3/ In general, the courts have held that the
United States should be judged at least by the standards and
principles of law as would be applied to an ordinary fiduciary
in its dealing with Indian property. This has been held to
include a duty of care &/ a duty to make property

productive 1/ and a duty of loyalty. 8/

Of course, Mr. Chairman, these duties have not
always been honored. Sometimes, for example, there has been a
conflict of interest between Indian rights to resources such
as land, water, timber, minerals and rights to hunt and fish

and the claims and demands of other federal agencies --

E/E.g., United States v. Creek Nation, 295 U.S. 103, 110

(1935).

E/Menominee Tribe v. United States, 101 Ct. Cl. 10, 19-20

(1944) .

l/Manchester Band of Pomo Indians, Inc. v. United States,
363 F. Supp. 1238, 1245 n.d. Cal. (1973),.

E/Navajo Tribe v. United States, 364 F.2d 320, 322-24
(Ct, Cl. 19667).
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national parks, fish and wildlife refuges, the public lands,

public dams and water projects, and the like.

Where conflicts of interest between Indian rights
and other public projects are presented, special obiigations
of trust should influence and control the decisions of the
Executive Branch. If the United States decides to build a dam
which may injure fish resources, or to take public lands
within a national park or protected wildlife refuge, that is
of course a straight public policy decision. Private
interests will support or oppose the policy, but ultimately
the Government as a policy maker must reach the decision. But
when Indian rights are involved, the United States is a
trustee for invaluable Indian property interests. When the
United States subordinates Indian rights to his conflicting
public policy responsibilities, a breach of trust occurs, at
least where there is a reasonable and legitimate support for
the Indian position. This is because a trustee should subor-

dinate his own interests to those of his trust beneficiary.

When the United States rules against Indian rights
in this kind of situation, it is guilty of a prohibited
conflict of interest. The Supreme Court unfortunately ruled
in the Pyramid Lake case that the Executive may sometimes have
the power to override a reasonable and legitimate Indian

position -- if, for example, Congress has authorized the
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Executive to "wear two hats," and act in favor of the
non-Indian project. However, this kind of action is morally
odious, subjects the United States to legal liability, and
ought to be avoided. This Joint Resolution would, as I

understand it, state this objective as congressional policy.

3. The trust obligation to protect tribes' governmental

authority

While property-related duties have been the direct
concern of most court holdings, the courts have also made it
clear that the central purpose of the trust relationship is,
as Chief Justice‘Marshall explained, to protect the tribes’
existence as distinct political societies. Indeed, probably
the primary purpose of protecting the lands and natural
resources is to allow the tribes to function as governments
and to exercise political autonomy. Without a protected land
base, it is doubtful that tribes could long function as

distinct political societies.

Thus, the result of the trust responsibility is a
government-to-government relationship between tribes and the
United States whereby the United States protects the authority
of Indian tribes to "make their own laws and be ruled by
them." For this reason, courts have held that the tribes'

rights to self-government are protected by federal law even
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without a specific federal statute doing so, and have held
that state laws that would interfere with tribal
self-government are for that reason alone preempted because

they conflict with overriding federal law and policy. 3/

Because the central purpose of the trust respon-
sibility is to protect the political autonomy and
self-governing status of tribes, there is no conflict between
the trust responsibility and the policy of tribal self-
determination. Both strive toward the same goal. The trust
responsibility does not exist because Indian tribes are some
kind of incompetent or baby needing the paternalistic control
of a guardian. Rather, it exists because of the federal
promises to foster and preserve tribal self-government and the
tribal existence as a distinct political society. That was

true in Chief Justice Marshall's day and it is true today.

4. Trust obligation to provide services

There is a third area in which the trust relation-

ship operates, although its precise impact is somewhat more

g/E. ., White Mountain Apache Tribe v. Bracker, 448 U.S.
136 (1980;.
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amorphous. By incorporating the lands and territories of
Indian tribes within the federal republic, the United States
assumed as part of its trust obligation a duty to provide
services to Indians comparable to those provided other citi-
zens of the United States. 1Indeed, it could be argued that
because of special needs and because of their unique contribu-
tion to the American political commonwealth in the form of
land and other resources ceded, Indian tribes and their
members should receive even greater services than ordinary

American citizens.

This aspect of the trust responsibility has been
less the subject of court cases than the other two areas.
This is because this element of the trust reﬁponsibility is
more the province of Congress than the courts, more the job of
policy makers than lawyers. Congress has responded to this
duty in recent years by statutes such as the Indian Financing
Act to promote Indian economic development, the Indian Educa-
tion Act and the Indian Health Care Improvement Act, to name a
few legislative initiatives. And where Congress has exercised
its trust responsibility to provide services, courts have
directed executive officials to fulfill their responsibilities
not shirk them. For example, the courts have recentlx held
that the Indian Health Service must serve as an advocate for
Indian health care needs and, even if the ultimate health

service or payment should be made by the state, the Indian
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Health Service should represent the Indian in securing payment

from the state. 1o/

But performance of the United States of this aspect
of the trust responsibility has been, by any measure, disap-
pointing. Despite the efforts of Congress, the Indian people
do not have the same economic standard of living, or educa-
tional opportunities or health care services as other
Americans. The £rust responsibility in this, as in other

respects, is an unfulfilled promise.

That is why it is important in S.J. Res. 76 to
reaffirm the trust responsibility in all its aspects -- the
protection of Indian property, the preservation of tribes as
distinct political societies, the provision of adequate
services. While the trust responsibility exists in full force
whether or not the Resolution is enacted, it is important to
remind the American people on the two hundredth birthday of
our Constitution that in this area there is major unfinished
business, that performance has not matched promise. No new
policy is needed; instead the longstanding trust

responsibilities of our Nation to Indians must be implemented.

lg/McNabb v. Heckler, No.86-3711 (9th Cir. October 1,

1987); White v. Califano, 581 F.2d 697 (8th Cir. 1978).

10
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The ultimate promise of the trust responsibility is that the
Federal Government should serve as an advocate for tribal
rights. Institutionally, this means that Congress and all
executive agencies of the Federal Government should be
scrupulous in not interfering with Indian property rights, in
fostering tribal self-government, and in providing services to
Indian people. This should be particularly the duty of the
Bureau of Indian Affairs, other agencies dealing with Indians
such as the Indian Health Service, the legal counsels to those
agencies within the Government, and the Department of Justice
in its representation of Indians as trustee. I hope and
believe that enactment of Senate Joint Resolution 76 will

further these goals.

Thank you very much for the opportunity to appear
before you. I would be happy to answer any questions you may

have.
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Michael Mahsetky, Esquire

Senate Committee on Indian Affairs
838 SKOB

Washington, D.C. 20510-6450

Re: 5.J. Res. No. 76 (198.21)

Dear Mike:

The Interior Department has now located the draft
which I prepared in 1974 at the instruction of Solicitor
Kent Frizell concerning definition of the Department's trust
responsibility. In looking it over, I find that there were
actually two memoranda -- a summary to be sent from the
Solicitor to the Secretary and a more comprehensive definition
of the trust responsibility from me to the Solicitor.

My recollection is that these memoranda were dis-
cussed at a regional and field solicitor's meeting in
Scottsdale in the spring of 1974 but that it was decided not
to finalize them. The Department has provided me with a copy
and I am providing you with one. You are welcome to use 1t
as you wish. It was a draft document and was never adoptecd
as an official pronouncement of Interior Department policy.

Best personal regards.
Sincerely,
Reid Peyton Chambers
Enclosure

RPC/ckpe
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Memorzndum

To : Secretary ot the Interiocr
From : Solicitor
L @Q%
Subject Definition ot the Cepartment's Trust
kesponsibility to the Indians

i am enclosing a detaitec memorsncum setting forth
our &nelysic of the origins and scopc ot vour tfrust
responcibility to American indisns. The purpose cf

this merorardun is to summnarize, in concrete ferm, the

principles of the trust responcsibility a¢ they relate

to the varicus espects of your edrministration of Indian R
Affairs.

. “"Ordirars Ficuciary” Jutics

In dealinge with Indian properfty, The case law is

clezr thet officers ot the Deocrerfmert bave obligations

ot the "highest respencibility arg frust” and that

their concuct "will te judoed by the most exacting
tiduciery stancdarcs." Seminole Nziicr v. United States,
516 ULS. 28C, 297 (13429, hccord, v. Unitecd States,
L1272 U8, 391 (1875, tr. perticuler situetions,

officials of ths Oeparitmant mest acrere to et least

as ricorous stencderds os these vhich bind ¢ private

irustee of private property. Toromicce Trite v. Urited
Statos, 1CI Ct. Cls, 10, 15 (1%242). Althouzh the Incian
trivee to whem this trust recspcensibility pertains are

generally thcee reccognized by treca'y, agreement or

stefute, the c¢octrine of ithe trust rccponsibility agppears
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to exist as an indcpendent lecal goctrine, a sort of

¢ tedera! common law. The ordinary law of trusts
cennct be summarized in general tatlet form to fit

all the varicd circuristances which may arise, and

this cffice should be corsuftec betore officials take
action in particuler cases. Irn genecra!l, 1the frustee
must take at lezcst the same care in prescrving @nd pro-
tecting the rights of his bencficiary as a man of

reascrable prudence would takc in his own affairs,

He owes & high cduty of diligence, care ard skill.

The property righis that are the scbject of the trust

duiiec incluce lanc, water, minerels, timber, trust

’

funls and runting fishing rights. Indian 1rust

lend or lanc thst is rcetrictecd zgainst alienaticn

totels approwimately fiffy mitlion acres. Abcut

forty million is *ritally-owrcd; the rest is Incividually
alletied. LL In addition, Irdicens nave essserted claims
to ciher lancs--lands which are presently acdminictered

by otier federal acencies or in which ciztecs or private

pcreons heave alsc cleimed ownershin rights., Ae trustee,
ihe Copartment may hzve a lecel cbligation To essist

in the returrn of *thece lande f¢ the Indiens, for a

trustee owcs a8 duty to enforce *he ressconable cliaims

L/ Under the 21cckae Native Settlemcnt fet, the trust
responsilility

app-vre 1o extord to 40 million additiorel
acres oi lancs scicted ty regiore! and village curporations.
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of his beneficiary. This duty has in the past often
been pertorncd by the United States with respect to

{ndian land claims, E.a., United States v. Santa Fe

Pac. R, Co., 214 U.S. 339 (t1941); Cramer v. United Stat

[

261 U.S. 219 (1923); Heckman v. United States, 224 U.S.

417 (1212). The trustee zlso cwes the beneficiary a
duty of loyaity; he has bcen held enjoined from "giv(in
the tribel lands to otherc, or. . .appropriat{(ing) them

to its own purposcs." United States v. Creek Neztion,

295 U.S. 103, 109-1106; Lane v. Pucblo of Santa Rose

249 U.S. 1t0, 113 (1916,

Mirerals uncZerlying Incian recervations are generally
owned in trust for the tribal or individual Indian
surtace eguitable owner. In some instances, Indians
own cquitable tiile to subsurface rights beneath lancs
ceded To the United $States. As with lands, the trustec
cannct lawfully micsappropriate !ndian mineral rights

1o iTs own use. Maevejo Tribe v. Unitec Statcs, 364

F. 2d 320, 322-324 (Ct. Cl. 1966). Tribal and iadivi-
dual timber resources are similerly held in ftrust (sco
Squire v. Cepecran, 351 U.S. | {1956)), as are Indian

huntirs anc fishing rights. United States v. Oreqon,

302 F. Supp E99 (D. Ore. 1%6%);, United States v.

Wachirctor, F. Supp (V.D. Wazh., Teb. 12,

1974). [n becth theve above cascs, and in the more

distunt past, the Unitced States es trustice has underict

g)

(=53}
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an obligation *o protect the beneficial rights of

the Indians to hunt and fish. Seufert Eros. v. United

States, 249 U.S. 194 (13819); United States v. VWinans,

198 U.S. 371 (1905).

The trust relationship also clearly extends tc Indian

water rights. See Winters v, United¢ States, 207 U.S.

564 (19CE); Arizone v. California, 373 U.S. 546, 599-

GOt (1963 . The federal trustee is required to protect ¥
Incien water righis by sppropriate effirmotive action. ;:‘
In the Pyremid Lake case, officials of the Departrent ;?:
-~
were enjoined from administering the waters ot an inter- f:T
I
state river system in a manner that feziled fully to ey

protect trital water claims. Fyrermicd leke Faiute Trite

v. Horicn, 354 F. Supp 222 (D.CL.C. 1972y, The court

held 4dnat egninistratively the frite's claims must be

suppcried ty the Department in its waeter allocetiocns,

beczuse they werc "well-founded.”

Arcticr erce of the Depertrent's truc® responcibility

lies in its edrministration of trita!l ftrust funds. I'n
Sorinctas Nation v, United States, 2106 ULS. 285 (15420,

the ¢owvernrert vas held lioble far paying tribal annuities
recuired by tew to be distributed pir czpitz to indivi-
duzl rermters to @ tribul governing tody which it knew

to be corrupt anc which atsconded with the funds. ‘Im
Mesctorter dert? of Pomo Indiene v tnited States, 363

Foo Supp 1232 (.. Calt. 1973), the Court helc thad
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the Department has a duty to invest tribal funds in

the highest interest-bcaring eccount permitted by law,

Accord, lterominee Tribe v. United Stetes, 10l Ct. ClI.

10 (1944,

Summarizing thus far, as a trustee bound by the

orcingry {iduciary svencards, this Departrent and its

officials must exercise reasonable care, skill and
diligence in prescrving trust property, protect cuch

property against wacte or loss, and take reasonable

steps to enforce Indian claims of entitlement to trust

property ard to see 1o it that trust property is

productive of a reesonzble return., Cases like Lane

v. Puzblo ¢i Sonte

Stetes v. Creck n, 295 U.S. 1003 (1935) and

Pyramid Lews FPaiute Trite v, lorton, 354 F. Supp 252

(D.D.C. 1972) suggest that Department officials must

g, 249 U.S. 110 (1919); United

also acherc to & duty of loyalty in the administration

of trust property. As truste2, the Dcpartment must take
care not to misappropriate trust assets to its own

use or give them to others. Put differcently, Departrment
agoncies wiTh infTercsts that conflict with the trust
responsititity should, | telieve, orcder their own activitic

s0 as to avoid injury to trust resources.

<
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2. "Conflict of Interes*" Problemns

This last conclusion is less substantiated in the case
law than the duties discussed earlier, but | believe
it to be 2@ sound legal principle. Most of the ceses
discussed¢ in this memorandum involve Department
activities which directly pertain tc the management

of indien propcrty. They do not concern activities

of other burcaus or agencies within the Department
which impoir Indisn righte. This Jlatter sitfuation~~

sometimes referred¢ to es a "conflict of Interest!

within 1he Deparitment--is, however, the subject of
scme Cases. The cerly Suprcme Court cases of Lane
v. Fueble of Sente Roca, 249 U.S. |10 (1919) and

Cramer v. United S*etes, 261 U.S. 219 (1©22) set aside

atlempts by the Genersl Land Oftice to convey Indian
lends as it they were public lancs. More recently,

Pyramid Laxc Peiute Tribe v, Morton, 354 F. Supp 252

(0.D.C. 1972) held thet in allocating water between

a reclamctior project and en lIndian teke, the Secretary
is required 1o give a higher priority to the Indian
necds than to the conflicting non~-Indian project, except
as specificelly reguired to do otherwise by statute,

court decrcc or contract.
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Although the matter is not so well established as to
be entircly free from doubt, | conclude that the Department,
as a fiduciary, must give preference to reesonable Indian
claims over contlicting policy objectives. As the
enclosod memorandum concludes g/:

“If thcre is a reasonable proba-
bility that a public project will
injure Indian ftrucst property (and
Congrece hes nct specifically
authcrizec the injury), the Secretary
must act to fcrestail the inter-
ference with Indien trust rights,

In a different context, indian

T

claims of entitlement must be i,

supported wherever they are reasonable; le
they must be given the broadest -
reasoneble zmtit rather than the Jo

narrowest. Accordingly, technical
disputes 2s to which there is & range
of possitle reesonzble sclutions
(e.g., *he measure of VWinters Doctrine
water riaghits) must be resclved at the
edge of the spectrum rmcos+t favoratie

to the Indians.”

DR

This principle, | believe, has two limitations. First,

as trustee, the DOeparimert is not obliged to espouse

unreascnatle Indian claims. Ceompare lescn v. United
Steiecs, 412 U.S. 391 (1973). Secondly, Congress can

specitfically cdirect the Cepartment to act ctrer than

es a *trustce. Cezzes such as Lonec vwolf v. Hitchcock,

187 U.S. 553 (19C2) ard Uni*ed S*tates v. Kaqgema, 118

U.S. 375 (IBB6) cornfirm a broad corgressional pcwer

to alter the terms of trcaties and change the purposes
ot the trusteecship, and To authorize the taking of
Indian proporty. flcxibitity is thus retained in the
tormulatior of publdic policy; the Department con bc

fultorizacd <o toes Indion prouperty or otherwice relieved

7
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ot its exacting fiduciary duties. Congress must, however,

specify such an intent with clarity; abtsent a clear

indication of congressional intent to take iIndian
treoperiy, couris witl presume that Congress intends
adherence to the trust obligations and will construe

doubtful expressions in statutes favorebly to the

Indians. t‘enominee Tribe v. United Stailes, 391 U.S.

404 (19¢€¢8); United Stetes v. Sante Fe Pzc R., 314 U.S.

339 (1241); Choate v. TrapE, 224 U.S5. 6€E5 (1912).

My conclusicn, then, is that in situations where there

is a conflict between a prcgram or policy of an Interior (:3
agency and an Indian claim to Trust property, Department
officiels must give preterence To the Irgdian claim if

trere is a rcasonable basis for that claim. In other

worcs, our agencies must "tend over backwards" to avoid

infringing Indians rights.

s 0of the Trust Re:zconsibility--

3. Non-Prozerty Acr
Seli-Lerern ot

In the adrminisiration cf Indian property, the Secretary
has tbteen charged with a large number of siazfutory duties.
Indian trusi property cennot be sold, 25 U.S.C. B177, and
cannot te lcesed, willed or otherwise alicnated or on-
curtered without the Secretary's approva!. 25 U.S.C.

§5415, 373, &1 t sec. But in giving and withholding

epprovael, 1he Deopartment has concerntrotec upon one aspect
cf the Truut responsibility: protecting the Indiarn

ward” frer Yis own inco

ctence. Yot dtere is cireng
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historical evidence that the trust relationship--

fer from suggesting ftribal incompetence--origirated

as a recognition of ftribal autonomy and a confirmation
of tribal powers of seif-government. In Worcester v.

Geornia, 31 U.S. (6 Pet) 515 (1832) and Cherokee MNation

v. Georeia, 30 U.S. (5 Pet) ! (1831)--the seminal
cases in which Chief Justice Marshal! framed the truct
recponsibilily concept--Geergia statutes were held

inappliceble in Indian country because federal treatices
and statutes had secured and guaranteed & strong measureg

of self-government to the tribe.

"l
[
The undecrlying purpose of the trust relationship is, \;
in my opinion, fo honor that federal guarantee of self—[j-
goverrnrent, and the promice of the ecarly treaties that c:l
Indien retaincc dends could be the bese for a separate
culture and polity. in thic regerd¢, the strict
property-recleted tiduciary standards are a means toward
the end ¢t guerantecing for Indians & vieble option
to exist as a rural lanc-b5aced society. For if tribal
governrent snd culture are to exist, they must have
some secure land tase to function upon and govern, water

to irrigate thelanc, fish and game in the sirears,

income trom timter ard mincral development.
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In this sense, the "self-determination' theme in
President Nixon's 1970 Message to Congress Is not

inconsistent with the trust relationship; instead,

it is fully compatible with its ancient purposes. Of
course, in particular instances, the trust recsponsibility
mey bimit selt-cgtermination. But in a federal system,
no entity has absolute self-cetermination: all political

institfutions function amidst checks and balances and

subject to limitations on their sovereign powers.

There may be & neec, however, tc constrict the exercise
of discretionary menagement cf Indian property by the
Departmert in light of the increased recognition of

tribal selft-determination. Fer unbridled federal

AFT

diccretion threatens viable tribal selt-government.

a

federal authority shculd not be ercessive; nor should

™3

it essure the inproviderce of *he frust benectficiary.
Pather, it should be exerciscC so as to turther tribal
selt-determination within the limitation of preserving
tribel fande, resources and culturg.

Ocesicnally, *the frust respons

i lity has been

discusced in ceses that do rnot concern proprietery
rights. tor example, Yorton v. Ruiz u.S.

(February 20, 1874) appears to stond for the proposition
that the Departmenrt owes (ndiene & duty to adhere

scrupulceely to fair proceccurce (<lip op., p. 36).

Cempare Toozhnipr V. ﬂjckv\, 297 U.S. 598 (1270),
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Ruiz mey elsc suggest thot the trust responsibility
cumprehencs a duty to provide some federal services
to Indians, although othcr cases have rejected such a

suggestion.  Sce Gile River Pima-Yaricena Tribe v,

United Stetes, 427 F. 2d 11¢4 (Ct. Cl. 1970), compare

Ft. Silt Azeche Trite v. United States, 477 F. 2d

1360 (Ct. Cl. 1973). In the exercise of the i
LL.

Department's siotuiery povers to approve Indian wills o

and lecases, contrects and ordinences, cerefully drawn

-

requleticne need *o be issucd sctting forth precice ety
\~|7
svanderds for ¢renting or withholding of Departmental

apprevz! in coordination wiih a more comprehensive

epproach Te The purpceses of the frust responsibility.
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DRADT
RPChamrers/in 1/18/74

Preliminary Draft Memorandum

To : Solicitor

From : Associate Solicitor for Indian Affairs

Sutjcet H The Sccretary of the Interior’'s Trust
Responsibility to the Indians N

You have astad thut T outline, in general form, the

r

t

attributes and legal obligations encompassed within f[
s
< 1 . /

the Sccretary of the Interior's trust responsibility it
~
. oy

to Ancrican Indians so as to assist admiristrative L

dcterninations and the forrulation of policy. That the [:}
United States, and principaliy the Secretary of the
Interior as its chief ad=inistrative officer dealing

with Indians, 1/ stands in a fiduciary relationship to
Arcrican Indians is well established. The existence

of this trust relaticnship was most recently confirned

1/ The Sccretary of Intcrior has been entrusted by Congress
with rost aspects of the adrinistrvation of Indiar Affairs.
E.g., 5 U.5.C. €1457(10). A significeant excepticn is
the Incduan hcalth sevvice, which is under the jirisciction
of the “epartmert of Mealth. Educaticn and Welfare. 68
Stat. €74 (1934}, And other fedcral grant-making ageuncies
provide substanticzl financial support to Indien tribes.

Sec generally Schifter, Irends in Federal! Incdisnm_Acdmirpictvrstd

15 8. D . Fex. 1 (1970).
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in the message of President Nixon to Congress on July 8,
1970. _2/ But for a well established doctrine, the

origins and scope of the trust relatlonship are exceedingly
murky. In order to delineate the legal components of :
the trust responsibility, therefore, I believe that 1t

is necessary to delve at least somewhat into the history

of the federal relationship toward Indians and speciﬁical%y

into early nineteenth century cases which first elucidated

that relationship. Accordingly, this memorandum is somewhat

more esoteric than I would 1£ke. I will precede 1t //<\
with a brief summary of my conclusions, providing in the A:$:
process an organization for the entire memorandumm. <fl\3.
£
~

2/ Message of President Mixon to Ceongress transmitting
Recommendations for Indian Policy, 116 Cong. Re.. 23,131
(1970):

"The United States Goverrment acts

as a legal trustec for the larnd and
vater rights of American Indians.

These rights are often of critical
econcmic irportance to the Indian
pecople; frequently, they are also

the subject of extensive legal dispute.’
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Sumrary and Conclusions

In the first part of the memorandum, I will attempt to describe
the origins and nature of the Secretary of the Interior's
trust responsibility from a historical perspective. I
conclude that the trust responsibility is basically.deriéed
from treaties with and statutes céncerning the various

Indian tribes, and (after the treaty making power was limited
by Congress in 1871 3/) from the later executive orders and
agrecements with Indian tribes. 4/ The legal effect of these
trcaties and agreements was the cession by the tribes of
almost all lands which had been aboriginally used and occupied
by them. Early case law and the executive practice of the
federal government recogrized that Indian tribes did possess

a kind of legal title to those lands habitually possessed and
occupied by them; 5/ consequently, treaties and agreepents
verc necessary to accomplish the extinguishment of that ti:le
and eopening of the lands to non-Indian settlement. A contrary

notion, that Indians were mere tenants at will or sufferance

3/ 16 stat. 566 (1871); 25 U.S.C. 871.
4/ See F.S. Cohker, Hordbcel of Federal ¥ndion Lav, p. €7 (1942).
5/ Johneon v. McIntesh, 21 U.S. (8 Wheat) 543 (1823);

see United Statec v, 2 Yo , 314 U.S. 339
(1941),
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of the United States and held no lawful claim to the lands
they possessed, was definitively rejected by the Supreme

Court in the early Cherokee cases. 6/

Therefore, the treaties and agreements représented a kind\

of land transaction, contract, or bargain. The ensuing

trust relationship was a significant part of the consideration
for that bargain offered by the United States. By the
treaties and agreements, the Indians commonly reserved part

of their aboriginal land base and this reservation was
guaranteed to them by the Un;ted States. 7/ By administrative
practice and later by statute, the title to this land was Lm_
held ir trust by the United States for the benefit of the
Indians. The Indians came to be recognized as holding

f;ll beneficial ownership to the retained lands and the
equitable title to them. The principal legal limitation _
upon this ownership wvas a series of statutory proscriptions

against alicnation of the land to anyone other than the

6/ Cherokee Motior v. Ceorgia, 30 U.S. (5 Pet) 1 (7831)
and Vo cester v. Ceorsmia, 31 U.S. (6 Pet) 515 (.832),
discusred infra pp

7/ Compare United States v. Winans, 198 U.S. 371, 381 (1905);
“the treaty was no: a grant e: rights to the Indians,
but a grant of tle rights from them--a reservation of
those (rights) not granted."”
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United States. From the earliest Congress, and even before,
a series of enactments served as a statutory protection

for Indian occcupancy of lands retained by them.
11

Of course, as the frontier expanded westward, new cessions
]
and agreements were concluded with the Indian tribes :haE
it
-

were less favorable to them than had been the original

agreements. The second part of the memorandum describes [ii
] .
various legal decisions confirming and recognizing a [:l

confressicral power to modify (or even abrogate) treaties

and to alter the boundaries of Indian reservations, 8/ even

to the extent of terminating entirely the trust relationship
with particular Indian tribes. This power 1is itself premised
on the trust relationship. 1In this respect, the trust
responsibility of the Congress to the Indians is somewhat
different than that of the Secretary. Courts treat the

trust responsibility as only a kind of moral limitation upon
Congress. The sole legal limitation 1s that Congress must

make a good faith effort .t compensating the Indians for the

8/ E.g., Lone Wolf v, Hitchcock 187 U.S., 553 (1902); Xagara
v. United States 118 U.S. 375 (1886).
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taking of their property which has been recognized by

earlier treaties or statutes. 9/ By contrast, other court
decision; which I discuss are clear that the Department

of the Interior and other executive agencieﬁ possess no “
independent power to modify treaties. This limitation now
also extends to executive order reservations. 10/

Unless dircc;;d to do otherwise by Congress, the Secretary
1s required assiduously and vigorously to enforce the trust

responsibility. This portion of the memorandum then concludes

with a discussion of the modern case law which strongly

indicates that in the administration of Indian property, ’.k.
the Secretary of the Int-rior is required to adhere to L{"
.d"i'
obligations analogous to those binding an ordinary trustee.'-.:
[
Lo
I believe that this requirement--that the Secretary serve SN
.

as an ordinary fudiclzry-~is extraordinarily exacting and
demands high standards of compliance which are frequently

difficult to meet, particularly given the conflicting statutory

9/ XKlarnath & Mooacdoc Tribes v. United States, 304 U.S, 119 193¢
Chippeva fi.crnz v, bPoited States, 301 L.5, 358 (1937);

Shoshorc Tribe v. United States, 299 U.S. 476 (1937).

10/ Sce 25 U.S. 8398¢, eracted in 1927. Prior to that date,
the case law suggests that executive departments mipght
modify boundarics of executive eorder reservations without

paying compensation. F.g.,fiousx Trie v. Unifed Statecs
316 U.S. 317 (1942). A contrary recsult, howvever, haua becn
reached by Atterncy Cereral tiarlan Fiske Stone, 34 Ops.
A.G., 171 (1924), on¢ Congrces uvltirately adopted Sten
view in the 1927 sraetute. The result of the fioux Trilte
case has also rececived scheolarly criticism. Xote,

Trival Fisperev fa: —

" Sus : iva_ O
Compensable. Inciop o ]xccutl-»—nldor,ﬁcsch

_QLI"_‘L 04 Yal L.1l. 627 (]n((\,) atiaosg:
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responsibilities of the Secretary for reclamation projects,

the management of public lands, national parks, wildlife
refuges etc. It 1s my conclusion, however, that the trust
responsibility directs that, in the event of conflict bet&%en

a reasonable clajim by the Indians to a proprietary entitlement
and a conflicting claim by another Bureau, preference is
required to be given to the Indian claim. In other words,

the Secretary as trustee must so order his other ac%ivities

as to avoid interfering with a reésonable claim of entitlement
of an Indian tribe or band to particular natural resources.

And in measuring the extent of the Indians' claim of entitlezen
to a particular natural resource (e.g., water under the

Vinters doctrine), the Secretary as a careful and prudent
trustee 1s obligated to espouse the maximum reasonable entitle~
ment for the Indians. His trust duties include an obligation
toward affirmative action, particularly in situations where
past inacticn has led to the loss of valuable trust property
rights (again, the water rights arca is a prime example).

This I recognize is a controversial and difficult coaclusion,
and onc thet it is likely to be the subject of future

litigation and administrative controversy. .. s

\\""\) .

s, ¢



293

ITI

Finally, although it 1s not enforced inm the case law, I
believe that a principal aspect of the Secretary's
trust responsibility relates not simply to the preservation ™

of a land and resource base for Indians, but alsc to the P__

protection and aurturing of lndian tribal self-~government. g

It should be emphasized that the principal early cases Lﬁ;
to deal with the trust responsibility--the landmark LE;

decisions by Chief Justice Marshall in the two Cherokee E:}
cascs--did not deal directly with proprietary entitlements

but instead concerned the right of the Cherokees to be

free from state recgulation on their reservation. To .be

sure, the precise steps vhich the Secretary takes to fulfill
this aspect of the trust responsibility are less likely

to be the subject of successful court challenge by Indian
plaintiffs. The Secretary consequently has more discretion

in deciding how to fulfill the "self-government" component

of his trust responsibility. But while his discretion is not

likely to be judicially reviewed, performance by the Secretary
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of this aspect of the trust Tesponsibility is a matter

of the greatest importance. For it 1s certain that--

as in the international sphere in the administration

of colonies (which are also regarded as "trust territo}iesf

or as the subjJect of some sort of trust responsibility

under the U.N. charter 11/)--a prime goal of any political
trusteeship is a substantial measure of self-determination

in the beneficiary of the trust. The President's Message
recognizes this, for its central goal is maximizing Indian
self-determination. As I perceive it, such self-determination
1s not logically inconsistent with enforcement of the trust}“

responsibility. Indeed, the other property-relatel duties iz1

could be regarded as a means toward achieving the "self- <i\
£~
deterrination" objective. For 1t is hollow to speak of a !fV

guarantee of self-government without also protecting a landL
base over which tribal authority 1s to be exercised, water
to make that land abundant, hunting and fishing rights to
custain the tribal population living on the land etc. True,
other aspects of the trust responsibility may limit
quantitativaly the evtent of sclf-determination. Br: in

that sense, a trite may bear a relztionchip to the United
States somevhat sinilar to that of a home rule municipality

to a state government. Each has recognized sovereign noﬁerc excent

as specifically preempted by the legislature.
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1/ The two pertinent articles of the U.N. Charter concerning non-self-
governing territories stress the principal objective of the "trustezship”
to be sttainiag solf-government. /Article 73 concerns all territoriec
and providei-~in parts:

Fembers of the United lictions which heve or
assurte responsioilities for the administretion
cf territeries whove necnles have not vou
attsined a full messure of zilf-governTtent
recognize the nrinciple thet the intercats

of the inhezitents of these tcrritories zre
paratount, cnd zccent &3 a sacr:2d trust the
obligation to promute to the utmost, witihin
the syster ¢f internztionel pezce erd sccurity
esteblish:d by thz prosent Cherver, the well-
being of the inketitents of these territoriec,
and, to thic ena:

a. to ensure, with due recpect for the
culture of the peorles ccncerncd,
their politicezl, econcric, sccizl,
and educatione] edvencement, thoir
Jucl trezinent, end their protcciion
against abusi-g

¥ “.""!"

b. to devclon self-goverrment, to tzke ~
PR . . 4

due eccount of tre politiczl zenirstions ¢

g

.

of tte peronles, &end 1o essist th in

the progressive gevelorment of thoir

frece politicel irstituticns, eccoraing

to the particuler circunctznces of each
territory end its psoples znc their varying
steges of zdvenceTent;

Article 7€ concerns those territorics plzced in formzl trusteeshin status;

it provices:

The besic objectiver of the trustecshin system, in
accordence vith the furposcs of the Uniteg idzticns
laid cown in Articice ) of the present Cnerter, shell be:

a. to furthor internztional peace &nd security;

b. to prcmote the rmoliticel, ecenenic, sociel,
and cducztionel cdvancenent orf the inhabitzants
of the trust territori nu theil preagress
develorrert .
as may Lt
of cach 1o

CXICS50d

ernrent or ince:
yarticulaor circy:
its reenles ard tae frec

of lic proles concernes,
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as may be provided by the terms of
each trusteeship agreement;

to encourage ressect for human richts
and for funderentzl freedoms for all
without cistinction &s to rece, sex,
languace, or religien, znd to encourcge
recogniticn oi the interZe-endence of
the pcoples of th2 world; and

to crsure ecuzl trestrent in sociel,
econor.ic znd cormsrcicl mstters for

for all hembers of. the United letions
and their neticnals, cnd clso equeal
treztment for the latter in the adminis-
tration of justice, without rrejudice,
to the etteinzent c¢f tre forezeing
objcctives znd cubject to the provisions
of Article €0,

VST

Py

a
P

-
f
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A contrary notion of the Secretary's trust responsibility,
and one which has some historical support, would vest in the
Secretary discretionary and primarily unlimited power to
administer Indian land and resources in any.manner he believes
to be "in the best interests” of the Indians. Such a
limitless and broad gaged Secretarial power is 4in conflict
with my view of the trust resppnsibility which allows
exercise of more precisely limited powers directed toward
preservation of Indian land and resources and the establishment
and furtherance of Indian self-government. This alternate
concept of the trust responsibility 1s also inconsistent
with the President's Mcssage and, more generally, with
prevalent views of the appropriate relationship between f::
the government and the governed which limit the powers of;::
the former. 3
But, regretably, in a number of areas concerning

the management of Indian property; statutory discretion

is vested in the Secretary without linit., There is a
resulting tecptation and tendency tno exercise this
fiscretion with open-ended paternalism. Tc¢ illustrate:

The Secretary has vast statutery powers to approve Or

disapprove transactions dealing with Indians' land and funds.
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Indian land cannot be sold, 12/ leased, 13/ passed by
testamentary disposition, 14/ or otherwise alicnated %_ﬂ

H
without approval by the Secretary. 15/ There 1s need :?

-
,v

to formulate standards and focus with precision upon the K;ﬂ
-

requirements of the trust responsibility in deciding how Lr
these admivistrative approval powers should be exercised. i:
For in prormulgating standards as to how he will exercise his
approval powers, the Secretary gives content and specificity
to how his trust responsibility will be exercised. 1In the
memorandum I will focus on the leasing areas as me example

of a situation in which more exact administrative standards,

consistent with the elements of the trust responsibility

here set out, can be provided.

/ 25 U.S.C. 8177,
13/ E.c., 25 U.S.C. B415,
/

25 U.5.C. 8373, Compare Tooahnippah v. Hickel, 397 U.S.
598 (1970).

15/ Contracts, including those to hire attorneys cannot
be validly executed affected trust preperty without
the Secretary's approval. 25 U.S.C. 8681 et seq.
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My conclusion in this section of the memorandum 1s that
thecse powers have 2t times been administered in a way

which to some extent detracts from the dignity of the N
trust relationship. The conception of the trust responsi-

bility whicr emerges is that the Indian is a sort of

inconpetent, a ward, and hence needs paternalistic guildance

as 1f he were an infant or funﬁtional incompetent. A ?’1
fiduclary relationship, of course, needs no such 'f
presumption; indeed, the trust responsibility as developed i
in the case law appears to be a more limited protective %

i

W

status In which the rights to self-government and territorial™ -
integrity are secured. Fxercise of the Secretary's statutory
powers ought to be re-exarined with this conception of the

trusteeship in mind.

Finally, certain subjects seem outside the scope of this
meworandum. I do not attewmpt to analyze the scope of the
trvst responsibility in terms of which Indian tribes or
groups iuv pertains to. The question of which Indian tribes
saould be recognized as beneficiaries of the trust relation-
ship is an important motter which needc study from a legal

and policy standpoint, but this is beyond the scope of the
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present memorandum. Additionally, I do not consider
whether tha trust responsibility, standing alone and without
any statutory authority, obliges or permits the Secretary

to provide "services" to Indian groups. 16/

-
Ve
— “A/\\
P
Al

6/ Two recent decisions by the Court of Claims might be
construed as indicating that the trust responsibility
does not include any independent duty to provide
governmental services. (Cilz River Pira-Maricopa
Indians Cermunity v. Urited States, 427 F. 2d 1194
(Ct, Cl. 1970); see Ft. £:11 fccche Tribte v. United
States, 477 F. 2d 1360 (Ct. Cl. 1973). These cascs
may, however, stand simply for the proposition that
the Indian Claims Conmicssion Act of 1946, 25 U.S.C.
BE70 et seq., does not confer jurisdiction on the
Comumission to provide compensatiorn for failture to
furnish scrvices. 1 do not belicve that any greater
slgnificance should be accorded to these decisions,
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I. The Classical Marshallian Trust Responsibility

The Federsl trust responsibility 1is a judicially formulated
doctrine which was extrapolnted chiefly trom.the administrative
and legislative practice of the early Congre;ses and :
Federalist administrations. No treaty of which I gm aware

~

expressly provided that lands and other property rights [l.
gecured to the tribes were to be held in trust. The firs:
statute explicitly recognizing trust ownership in general 5
i the Act of Februery 8, 1887 (popularly known as the [:)
General Allotment Act. 17/ The Act provided that the

United States would hold allotments in trust for 25 years 18/

17/ 24 Scat. 389, 25 U.S.C. 8348,

18/ Trust periods to lands or reservations under the
Indian Reorganization Act were extended indefinitely
by that Act. 25 U,s.C. B461. For lands not under the Indian
Reorganization Aet see 25 CFR Appendix.
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for the eole use and benefit of the allottee and at the
expiration of the trust period would convey the land in
fee to the allottee, or his heirs, "discharged of said

trust and fee of all charges or incumbrance whatscever...." 19

By contraest, the courts implied a tvust relationship from

the early treaties and statutes as early as the 1830s. The

first Supreme Court decisions expressly to formuate the ;—-
H

trust responsibility doctrine were the two Cherokee cases. Ll.

These decisions involved the question of whether Georgia ‘:E

etate statutes were applicable to persons residing on

Cherokee Indian lands within that State. Those lands had t:?

been secured to the Cherokees by federal treaties, and the

central issue in the cases concerned the nature of the

relationship between the United States and the Indians

which had been established by these treaties.

19/ One of the most important consequences of this provision
is that it prevents tne imposition of Federal taxes
on the income of Indfans "directly derived" from that
property. Scouire v. Capoeran, 351 U.S. 1 (1956). On
the other hand, the Court of Claims recently held that
an administrative charge against the proceeds of
timber sales was not violative of this provision--
the charge being permissible trustee expense. Quirault
Allottee Acsociation v. U.S., No, 102-7) VU.S5. Court

of Claims, F. 2d (1973). The provision
against charge or incumbrance contained in the General
Allottment Act is extended under the para materia

doctrine to allotments made under special allotments
acts where that special act did not include such a
provision. It 1s also extended to lands purchased
for Indians or Indian tribes under authority of the
Indian Reorganization Act, 25 U.S.C. B465., Stevens
v. C.I.R., 452 F. 2d 741 (1971).
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The firet case, Cherokee Nation v. Georgia, 30 U.S. (5 Pet) 1

(1831), was filed by the tribe in the original jurisdiction

of the Supreme Court to enjoin enforcement of the gtate

statutes. In a brief opinion by Chief Justicé Harahlll,‘ o L

the Court held that it lacked original jurisdic:ion because /f

the tribe was not a “"foreign state” within the meaning [:ﬁs

of that term in Article III of the Comstitution. The [}:5
~

Chief Justice described the Federal-Indian relatioumnship asl:}
"perhaps unlike that of any other two people in

existence" and "marked by peculiar and cardinal distinctions
which exist nowhere else." 20/ Marshall agreed with the
Cherokees' contention that they were a "state"” in the

;enfe of being "a distinct political mociety. . .capable

of managing its own affairs and goveruning itself.” 21/

But he held that the tribes were not "foreign states,"”

but rather that they were subject to the protection of

the United States and might "wmore eorrectly, perhaps,

30 U.S. (5 Pet) 1, 16 (1831).
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be denominated domestic dependent mations." 22/ He con-
cluded that "their relation to the United States resembles

that of a ward to his guardian." 23/

The second Cherokee case, Worcester v. Georgia, 31 U.S.

(6 Pet.) 515 (1832), involved an appeal by two non-Indian
missionaries residing on Cherokee lands from & conviction

in Georgla state courts for violating some of the statutes

challenged in Cherokee Nation. Speaking again for the QA
Court, Chief Justice Marshall held the state statutes ’ Q;Z-
unlawful under the supremacy ciause, and construed the Q’
treaties with the Cherokees and the Federal Trade and
Intercourse Acts as protecting the Indians' status as distinct
political communities "having territorial boundaries,

within which their authority (of self-government) 1is

exclusive. . ." 24/

22/ 1d. at 17,

23/ Ibid.

24/ 31 U.S. (6 Pet) at 557.
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Marghall meticulously analyzed the treaties with the

Cherokee and .mphaaizad that their right "to all the lands
within those (terrftorial boundaries) . . .is mot only
acknovledged but guaranteed by the United States." 25/ -
Thé trusteeship reflected in Cherokee Nation appears to

have been implied from this guarantee, for there was no
express language in any treaties specifically recognizing

a trust. Marshall also analyzed-the early Trade and Inter-
course Acts which protected Indian land occupancy as providing
as additional source for the immunity of the Cherokee's from

State jurisdiction and, implicitly, for the trust relation-

ship itself. The first of these acts, passed in 1790. by A
the first Congress, provided "that no sale of lands made by ll~
any Indian or any Nation or tribe of Indians within the ‘:Z-
United States shall be valid. . .unless the same shall be [2:

amde. . .(by) some public treaty." 26/ The prohibition onl:J
conveyances of Indian lands except to the United States was
carried on by later enactments gl/ and survives today as

25 J.8.C. 8177. These Trade and Intercourse Acts were enacted

/ 1d at pages 561, 562.
26/ Act of July 22, 1790, 1 Stat., 137, 139.
/ Act of May 19, 1796, 812, 1 Stat. 469, 472; Act of

March 3, 1799, 82, 1 Stat. 743, 746; Act of March 30,
1802, 812, 2 Stat. 139, 1l43.



to secure the boundaries which had been establighed with

Indian tribes on the border of the frontier. 28/

It was the purpose of the early treaties, enforced by the
Trade and Intercourse Acts, to prohibit future westerly
expansion except under the orderly direction of the Federal
government, and only after Federal treaties had been con-
cluded and ratified by Congress providing for cessions of
Indian title. Thus, the proclamations and statutes did not
contemplate a rigid and permanent boundary, although some ;‘~
of the early treaties appear to have done so. The Trade ll~
and Intercourse Acts did allow land cessions pursuant to ‘:z-
tredty. However it was the invariant policy that Indian lzf
iand should be protected by the Executive Branch (which l:)

in those days meant the military) unless Congress directed

28/ 1Indeed, the policy of protecting Indian land occupancy
from settler incursion had predated the Revolutionary
War 1itself. The Royal Proclamation of 1763 had
established a boundary line between American colonies
and Indian country, essentially along the Appalachian
Mountains. This proclamation proscribed entry by settlers
into the lands narked off for the Indians and required
a license for travel therein. On September 22, 1783,
the Congress of the Confederation continuesd this pro-
hibition by a similar proclamation. Journals of the
Contintental Congress, XXIV, page 264; XXv, page 602.
See 18 Ops. A.G. 236, 237 (1885). .
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and confirmed subsequent land cessions. This protection

of Indian lands was central to the Indian policy of the

~

early Federalist and Jeffersonian administrations. 29/

~N
hd
~

It appears that the trust doctrine elucidated by

&

Qb
&

Marshall was intended to state and confirm this adminis-
trative practice. Particularly instructive 1is an early

report, dated June 15, 1789, to President Washington
by his Secretary of War, Henry Knox. Knox reviewed

and considered "two wodes' whereby disturbances between
Indian and settlers "on the frontier are to be quieted."

American State Papers, Volume VII, pages 12-14. One

approach considered by Knox "is by raising an Army and

extirpating and refractory tribes entirely." The other

ie "by forming treaties of peace with them, in which

their rights and limits should be explicitly defined,

and the treaties observed on the part of the United States
with the most rigid justice.” 1In part, Knox recommended
against the first approach because of insufficient finances

for the waging of a general Indian war. But he also
observed that such a war would be inconsistent "with
the principles of justice and the laws of nature.”

Knox suggested the forcible dispossession of the Indians
from their territories might violate the law of nations

as well. BHe wrote, "it 1s presuwable that a Nation
solicitous of establishing its character on the broad

basis of justice, would not only hesitate at but reject

every proposition to berefit itself by the injury of
any neighboring communiiy, howaver, contemptible and

weak it may be. . ." Ioid

* & * *
’

"The Indians being the prior occupants possess the right

of the soil. It cannot be taken from them unless by

their free consent, or by the right of occupancyin the

case of a just war. To dispossess them on any other

principle would be mgross violation of the fundamental
laws of nature and of that distributive justice which

is the glory of a Nation." 1Ibid
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The guarantee of lands reserved to the Indian in the
treaties was considered by the Federalist Administrations
to be a binding pledge of faith, similar to a trust

obligation. 30/ . . -

The mechanics, then, by which the trust relationship was
created were as follows. A treaty would be established QA

confirming certain boundaries in the Indian tribes. The

United States to the tribes. Executive officials were

boundaries were recognized by a pledge of faith of the :2 2

bound to respect and to enforce those boundaries unless

lu
~

For example, Secretary of War Henry Knox certainly
considered enforcement of the treaties to be obligatory
upon the government. In a memorandum to President
Washington dated July 7, 1789, he wrote that: "All
treaties with the Indian Nations however equal and just
they may be in their principles, will not only be
nugatorybbut humiliating to the sovereign unless they
be guaranteed by a body of troops." Complaining
specifically of settler intrusions onto lands secured
to the Cherokees by the 1785 Treaty, Knox observed that
"{f so direct and ramifcent contempt of the authority

of the United States be suffered with inpunity. . .the
Indian tribes can have nd> faith in imbecile promises
and the lawless whites 4111 ridicule the government. . . .
American State Papers, Vol. VII, p. 53.
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further lands were purchased in sulsequent negotiations
(or taken by conquest in & “just war") as directed and
authorized Ly Congress (as by copfirm:ng a declaration of
war or ratifying & subsequent treaty.,)} The u;derlying
notion, therefore..is that the trust responsibility is a
congressionally-sanctioned pledge of faith of the United
States to guarantee Indian lands and protect the tribal ‘F\~
entity from the assertion of State jurisdiction; in return, ll~
the tribe pledges loyalty to the United States and, as the <qr

century went on, allowed most of its land to be purchased.

The premise upon which this relationship rested was that
the Indians had some gort of legal title to the lands which
they ceded. This had been established in an earlier opinion

by Chief Justice Marshall, Johunson v. McIntosh, 21 U.S.

(8 Wheat) 543 (1823). 1In Johnson, Marshall held that the
Indians did have a sort of property right to lands which

had been habitually used and occupied by them and that

this right survived discovery of the American continent by
European nations. Again relving upon the practice of the

law of nations, Marshall coacluded that Indians held "aboriginal
Indian title" in the lands, and that discovery by European

nations was subject to that possessory right. The Indians were
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entitled to possess the lands but could not convey thenm
to private persons. They were, he stated, "the rightful
occupants of the s0oil, with a legal as well as just claim <

to retain possession of it." 31/

Worcester is significant for an additional reason. 1In

Cherokee Nation, Justices Johnson and Baldwin had i .
concurred in the dismissal because, they reasoned, the
Cherokees were not a "state." The concurring Justices
analogized the tribe to a conduered domain, which had no /£\~
territorial rights save at the pleasure of the conqueror. A&L
Justice Johnson analogized the tribe to & sort of temant ‘;z'
at will or tenant by sufferance on the lands secured by Q
the treaty. 32/ The right of discovery, he maintainedQ

extinguished any property rights of the Indians; contrary

to Johnson v, McIntosh, the tribes therefore had nothing

to cede to the United States, and could be dispossesed

will even of lands reserved by treaty. 33/

31/ 21 U.S. (8 Wheat) at 574. Marshall based his doctrine
"not on principles of abstract justice"” id at 572, but
the practice and policy of European nations. Id at 573-586.

32/ 30 U.S. at 27.
3

3/ Id at 22.
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In Hbrcester, Marshall took comsidereéble pains to refute
this conception and to confirm the right.of self-government
in the tribe. He determined that the.treaties-were s
essentially ones of mutual obligations between more or F“
less equal parties. li/ As to the language that the LL-
Cherokees were to be "under the protection of the United ‘:E
States,".Marshall concluded that this "protection" was
restricted to the supplying and regulation of trade and [:)
"restraining the disorderly and licentious from instrusions
into [Indian] country." 35/ Simflarly, the Chief Justice
declined to construe the article conferring upon Congress
“the sole and exclusive right of regulating the trade with
the Indians, and managing all their affairs, astthey

think proper” as a "surrender of self-governnment." 36/

w
-
S~
]

.g. 31 U.S. at 551.

w
v
~
[al
o

Id at 552.

w
(=)
S~
-
=%

at 553-54.
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Rather, he held that "the great subject of the article

is the Indian trade,” 37/ and finally rejected the notion

A~

-,
that by this article the Indians "considered themselves lL

<

thelir future cessions (of land), and the terms on which Q-

as surrendering to the United States the right to dictate

they should be made™ or "to have divested themselves of‘:)
the right of self-government on subjects not comnected

with trade." 38/

1d at 554.

w
~
~ O~

w
o]

Ibid.
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II. Twentieth Century Case Interpreting
The Trust Relationship

The Marshallian conception, it is clear, did not annihilate
conflicting views by prevailing in Worcester. There are -
several important reasons why this was no.' First, the
prohibitions in the Trade ani Inter;ourse Acts against
gettler intrusion into Indian country could seldom be

effectively enforced, and there was an obvious divergence /(

&

possession of more than half of the national territory 42

between the treaty promises and actual performance, No

solution which left the small Indian population in

could be acceptable to the ﬁilitantly expansionist and<:>

more populous settlers. Rigorous enforcement of the Trade

and Intercourse Acts and treaty guarantees was beyond

the capacity of the frontier garrisons, and would probably

have required a far more substantial military establisbment.l&/
Criminal prosecution of offenders under these statutes was

infrequent, and extremely unpopular with frontier judges

39/ Prucha, American Indian Policy in the Formative
Years. p. 147, 162-63, 170-73 (1962).
=—=
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and juries. 40/ 1Indeed, state and territorial district

attorneys often arrested and prosecuted federal officers for
enforcing these laws. 41/ In a sens2, the imexorable push

of the settlers westward created the first incidence of a°
Federal "conflict of interest'" between a legal obligation

to protect Indian lands ard & felt political necessity to
respond to settler pressures for expansion. The geographical
tesulis of the accommodations are well-known and require
no discussion. The legal consequences are somewhat more L
ifuteresting, 1f only because less obvious. For a time ::[
around 1900, it appeared that the courts would hold that [I:
the trust responsibility was not a legal obligation at all‘:D
Indeed, that had been the practice de facto since the 1830s--a
decade which witnessed the statutory authorization and

then implementation of the Jacksonian policy of removing
virtually all eastern Indian tribes to the west of the

Mississippl. Court decisions involving Indians 1in the

last two-thirds of the nineteenth century generally ignored

&~

/! E.g., Prucha, 162-64, 170, 199-200.

1/ E.g., Prucha, p. 170, 182.
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Worcester; a few state courts simply rejected 1t, seemingly
claiming some power of nullification. 42/ Several cases .
near the turn of the century could be read as suggestlng <

the view repudiated in Worcester: tﬁat the Indians were F_~
really a “conquered” people subject to the absolute (from L1~
a legal standpoint) will of the conqueror. Under this <3:
conception, the trust responsibility recedes as a legal . [1:
limitation on Federal power and becomes a shorthkand [:}
justification or convenient rubric for the exercise of

federal administrative powe;s to "civilize"™ the aboriginal

occupants of the continent or "rehabilitate" the "conquered

peoples.”

There is no doubt that, historically, this view had pre-
dominance in the decades on either side of 1900, and that
it spilled over into the case law of that period. These
cases, therefore, will be discussed. But a subsequent line
of cases represents a confirmation of the more classical,
Marshallian trust responsibility as creating federal
administrative obligations legally binding at least upon

the executive branch.

See particularly State v. Foreman, 16 Tenn. 256 (1835)
See also United States v. Cisna, Fed. Cas. 422 (No. 14,
795) (C.C. D. Ohio 1835); United States v. Bailey, 24
Fed. Cas. 937 (No. 14,495) (C.C. ‘Tenn. 1834); Murch

v. Tomer, 21 Me 535 (1852).

lb
~
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A. Cases Holding That the Trust Responsibliftv Creates
Federal Power Over Indians.

The Federal trusat responsibility came, in the late nineteenth
century, to be seen as something of anm extra-consitutional
gsource of federal powet.'apart from the express power in

N
the constitution. This is particularly clear from Kagama
v. Unitea States, 43/ Kagama concerned the constitutionality
of the Seven Major Crimes Act, 44/ enacted by Congress
in 1885 to apply to all Indian reservatioms. Prior to
that date, federal criminal law did not extend to Indians}——
committing crimes against other Indians in Indian Ll_
country. Kagama, an Indian arrested and prosecuted under‘::
the Major Crimes Act for murdering another Indian Eli
on the Hoopa Valley Reservation in California, challenged (:}
the constitutionality of the statute. The Supreme Court
agreed with his contention that Article I, Section 3, Clause

8-~which confers upon Congress the express power 'to regulate

43/ 23 stat. 362, 385 (1885), 18 U.S.C. B1153.
44/ 118 U.S. 375 (1886).
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Commerce with the Indian Tribes'"--did not authorize
e;forcemgnt of a federal criminal code on Indian
reservations. But the Court nonetheless sustained the
constitutionality of the statute by relying'on the
government's fiduclary relationship to the Indians. The
Court fixed the "resemblance" perceived by Marshall in
Cherokee Nation into a mirror image by holding that "these
IndiaA tribes are the wards of the nation. They are /(\
communities dependent on the United States. . . . Fromw <::
their very weakness and helplessness. . .there arises §?~
the duty of protection and with it the power." 45/ QQ

(emphasis 1in original)

The important difference between Marshall's decisions and
Kagama was the reliance of the Court in Kagama upon the
guardianship as a justification for federal power rather than
a source of judicially enforcible duties. Kagama itself

does not confer upon or recognize unlimited power in Congress.
The holding wmay simply stand for the propositiom that
Congress possesses an inherent power to legislate for

Indian tribes similar in extent to the power of a state
legislature over its citizens. The Court suggested that

power to enact the criminal statute "must exist in the

Cqe

45/ Id at 383-84,
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vationel government," because it "can be found nowhere

else."” Worcester had precluded state jurisdiction over
Indian retervations, and, as the Court reasoned in Kagama,
the reservations "are within the geographical limits of «

the United States." 1Implicitly rejecting the notion that

a tribe mizht be entirely self-governing, the Court held ;_~
that the federal Congress must have at least those powers [i.
over Indian country which a sﬁnte legislature would have <z?
over non-Indian citizens. In this sense,.Indian countryllf

becomes analogous to a territory prior to statehood. [:)

Subsequent cases, however, made it clear that Congress has

a more extensive power over Indians than state legislatures
over their citizens. Statutes granting easements ﬁﬁ/

and leases 47/ over Indians lands without tribal consent

were sustained in the decades following Kagama, as were the
constitutionality of statutes like the Trade and Intercourse
Acts which prevented sale of Indian property without approval
by the Secretary of the Interior. The basis for these

decisiors was that the Indians were "in a condition of

46/ Cherokee Nation v. Southern Kansas Ry. Co., 135 U.S.
295 (1890).

7/ Cherokee Nation v. Hitchcock, 187 U.S. 294 (1902).
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pupilage or dependency, and subject to the paramount

authority of the United States™ 48/ as guardian. Standin) alo
these cases may stand for the proposition-that Congress

can do whatever it wishes with Indian property, so long

a8 there exists some conceivable justification in terms of
“civilizing" the Indians. In result, although not in
reasoning, these cases are like the view of the minoritx
Justices in the Cherokee cases, with one important difference-

they sustain federal but not state power to control Indians

and their property. : DRAF [

Probably the definitive case of this period in terms of

federal power was Lone Wolf v. Hitchcock 49/ which declared

Ehat Congress had a "plenary" power deriving from the
guardianship to manage Indian property. 50/ In Lone Wolf
Congress had enacted a statute which allotted tribally
owned reservétion lands to individual Kiowas and Comanches,

and authorized the sale of unallotted lands on the

=~
m

Id at 305.

£~
-]
-~~~

187 U.S. 553 (1902).

wv
o

Id at 565.
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reservation to non-Iadians. The Indians sued to enjoin
enforcement of the allotment statute beelule it conflicted
with terms "of their 1867 treaty that sxpressly prohibited
any cession of reservation lands.withnut cons}nt of
three~quarters of the tribal members. Such consent
edmittedly had not been obtained. The Supreme Court
held that "as with treaties made with foreign nations, e . ,;w
the legislative power might pass laws in conflict with ll.

treaties wmade with the Indians.” The Court stated that ‘:z-
the treaty could not operate "to materially limit and lz:
qualify the controlling authority of Congress in respectQ
to the care and protection of the Indians, and. . .deprive
Congress, in a possible emergency. . .of all power to act,

1f the assent of the Indians could not be obtained." 51/

Lone Wolf thus limits the security of the treaty pledges

and the trust responsibility itself. These can be uni-
lateral.y abrogated by Congress even if it has previously
promised to do so.

Accordingly, the trust respon:;ibility may not operate

as a legal limitation upon the power of Congress over

1/ 187 U.S. at 564.
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Indian affairs and property. 52/ As to Congress, the

trust responsibility may simply be a moral duty.

Congress evidently can change the purposes of the trusteeship:
redistribute tribal property into individual lands (as was

done under the allotment act sustained as constitutional

in Lone Wolf), even terminate the existence of the trust
responsibility., By contrast, a nuanber of cases subsequent }

to lLone Wolf establish that the power of executive officials Ai:

T

is strictly limited by the trust responsibility and-- AEE:

absent clear congressional direction to act otherwise--
the Secretary is required to nﬁhere to fiduciary standards

analogous to those binding an ordinary private fiduciery.

2/ This congressional power is probably subject to
constitutional limits. See discussion of Shoshone

Tribe v. United States, infra.; and Chippewa Ind‘ans
v. United States, 301 U.S. 358 (1937); United States
v. Klamath & Moadoe Indians, 304 U.S. 119 (1938).
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B. Cases using the trust responsibility as a
. limitation on Federal power

-

In the first modern day case to consider the guardian-
-

ship a5 a limitation on federal power, Lane v. Pueblo

of Santa Rosa, 53/, the Court held that a tribe might sue to

enjoin the Secretary of the Interior from disposing of tribal
lands under the general public land laws. The Court held that
the plenary power of Congress described in Lone Wolf to regulat
Indian lands for the benefit and protection of its

wards "certainly. . . would not justify the defendants

~r

(The Secretary included) in treating the land of

these Indians as public lands of the United States,

A

re
r

and disposing of the same under the Public Land Laws." 51:
That, the Court observed, "would not be an exercise

of the guardianship but an act of confiscation." 54/

Shortly after Lane, in Cramer v. United States, 55/

the Court voilded a federal land patent that had conveyed--

nineteen years previously--lands occupied by Indians

/ 249 U.S. 110 (1919).
54/ 249 U.S. at 113.
/

261 U.S. 219 (1923).
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to a railway. The Indians' occupancy of the lands
was not protected by any treaty, executive order or

statute, but the Court placed heavy emphasise on the

trust responsibility and national policy protecting zéf\

Indian occupancy as a basis for relief. 56/ This

no statutory authority 57/ to convey the lands. 58/

responsibility meant that the officials involved had Q—

A subsequent case to elaborate on the Court's observations

concerning the trust responsibility im Lane énd Cramer was

6/ The Court observed:

"unquestionably it has been the policy

of the Federal government from the beginning

to respect the Indian right of occupancy. . . .
261 U.S. at 227.

“To hold that. . .they acquired no possessory
rights to which the government would accord
protection would be contrary to the whole spirit
of the traditional American policy toward these
dependent wards of the nation.

"The fact that such right of occupancy finds
no recognition in any statute or other formal
governmental action 1is not conclusive.”" (261
U.S. at 229) (emphasis supplied.)

261 U.S. at 233-35.

v
~
~ 0~

v
2]

Prior to Cramer and Lane, and in a casé involving a

claim under a special jurisdictional statute authorizing
an saction to be brought in the Court of Claims, the
Supreme Court had held that the United States had acted
"clearly in violation of the trust" by opening reservation
to settlement under the general land laws of the United
States, and observed:
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Footnote 58/ continued:

"That the wrongful disposal was in obedience z‘.
to directions given in two resolutions of

Congress does not make it any less a violatiomn ‘;Z'
of the trust. The resolutions, unlike the x
legislation sustained in (Cherokee Nation v, 12:
Ritchcock). . .were not adopted in the exercis

of the administrative power of Congress over

the property and affairs of dependent Indian

wards, but were intended to assert. . .an
unqualified power of disposal over the Iadian

lands as the absolute property of the goveroment."

United States v. Mille Lac Band of Chippewas, 229 U.S.
498, 510-511 (1913). An accounting to the ward, in the
form of payment monetary damages, was required. See also
Shoshone Tribe v. United States, 299 U.S. 476 (1937) and
Chippewa Indians v. United States, 301 U.S. 358 (1937).
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United States v. Creek Nation 59/ In this action the Court

of Claims had awarded money damages pursuant to a special
jurisdictionsl statute for ghe taking of land which had
been excluded from the reservation and léter-aola to non-
Indians pursuant to an incorrect federal survey of
reservation Loundaries. The Supreme Court affirmed that

portion of the decision, bottoming its holding on the federal

guardianship: ' /<\

The tribe was a dependent Indian
coumunity under the guardianship of

the United States, and therefore its
property and affairs were subject <CZ-
to the control and management of A
that government. But this power to
control and manage was not absolute.

While extending to all appropriate
measures for protecting and advancing

the tribe, 1t was subject to limi-

tations inhering in such a guardianship
and to pertinent constitutional
restrictions. 60/

The Court did not specify in Creek Nation what "limitations
do "inhere in such a guardianship." Referring to the
precise facts before it, the Court held that the federal
government may not ''give the tribal lands to others, or. . .
app-opriate them to its own purposes, without rendering. . .
Just compensation." 61/ Such action clearly appears

to violate “pertinent constitutional restrictions,”

59/ 295 u.s. 103 (1935).
60/ 295 y.s. at 109-110.
61/ 1bid.
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such as the Due Process Clause. The Court also
suggested that some limitations inhere in the federal
guardianship, qua guardianship, without specifying

precisely what those limitations might be.

Lane, Cramer and Creek Nation appear to concern only /<;~
the power of executive officials over Indian trust 4&:
lands. The conveyances.hed been exclusively adminis- :27
trative, and had not been specifically sanctioned ‘GE-

by Congress. Shoshone Tribe v. United States, 62/

decided two years after Creek ﬁa:ion, addressed the question
of whether the guardianship also limited congressional
guthority over Indian tribal property. Shoshone Tribe

was commenced in the Court of Claims for money damages
because of the settlement of anogher tribe, the Arapahoes,
on the Wind River Reservation, which had been reserved
exclusively for the Shoshones by treaty. Congress had
subsequently authorized location of the Arapahoes upon

the reservation by statutes enacted Iin the 1890s. 63/
Holding such statutes to be unlawful on the ground thsat
they did not provide compensation to the Shoshones,

Justice Cardozo relied upon Creek Nation. He cited

2 299 U.S. 476 (1937).

62/
63/ 14 at 489-90.
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Lone Wolf for the proposition that "power to control
and ;anage\the property and affairs of the Indians. . .
for their betterment and welfare may be exerged in
many ways and at times even in derogation of the pro-

visions of a treaty.”

But Justice Cardozo cited Creek
Nation for the now familiar proposition that such power
does not extend to giving tribal lands to others or

misappr&priating them, unless compensation is provided

"gurplus lands" in Lone Wolf. Tartly, Cardozo conclude

to the Indians," as had been done in the sale of their Q
i(:g:

that "spoliation is mot management." 64/

While the case law aside from Shoshone Tribe enforcing the
trust responsibility upon Congress is sparse and confirms

a broad congressional power to convert Indian trust property
into money if such anm intent 1s expressly provided, the cases
are exacting in their scrutiny of executive conduct. The

principle furnished by reading the lLone Wolf and Lane-

Shoshone Tribe lines of cases together 1s that unless 1t has
specifically provided otherw.se, Congress intends strict
compliance with the trust responsibility in the executive
administration of Indian property. The four Supreme

Court cases discussed above deal with a limited but
important aspect of the trust responsibility--an obli-

gation to protect Indian beneficial ownership of land.

64/ 1d at 498,
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Other modern "breach of trust" cases concern other
aspects of the S;cretnry's fiduciary duties relating

to Indian property. These later cases also confirm

that the scope of these fiduciary duties ;te at least as *

strict as those of an ordinary, private fiduciary.

The first case to give any content to the scope of these

fiduciary obligations is Seminole Nation v. United States, 65/

where the Court concluded that the government's “conduct,
as disclosed in the acts of those who represeht it in
dealings with the Indians, should therefore be judged by

the most exacting fiduclary standards." 66/ Seminole Nation

ie an important case in defining the principles for this F__
Department's dealings with tribal govermment. The case Ll_
dealt with funds required by treaty to be distributed <j:
among tribal members. Federal officials had given the [1:
funds to a tribal council which the officials had reason l:l

to believe was corrupt, and would misappropriate them.

Thls, the Court held, constituted a breach of trust.

65/ 316 U.s. 286 (1942).
66/

6/ 1d at 297.
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In a lower court decision two years after Seminole Nation,

Menominee Tribe v. Unfited States ¢7/, the court--applying

an "orrdinary fiduciary"” standard-—decllred.tha: the

United States had failed to fulfill its "du;y to see that~the
property of the Indians was productive of a return to thenm
somewhat comparable to the return which they would have
received on (privately invested) trust funds." Hore'recently,

in Manchester Band of Pomo Indians v. United States, 68/

a federal district court held that officials of this Department
had violated their trust obligations by failing to invest
tribal funds in non-treasury accounts bearing higher interest
than was paid by treasury accounts. The court held that the}~_
government had breached its trust obligations in two i;p
respects: (1) by failing to pay any interest on various (i;‘
tribal funds.on deposit in the Treasury prior to 1956; i
and (2) although some interest was paid on the funds after[:j
1956, by failing to invest those funds in other, non-treasury
accounts bearing higher interest. The court held that the
practice by the trustee of borrowing the Indians' funds

(by depositing them in theTTreasury) was not per se imvalid

es involving a prohibited conflict of interest. 69/

67/ 101 ct. Cls 10, 19 (1944).
68/ 363 F. Supp 1238 (N.D. Cal., 1973).
69/ Courts have not uniformly held it unlawful per se for

a trustee to borrov funds from a beneficilary, A.Scott,
Lav of Trusts, p 1358 (3d Ed. 1967).



330

-42-

But it determined that the trustee was obligated to make

the property productive of income and to choose another
investment yilelding & higher return if that investment

was authorized by law for Indian trust funds.nnd was <Q:

appropriate for a reasonably prudent trustee.

Menominee Tribe and Manchester Band concern a dl.xtyQE
to make trust property income productive. Another

recent case, Navajo Tribe v. United States, lg/ involves

a breach of the fiduciary duty of loyalty. During the
second World War, an oil compahy had leased tribal land
for oil and gas purposes. Upon discovering helium bearing,
non~-combustible gas which it had no desire to produce, the
company assigned the lease to the Federal Bureau of Mines.
The Bureau developed and produced the helium under the terms
of the assigned lease instead of negotiating a new, more
renumerative lease with the tribe. The Court held
this action unlawful, stating that

“The case is somewhat anslogous to

that of a fiduciary who learns of an

opportunity, prevents the beneficilary

from getting it, and seizes 1t for

nimself."

Another recent lower court case giving shape and content

to the fiduciary duty of loyalty is Pyramid Lake

70/ 364 F. 2d 320 (Ct. Cl. 1966). .

71/
—=' Id 4 324,
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Paiute Tribe v. Morton, 72/ where the court enjoined the

Secretary's authorization of certain oater diversions

from the Truckee River by a federal dam and reclamation -
project. The River was the sole source of water for Pyrlmid’__
Lake. The lake itself is the chief asset of the tribe, Ll_
whose reservation forms a circle around 1it. The diversions‘:f
increased the lake's salinity and imperiled its fishery, [1:
upon which tribal members relied for subsistence and l:)
livelihood. The Court based its grant of injunctive relief on
violations of the federal trust responsibility. Im

allocating waters between the federal propject and the lake,

' a balancing of

the Secretary had made a "judgment call,’
interests which split the water between conflicting claimants
that "all sides could hopefully live with." As trustee,

the Court held the Secretary had a stricter obligation to

the Indians than to the non-Indian waters users. Except as
specifically limited by statute or éontract, the Secretary

vas required to deliver suffirient water to preserve the

level of the lake and wmaintaja its fishery.

22/ 354 F. Supp 252 (D.D.C., 1973).
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These trust duties are not rigid or absoclute. In a decision

last term, United States v. Mason, 73/ the Supreme Court

held that the United States as trustee has some discretion
to exercise reasonable judgment in choosing between alterpative
courses of action. In Mason, Osage allottees brought

suit claiming that officials of this Department should

have protested state estate tax assessments on their trust !\~
Ii
properties. The taxes had been paid without challenge by L!
-
\‘-
Bureau officials in reliance on an earlier Supreme Court <1

decision 74/ which had sustained the particular taxes in [2:
question. With some plausibility, however, the allottees
claimed that subsequent Supreme Court decisions had eroded
the'vitality of the earlier case. The Supreme Court
determined that the trustee had acted properly and reasonably
by paying the taxes without protest. Mason, read together
with cases such-as Pvramid Lake, indicates that in situatiouns
where there is no suggestion that any conflicting interests
have detracted from the trustee's exclusive loyalty to the

Indians' interests, the trustee's reasonable judgmentuy

will be sustcined. But the cases teach that the interest

737 412 U.S. 391 (1973).

74/ Weast v. Oklahoma Tax Cormmissiou 334 U.S. 717 (1948).
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of the beneficiary must be paramount, and the fiduciary

duty of loyclty must be strictly observed. T‘e case law
dictatestha: the Indians' interests cannot be subordinated

to other public purposes, unless Congress has clearly

ordered the subordination. This principle fs particularly
clear in the Pyramid Lake case where the court rejected /L~
an accommodation of public interests and trust obligations Q
and held that the Secretary as trustee for Indian property <Z'
rights had a higher obligation to protect those i.'ights Q'
than to advance the ends of other public projects withinz:)
Lis charge. This duty would seem to flow from the duty of
loyaliv: the trustee has an obligation to order his own
activities so as not to injure the property rights of his
beneficiaries. Tie obligation can be approached differently--
from the duty to enforce reasonable claims of the beneficiary
(rather thar. as an aspect of the duty of loyalty). The
Secretary must resolve disputes between Indians and other
agencies so as to give the Indian claim the maximum

reasonable extent. To illustrate: if the Secretary is

planning a reclamation project which will serve both

Indian and non~Indian lands, he should supply

water to the Indian lands with & priority limited onl; by

the full satisfactiorn of their feasonable claims under

Winters Doctrine and, perhaps, by the outer il;its'of

financial feasibility for the project. More generally,
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1f there 1s a reasonable probability th;t a public project
will injure Indian trust property (and Congress had not
sepecifically authorized the 1nju;y), the Secretary must

act to forestall the interference with Indian trust rights.

In a different context, Indian claims of entitlement must

be supported wherever they are reasonable; they must be_

given the broadest reasonable ambit rather than the narrowest.
Accordingly, technical disputes as to which there 18 a

range of possible reasonable solutions (e.g., the measure of
Winters Doctrine water rights) must be resolved at the edge
of the spectrum wost favorable. to the Indians. /(\~
&
Another principle which follows from this reading of the Q:Z-
"trust relationship is that affirwative action is required l:&v
by the trustee to preserve trust property, particularly ‘:)
where inaction results in default of trust rights. Th

water rights area is 8 prime example. The Indiens' rights

to the use of water pursuant to cases like Winters v. United

States 75/ and Arizona v. California 76/ is prior to any

subsequent appropriations. But faflure in the past of the

trustee to assert or protect these rights, and to assist
"in construction of Indian irrigation projects, has led non-

Indian ranchers and farmers to invest large sums in land

75

207 U.s5. 564 (1908).

/
©26/ 373 U.S. 546, 601 (1963).
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development in reliance on the seeming validity of their
appropriations.?7/ Ehe trust obligation would appear to
require the trustee both to .take vigorous affirmative action

to assert or defend these Winters Doctrine claims in 1/<\
litigation &and to devote substantial resources toward <2
assisting Indian tribes in putting their water rights Qy~

to effective and practical use. O

The impact of these principles on public administration within
this Department is far reaching, given.the conflicting

policy objectives of other Interior Bureaus and agencies.

They indicate that the Department as a fiduciary muset give
precedence to reasonable Indian claims of entitlement--

in the property rights area--over conflicting policy objectives
of other agencies in all instances. Flexibility in policy
formulation is preserved by the Lone Wolf doctrinme which
permits Congress to directra taking or subordination of the

otherwise paramount Indian interest.

Summarizing thus far, the administrative principles of the
trurt relationship, as furnished by the case law, would be

as follows:

-~
~
~

See Report of the National Water Commigsion, ¢h. 14
(1973). As the Keport points out, the Secretary has
helped finance those water developments through the
Bureau of Reclamation.
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The trust relationship attache to all
Indian trust propertr: land (Lane, Creek
Nation); minerals (Navajo Tribe); water
(Pyramid Lake); trust funds (Menominee
Iribe; ilanchester Band;) and presumably
to timber, and to hunting and fishing
rights.

The Secretary's obligations are closely /
analogous to those of a private fiduciary. <:~

~

He has, beyond question, the duties to
exerclise reasonable care, ekill and §?~
diligence in preserving tribal assets,
protecting against waste or loss and Q"
producing lncome or other return from <:>

the property.

The Secretary also has the duty of loyalty.
Obviously, he canunot misappropriate trust
assets to his own use or give them to others
(Lane, Creek N-tisn). Moreover, the
Secretary as trustee must so order his

own activities as to avoid even unintended
injury to the trust beneficiaries. He
cannot pursue a policy (say reclamation)

in such a vay as to diminish trust assets
(say Pyramid Lake). He must espouse the
maximum reasonable claim of entitlement for

Indian tribes, even against the interests of other
bureaus within the Department and other federa
agencies. s
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I11I. Non-Proverty Asvects of the
Trust Respons:bility

Most of this memorandum and all the breach of trust cases

have concentrated on the property-related duqieu of the

trust responsibility. The resulting "ordinary fiduclary" .
atandards that emerge from the case law hav; 4 conservative
tankers touch about them. This obscures another, more

political aspect of the trust responsibility. 1In Worcester v,
Georgia, 78/ the United States was considered to have secured

a measure of self-goverunment to the Cherokees. This may

be the most important, although least enforcible, component

of the trusteeship; the treaties and agreements that created

it, and the statutes that protect it, give support to the
concept that Indian tribes are "domestic dependent sovereigns" 77(;
within the boundaries of the United States, entitled to &
continuing self-governing status. The central purpose of ‘;>~
the trust responsibility may be to honor that politica1<::)
guarantee. The property-related fidu:iary stendards may in

this view be simply a means toward that ultimate end of

creating for Indians a viable option to exist as a socilety,

rural and land-based, withir an increasingly metropolitan

31 U.S. (6 Pet) 515 (1832), discussed supra, pp

/
79/ CompareCCherokee Nation v. Georgia, 30 U.S. (5 Pet) 1,
17 (1831).
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industrial nation. ¥For Iif tridbal government and society

are to survive as separate entities, th;y must have some

secure land base to function uyon and govern, water to

irrigate that lend 1f the societ; is to raise.crops or

cattle, fish and game in the streams and plains to sustain
members of the culture. These property rights are protected

;o ag to secure a resource base for the separate Indian_
culture and society to exist apart from the meinstream. The
conception that the dominaat purpose of the trust responsibility
is to preserve tribal government and society is not, aside

from Worcester, explicitly enshrined in the case law concerning

the trust responsibility. Even cases which--like Worcester--

preclude state jurisdiction over Indian reservations do not /

~~

ordinarily use the metaphor of the trust responsibility. f,
LY

e

Federal executive officials have not been enjoined from t:j“

s

interferring with tribal self-government or held liable im L‘?
money damages for past interferences. The reason for this Z:J
is not difficult to fathom; courts are familiar with cases
where a trustee is sued for breach of fiduciary duties, and
judicial remedies are develored and available where relief

is warranted; claims that a federal official has interferred
with "tribal sovereignity" are more amorphous (from a

legal standpoint), without any judicially enforceable

standards, and are apt to involve questions more appropriate

for a political forum. Yet the courts have shown recurring
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appreciation for the importance of tribal self-government,

of fostering it and of protecting it from interference. B0/

There 1s, then, a conception that the heart of the trust
responsibility is the guarantee as regards powers of
gelf-government. Particularly the early treaties, taking

the Indians "into the protection” of the United States,

seem to have established a sort of "protectorate" status

for the tribes. They were to surrender powers over foreign !
J
]

1

preempted by Congress. Otherwise, the tribe was to govern F‘

affairs and self-defense, and other areas explicitly

2

the territory reserved by trea;y or agreement to it. Such [:)
a8 conception of the trust responsibility, like the one in
Worcester, rejects the presumption that the tribe is a

lorE of incompetent in "wardship” status, for it sees the
tribe as a distinct political society capable of governing
itself.

Consequently, I do not perceive the same logical conflict

or inconsistency that some have seen between the trust

responsibility and the "self-determination" concept of the

80/ Compare Williams v. Lee, 358 U.S. 217, 220 (1958),
where the Supreme Court, after considering cases where
states had been allowved to exercise & limited juris-
diction in Indian country, concluded:

"Esscntially, absent governing Acts of
Congress, the question has always been
whether the state action infringed on

the right of reservation Indians to

make their own laws and be ruled by them"
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President's 1970 Message. 1In my viaw, self-determination
is the most basic element and underlying objective of the

trust responsibility. 81/ To be.sure, there mway be conflicts

in some instances between full "gelf-determination" and h

certain trust duties (e.g., an Indian tribe decides to lease
its lands for a penny a year). But it is untenable, I
believe, to regard self-determination as an "all or nothing"
concept, an "either-or" proposition. No government--federal,
state or tribal--possesses absolute self-determination.

Nor does any branch or agency of government function without

limits, checks and balances. DRAF I

The paramount teaching of the trust responsibility is that--
unless tribal powers have been preempted or circumscribed

by Congress (compare Lone Wolf and Kagama)-~the Secretary's

chief trust duty 1Is to strengthen the powers of tribal
goveruments over their territories.. Of course, the Secretary
obviously has great discretion in deciding how to do this,

to select between methods and strntegieslof implementing

his trust obligations. Case law does not furnish precise
guidelines. But some of the non-property aspects of the

trust responsibility can be sketched.

81/ See p , Bupra.
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A. State Jurisdiction

One of the fiercest -contests in Indian lav and policy is
presently ovar the jurisdiction of states im Indian country.
Most Indiar law decisions oé the Supreme Court.in the past

2N
two decades have concerned some aspects of this question. 82/
But court prcnouncements have been inconsistent and unclear,

leaving substantial room for conflicting and harmful judicial

interpretation. 83/ At times, Congress has acted to confeé‘a.“

E.g., Williams v. Lee, 358 ¥U.s. 217 (1958); Village

of Kake v. Ezan, 369 U.S. 60 (1962); Kenrerly v. District
Court of Mortana, 400 U.S. 423 (1971); McClanahan v.
Arizona Tax Cowmisszon, 411 U.S. 164 (1973).

-4
~N
~

A detailed study of these inconsistencies ranges beyond
scope of this memorandum. Compare, for example, Williams
v. Lee, supra, with Kennerly v. District Court of Montara.
Or compare Villace of Kake v. Egan, supra, with
McClanahan v. Arizona Tax Cornission. On the basis

of these decisions, Indian litigants have been denied
access to state courts in claims against non-Iudians,
McCrea v. Busch, (No. 12589 (D., 4th Jud. D., Mont.,

Aug. 8, 1973); state juvenile rehabilitation facilities
have been denied to Indians regardless of adjudication

of delinquency in tribal court and in the lower state
court acting pursuant to a delepation of authority from
the tribe, Blackwolf v. District Court, 493, P, 2d 1293
(Mont., 1972); Indian access to a state Unsatisfied
Judgment Fund has been jeopardized, Gorneau v. Smith,

207 N.w, 2d 256 (N.D., 1973); ard at least one case has
raised serious questions as to the elig:ibtility of tribal
Indians to state or country welfare benefits, County

of Beltrami{ v. County of Henneoin, 119 N.W.2d 25

(Minn., 1963). A further example, though resolved
favorably to the Indian applicant, is the case of

Grace Bad Bear v. Fall River County Subcommission

for the Mentally Retarded, Civil No. 322 (Cir., 7th

Jud. Cir., 5.D., 1973) in which Grace Bad Bear,

an adult resident of the Pine Ridge reservation

with a mentality of an 18 month old child, was admitted
to the state mental hospital only after lengthy litigation.

I
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limited jurisdiction on some states over Indian country. 84/
But it has seldom proceeded in a clear manner; its statutes
also sre subject to divergent interpretations. 85/ Because
diversities in approach are possible, thé Secretary, the
Bureau and the Solicitor's Office have a considerable s

opportunity to propose solutions favorable to tribal authority

on these questions.

As trustee, the Secretary has a responsibility to function as
an advocate for tribal jurisdiction, and to resist attempts
by states to assert their authority over Indian Eountry. By
the same token, the Secretary has a duty to advocate state
responsibility in those cases where individual Indians are

juvenile rehabilitation facilities and mental health care

denied access to state courts or state services such as 12:;

are denied to Indians on the basis of disclaimers of state

84/ The priancipal such enactment is "Publiec Law 280,"
18 U.S.C. Bll62, 28 U.S.C. B1360.
85/ Cowmpare Shohomish Country v. Seattle Disposal Co., 425

p. 2d 22 (Wash), cert denied. 389 U.S. 1016 (1967)
with Rincon Band v. Countyvy of San Diego, 324 F. Supp
371 (s.D. Cal., 1971).
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jurisdiction. 86/ This is an extremely technical problem
n;d the fxact strategies that could be devised are beyond
the scope of this memorandum.  But Secretarial actions
should be considered in terms of their likeiy impact on
tribal goveranment and state jurisdiction. By encouraging l-
non-Indian industries or residential communities to 10cated£f
~
on leased reservation lands, for example, the Department <ZT
increases the likelihood that tribes will be deprived of [2:
authority to govern their reservations. §1/ This ought t:]
to be weighed by the trustee prior to approving such a lease,

and the Indian lessor advised of the possible consequences.

The central teaching of the trust responsibility, for present
purposes, 1is not that ;tate jurisdiction over Indians is

per se bad. It has been argued that it acclimatizes
reservation Indians to 11fe in the dominant socilety, gently
assimilates them, treats them "equally" with other citizens.
But the danger is that the assimilation is forcible and
conflicts with the trust responsibility to secure a protected
status for tribal governmert that may berousted by assertiors

of state authority. State law, moreover, 1is corrosive

86/ It would appear, however, that states are obligated to
provide services to reservation Indians even if they

do not have taxing authority or criminal ahd civil

jurisdiction in Indian country. Acosta v. San Diego,

126 Cal. App. 2d 455, 272 P. 2d (1954). A strategy

badly needs to be formulated in this regard by the Departm«

See, e.g., Aqua Caljenta Band v. County of Riverside,

442 F. 2d 1164 (9th Cir. 1971 d
932 (1972). ), cert denied 405 U.S.

(-]
~
~

|
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Footnote 87 continued

For the cases that are more hospitable to state
Jurisdiction over non-Indians on reservations than
over Indians compare Utah and Northern Ry. v. Fisher,
116 U.S. 28 (1885) and Thomas v. Gav, 169 U.S. 264
(1884) with McClanahan v. Arizona Tax Commission, 411,

U.S. 164 (1973).
<ﬁ

~

o
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tovard federally-protected rights. It gseldow recognizes
the water rights reserved under the Winters doctrine 88/
or special hunting and fishing rights protected by cases

like United States v. Winans., 89/ 1If state lav is preenbtivs,

the tribal government loses muck of its authority to rule
ite reservations and much of 1ts federally-recognized
proprietary entitlements. A geparate paper is being prepared
on this subject. However, in the interim, I would regommend
that:
/4
1. The Department should function } ~
exclusively as an advocate for tribal A l
authority over Indian country;
2. The jurisdictional consequences of [
Departmental decisions ought carefullyQ'

to be weighed, and the tribal clients
advised of possible consequences.

~

Winters v. United States, 207 U.S. S64 (1908) .

-4 [
-]
~

198 U.S. 371 (1905). See also Tulee v. Washington
315 U.S. 681 (1942). . -
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B. Exercizes of Administrative Powvers by the Department

The most sign'ficant limitation on the effective functioning
and nurturing of tribal self goverument is prébably not the _
prospect of etate jurisdiction. Rather, it would be the
exercise of discretionary, governmental powers over Indian
lands and affeirs by this Department. The Secretary's >
statutory powere in Indian affaifa are awesome. Asg a nis.\t
Harvard Law Peview note stated a few years ago: 90/ <221;>\

“Although the nomel expectation in O

American society is that a private

individual or group may do anything

unless 1t is specifically prohibited

by the government, it might be said

that the .omel expectation on the

reservation 1s that the Indian may

not do anything unless it is specifically

permitted by the goveranment'
A reservation Indian cannot sell,91/ lease 92/ or will 93/ or
acquire 94/ trust property without approval by the Secretary.
Contracts cannot be executed disposing of tribal funds--
even attorneys cannot be hired to sue the government--without
the Secretary's approval. 95/ Such statutes owe their origin

to a more paternalistic, frankly colozial era, when the trust

responsibility (as in Lone Wolf and Kagama) was seen more

90/ Note, The Indian. The Forgetten American, Bl Harv. Law Rev.
1818, 1820 (1968).

91/ 25 U.S.C. 8177. Allotments may be patented in fee
to mllottees, 25 U.S.C. B349, and then sold.

92/ 25 U.S.C. 8415. 94/ 25 U.S.C. 8465

93/

25 U.S.C. 8373, 33/ 25 U.S.C. 6881 e¢ seq
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as a gource of complete federal power over Indianas. gg/

The statutes themselves generally furnish few 4if any standards
for the exe}ciae of these prodigous avproval powers. And
generally they have been interpreted by the Department in .
a manner which leaves the Secretary to function as a kind

of a "banker" trustee rather than a trustee with a sophisticated

responsibility for preservation of Indian property and the
nurturing of tribal self government. DRAF \

One example is in the approval of Indian leases. Our
regulations provide that the chief prerequisite for apprcval
of a lease is that it shall be for "the present fair

annual rental.” 97/ The BIA Manual is more explicit: 1t
states that "the objective of th; Bureau., . .in approving
leases or permits on trust or restricted lands 1s for

the Indian ownérs to get the maximum financial return from
the land, consistent with sound utilization principles." 98/
This commits the Department to & narrow financial review
function; the use of Indian lands by non-Indians, even

for very long periods of time and for permanent types of

uses (such as resort and residential communities), 1is

!/ pp. » Supra.
/ 25 CFR 8131.5(b).
/

54 Indian Affairs Manual Sec. 5.1.
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presumptively good so long as the compensation paid ie fair.
Large residential leases have been approved at Palm Springs,

at the Cocgiti and Tesuque Pueblos. A series of strip

mining leases and permits have been lpproved'on the Northerm
Cheyenne Reservation. All of these leases commit a substantial

portion of the reservations inveolved to non-Indian develop-

ment and consequently limit significantly Indian use of- the

retained land. DRAFT

It is, of course, beyond-the scope of this memorandum to
suggest whether such leases are good or bad. But 1t is
important to emphasize that little i1f any consideration

was given to nonfinancial aspects of the trust responsibility
vhen they were approved--whether an Indian culture could continue
to exist on retained reservation lands, whether proximity

of an Indian tfaditiqnal culture (as with the Pueblos) to

a large modern community would result in destruction or
absorption of the Indian community, whether tribal government
could continue to function in the context of such develop-
ment, or whether the assertinn of state jurisdiction over

the reservation would reduce or atrophy tribal powers.

Other "busincss'" leases have been significant in terms

of economic development for the reservations. Jobs have

been produced, for example, by industrial leases on the Navajo



349

-62-

Reservation for electric power plants and electronics factories.
But often the Department has been 1nattentive,_ns with resideantial
leases, to the broader social ramifications of the lease.

There has often been little planning to cushion the effects

of industrial uses on the adjoining land and on tribal

culture, to provide housing for tribal members employed /<\
by the industry, or to study and advise tribes of adverse <é: /

euvironmental affects which may be produced by leasing. <2%'

The same exclusively financial interpretation of trust

duties exists in the regulations relating to sale of

individual trust allotments. Allotments are sold if the

"long range best interests" of the Indian owner 1is protected. 99/
Generally, this means that an appraised value 1is met,

auctions or negotiations are held--in other words, a fair

price is received. Limited attention is focused on the

question of whether the sale will upset tribal land use patterns,
further checkerboard reservations, or be consistent with

Indisn occupancy and continued tribal governmental authority

over the reservation. 100/

9/ 25 C.F.R. §121.11.

00/ The regulations do allow the tribe a righi of first
refusal at the sale price with the allottee's consent.
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There is, moreover, an inconsisteucy beFveen the vastpess
of the administrative approval powers and "self-determination."
In a recenf decision, the Supremg Court set aside the
Department's disapproval of a will where an allottee devised,
his trust property to his niece in preference to his natural
daughter. 101/ The Department's disapproval was based on

a determination that the decedent had ceased living with

his wife shortly before his daughter's birth and thus deprived
her of a "normal home life during her childhood.” The

Court was troubled by the subjective nature of the Department's
decision and by the absence of regulations. At the very
least, the case strongly indicates. the. need for regulations

which state clearly the standards for exercise of the

| 5-& 'i'\

Secretary's discretion in approving and disapproving a will.

[“?,4’3 foon

More broadly, the decision raises the question of why the

D

Secretary ought to have a broader power to disapprove wills
than, say, a state probate court possesses with respect

to the administration of estates. If such powers are to

be exercised, should they be exercised by tribal

governments rather than the Secretary? In

101/ Tooahnippah v. Hickel, 397 U.S. 598 (1970).
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similar vein, thought should be given as to whether and
pursuant to what s:;ndards the Secretary should retain a
power to approve tribal ordinances. It 1s doubtful that

such a power, at least to the extent it vests Apen—ended ~
digcretion in the Secretary, 15 now exercised in a fashion

consistent with the self-determination aspects of the trust

LS Lo
responsibility. DR EERY

The questions raised in this section each merit far more
extended thought and treatment than 1 have given'them. My
comments are suggestive rather than intended as definitive.
There is a need for rethinking the exercise of traditional
Ygovernmental" povérs over Indian land and reservation affairs
in the light of a more delicate and limited conception of

the trust responsibility with its purposes of furthering
tribal self government and preserving Indian landholdings,

as well as ersuring financial fairness. Regulations should

be issued or policy statements formulated implementing the
trust responsibility, structuring and limiting broad-gaged
Secretarial discretion as it appears under these statutes.
Additionally, the exercise of a veto power may be anachronistic
in an age when tribal self government is to be featured. 1Imn
leasing, for example, the Secretary might better function as

& "counselor"” to a tribe, a purveyor of technical information,
(including the financial adequacy of the urtnizemén:)

without being vested with & formal veto power. The statutory
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and regulatory scheme of Indian leasing views the Indian

' a functional incompetent who needs federal

as a "ward,"'
protection acainst selling his birthright for a mess of

pottage. At least in the case of tribally owned lands, J._'
a presumptive Iincompetence is empirically difficult to Li_
square with the greatly increased sophistication of tribal <5:
leadership. At least for short term leases, tribes ought Elf
to be able to plan the use of their land with the advice t:}
but not the consent of the Secretary. The tfibe could

be informed of environmental impacts, of the eff;ct of the
lease on its culture, of the financial aspects of the
transaction, and the effect of the transaction on the
functioning of tribal government and the use of retained

tribal lands. The leasing of land could be an occasion

for the Secretary to assist in tribal planning to meet

changed circumstances caused.by locating an industry

or residential community on the reservation.

In some respects, legislation would be required to accomplish
these results. In leasing, for example, Congress has
authorized the Tulalip Tribe to lease lands for fifteen

years, one-term renewable, without the Secretary's approval. 102/

102/ 25 U.S.C. B8415(b).
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In other areas, the Secretery could accomplisa the same

outcome administratively-for example, by snnouning in advance
that he would approve any will so long as formal requirements
were met, or any tribal attorney contract wher; the fee was 30:
clearly exorbitant. Imn such a winner, Departmental power

and discretion could be limited and Byzantine administrative
procedures avoided. 1If the Secretary's "goverrmental”

type discretion under thése approval powers wvere circumscribped,
more departmental energies could be channeled into the
counseling function. The Department could devote more of lll-
its efforts toward preservatio; of land ownership and
protection of natural resources, 1nt.o the strengthening §
of tribal government and limiting of state jurisdiction, [:)
into providing technical services not readily available

to the tribe and into informing the Indian trust beneficiaries
as to the probable outcomes and impacts of particular

actions. The trust relationship could be restructured

along more modern, consensual lines: a fiduciary relationship
between adults (attorncy-client, physician-patient) rather
than between a parent-guardian and its incompetent chi..d-

ward.,
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Oneida Nation Council of the Thames
OFFICE- RR. 2
SOQUTHWOLD. ONTARIO
NOL 2G0

’ TELEPHONE
(519) 652-3244

In 1epiy Dlease auole our Hie reterence aumber

Decemher T.1987

Senator Daniel Fen Inouye

Room S5H-838

Setect Comm ttee (n I[ndian Affairs
Washington, U
20%10

Senator Dami#l bFen Tnouve:

I had the praivilege to be in attendance on the hearinag Dec. &,
198~  on indian Affairs. 1 was reall. imprassen with  vour
interest on the Native Feople of North America. Althouak my
ancestors cam2 to  Canada 148 year=z ago, | have always felt at
home in the (nited States. In fact, my two sons were born in the
State of New vyork., I have 1i1ved 1n the United States for 1%
years and served the United States Army 1n Germany for T years.

Enclaosed +or vouw perusal is & booklet that highlights the Oneida
Natiens raole 1 American History. Mneida people feel honoured to
have vou as Chairman on the committee of Indian Affairs and trust
that you will continue to take great i1nterest.

Sincerely.,

flaymond heargs
Oneida Land Claim Representative
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Introduction

In 1840, the Oneida people lost the last acre of langd
they owned in Central New York. The hardships and pressures
that the Oneida Tribe had to endure forced them to settle in
Canada in an area located 20 miles southwest of London,
Ontario. Although this has been home to the Oneidas since
1840, many of the Oneida families have moved to cities in
the United States to find employment. Oneida forefathers
have tried since that time to be compensated for the six
million acres which was known as Oneida Territory. Oneida
people have donated thousands of dollars to support their
belief that one day justice will be done. Some even sold
their farms and property located in Canada to support this
cause.

In spite of all the obstacles, the Oneida's claim
finally reached the courts in 1970. At that time, the
Supreme Court of the United States recognized that injustice
has been done.

In March 1985, the United States Supreme Court affirmed
the lower court's decision to grant to the Oneida Nation
possessory rights to land claimed in their post-1970 suit.
September 1986 marked the beginning of negotiations between
the State of New York, the United States Government and the
Oneida Nation. Settlement of this 150-year-old claim is

imminent.
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TYE FAITYHFUL ALLIZS

Recently, the Oneida people learaned that the U.S.
Congress wantad to compensate the American Japanese for the
1njustice suffered during the Second World War. It is
excouraging to see that Congress is trying to rectify tae
wrong doing ea these pedple, éégeci;lly durigg t$enu.s.
Bi-centennial year. But let it not be torqot:;n that there
is another people to whom a great injustice has been
committed and yet has never been addressed.

In order to preseat a clearerxr plcture of what occurred,
let us look back into historv. The Oneida Natién T?ibe of
Indians were once a qr;aat Nation origina;‘.ing from centrai
New York State. The Oneida Nation is and was part of the
Iroquols Confederacy, also known as the Six Nations,
consisting of the Seneca, Cayuga, Qnondaga, Mohawk,
Tusc'.i:o:a and Oneida. The Irogqguois Confederacy was the most
powerful alliance of Indians east of the Mississippi. The
original boundaries of the Oneida's homeland stretched from
the Pennsylvania State border, east to Binghamton and
Syracuse, north to the St. Lawrence River, approximately 50
miles wide, encompassing about 6 million acres.

When the Revolutionary War broke out, the Six Tribes
could not agree cn a united position~-whether to support
Great Britaln or the United States. Thus, lan 1777, the
Grand Councll fire was put out allowing each Tribe to go its

own way. The Oneldas and Tuscaroras c¢chose to ally
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thensalves with the Unitsd States. By the end of 1777, it
was clear that the Six Natlion Tribes of New York were
divided and in conflict with each other. It was also clear
that the United States and the Oneidas had establisned a
special relationsaip as allies ta one aaother. The Cneida
Countzy was devastated by the Revolutionary War and suffered
heavy casualties to their warriors, women and-children. In
spite of all this, the Oneidas remained loval to the United
States th:oug':?cut the war.

Througnout this period, the United States Congress at
that time, had nothing but praise and assurance for the
Oneidas. The United States acknowledged:its abligation to
protect the Qneidas and considered their welfare as their
own.

In 1784, the Treaty of Fort Stanwix was signed. It
sca'ted that special and preferaential treatment would be
affordad to the Oneidas and Tuscaroras, allies of the United
States. The Tra2aty of Fort Stanwix was alss a peace treaty
between the other four members of the Six Nation Confederacy
It is clear that the Congress distinguished the Oneidas as
allies and directed they be treated differently. Unlike
thelr Iroquols brethren, they were not expected to make any
land cesslons; in fact, they were guaranteed the right of
sole occupancy. Article 2 was to protect and provide for

the Cneldas and Tuscaroras. It stated that "The Oneida and
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Tuscarora Nation shall te secured in the possession of the
land on which they are set=2led; and that neo laad transac-
tions would be valid unless they are agpocroved by Congress”.
The comamissioner explained this provision by saying, "It
does not become the United States to forget those nations
who preserved their faith to them and adhered to thei:x:
cause. " Those therefore must be secured in the. £ull and
free enjovment of those possessions. BRccording to this
treaty, the United States extended a specific assurance to
the Oneidas for the lntegrity of their territory.

The Oneida people always thought vervy highly of Gecrge
Wasnington. Washington expressed his g:a{:i:’.lde by visiting
the Iroguois territory in 1783. Once again, at a conference
held at Albany with Commissioner Schuyler, the COneidas and
Tuscaroras were assured of the "esteem of the United
Stat‘ies." Washiagton la a letter to Phillip Schuyler
expressed a similar sentiment. "The Qneidas and
Tuscaroras", he wrote, "have a particular claim to attention
and kindness, for their perseverance and fidelity"™ (The
Writing of George Washington from the Original Manuscript
Squrces 2:39¢, JC=-22).

The Oneidas fought bravely throughout the American
Revolution, yet there is no mention of their struggles in
America's written history. During the bhattle at Valley
Forge, Amerlican troops were starving. It was the Oneidas
who shared thelr food with these saldiers, even at the rilsk

of astarving thelr own women and children.
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Le< us also remeaber the contribution that the Oneiqg
warTiors have made in recent year-s, such as ia World War I,
World War II, Xorea, Vietnam and the wars iz between. ALl
these wars and conflicts have been fought with Oneida men
serving in the United States military...fighting and dying
faor the United States cause of freedom. There are nazes;
theres are staries; there ara Oneida lives which have been
lost in all the wars the Unitad States have been engaéed in,
past and preseat. What do Cneida peocple have to show for
being so faithful to a Nation they believe in? "A lost but
not forgatten homeland.” After the Revolutionary War,
On=2ida lost their land which was affirzed and reaffirmed and
endorsed by the highest goverament of the land, the Contin=
ental Congress of the United States.

The Oneida people would very much appreciate any iaput
the ‘United States Congress can give us in our struggle to
have reczified the wrongs and injustices done to the COneida
pecple. Our guest is far adequate compensation for the
unselfish contributions the Oneidas have made to the United
States in becoming the great count-y it is. Please help us
in our struggle to be treated as valued allies, not as

conguered foes.

Raymaond George
Land Claims Representative
QNEIDA NATION QF THE THAMES

Octabar 16, 1987
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RECExvtD

£ 15192

b

NOTE: Where it is feaxinle. 2 syilabus (Resd ) will be rei
being dooe in cunnecton wih this case. at ite Gme the ominion 3 ssusd
Tta syilacns cooEurates no part of tha onunen of the Court bug nus been pre-

by the Aeparter of Deaxions (or the convenuance of the reader. See L=
‘muad Statas v. Derou Lumoer Co., 200 U. S 32, 7. -

SUPREME COURT OF THE-UNITED STATES ‘
Sy'ilabua

COUNTY OF ONEIDA, NEW YOREK, ET aL. v ONEIDA
INDIAN NATION OF NEW YORK STATE ET aL.

CERTIORARI TO THE UNITED STATES COURT OF AFPEALS FOR
THE SECOND CIRCUIT

No. 83-1065. Argued October 1, 1984—Decided Mareh 4, 1985*

Respondent Indian Tribes (hereacter respondents) brought an acton in
Federai District Cowrt against pedtioner counties (herealtar petition-
ers), aileging thar respondents’ ancestors conveyed tripal land to New
York State under a2 1795 agreement that vioisted the Nonintarcourse
Act of 1T23—=hich provided that no person or entity could purchase In-
dian land without the Federal Government’s approval—arnd that thus the
transaction was void. Respondents sought damages representing the
fair rental vaiue. for a specified 2-vear period. of that part of the land
presently occupied by pedtioners. The Districs Court found petiioners
liable for wrongful possession of the lani in vielation of the 1793 Act,
awarded respondents damages, and heid that New York, a third-party
defendant brought into the cise by peciionery cross~laim, must indem-
nify petitioners for the damages owed to respondents. The Court of Ap-
peals arfirmed the liabijity and indemnificadion rulingy, but remanded for
further proceedings on the amount of damages,

Heid: .

1. Respondents have a federal common-law right of action for viola-
tion of their possessory rights. Pp. 5-12.
Léa) The possessary rights claimed by respondents are federal rights to
lands at issue. Oneida Indien Nation v. County of Oneida, 414
U. S. 661, 671. It has been implictly assumed that Indians have a fed-
eral common-law Tight to sue to enforce their aboriginal land rights, and
their right of occupancy need not be based on a trenr:y, statute, or other
Guvernment acdon. Pp. 6-38. o

*Together with Na. 83-1240, Vew Yorx v. Oneida ndian Nation of
New York Stats et al., also on certiorari ta the same court.
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(b) Respondenty federal common-law right of acdon was not pre-
empted by the Nonimtersourse Acts. [n determining whether a federal
Starute pre-empta common-law causes of acdon. the reievant inquiry is
wrether the statute speaks directly to the quescion otherwise answerad
by federal common law. Here, the 1793 Act did not spesk directly to
the question of remedies for uniawrul conveyances of Indian land, and
there i3 0o indicacion in the legisiacive history thar Congress interded
to pre-emupt common-iaw remedies. Milwgukes v. [Hinots, 451 U. S.
304, discnquisped. And Cangress’ acZons subsequent to the 1723 Act
and later versmions thereof demcnstrate that the Acts did not pre-mpt
common-iaw remedies. Pp. 8-i2

2. There’s no merit o any of pedtioners’ aileged defenses. Pp. 12-22,

(a) Where, 23 here, there i3 no contruiling federai limitztions period,
the general rule is thar 2 staza imitz=rions period far an apalogous cause
of acZion will be borrowed and appiied to the federal acion, provided
thar appiicadon of the state starute would not be inconsistent with
urderfying federal polices. In this ltigacon, the borrowing of a state
lintations period would be inconsistent with the federai policy against
the aopiicacion of state statutes of limitations in the context of Indizn
claims.  Pp. 12-16

(b) This Cowxrt wiil nat resch the issue of whether respondenty’ claims
are barred by lactes, where the defense was unsuccesatitily asserted at
trial but a0t resaserted on anpeai and thus not ruled upon by the Court
of Appesls. Po. 16-17.

(¢} Respondents’ cause of acton did not abata when the 1733 Act ex-
pired. That Act mereiy codified the priacpie that 2 sovereign act was
required to extinguish aboriginal title and thus that a conveyanca with-
out the sovereign’s consent was void ab imitio. All subsequent versions
of the Act contain substandaily the same rescraint on alienacion of Indian
lands. Pp. 17-18.

(d) [n view of the principles that treaces with [ndians should be con-
soued liberaily in faver of the Indians, and that congressional intent ta
extnguish [ndian dtle must be plain and unambiguous and will not be
ligndy impiied, the 1798 and 1802 Treates in which respondents ceded
additionsl land to New York are not sufficent to show thac the United

States ratifled New Yori's unlawtii purchase of the land in quesdon. -

Pp. 18-20.

(e) Nor are respondents’ claims barred by the political queston doe-
trme. Congress’ consdtutionai authority over Indian affairs does not
render the ciaims nonjusdciable, and, a fortiort, Congress’ delegadon of
autharity to the President does not do 3o either. Nar have petitioners

.shown any convincing reasons for thinking that there is a need for “un-
questioning adherence” to the Commissioner of Indian Affairy declining
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COUNTY OF ONEIDA. NEW YORXK, et al., Petitioners
- v
ONEIDA INDIAN NATION OF NEW YORK STATE, etc.. et al.

NEW YORK. Pertitioner
v
ONEIDA INDIAN NATION OF NEW YORK STATE, etc., et al.

470 US —, 84 L Ed 2d 169, 106 S Ct —
[Nos. 83-1065 and 83-1240]
Argued October 1, 1984. Decided March 4, 1985.

Decision: Oneida Indian Tribes held to have federal common-law cause of
action for the occupation and use by tounties of tribal land conveyed to
state in 1795 in violation of the Nonintercourse Act of 1793.

SUMMARY

Tribes of the Oneida Indians brought suit in 1970 against the Counties of
Oneida and Madison. New York, in the United States Discrict Court for the
Northern District of New York. seeking damages representing the fair
rental value of that part of the counties that the Tribes sold to the state in
1795, allegedly without the consent of the United States in violation of the
Trade and Intercourse Act of 1793 (1 Stat 329). After the District Court
dismissed the action on the ground that the complaint failed to state a
claim under federal law, and the United States Court of Appeals for the
Second Circuit affirmed (464 F2d 916), the United States Supreme Court
granted certiorari and reversed. holding that, at least for jurisdictional
purposes, the Tribes stated a claim for possession under federal law (414 US
661). On remand. the District Court trifurcated trial of the issues; in the
first phase. it found the counties liable for wrongful possession (434 F Supp
527), in the second phase, it awarded the Tribes damages. and in the final
phase, it held that third-party defendant state of New York must indemnify
the counties. The Court of Appeals affirmed the District Court’s ruling with

189
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APPENDIX B.

UNITED STATES TREATIES.

Anmcrzs Cowcitoxn ar Fort Stanwmx, ok taa TweNTY-3EcOND DAY OF
Coroses, 1784, mrrwexx Ouver Worcorr, Ricsanp Borizz axo
Artare Lex, Coxnasmonxrs PrevmrorerTiaRY rrROM THE UNITED STATES
m Coxorrss ASSEMBLYD, ON THE oNE PART, AND THE SacarpMs AND
Wanziors or Tax Sx Narioms ox 1tz Ormez

The United States of America give peace to the Senecas, Mohawks,
Onondagas and Cayugns, and receives them into their protection upon
the following conditions :

Article 1. Six hostagea shall be immediately delivered to the com-
missioners by the said nations to remain in the possession of the
United States, till all the prisoners, white and black, which were
taken by the said Senecas, Mohawks, Onondagas and Cayugas, or by
any of them in tha late war, from among the people of the United
Btates, ahall be delivered up. :

Article 3. The Oneida and Tuscarora Nations shall be secured in the

possession of the lands on which they are settled.

"7 Article 3. A line shall be drawn beginning st the mouth of a creek
about four miles east of Niagars, called Oyonwayes, or Johnston's
londing place, upon the lake named by the Indians Oswego, and by
us Ontario; from thence aoutherly in a direction always four miles
east of the carrying psth between Lakes Erie snd Ontario, to the
mouth of Tehoseroron, or Buffalo creek, on Lake Eria; thence south
to the north boundary of the State of Pennsylvania; thence west to
the end of the maid north boundary; thence south slong the west
boundary of the said State to the river Obio; the said line from the
mouth of the Oyouwayea to the Ohio shall be the western boundary
of the landa of the Sixt Nations, so th3t the Six Nations shall aud do
yield to the Guited Stntes all claims to the country west of the said
boundary, and then they shall be secured in the peaceful pussession
of the lands they inhahit esst and nartli of the same, reserving only
six miles square round the fort of Qawego to the United States for
the support of the same. '

Article 4. The commissioners of the United States, on consideration
of the present circumstances of the Six Nations, and in executon of
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Conclusion

It is clear that the Oneidas had a special relationship
with the United States during the American Revolution. The
Oneidas remained loyal throughout the war and took an active
part 1n the hostilities. As a result, they found themselves
alienated from the Onondagas, Cayugas, Seneca, and Mohawk
tribes. Their villages were dest:oyea and they were forced
to leave their territory temporarily. For its part, the
United States assumed a responsibility to protect the
Oneidas and to see that they were returned to the possession
of their lands and that they were secure and prosperous.

The Treaty of Fort Stanwix of 178; w;s held in order to
‘end hostilities between the United States and its Indian
allies (the Oneidas, Tuscaroras and others) on the one hand,
and the four hostile tribes (the Seneca, Cayuga, Onondaga,
and Mohawk) on the other; to acquire a land surrender from
the Seneca; and to establish a boundary between the United
States and the Iroquois tribes. At the signing of treaty,
the United States Indian Commissioners informed the Oneidas,
along with the other tribes present, that New York State had
no right to negotiate for land with them without the consent
of Congress.

In the treaty itself, the United States extended a
gpecific assurance to the Oneidas as to the integrity of
thelr territory. This position was supported by the
explanation given by the commissioners when they sald "It

does not become the United States to forget those natlions
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who preserved their failth to them, and adhered to their
cause; those, therefore must be secured in the full and free
enjoyment of those possessions” (Olden Time 1848, JC-50).
It is further reinforced by the fact that Arthur Lee, one of
the United States commissioners, was also a member of the
committee that drafted the October 15, 1783 report to the
Congress. As such, he was well aware of the desire of New
York to push the Oneidas west and expel the other Irogquodis
tribes. He understood fully the possible ramifications of
such a policy. In view of Lee's knowledge and background it
13 reasonable to assume that Article 2 of the Treaty was
meant to secure Oneida lands against i;te:ference by the
states and individuals, as well as by tribes and their
foreign allies.

OCther evidence confirms that interpretation. One
source 1is a letter from Samuel Hardy, Virginia delegate to
the Congress, to the Governor of Virginia, written shortly
after Commissioner Wolcott had delivered the treaty to
Congress. Hardy reported that the commissioners "...have
guaranteed to the Six Nations all their land within the
state of New York with certaln exceptions (Burnett 7: 614,
JCc-54). Further evidence that Congress understood a
"confirmation™ or "guarantee"” of Indian lands to include
protection against whites, not simply against other Indians,
may be found in tﬁe address by David Ramsay, Chairman of

Congrses to a visiting delegation of Indians. He stated:
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You may assure your Nation and all the Indian
Nations that what the Commissioners of the United
States have told you is true, and that all the
treaties lately made with them were made by order of
Congress; and that the Congress will faithfully keep
their engagements as specified in the treaties...
The United States will take care that none of their
citizens shall intrude upon the Indians within the
bounds which in the late Treaties were allotted for
them to hunt and live upon..(30 JCC: 235-236, JC-53)
Further evidence of this is found in the instructions
in a committee report, dated October 4, 1785, that should
Congress appoint an agent for the Six Nations he i1s to be
instructed "...to inform the Oneidas and also the Cayogon
Chiefs, that Congresas will preserve inviolate the Treaty of
Fort Stanwix, ...and that the Reservations in that Treaty in
favour of any of the said Tribes will be at all times
faithfully regarded by Congress™ (29 Jgcc: 806, JC=-56).
Finally, the Treaty gives support to the view that the
Oneidas and the other Iroquois tribes were recognized as
independent Indian nations outslde the authority and control
fo the State of New York. There is evidence to suggest that
they were outside the boundaries of the state as well. It
is Iinteresting to note that the land ceded by the Seneca to

the United States was within the boundaries of what is now

the State of New York.
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tile: Found B8/26/8B7

Bruce E. Johansen, associate professor
Dept. of Communication

University of Nebraska at Omaha

Onaha, NE 68182

Telephone: (402) 554-2246

Remarks prepared for hearings

Senate Bill 76

Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs
December 2, 1987

How I wish I could be with you today, as American Indian
contributions to democracy make their way into the official
record of the government these preciocus ideas helped shape.

Because of teaching obligations in Omaha (we are in the
mad dash to finals), I will be with you in spirit, continuing to
ply a trial of ideas that began, for me, in the middle 1970s, and
produced 4 book: Forgotten Founders: How the American Indian
Helped Shape Democracy (Boston: Harvard Common Press, 1982 and
1987).

It is a wonderful honor to be able to address this
committee in such distinguished company. How wonderful it is, as
well, to see the idea of Indian contributions aired in the forum -

of the United States Senate --  that "younger brother" of a
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deliberative body to the Iroquois’ great council fire at
Onondaga.

The idea of Indian influences is not new, of course.
During the research for my book, I had the opportunity to read
nearly everything Benjamin Franklin and Thomas Jefferson wrote.
The idea was often in their minds. The idea was common
intellectual currency among our founders.

As an history, the idea begins to resurface in the
1850s. It rises and falls in public consciousness over time. Just
last weekend I was invited to Colorado Springs to discuss the
book, and David Griffith, a trial lawyer who had invited me there
also showed me an entry in the 1904 Encyclopedia Americana on
Iroquois government, addressing this very subject.

How encouraging it is to see the celebration of our
Constitution’s bicentennmial again make the idea of American
Indian contributions part of our "national civics lesson.”
Encouraging, and timely. Or, should I say: 1it’'s about time --
again. This time, I hope the idea will become firmly rooted in
our national consciousness -- 1in our public discourse, in our
school curricula, in our academic discussions, from coast to
coast. What the Iroquois and other native confderacies taught us
has helped make us what we are. These are profoundly important
ideas that bear on how dearly we all hold our liberty, personal

freedoms, and respect for those of others.

&
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Our Thistories gilve nearly full credit Lo Buropean
precedents, such as the Magna Charta. These were very important,
of course, but we also owe an intellectual debl to American
antecedents. We can appreciate our Rurcpean origins without
ignoring what it is in America that wakes us who we are. While I
can't compress a hook into a few short remarks, I1°d like to give
a sense of the subject ~- not for the professional scholar, but

for everyone to whom democracy and liberty are precious.

These indigenous threads were wovern into our
revolutionary tapestry at a time when less than three million
people of European descent lived in small "islands" of settlement
among more widespread, and numerous, American Indian nations,
many of which goverened themselves through confederacies which
greatly resembled our own, especially in its earlier form under
the Articles of Confedervation. The United States’ founders also
drew freely on the image of the American Indian as an exemplar of
the spirit of liberty they so cherished.

Long before Uncle Sam came along, the Indian was used as
a symbol of independent American identity. The rebels who dumped
British tea in Boston harbor picked ULheir disguise.as Mohawks
with great care -- the symbol of a new American identity versus

the tea, symbolizing British tyranny. And they sang:
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Rally Mohawks, and bring your axes
And tell King George we’ll pay no taxes

on his foreign tea.

As early as 1736, Benjamin Franklin was printing
accounts of treaties with 1Indian nations on his Philadelphia
press. In the America of his day, these were major diplomatic
events. In 1744, Franklin published the Lancaster treaty, in
which the Iroquois sachem Canassategqo urged the colonists to
unite in federal union as had his own ancestors.

"Qur wise forefathers established wunion and amity
between the Five Nations," Canassatego told colonial delegates.
"This has made us formidable. This has given us great weight and
authority with our neighboring Nations. We are a powerful
Confederacy, and by your oberving the same methods our wise
forefathers have taken you will acquire much strength and power;
therefore, whatever befalls .you, do not fall out with one
another."

Franklin was picking up same theme around 1750 when,
writing to his New York City printing partner James Parker, he
placed the following satirical gauntlet before the colonists:

"It would be a very strange thing if Six Nations of
ignorant savages should be capable of forming a scheme for such

an Union and be able to execute it in such a manner that it has
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subsisted ages, and appears indissoluble, and yet a like union
should be impracticable for ten or a dozen English colonies.”

Franklin spearheaded the Albany Conference of 1754,
which brought colonial delegates together to discuss hic plan for
union, a lcoose confederacy resembling the Iroquois system in some
ways, and European precedents in others. The Mohawk sachem
Tiyanoga (Hendrick to the British) was invited to Lhe conference
especially to brief the delegates on Lthe Iroquois political
system, which is outlined in the Six Nations’' Great Law of Peace,
which today still functions in upstate New York and nearby
regions of Canada as the oldest surviving constitution on the
continent.

The Iroquois Great Law also was a written document,
preserved on wampum belts of great antiquity, which aided the
recall of sachems in council. Many other native American
societies governed themselves through confederacies as well. The
Cherokees and Choctaws to the south, the New England Indian
nations to the east and north: the European immigrants were
surrounded by examples of democracies that Furope’'s written
records only recollected through books. The Greek city-states,
the Roman Republic and the wmythical democracies of the Celts and
Germans were but hazy memories to the Europeans becoming
Americans. The evidence of the republican form of government they

sought existed before their eyes, on American soil.
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The colonies’ assemblies rejected the Albany plan, but
many of its provisions reappeared in Franklin’s drafts of the
Articles of Confederation. The basic concept of balancing powers
and a federal system lived on in the Constitution, a system meant
to bind peoples who wanted to preserve their own autonomy in
local matters, an ideal form of government for colonies which
differed in many respects, spread over a geographical area that
was enormous to European eyes at that time.

When I make a case for native American influence on our
political institutions, I find it best to use "constitution” with

a small "c," since we are dealing here not only with specific
actions that produced specific documents, but within the powerful
realm of ideas. It tells wus much more to trace the traits of
character which molded our national identity in those early
years, and which made the Constitution possible.

One of the early Americans’ character traits was a
passion for liberty -- a theme in which the Indian was often used
an an exemplar vis a vis monarchial Europe. Franklin was the best
example of this, but Thomas Jefferson remarked on it as well.
Writing to Edward Carrington in 1787, Jefferson said:

“T am convinced that thaose societies Cas the
Indiansl...enjoy in their general mass an 1infinitely greater
degree of happiness than those who 1live wunder European

governments. "
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Franklin and Jefferson saw in the native societies that
surrounded the colonies what they believed to be a window on
their own peoples’ pre-monarchial past. The Celtic tribes often
were mentioned as being as democratic as the Indians. The
Iroquois often were compared to the Romans under their Republic,
as well as ﬁo the Greeks.

Comments on the democratic essence of American Indian
polities was too widespread to disniss today as
oversentimentalization of the "noble savage.” The founders acted
on what they believed they saw (and expressed in their writings),
not on what a 20th century scholar might think of their era.
Roger Williams used the Indian example to support his case for
tolerance of religious minorities as far back as 1640. The image
of the Indian was woven 1into the Enlightenment that shaped the
new republic.

The colonists who shaped the new United States
recognized the native contributions to their formative society.
During August of 1775 -- shortly after skirmishes at Lexington
and Concord, 1less than a year before Jefferson composed the
Declaration of Independence -- delegates from the "Thirteen
Fires" met with leaders of the BSix Nations at Philadelphia in an
attempt to procure their alliance (or at least neutrality) in the
coming revolutiuon against British rule. During that conference,

colonnial commissioners told the assembled Iroquois:
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“"Our business with you, besides rekindling the ancient
council-fire, and reuewing the covenant, and brightening up every
link of the chain is, in the first place, to inform you of the
advice that was given about thirty years ago, by your wise
forefathers, in a great council which was held at Lancaster, in
Pennsylvania, when Canassateqo spoke to us, Lhe white people, in
these very words...” The commissioners then repeated, nearly
verbatim, Canassatego’s words at Lancaster as Franklin had
published them. They then continued:

"These were the words of Canassatego. Brothers, our
forefathers rejoiced to hear Canassateqo speak these words. They
sunk deep into our hearls. The advice was good. It was kind. They
said to one anolher: ‘The Six Nations are a wise people. Let us
hearken to thew, and take their counsel, and teach our children
to follow it...These provinces have 1lighlted a great council fire
at Philadelphia, and sent sixty-five counsellors to speak and acl
in the name of the whole, and to consult for the common good of
the people...”

Franklin, Jefferson and others often used the Indian
example as a counterpoint to what they regqarded as a tyrannical
and corrupt Europe. Franklin, in Europe, was called "philosopher

as savage;" Jefferson called hiwself "a savage from the mountains

of America." Both saw egalitarianism among the Indians as opposed

to Eurcopean socicty of "hamwer over anvil" and "wolves over

sheep.” Franklin put it this way in 1770:
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"The Care and Labour of providing for Artificial and
Fashionable Wants, the sight of so many rich wallowing in
Superflous Plenty, whereby so many are kept poor and distressed
for Want, the Insolence of Office...and restraints of Custom, all
contrive to disgust them [Indiansl with what we call civil
Society.”

The exanmple of American Indian societies provided
Franklin, Jefferson, and others with a counterpoint by which to
judge the societies which had sent their ancestors Lo America
seeking refuge and freedom. Time and again, Franklin contrasted
Indian pracltices to European customs in hiys writings. "All their
government is by Counsel of the Sages," Franklin wrote. "There is
no Force; there are no Prisons, no officers to compel Obediance,
or inflict Punishment.” Jefferson also remarked similarly on the
degree to which American Indian societies operated on public
opinion, with little of the coercion that so scarred American
memory of European monarchies.

In his Notes on Virginia, Jefferson wrote that native
Americans had not “submitted themselves to any laws, any cocrcive
power and shadow of government. The only controls are their
manners, and the moral sense of right and wrong...An offence
against these is punished by contempt, by exclusion from society

or, where the caus is serious, as that of wurder, by the

&

individuals whom it concerns.”
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The American Indian conception of 1liberty is so deeply
rooted in our way of 1life that we sometimres fail to recognize
it. Others much more expert in law than I am will adress this
panel, but let me suggest one legal connection: In 1963, the
United States Supreme Court held (in New York Times versus
Sullivan) that public officials cannot successfully sue for libel
unless they are subjects of "actual malice:"” that is, unless the
speaker knew his or her words were false before uttering them.
The Court, in a way, was telling our public officials what the
Great Law of Peace told Iroquois leaders many centuries ago:
"Your skins shall be seven spans thick” when facing public
questioning.

Now, no one can argue that the Iroquois made the Supreme
Court do this in a blow-by-blow fashion. We are dealing with an
idea here: an attitude toward public officials, freedome of
expression, and liberty. Anyone who 1looks at the evolution of
ideas in our society today cannot help but note how much closer
we stand to the ideas stated in the Great Law than anyone in the
Europe of 1776 or 1787 may have imagined. Read how the Iroquois
respected  women’s rights. Read how their government forbade
slavery. Read how seriously they took their liberties -- and then
read our own history. We struggle every day toward a "more
perfect union,"” and, in so doing, we find the Iroquois example,

and that of other Awmerican Indian confedevacies, providing an
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historical example -- not the only one, to be sure, but a very
important light.

I am not about to suggest that we junk references to the
Magna Charta, the Roman Republic, or the Greeks 1in our
remembrance of national history -- just that we complete the
picture by including an indigenous, American aspect in our
celebrations. If history is to be an honest record of our past,
and not just a confirmation of existing prejudices, we must
complete the picture. Let wus hope that schoolchildren of the
future will learn the essence of the intellectual debts we owe
not only to Europe, but to America, and its peoples. They helped

make us what we are.

Bruce E, Johansen, associate professor of communication at the
University of Nebraska at Omaha, 1is the author of Forgutlen
Founders: How the American Indian Helped Shape Democracy, re-
issued in 1987 by Harvard Common Press, 53% Albany Street,

Boston, MA 02118.
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"The Albany Flan 1s a landmark on the rough rcad that was to
lead through the First Continental Congresses and the Articles of
Contederation to the Constitution of 1787.°

Clinton Fossiter, "The Folitical Theory of Benjamin
Franklin," in Esmond Wright, ed., Benjamin_ franklin: & Frofile
(1970), pp. 179-180.

C. EXAMPLES OF IRDRQUOIS SYMBOLOGY IMN AMERICAN HISTORY

Even cefore the American Revolution, the Constitutional Sons
ot St. Tammany {urban middle class tradesmen and professionals),
talkted of uniting “... 1n their hearty endeavors to preserve
their native Constitutional American Liberties.*

Pennsvylivania Chronicle, May 4, 1772,

Charles Thomson, Secretary to Congress (1774-178%9) was
adopted into the Delaware tribe in 1756. He was called "Wegh—wu-
law—mo—end"” or "the man who tells the truth." Much of the
1magery and ianguage of Native Americans interacting with the
Founding Fathers 1n the Journals of the Contirental Congress can
he attributes to Thomson's understanding and interest i1in such
matters.

Jobn F. Watson, Annals of Philadelphia and Fennsylvania ...
(1857, I, p. S570.

[The advise aof the Irogquois on unity in t744 sankl "... deep
into [Americanl hearts, the advise was good, 1t was kind. They
said to one anather, the Six Nations are a wise people, let us
hearken to their council and teach our children to +follow it.
Jur ald men have dane so. They have freguently taken a single
arrow and said, children, see how easy it 1s broken, then they
tlave tied twelve together with strong cords--And our straongest
men could not break them——See said they-—this 1s what the Six
Nations mean. Divided a single man may destroy you-—United, you
are a match for the wotld."

[The American people havel "...lighted a Great Council Fire
at Philadelphia and ... we desire to sit under the same Tree of
Feace with you ... and has God has put it into our hearts to love
the Six Nations and their allies we now make the chain of
friendship so that nothing ... can ... break it."

[The Continental Congress desires thatl "... this our good
talk remain at Onondago your Central council House. That you may
hand down to the latest posterity these testimonials of the
brotherly sentiments of the twelve United Colanies towards their
brethren of the Six Nations and their allies.™ (At this con-
fterence, the Americans invited the Iroquois to come to Fhiladel-
prhia; the Iroquois stated this "... shall be done.')
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I May ang June of 1774, trhe Teoguoic
to m=et with the Leontinentat Congre
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Afler the Declaration of Irndeperdsnce, James wi o ArSuen
torcefully in the Continental Congress on Juiy 26, (775 thnat
“laodiane kncw the striking benefits of [Confederatinon...” arg
"...have an example of 1t in the union of the Six Mations. o
Fetferrina to the Albany Conferencte cf 1775, Wilscn chated thet
the “...idea ot the union of the colonies sht-uck {(the |
forcinly last year."

Fard, 2d., Journals o+ Congeracs, Y1, g. 1072,

On May 2, 1783, George Washinjton attended a meeting o
Conztitutional Scns cf Et. Tammanv in Richmond, Virginia (proka-
bly with the Sovernor of VYirginia, Tatrice denty).

Donald Jackscn anc Doraothy Twonie, eds.., Ine [naries of
Geagrge kWasnington. IV. p. 1

Iln Apt+il of 1784 1n FPhiladelephia, the Senecs ohnis+ Corn—
flanter addressed the Constituticral Scons of 5t. Tammany (the
Tammany sachems dressed 1n full Indian regalial: “ihis great
gathering of our brothers is to commemorate the memcory of our
great—grand—+ather {Tammanyl. ... You know that your and our
grandfathers loved one anather and stronqly recommended tc tnear
children to live 1p urnion and friendship ees 1 oalso wish ... us
all unitedc as cne man, and 1t may be my happiness to have it so.
Let us keep fast the chain of friendship ... and ... we shail
have nothing to fear from the great kings ... Brothers i1+ we can
eftect this to become brothers to be united as one man there 1s
no people that shall think evil of us ... I heard 1t said tnat
our great-grand-fathers are dead. They are not dead. They now
look down on us and know what we are doing."
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After this speech, the Tammany sachem stated to Cornplanter:
"We meet as brothers ... to remember cur great—-grand-father Tam-
many, and ... we buried the hatchert in a deep hole ... you will
see great trees growling over it under which we wish our children
to sit. We kindled a fire here ... and there are twelve other
fires. Eut there is a greater +ire than all ot them. We are
glad vou are going to that great fire ... God sent you. He loves
peace and friendship. We love you because you are from the the
great—grand—+father, and we shall never forget that you visited
aur wigwam. "

[Fhiladelphial Independent Gazetteer, April 22, 178&.
{GSeorge Washington was so impressed by the Philadelphia Tammany
Society’'s greeting of Carnplanter that he asked the hNew York City
Tammany 5nciety to welcome the iGreat Creek Chief, Alexander
M Gyllvray, and the entire Creek delegation to New York in 1790).

Atter adaressing the peorle of Philadelphia, Cornplanter and
the Sensca sachems travelled to New York City to address the Con-—
gross, there he gxpressed nNis concern about the unity of the
AmErican people herore a session ot Congress.

"Hrathers of the Yhirtesen Fires, 1 am glad to see you. It
gives o2 pleaszurs 1o see you meedt 1n Council to consult about
atfairs., fay the Breat Spirit above direct yvou in such
s are cood. I wish to put the cinunks together to make
r2en Fires burn braighter.
etie, May D4, 1786.

ing the Constirtutional Conventiaon, Frankiin used Iroqucois
t=irminaicay 1n desceining the American government in writing the
foolnwiag words: 3 "1 oam sorry that the Great Council Fire ot our
Matinn 15 t now burning, so that they cannot do vour businecss
trere. In & few montns, the coals wlil be rak'd cut of the ashes
2nd w:ll be rekindied.”

ramir rranklin to Uornstalk, the Cherckeg Chiet, June 20,
a Franklin FPapers, Manuscript Division, Library of

witie the tircst dratt of the Constitution

a FPhiladeliphis publicatscon printed this
=t the uwrging ot the Tammany societv) reter-—
tre Great caw of the lroguois:

recommenc2d tc Americans — A Fable - Addressec to

i tarher. ot old, wio foang
TSR, Al nls Sons arcund.
‘ence what ne spake.

G+ sticks to nreak
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‘Observe, ' the dying father cry’'d;
And took the sticks himself and try  dj

When separated, 1lo!' How quick

He breaks asunder ev'ry stick

‘Learn my dear boys, by this example,
so strong, sao pertinent, so ample,

That UNION saves us all from ruin,
But to divide is your undoing:

For 1f you take them one by one,

see, with what sase the task is done!
S5ingly, how quickly broke in twain,
How form the aggregate Thirteen!’

I= not the tale, Columbians, clear?

What application needs there here?

This motto to your hearts apply,

Ye senators, — UNITE, OR DIE."

The American_ Museum: Or Repository of Ancient and Modern
Ffugitive Fieces, %c Frose and Poetical, II (August, 1787), p. 201
(Copy 1n the American Fhilosophical Society in Philadelphia, FA).

Cin November of 1787 at the Pennsylvania Ratification Conven-—
tion, James Wilson {one of the co-authors ot the first dratt of

the Constitution) explained that "... the most i1mportant obstacle
to the proceedings of the Federal Convention..." was in drawing
the "...line between the MNational and the individual governmerits
ot the states.” However, Wilson stated that the sentiments of

the convention and of the people of America was -..expressed in
the motto some of them..." have adopted "...UNITE OR DIE."
Ma: Farrand, ed., Records _of the federal fConventicn of 1787,

i1, m». S51.

wWilszon also explained territorial expansion in the language
of the Iraoguois Covenant Chain. He stated in order to gain the
respect of Western settiers, new government officers should be
“... chosen by the peaple to fill the places of greatest trust
and importance in the country; and by this means, a Chain ot Com-—

states and the new settlements.
To_preserve_ang strengthen_ tiois chain it will , T aperehend,

be =2wpedient for Congress to appoint a minister for the new
settiements and Indian Affairs.”

“...0f a New Flan concerning the new states,”" James Wilson
Fapers, Vol. &, p. 132 in Historical! Society cf Fennsylvania,
Manuscript Division

In Federalist No. 6%, Alexander Hamilton addressed the
criticisms of the Tammany scciety akbout e:ncessive executive




383

powers in the new constitution. He retferred to a letter written
under the pseudonym, Tamony, that appeared in Fennsylvania and
Virginia newspapers. Tamony said that the president ... will
possess more supreme power, than Great Britain a2llows her
hereditary monarchs..."”

Harold C. Styrett, ed., The Fapers_or #Alexander Hamilton, iV,
PP- 993-594.

In 1720, the Constitutional Sons af St. Tammany referrved tc
the U. S. Constitution as a “...a tree of peace (tol shelter us
with 1ts branches ot union..." at a bangquet that Thomas Jeffercon
(Secretary of State) and John Jay (Chief Justice of the Suprems
Court) attended.

New Yorl Journal, August

& 10, 1790,

L. HISTORICAL RECOGNITION BY FOLITICAL FIGURES

"The six nations were confederated i a ... repuadlic wvron the
unigque plan afterward adepted by our states and our nat:onal
republic.”

Eliat Danforth, Formesr New York State Treasurer. “lIndlans o+
New York," Utica Morning Herald, May 9. 1894,

n

‘... 1t 15 out of a rich Indian democrat:
distinctive politizal ideals ot Gmerican ii
suffrage for women as for men. the pattern o
tederalism, the hahit o+ treating chiefs as servant:
recple instead of their masters, the insiztence tha
munity must respect the diversity cf men and the diver
their dreams——all these things were sart of the Smerioan wxv ot
life pefore Columbus landed.”

Feli: Cohen, Asspciate Scilciter. Interyor Depariment
Frofessor, CUNY and vYale Unitversity), "Americanizing the
Man, * lhe_dmerican Scihnolar, Xxi, ¥ ispring, ({953), pRp.l17%

"To acknowledge the contributicn of the 1rosuwo:is Lonteceracs
o+ NMations to the development of the United States Lonstitotiyon

Whereas the criginal framers of tne Uonstitution, 1ncoinding
mcst notabliv, George Washington and Perjamin Frankiln, ars oo
to have greatly admired the Concepts, princ:ipies and zovarnnen
practices of the Six Nations of the Irogquois Confederacyy and

vthareas the confederation o+ the aoritzinzal Thirteen L
intc one repuhlic was exdplicitly modeled wron kne jrog
tederacy as were many of the demooratic orinciplass whico
incorporated intc the Constituiion tsels. .. "

P11l antrodaced 1n th= 1ua0in Concress, 13
Concurrent Resolution Mo, 74 iSenator Danisi s. inouyve, Demoosni-
Hawaii, sponsor?
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Prepared Statement of Arthur Gahbow, Chief Executive,
Mille Lacs Band of Chippewa Indians

As Chief Executive of the Non-removable Mille Lacs Band of
Chippewa Indians, I am devoted to the inherent tight of bands,
tribes and individuals to resolve disputes 1in tribal court.

The Mille Lacs Reservation is located in Central Minnesota.
Over six years ago we decided to adopt a separation of power
form of goveroment. Our government features an Executive,
Legislative and a Judicial Branch.

There is a fair and equitable system of checks and balances
among the three branches. As Chief Executive, I am responsible
for the execution of our laws. The Band assembly is the
Legislative Branch of our government; all appropriations originate
in the Band Assembly and all laws are written by the Assembly.

Finally, the Judicial Branch 1is responsible for the inter-
pretation of our laws and the adjudication of disputes.

Each Branch 1is dependent upon the other two and our govern-
ment cannot operate properly if the powers of any Branch are
diminished.

Therefore, any attack upon the Judicial Branch is an attack
upon our government as a whole. Any attack upon our government is
an attack upon our sovereignty. Sovereignty is our right and
ability to control our own destiny. We existed- as a sovereign
nation prior to the existence of the United States and we retain
and vigorously defend our sovereign status.

As a sovereign nation, we have the inherent right to be self-
governing. The Supreme Court has consistently upheld our right to

have a court system, and operate under our own system of laws.
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.and Court's obligation to appoint counsel for indigent
«fendants. This was not an ICRA requirement.

The Mille Lacs Band feels strongly that the ICRA remedied
the problems Tribal Courts were having and that any additional
legislation would infringe on the Bands right to be self-
governing.

Again, the Supreme Court upheld the right of Indian Tribes to

adjudicate disputes in Santa Clara Pueblo v. Martinez, 436 U.S. 49

(1978). That case interpreted the ICRA as meaning that when a
tribe violates a person's rights, that person can seek Federal
review only if he is being detained. This is in accordance with

Section 1303 of the Act which states:

"The privilege of the right of harbeas corpus shall
be available to any person, in a Court of the United
States, to test the legality of his detention by

order of an Indian tribe,"

Hence, the intent of Congress, as interpreted by the Supreme
Court, was to only get involved in the decisions of Indian courts
if someone is wrongfully jailed.

Any amendments to the ICRA would be a disservice to Indian
tribes. 1In 1968, Congress achieved two goals by passing the ICRA.
First, it imposed upon the tribes parameters for their court
systems. Second, it guaranteed the right of tribal courts to

exist into perpetuity.
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In 1832, the Supreme Court recognized that Indian .
independent political communities which retain their
Tights in matters of self-government. Worcester vs. Georgia,

U.S. 515 (1832)

In 1896, the Supreme Court held that the United States
Constitution does not apply to internal tribal matters. Talton
v. Mayes, 136 U.S. 376 (1896).

Beginning in 1962, Congress began holding - hearings about
abuses of discretion in tribal courts.

. To remedy these abuses, Congress passed the Indian Civil
Rights Act in 1968 (Title 24, USC, Sections 1301-41). This Act
guaranteed tribal court litigants most of the rights guaranteed in
the first ten amendments to the U.S. Constitution. Among the
civil rights which were conferred by the ICRA are the rights of
free speech, press and assembly; protections against unreasonable
searches and seizures; the right to a speedy trial; the right to
hire a lawyer in criminal cases; protections against self-
incrimination and cruel and inhuman punishment; and the rights to
equal protection and due process of law. ( At Section 1302)

All of these rights are provided for in the Band Code of the
Mille Lacs Chippewa. Most of the guarantees are found in Chapter
5 of our Code which deals exclusively with civil rights. in
addition, the Mille Lacs Band Code contains civil rights provi-

sions which were not required under the ICRA. One example is
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It is the position of the Mille Lacs Band that any compromise
of these two initial goals would be an aggregious error by
Congress. The ICRA struck a nice balance. Congress got its civil
rights laws into tribal courts. The tribes got the right to
permanently operate their Court systems.

Should Congress impose more civil rights laws upon tribal
courts, it will be infringing on the tribal right to self-
government which is the cornerstone of Federal-Tribal relations.
Should Congress attempt to eliminate tribal courts, it will have
broken a promise to the Indians.

It was our impression that breaking promises to Indians was
out of fashion in this Century.

As a people, we have different folkways and mores from the
predominant white society. Consequently, we bhave cultural and
traditional matters which can only be heard in our court system.
No other tribunal in the world can make decisions which interpret
our ancient laws and age old traditioans.

We believe that mankind constantly searches for truth. We as
a people need some tribunal in our midst to seek truth. If you
remove a court from a community, you remove the community's
ability to ferret out truth and purge itself.

We also believe that mankind seeks justice. We enjoy the
right to dispense justice. Many of our Band members, don't
believe justice is possible in the white man's court. We believe

our Band Court satisfies a need for justice among our people.
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Therefore, the Mille Lacs Band Court is in complete com-
pliance with the ICRA, and the Court is a fundamental element
of our government as well as our best forum for seeking truth and
justice.

Further legislation is not needed and we will oppose any
further restrictions on our court system and our right to be self-

governing.
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CROW TRIBAL COUNCIL

P.O. Box 159
Crow Agency, MT 59022

RICHARD REAL BIRD, Chairman
JEROME HUGS, Vice Chairman
TRUMAN C. JEFFERSON, Secretary
CARLTON NOMEE, SR., Vice Secretary

Crow Country December 15, 1987

The Honorable bDanie]l F. Tnauye
Chairman
Select Jommitt
-838 Hart ¢
ited Ztate
shinaton,

in Affairs
ice Ruilding

ar Cenator Inouve:

On Lehalf of the Crow Trital Council, Urow Suency, Montans, T would
like Lo express oy decr appreciation to the 2r: of the Select
Committes On Indian Alffairs, including you ¢1f, for the apportunity
ta precent the follewinw written testimony with regard to

S. Con. Res. 76, " To Acknowledge the contribution Of The lroquois
Cont'ederacy MNations to the Constitution =nd realfirm the government-

to-government relatlonship between Indian trivbes and the lnited States.

The ‘row Tribe of Llndians of Montana sipned three major treaties
Wittt the 'Inited States, including: (1) vthe Treaty of 1875, (7)) the
Troaty of 15515 and, (3) the Treaty of lui b, thir=e treaties

rnerszton: e drew Tribe and

the relat

ERETEN

Our rine
Wwith the linited States, and takes pride in

maintained a peacel:.l endly relationship
L that we have

in all of the

v-side with our fellow i,
ana conflicts of this centu

fought
ma jor

remely high orice o) the maintenance of this
> : ince, while the Treaties of 1A%1-1#:3

provined thatl a ately 2.5 million acres of land
resarved by the Trite {or our Feservation, in 1487 we thnat
only approximately 2.5 million acres remain in trital or individual
Indiar ownership. Therefore, we have rolingquished approsimately

3 million acres of land since 1851,

During this same period of time we have szeen our bribal hoadguarter
relocated from Livinsstone, Montana, l# wriles west of nur rresent
location, to Absarokee, YMontana, about 100 w ., then to drow Agency,
Montana, where we reside today.

ince our first treatv in 1425, the reow Trite has
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Page Lwo: The lonorarnlce anlel ¥, Inowsno

In 1281, in the deciszion by the
United States, we wibtnsssed wi
of our cred Big Horn River,

crere Court in tana v.
irrow, the lo:s < the bLed
cts the trow Reservation.

At this wriling, the percenta:
Crow Reservation is eztimat
the Crow Tribe is verv close
on our own reservation. The
aconrding Lo 2 rocent MAudit
Inspector General, U,5, O
3, 1986, and entitled, Pur
205 000 dcres of non-lndian-owned
of The Crow Allotment Act of
Audit Report states in part,
Section & of the Act means t
corporation can tay more thun
agricultural land, or 1,92¢
Crow fReservation,

i#n land owncrship on the
is aprarent that
minority land owner

ould be aware Lhat

ired by the Ofrice Of
Trmerior, issued on March
indian Rezervation Lands,
v ue in direct violation
741, Zection 2. The

‘al interpretation of
1, company, or

Af 1,280 2
z land

The scenario identified above is
necessity that the Congress of thr
3. Zon. Res. 7% wlarify the star
to the United States, In tnis 1
following recommendation.

£ »le ot the absolute

I tes, via

Crow Tribe in relation
i like to ofrer the

Recommendation #1: The Crow Tribe strongly supports the enactment
of S. Con. Res. 76, "To Acknowledge the contribution of the
Iroquois Confederacy Nations to the Constitution and reaffirm the
government-to-government relationship between Indian tribes and
United States.™®

Respectfully submitted,

Reckard. Keak A

Mr. Hichard Real Bird
Chairman
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GERRY SIKORSKI S WASHINGTON OFFICE

114 CANNON HOUSE GFTICE BIDG

ErH DS IR MIiNN(SGrs ¥ I
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ENERGY AND COMMERCE 17 DR M
\ AOMINIS THATIVE ASSISTARY

POST OFFICE AND CIviL SERVICE

DISTRICT OFFICE

LHAIHRAN HUMAN St LOUNCES, Ko VERSTY AVENGE NE

Congress of the United Dtates

House of Repregentatives
@asinngton, DL 20515

SELECT COMMITIEE ON
CHHDREN YOUTH AND FAMILIES

December 15,1987

The Honorable Daniel K. Inouye, Chairman
Senate Select Comittee on Indian Affairs
838 Hart Office Building

Washington, D.C., 20510

Dear Chairman lnouye:

I an pleased to have this opportunity to comment in support
of 5. Con. Res. 76, and request that this letter be included in
the record of the December 2, [987 hearing on that resolution.

As you know, it represents the first step forward in fashioning
an Indian affairs policy for America which is based upon fair
play and honor, and serves as a reminder of the sacred democratic
principles by which we govern.

Enactment of the resolution is vital to many of my
constituents in Minnesota. As you know, many Minnesotans,
especially the Honorable Roger Jourdain, Chairman of the Red lLake
Band of Chippewa Indians, have been working to see this
resolution and other positive measures enacted. The Red Lake
Band is an important part of the economic, cultural and social
fabric of Minnesota and the nation. What the Red Lake Band
seeks, Minnesota needs: a far better future for Red Lake members
and restored, government-to-govermment relations between the Red
Loke Band and the United States government.

I support the S. Con. Res. 76 for several reasons. First,
it acknowledges the unique contributions of the various Indian
Tribes to the democratic ideas, form of government, and
philosophical wisdom that strongly influenced the fromers of the
United States Constitution and our Americon understandings of
law, democrucy and justice. In this bicentennial celebration of
the drafting and ratification of the Constitution, it is only
fitting that we remind ourselves and the American people of the
immense intellectual debt we owe Indicn people. We really need
to get the kind of information you have gathered at these
hearings disseminated to the general public and into our
children's history books.

THIS STATIUNERY PHINTED (N PAPER MADE WITH RECYCLEL) HIBERS
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lhe second reason that draws me to support this Resolution
is the need for those of us in Congress to begin a partnership
with Indian Tribes to restore relations between Indian Tribes and
the United States -- a relationship that should be strong,
historically and tegally consistent, and government-to-
government. This resolution opens the door for a reformulation
of our Indiun policies so that they respect and honor the
obligations of the United Stutes to Indian Tribes. | seek a
renewed policy foundation which is marked by good faith,
integrity and basic justice, distinguishing the relations with
the Indian peoples of our land fron the termination and
assimilation Indian policies heing followed by many other
nations.

Third, 1 believe it is vital that focus be placed on the
foundational issues that give rise to the specific problems that
chronically plague Indian Tribes. Otherwise the problems will he

repeated in an endless cycle.

My constituents are weary of dealing with what they consider
a deteriorating situation at the Bureau of Indian Affairs
(BIA). They are tired of a paternalistic attitude of domination
and control. This is not the kind of role we want the United
States government to have in dealing with Indian Tribes in
Minnesota. The recent newspaper accounts of fraud in Indian
Country have made crystal clear what the Tribes have been saying
for years: United States agencies dealing with Indian affairs
have not performed their task. This disgraces our natiaon.

I join with you, Mr. Chairman, in aspiring to eliminate
arbitrary, unilateral decision-making in Indian affairs by our
Federal government. | have become persuaded that the only way
for Indian Tribes to experience real self-determination, is to
restore the unique, constitutionally recognized relationship
between the United States and Indicon Tribes. 5. Con. Res. 76
begins this task.

A ftundamental reorganization of the Federal bureaucracy,
perhaps even an independent Indian agency, may be in order. The
conflict of interest problemn that is inherent in the trust
responsibility of the United States must be resolved or Indians
will continue to get the short end of the stick in each and every
policy conflict. It is my hope that consideration and enactment
of S. Con. Res. 76 will set off a sweeping review of Indian
policies culminating in a pragmatic restoration of nation-to-
nation relations between Indian Tribes and the United States. |
intend to do my part in the House.

In conclusion, | wish to comend and thank you, Mr,
Chairman, and the other Members of the Select Committee on Indian
Affairs who have exercised leadership in this area. I hope your
Committee will see fit to hold field hearings on S. Con. Res. 76
in Minnesota so that the issue can be raised more dramatically
and in the reservation context.
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